RingCentral Inc Form S-1 February 26, 2014 Table of Contents

As filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 26, 2014

Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM S-1

REGISTRATION STATEMENT

Under

The Securities Act of 1933

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of

incorporation or organization)

7372 (Primary Standard Industrial

Classification Code Number)

94-3322844 (I.R.S. Employer

Identification Number)

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

1400 Fashion Island Blvd., 7th Floor,

San Mateo, California 94404

(650) 472-4100

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of Registrant s principal executive offices)

Vladimir G. Shmunis

Chief Executive Officer

RingCentral, Inc.

1400 Fashion Island Blvd., 7th Floor,

San Mateo, California 94404

(650) 472-4100

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Jeffrey D. Saper	John H. Marlow	Eric C. Jensen
Nathaniel P. Gallon	Senior Vice President	Andrew S. Williamson
Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, P.C.	and General Counsel	Cooley LLP
650 Page Mill Road	RingCentral, Inc.	101 California Street, 5 th Floor
Palo Alto, California 94304	1400 Fashion Island Blvd., 7 th Floor,	San Francisco, California 94111
(650) 493-9300	San Mateo, California 94404	(415) 693-2000
	(650) 472-4100	

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: As soon as practicable after this Registration Statement becomes effective.

If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, check the following box.

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer

Non-accelerated filer

..

x (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)

Accelerated filer Smaller reporting company

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

	Amount			
Title of Each Class of	to be	Proposed Maximum Offering Price Per	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering	Amount of Registration
Securities to be Registered	Registered(1)	Share(2)	Price(1)(2)	Fee
Class A Common Stock, \$0.0001 par value per share	6,900,000	\$21.83	\$150,627,000.00	\$19,400.76

(1) Includes an additional 900,000 shares that the underwriters have the option to purchase.

(2) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the registration fee in accordance with Rule 457(c) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, based on the average of the high and low sales prices of the Registrant s Class A Common Stock as reported by the New York Stock Exchange on February 25, 2014. The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

The information in this preliminary prospectus is not complete and may be changed. These securities may not be sold until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This preliminary prospectus is not an offer to sell nor does it seek an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS

Subject to Completion, Dated February 26, 2014.

6,000,000 Shares

Class A Common Stock

RingCentral, Inc. is offering 2,000,000 shares of Class A common stock, and the selling stockholders are offering 4,000,000 shares of Class A common stock. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares by the selling stockholders.

We have two classes of authorized common stock, Class A common stock and Class B common stock. The rights of the holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are identical, except with respect to voting and conversion. Each share of Class A common stock is entitled to 10 votes per share and is convertible at any time into one share of Class A common stock. Outstanding shares of Class B common stock represent approximately % of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock.

Our Class A common stock is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol RNG. On February , 2014, the last reported sale price of our common stock on the New York Stock Exchange was \$ per share.

We are an emerging growth company under the federal securities laws and, as such, have elected to comply with certain reduced public company reporting requirements.

Investing in our Class A common stock involves risks. See <u>Risk Factors</u> beginning on page 10 to read about factors you should consider before buying shares of our Class A common stock.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

	Price	Underwriting	Proceeds	Proceeds to
	to	Discounts and	to	Selling
	Public	Commissions ⁽¹⁾	RingCentral	Stockholders
Per Share	\$	\$	\$	\$
Total	\$	\$	\$	\$
(1) We have agreed to reimburse the underwrite	ers for certain expenses See Under	rwriting		

(1) We have agreed to reimburse the underwriters for certain expenses. See Underwriting.

We have granted the underwriters an option to purchase up to 900,000 additional shares of Class A common stock.

The underwriters expect to deliver the shares of our Class A common stock on or about , 2014.

Goldman, Sachs & Co.	J.P. Morgan	BofA Merrill Lynch
Raymond James	William Blair	Oppenheimer & Co.
Macquarie Capital		Northland Capital Markets

Prospectus dated , 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Prospectus Summary	1
Risk Factors	10
Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements	47
Industry and Market Data	48
Use of Proceeds	49
Dividend Policy	50
Capitalization	51
Dilution	53
Selected Consolidated Financial Data	56
Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	58
Business	86
<u>Management</u>	102
Executive Compensation	111
Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions	124
Principal and Selling Stockholders	126
Description of Capital Stock	129
Shares Eligible for Future Sale	137
Material U.S. Federal Income Tax Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders of Our Class A Common Stock	139
Underwriting	143
Legal Matters	149
Experts	149
Where You Can Find More Information	149
Index to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-1

You should rely only on the information contained in this prospectus and in any related free writing prospectus prepared by or on behalf of us. Neither we, the selling stockholders nor the underwriters have authorized anyone to provide you with information or to make any representations other than those contained in this prospectus or any related free writing prospectus. This prospectus is an offer to sell only the shares offered hereby, but only under circumstances and in jurisdictions where it is lawful to do so. The information contained in this prospectus is current only as of its date.

For investors outside the U.S.: neither we, the selling stockholders nor any of the underwriters have done anything that would permit this offering or possession or distribution of this prospectus in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required, other than the U.S. You are required to inform yourselves about and to observe any restrictions relating to this offering and the distribution of this prospectus.

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained in greater detail elsewhere in this prospectus. This summary does not contain all of the information you should consider before investing in our Class A common stock. You should read this entire prospectus carefully, especially the risks of investing in our Class A common stock discussed under Risk Factors and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus, before making an investment decision. Unless otherwise noted or indicated by the context, the term RingCentral refers to RingCentral, Inc., and we, us, and our refer to RingCentral and its consolidated subsidiaries.

Overview

We are a leading provider of software-as-a-service, or SaaS, solutions for business communications. We believe that our innovative, cloud-based approach disrupts the large market for business communications by providing flexible and cost-effective services that support distributed workforces, mobile employees and the proliferation of bring-your-own communications devices. We enable convenient and effective communications for our customers across all their locations, all their employees, all the time, thus fostering a more productive and dynamic workforce. RingCentral Office, our flagship service, is a multi-user, enterprise-grade communications solution that enables our customers and their employees to communicate via voice, text, HD video and web conferencing and fax, on multiple devices, including smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones.

Traditionally, businesses have used on-premise hardware-based communications systems, commonly referred to as private branch exchanges, or PBXs. These systems generally require specialized and expensive hardware that must be deployed at every business location and are primarily designed for employees working only at that location and using only their desk phones. In addition, these systems generally require significant upfront investment and ongoing maintenance and support costs. Furthermore, according to Gartner's April 2013 report entitled Bring Your Own Device: The Facts and the Future, by 2017, half of employers will require their employees to supply their own devices for work purposes. We believe that this trend will create additional challenges for businesses using legacy communications solutions.

Our solutions have been developed with a mobile-centric approach and can be configured, managed and used from a smartphone or tablet. We have designed our user interfaces to be intuitive and easy to use for both administrators and end-users. We believe that we can provide substantial savings to our customers because our services do not require the significant upfront investment in on-premise infrastructure hardware or ongoing maintenance costs commonly associated with on-premise systems. Our solutions generally use existing broadband connections. We design our solutions to be delivered to our customers with high reliability and quality of service using our proprietary high-availability and scalable infrastructure.

The market for business communications solutions is large. According to Infonetics Research, from 2008 through 2012, there were 61 million PBX lines sold in North America. Assuming our current base selling price of approximately \$20 per user per month, we believe that the potential replacement market is approximately \$15 billion in North America. We also believe that this estimate significantly understates the potential market opportunity for our cloud-based solutions because a significant number of businesses today have not historically deployed a business communications system due to functionality limitations, cost and other factors.

We primarily generate revenues by selling subscriptions for our cloud-based services. We focus on acquiring and retaining our customers and increasing their spending with us through adding

additional users, upselling current customers to premium service editions, and providing additional features and functionality. We market and sell our services directly, through both our website and inside sales teams, as well as indirectly through a network of over 1,500 sales agents and resellers, including AT&T, which we refer to collectively as resellers. We have a differentiated business model that reduces the time and cost to purchase, activate and begin using our services. We generally offer free trials to prospective customers, allowing them to evaluate our solutions before making a purchasing decision.

We have a diverse and growing customer base comprised of over 300,000 businesses across a wide range of industries, including advertising, consulting, finance, healthcare, legal, real estate, retail and technology. To date, we have focused our principal efforts on the market for smalland medium-sized businesses, defined by IDC as less than 1,000 employees, in the U.S., Canada and the United Kingdom. We are making investments in an effort to address larger customers. We also believe that there is an additional growth opportunity in international markets.

We have experienced significant growth in recent periods, with total revenues of \$78.9 million, \$114.5 million and \$160.5 million in 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively, generating year-over-year increases of 45% and 40%, respectively. We have continued to make significant expenditures and investments, including in research and development, brand marketing and channel development, infrastructure and operations, and incurred net losses of \$13.9 million, \$35.4 million and \$46.1 million, in 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively.

Industry Background

Communications systems are critical to any business. In recent years, there have been significant changes in how people work and communicate with customers, co-workers and other third parties. Traditionally, business personnel worked primarily at a single office, during business hours, and utilized desk phones as their primary communications devices connected through a PBX. With the proliferation of smartphones and tablets that offer much of the functionality of PCs, combined with the pervasiveness of inexpensive broadband Internet access, businesses are increasingly working around the clock across geographically dispersed locations, and their employees are using a broad array of communications devices and utilizing text, along with voice, fax, and video conferencing, for business communications.

These changes have created new challenges for business communications. Traditional on-premise systems are generally not designed for workforce mobility, bring-your-own communications device environments, or the use of multiple communication channels, including text and video conferencing. Today, businesses require flexible, location- and device-agnostic communications solutions that provide users with a single identity across multiple locations and devices.

Fundamental advances in cloud technologies have enabled a new generation of business software to be delivered as a service over the Internet. Today, mission-critical applications such as customer relationship management, human capital management, enterprise resource planning and information technology, or IT, support are being delivered securely and reliably to businesses through cloud-based platforms. While on-premise systems typically require significant upfront and ongoing costs, as well as trained and dedicated IT personnel, cloud-based services enable cost-effective and easy delivery of business applications to users regardless of location or access device.

We believe that there is a significant opportunity to leverage the benefits of cloud computing to provide next-generation, cloud-based business communications solutions that address the new

realities of workforce mobility, multi-device environments and multi-channel communications, thereby enabling people to communicate the way they do business.

Our Solutions

Our cloud-based business communications solutions provide a single user identity across multiple locations and devices, including smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones, and allow for communication across multiple channels, including voice, text, HD video and web conferencing and fax. Our proprietary solutions enable a more productive and dynamic workforce, and have been architected using industry standards to meet modern business communications requirements, including workforce mobility, bring-your-own communications device environments and multiple communications channels.

The key benefits of our solutions include:

Location Independence. We seamlessly connect distributed and mobile users, enabling employees to communicate with a single identity whether working from a central location, a branch office, on the road, or at home.

Device Independence. Our solutions are designed to work with a broad range of devices, including smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones, enabling businesses to successfully implement a bring-your-own communications device strategy.

Instant Activation; Easy Account Management. Our solutions are designed for rapid deployment and ease of management. Our simple and intuitive graphical user interfaces allow administrators and users to set up and manage their business communications system with little or no IT expertise, training or dedicated staffing.

Scalability. Our cloud-based solutions scale easily and efficiently with the growth of our customers. Customers can add users, regardless of their location, without having to purchase additional infrastructure hardware or software upgrades.

Lower Cost of Ownership. We believe that our customers experience significantly lower cost of ownership compared to legacy on-premise systems. Using our cloud-based solutions, our customers can avoid the significant upfront costs of infrastructure hardware, software, ongoing maintenance and upgrade costs, and the need for dedicated and trained IT personnel.

Seamless and Intuitive Integration with Other Cloud-Based Applications. Our platform provides seamless and intuitive integration with multiple popular cloud-based business applications such as salesforce.com, Google Drive, Box and Dropbox. Our Competitive Strengths

Our competitive strengths include:

Proprietary Core Technology Platform. We have developed our core multi-tenant, cloud-based, high-availability, scalable platform in-house over several years using industry standards. Our platform incorporates our communications and messaging services, delivery and billing infrastructure and open application programming interfaces, or APIs, for integration with third parties.

Mobile-Centric Approach. Our platform was developed with a mobile-centric approach and can be provisioned, configured, managed and used from a smartphone or tablet as well as from PCs and the Web.

Rapid Innovation and Release Cycle. We strive to continuously innovate in an effort to regularly release new features and functionality to our customers.

Quality and Reliability of Service. Our platform employs a number of technologies and tools to provide the quality of service that our customers expect while using their existing broadband connections.

Effective Go-to-Market Strategy. We employ a broad range of direct and indirect marketing channels to target potential customers, including search-engine marketing, search-engine optimization, referral, affiliate, radio and billboard advertising. *Our Growth Strategy*

Key elements of our growth strategy include:

Focus on Larger RingCentral Office Customers. We believe that these larger customers are more likely to have employees working in distributed locations or multiple offices and are more likely to require additional services, purchase premium service editions, have higher retention rates and enter into longer-term contracts.

Continue to Innovate. We intend to continue to invest in development efforts to introduce new features and functionality to our customers.

Grow Revenues from Existing Customers. We intend to grow our revenues from our existing customers as they add new users and as we provide them with new features and functionality.

Expand Our Distribution Channels. Our indirect sales channel currently consists of a network of over 1,500 resellers, including AT&T. We intend to continue to foster these relationships and to develop additional relationships with other resellers.

Scale Internationally. To date, we have derived most of our revenues from the North American market. We believe that there is an additional growth opportunity for our cloud-based business communications solutions in international markets, and we launched our RingCentral Office service in the United Kingdom in the fourth quarter of 2013. Risks Associated with Our Business

Investing in our common stock involves substantial risks, including, but not limited to, the following:

Significant Losses. We have incurred significant losses in the past and anticipate continuing to incur losses for the foreseeable future, and we may therefore not be able to achieve or sustain profitability in the future.

Limited Operating History. Our limited operating history makes it difficult to evaluate our current business and future prospects, which may increase the risk of your investment.

Reliance on Third Parties. We rely on third parties for all of the network connectivity that is needed to deliver our services. We also lease third-party co-location facilities to house our data centers. We use purchased or leased hardware and licensed software from third parties, as well as rely on third parties for some software development, quality assurance, operations and customer support.

Third-Party Facilities Risks. Interruptions or delays in service from our third-party data center hosting facilities and co-location facilities could impair the delivery of our services and harm our business.

Security Risks. A security breach could delay or interrupt service to our customers, harm our reputation or subject us to significant liability.

Threats of IP Infringement. Accusations of infringement of third-party intellectual property rights could materially and adversely affect our business.

Interruptions of Services. Interruptions in our services, whether caused by us or third parties, could harm our reputation, result in significant costs to us and impair our ability to sell our services.

If we are unable to adequately address these and other risks we face, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects may be materially and adversely affected. In addition, there are additional risks related to an investment in our common stock.

You should carefully read Risk Factors beginning on page 10 for an explanation of the foregoing risks before investing in our common stock.

Corporate Background and Information

We were incorporated in California in February 1999, and we reincorporated in Delaware on September 26, 2013. Our principal executive offices are located at 1400 Fashion Island Blvd., 7th Floor, San Mateo, California 94404. The phone number of our principal executive offices is (650) 472-4100, and our main corporate website is www.ringcentral.com. The information on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not part of this prospectus.

We have rights to a number of marks used in this prospectus that are important to our business, including, without limitation, RingCentral, RingCentral Office, RingCentral Professional, RingCentral Meetings, RingCentral Fax and Plug&Ring. This prospectus also contains trademarks and trade names of other businesses that are the property of their respective holders. We have omitted the [®] and designations, as applicable, for the trademarks we name in this prospectus.

THE OFFERING

Class A common stock offered by us	2,000,000 shares
Class A common stock offered by selling stockholders	4,000,000 shares
Class A common stock to be outstanding after this offering	15,200,774 shares
Class B common stock to be outstanding after this offering	shares
Total Class A and Class B common stock to be outstanding after this offering	shares
Option to purchase additional shares of Class A common stock from us	900,000 shares
Use of proceeds	We intend to use the net proceeds that we receive from this offering for working capital or other general corporate purposes, including additional marketing expenditures, the expansion of our sales organization, international expansion and further development of our solutions. We may use a portion of the net proceeds to repay in part or in full the outstanding principal and accrued interest on our term loans with our two lenders, the outstanding principal of which totaled \$34.1 million in aggregate as of December 31, 2013. We also may use a portion of the net proceeds for capital expenditures for expansion of our network infrastructure as we grow our customer base in the U.S. and internationally. In addition, we may use a portion of the proceeds for acquisitions of complementary businesses, technologies or other assets. We will not receive any of the proceeds from the sale of shares to be offered by the selling stockholders. See Use of Proceeds beginning on page 49.
Concentration of ownership	Upon completion of this offering, our directors, executive officers and 5% stockholders and their affiliates will beneficially own, in the aggregate, approximately % of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock.
NYSE symbol	RNG

The total number of shares of our Class A and Class B common stock to be outstanding after this offering used in this prospectus is based on 9,200,774 shares of our Class A common stock and 53,043,295 shares of our Class B common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2013, excluding:

3,434,618 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options as of December 31, 2013 granted pursuant to our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of \$0.96 per share;

7,533,375 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options as of December 31, 2013 granted pursuant to our 2010 Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of \$7.84 per share;

187,750 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options as of December 31, 2013 granted pursuant to our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of \$16.44 per share;

68,100 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the vesting of restricted stock units outstanding as of December 31, 2013;

216,000 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options granted after December 31, 2013, with a weighted-average exercise price of \$20.81 per share;

185,800 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the vesting of restricted stock units granted after December 31, 2013;

6,013,523 shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan as of December 31, 2013, plus an additional 3,112,203 shares of Class A common stock that became available for future grants under our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan as of January 1, 2014 pursuant to provisions thereof that automatically increase the share reserve under such plan each year, as more fully described in Executive Compensation Employee Benefit and Equity Incentive Plans ;

1,250,000 shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan as of December 31, 2013, plus an additional 622,441 shares of Class A common stock that became available for future grants under our 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan as of January 1, 2014 pursuant to provisions thereof that automatically increase the share reserve under such plan each year, as more fully described in Executive Compensation Employee Benefit and Equity Incentive Plans ; and

502,097 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding warrants with a weighted-average exercise price of \$5.05 per share.

Unless otherwise expressly stated or the context otherwise requires, all information contained in this prospectus (except for our historical financial statements) assumes no exercise of the underwriters option to purchase up to an additional 900,000 shares of our Class A common stock from us in this offering.

SUMMARY CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

You should read the summary consolidated financial data set forth below in conjunction with the section titled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

We have derived the following summary consolidated statements of operations data for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013 and the summary consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2013 from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. Our historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected in the future.

		Year Ended December 31, 2011 2012 2013 (in thousands, except per share amounts)		
Consolidated Statement of Operations Data:		share amounts,)	
Revenues:				
Services	\$ 71,915	\$ 105,693	\$ 145,995	
Product	6,962	8,833	14,510	
Total revenues	78,877	114,526	160,505	
Cost of revenues:				
Services ⁽¹⁾	26,475	36,215	47,230	
Product	6,523	8,688	14,289	
Total cost of revenues	32,998	44,903	61,519	
Gross profit	45,879	69,623	98,986	
Operating expenses:				
Research and development ⁽¹⁾	12,199	24,450	33,399	
Sales and marketing ⁽¹⁾	34,550	54,566	72,336	
General and administrative ⁽¹⁾	12,969	24,434	34,284	
Total operating expenses	59,718	103,450	140,019	
Loss from operations	(13,839)	(33,827)	(41,033)	
Other income (expense), net:				
Interest expense	(158)	(1,503)	(5,384)	
Other income (expense), net	109	32	274	
Other income (expense), net	(49)	(1,471)	(5,110)	
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	(13,888)	(35,298)	(46,143)	
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	15	92	(45)	
Net loss	\$ (13,903)	\$ (35,390)	\$ (46,098)	
Net loss per common share:				
Basic and diluted	\$ (0.64)	\$ (1.58)	\$ (1.39)	
Weighted-average number of shares used in computing net loss per share:		00.050	22.155	
Basic and diluted	21,678	22,353	33,155	

(1) Share-based compensation expense is included in our results of operations as follows (in thousands):

		Year Ended December 31,	
	2011	2012	2013
Cost of services revenues	\$ 141	\$ 235	\$ 539
Research and development	260	837	1,495
Sales and marketing	297	651	1,313
General and administrative	490	1,379	4,193
Total share-based compensation expense	\$ 1,188	\$ 3,102	\$ 7,540

Consolidated Balance Sheet Data:

	Decem	As of December 31, 2013	
	Actual	As Adjusted ⁽¹⁾	
	(in t	housands)	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 116,378	\$	
Working capital	75,005		
Total assets	145,185		
Deferred revenue	16,552		
Debt and capital lease obligations	34,821		
Convertible preferred stock			

- (1) The as adjusted column gives effect to the sale by us of shares of Class A common stock in this offering, at the public offering price of \$ per share, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, and the sale of shares of Class A common stock by the selling stockholders.
 - 9

RISK FACTORS

Investing in our Class A common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the following risk factors and all other information contained in this prospectus, including our consolidated financial statements and the related notes, before making a decision to invest in our Class A common stock. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only ones we face and include risks we consider material of which we are currently aware. If any of the following risks materialize, our business, financial condition, results of operations, and prospects could be materially harmed. In that event, the trading price of our Class A common stock could decline, and you could lose all or part of your investment.

Risks Related to Our Business and Our Industry

We have incurred significant losses and negative cash flows in the past and anticipate continuing to incur losses and negative cash flows for the foreseeable future, and we may therefore not be able to achieve or sustain profitability in the future.

We have incurred substantial net losses since our inception, including net losses of \$13.9 million for fiscal 2011, \$35.4 million for fiscal 2012 and \$46.1 million for fiscal 2013, and had an accumulated deficit of \$129.8 million as of December 31, 2013. Over the past two years, we have spent considerable amounts of time and money to develop new business communications solutions and enhanced versions of our existing business communications solutions to position us for future growth. Additionally, we have incurred substantial losses and expended significant resources upfront to market, promote and sell our solutions and expect to continue to do so in the future. We also expect to continue to invest for future growth, including for advertising, customer acquisition, technology infrastructure, storage capacity, services development and international expansion. In addition, as a public company, we incur significant accounting, legal and other expenses.

As a result of our increased expenditures, we will have negative operating cash flows for the foreseeable future and will have to generate and sustain increased revenues to achieve future profitability. Achieving profitability will require us to increase revenues, manage our cost structure and avoid significant liabilities. Revenue growth may slow, revenues may decline or we may incur significant losses in the future for a number of possible reasons, including general macroeconomic conditions, increasing competition (including competitive pricing pressures), a decrease in the growth of the markets in which we compete, or if we fail for any reason to continue to capitalize on growth opportunities. Additionally, we may encounter unforeseen operating expenses, difficulties, complications, delays, service delivery and quality problems and other unknown factors that may result in losses in future periods. If these losses exceed our expectations or our revenue growth expectations are not met in future periods, our financial performance will be harmed and our stock price could be volatile or decline.

Our limited operating history makes it difficult to evaluate our current business and future prospects, which may increase the risk of investing in our stock.

Although we were incorporated in 1999, we did not formally introduce RingCentral Office, our current flagship service, until 2009. We have encountered and expect to continue to encounter risks and uncertainties frequently experienced by growing companies in rapidly changing markets. If our assumptions regarding these uncertainties are incorrect or change in reaction to changes in our markets, or if we do not manage or address these risks successfully, our results of operations could differ materially from our expectations, and our business could suffer. Any success that we may experience in the future will depend, in large part, on our ability to, among other things:

retain and expand our customer base;

increase revenues from existing customers as they add users and, in the future, purchase additional functionalities and premium service editions;

successfully acquire customers on a cost-effective basis;

improve the performance and capabilities of our services and applications through research and development;

successfully expand our business domestically and internationally;

successfully compete in our markets;

continue to innovate and expand our service offerings;

continue our relationship with AT&T and Zoom and successfully launch with TELUS Communications Company, or TELUS;

successfully protect our intellectual property and defend against intellectual property infringement claims;

generate leads and convert potential customers into paying customers;

maintain and enhance our third-party data center hosting facilities to minimize interruptions in the use of our services; and

hire, integrate, and retain professional and technical talent.

Our quarterly and annual results of operations have fluctuated in the past and may continue to do so in the future. As a result, we may fail to meet or to exceed the expectations of research analysts or investors, which could cause our stock price to fluctuate.

Our quarterly and annual results of operations have varied historically from period to period, and we expect that they will continue to fluctuate due to a variety of factors, many of which are outside of our control, including:

our ability to retain existing customers, expand our existing customers user base and attract new customers;

our ability to introduce new solutions;

the actions of our competitors, including pricing changes or the introduction of new solutions;

our ability to effectively manage our growth;

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

our ability to successfully penetrate the market for larger businesses;

the mix of annual and multi-year subscriptions at any given time;

the timing, cost and effectiveness of our advertising and marketing efforts;

the timing, operating cost and capital expenditures related to the operation, maintenance and expansion of our business;

service outages or security breaches and any related impact on our reputation;

our ability to accurately forecast revenues and appropriately plan our expenses;

our ability to realize our deferred tax assets;

costs associated with defending and resolving intellectual property infringement and other claims;

changes in tax laws, regulations, or accounting rules;

the timing and cost of developing or acquiring technologies, services or businesses and our ability to successfully manage any such acquisitions; and

the impact of worldwide economic, industry and market conditions.

Any one of the factors above, or the cumulative effect of some or all of the factors referred to above, may result in significant fluctuations in our quarterly and annual results of operations. This variability and unpredictability could result in our failure to meet our internal operating plan or the expectations of securities analysts or investors for any period, which could cause our stock price to decline. In addition, a significant percentage of our operating expenses is fixed in nature and is based on forecasted revenues trends. Accordingly, in the event of revenue shortfalls, we may not be able to mitigate the negative impact on net income (loss) and margins in the short term. If we fail to meet or exceed the expectations of research analysts or investors, the market price of our shares could fall substantially, and we could face costly lawsuits, including securities class-action suits.

To deliver our services, we rely on third parties for our network connectivity and co-location facilities, and for certain of the features in our services.

We currently use the infrastructure of third-party network service providers, in particular, the services of Level 3 Communications, Inc. and Bandwidth.com, Inc., to deliver our services over their networks. Our third-party network service providers provide access to their Internet protocol, or IP, networks, and public switched telephone networks, or PSTN, and provide call termination and origination services, including 911 emergency calling in the U.S. and equivalent services in Canada and the United Kingdom, or UK, and local number portability for our customers. We expect that we will continue to rely heavily on third-party network service providers to provide these services for the foreseeable future. Recently, we have begun obtaining certain connectivity and network services from our wholly owned subsidiary, RCLEC, Inc., in certain geographic markets; however, RCLEC also uses the infrastructure of third-party network service providers to deliver its services. Historically, our reliance on third-party networks has reduced our operating flexibility and ability to make timely service changes and control quality of service, and we expect that this will continue for the foreseeable future. If any of these network service providers stop providing us with access to their infrastructure, fail to provide these services to us on a cost-effective basis, cease operations, or otherwise terminate these services, the delay caused by qualifying and switching to another third-party network service provider, if one is available, could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

In addition, we currently use and may in the future use third-party service providers to deliver certain features of our services. For example, we rely on Free Conference Call Global, LLC for some conference calling features, Zoom Video Communications for our HD video and web conferencing and screen sharing features, and Layered Communications for our texting capabilities. If any of these service providers elects to stop providing us with access to their services, fails to provide these services to us on a cost-effective basis, ceases operations, or otherwise terminates these services, the delay caused by qualifying and switching to another third-party service provider, if one is available, or building a proprietary replacement solution could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

Finally, if problems occur with any of these third-party network or service providers, it may cause errors or poor call quality in our service, and we could encounter difficulty identifying the source of the problem. The occurrence of errors or poor call quality in our service, whether caused by our systems or a third-party network or service provider, may result in the loss of our existing customers, delay or loss of market acceptance of our services, termination of our relationships and agreements with our resellers or liability for failure to meet service level agreements, and may seriously harm our business and results of operations.

Interruptions or delays in service from our third-party data center hosting facilities and co-location facilities could impair the delivery of our services and harm our business.

We currently serve our North American customers from two data center hosting facilities located in northern California and northern Virginia, where we lease space from Equinix, Inc. We also serve customers in the UK, and expect to serve customers in other European countries, from two third-party data center hosting facilities in Amsterdam, the Netherlands, and Zurich, Switzerland. In addition, RCLEC uses two third-party co-location facilities to provide us with network services, and we expect RCLEC to use additional third-party co-location facilities in the future. Any damage to, or failure of, these facilities, the communications network providers with whom we or they contract, or with the systems by which our communications providers allocate capacity among their customers, including us, could result in interruptions in our service. Additionally, in connection with the expansion or consolidation of our existing data center facilities, we may move or transfer our data and our customers data to other data centers. Despite precautions that we take during this process, any unsuccessful data transfers may impair or cause disruptions in the delivery of our service. Interruptions in our service may reduce our revenues, may require us to issue credits or pay penalties, subject us to claims and litigation, cause customers to terminate their subscriptions and adversely affect our renewal rates and our ability to attract new customers. Because our ability to attract and retain customers depends on our ability to provide customers with a highly reliable service, even minor interruptions in our service could harm our brand and reputation and have a material adverse effect on our business.

As part of our current disaster recovery arrangements, our North American infrastructure and all of our North American customers data is currently replicated in near real-time at our two data center facilities in the U.S., and our European production environment and all of our UK and other European customers data will be replicated in near real-time at our two European data center facilities. We do not control the operation of these facilities or of RCLEC s co-location facilities, and they are vulnerable to damage or interruption from earthquakes, floods, fires, power loss, telecommunications failures, and similar events. They may also be subject to break-ins, sabotage, acts of vandalism, and similar misconduct. Despite precautions taken at these facilities, the occurrence of a natural disaster or an act of terrorism or other unanticipated problems at these facilities could result in lengthy interruptions in our service. Even with the disaster recovery arrangements in place, our service could be interrupted.

We may also be required to transfer our servers to new data center facilities in the event that we are unable to renew our leases on acceptable terms, if at all, or the owners of the facilities decide to close their facilities, and we may incur significant costs and possible service interruption in connection with doing so. In addition, any financial difficulties, such as bankruptcy or foreclosure, faced by our third-party data center operators, or any of the service providers with which we or they contract may have negative effects on our business, the nature and extent of which are difficult to predict. Additionally, if our data centers are unable to keep up with our increasing needs for capacity, our ability to grow our business could be materially and adversely impacted.

Failures in Internet infrastructure or interference with broadband access could cause current or potential users to believe that our systems are unreliable, leading our customers to switch to our competitors or to avoid using our services.

Unlike traditional communications services, our services depend on our customers high-speed broadband access to the Internet, usually provided through a cable or digital subscriber line, or DSL, connection. Increasing numbers of users and increasing bandwidth requirements may degrade the performance of our services and applications due to capacity constraints and other Internet infrastructure limitations. As our customer base grows and their usage of communications capacity increases, we will be required to make additional investments in network capacity to maintain adequate data transmission speeds, the availability of which may be limited, or the cost of which may be on terms unacceptable to us. If adequate capacity is not available to us as our customers usage

increases, our network may be unable to achieve or maintain sufficiently high data transmission capacity, reliability or performance. In addition, if Internet service providers and other third parties providing Internet services have outages or deteriorations in their quality of service, our customers will not have access to our services or may experience a decrease in the quality of our services. Furthermore, as the rate of adoption of new technologies increases, the networks on which our services and applications rely may not be able to sufficiently adapt to the increased demand for these services, including ours. Frequent or persistent interruptions could cause current or potential users to believe that our systems or services are unreliable, leading them to switch to our competitors or to avoid our services, and could permanently harm our reputation and brands.

In addition, users who access our services and applications through mobile devices, such as smartphones and tablets, must have a high-speed connection, such as Wi-Fi, 3G, 4G or LTE, to use our services and applications. Currently, this access is provided by companies that have significant and increasing market power in the broadband and Internet access marketplace, including incumbent phone companies, cable companies and wireless companies. Some of these providers offer products and services that directly compete with our own offerings, which can potentially give them a competitive advantage. Also, these providers could take measures that degrade, disrupt or increase the cost of user access to third-party services, including our services, by restricting or prohibiting the use of their infrastructure to support or facilitate third-party services or by charging increased fees to third parties or the users of third-party services, any of which would make our services less attractive to users, and reduce our revenues.

In the U.S., there is some uncertainty regarding whether suppliers of broadband Internet access have a legal obligation to allow their customers to access and use our services without interference. In December 2010, the Federal Communications Commission, or FCC, adopted net neutrality rules that make it more difficult for broadband Internet access service providers to block, degrade or discriminate against our services. These rules apply to wired broadband Internet providers, but not all of the rules apply to wireless broadband service. In January 2014, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the District of Columbia Circuit vacated portions of the FCC s net neutrality rules relating to anti-discrimination and anti-blocking. On February 19, 2014, the FCC announced that it was opening a new docket in which to accept public comments, and to consider the court s decision and what actions the FCC should take in response. Any instances of broadband interference could result in a loss of existing users and increased costs, which could impair our ability to attract new users, and materially and adversely affect our business and opportunities for growth.

Most of our customers may terminate their subscriptions for our service at any time without penalty, and increased customer turnover, or costs we incur to retain our customers and encourage them to add users and, in the future, to purchase additional functionalities and premium service editions, could materially and adversely affect our financial performance.

Our customers generally do not have long-term contracts with us and these customers may terminate their subscription for our service at any time without penalty or early termination charges. We cannot accurately predict the rate of customer terminations or average monthly service cancellations or failures to renew, which we refer to as turnover. Our customers with subscription agreements have no obligation to renew their subscriptions for our service after the expiration of their initial subscription period, which is typically between one and three years. In the event that these customers do renew their subscriptions, they may choose to renew for fewer users, shorter contract lengths, or for a less expensive service plan or edition. We cannot predict the renewal rates for customers that have entered into subscription contracts with us.

Customer turnover, as well as reductions in the number of users for which a customer subscribes, each have a significant impact on our results of operations, as does the cost we incur in our efforts to

retain our customers and encourage them to upgrade their services and increase their number of users. Our turnover rate could increase in the future if customers are not satisfied with our service, the value proposition of our services or our ability to otherwise meet their needs and expectations. Turnover and reductions in the number of users for whom a customer subscribes may also increase due to factors beyond our control, including the failure or unwillingness of customers to pay their monthly subscription fees due to financial constraints and the impact of a slowing economy. Because of turnover and reductions in the number of users for whom a customer subscribes, we have to acquire new customers, or acquire new users within our existing customer base, on an ongoing basis simply to maintain our existing level of customers and revenues. If a significant number of customers terminate, reduce or fail to renew their subscriptions, we may be required to incur significantly higher marketing expenditures than we currently anticipate in order to increase the number of new customers or to upsell existing customers, and such additional marketing expenditures could harm our business and results of operations.

Our future success also depends in part on our ability to sell additional subscriptions and additional functionalities to our current customers. This may also require increasingly sophisticated and more costly sales efforts and a longer sales cycle. Any increase in the costs necessary to upgrade, expand and retain existing customers could materially and adversely affect our financial performance. If our efforts to convince customers to add users and, in the future, to purchase additional functionalities are not successful, our business may suffer. In addition, such increased costs could cause us to increase our subscription rates, which could increase our turnover rate.

If we are unable to attract new customers to our services on a cost-effective basis, our business will be materially and adversely affected.

In order to grow our business, we must continue to attract new customers and expand the number of users in our existing customer base on a cost-effective basis. We use and periodically adjust the mix of advertising and marketing programs to promote our services. Significant increases in the pricing of one or more of our advertising channels would increase our advertising costs or may cause us to choose less expensive and perhaps less effective channels to promote our services. As we add to or change the mix of our advertising and marketing strategies, we may need to expand into channels with significantly higher costs than our current programs, which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations. We will incur advertising and marketing expenses in advance of when we anticipate recognizing any revenues generated by such expenses, and we may fail to otherwise experience an increase in revenues or brand awareness as a result of such expenditures. We have made in the past, and may make in the future, significant expenditures and investments in new advertising campaigns, and we cannot assure you that any such investments will lead to the cost-effective acquisition of additional customers. If we are unable to maintain effective advertising programs, our ability to attract new customers could be materially and adversely affected, our advertising and marketing expenses could increase substantially, and our results of operations may suffer.

Some of our potential customers learn about us through leading search engines, such as Google, Yahoo! and Bing. While we employ search engine optimization and search engine marketing strategies, our ability to maintain and increase the number of visitors directed to our website is not entirely within our control. If search engine companies modify their search algorithms in a manner that reduces the prominence of our listing, or if our competitors search engine optimization efforts are more successful than ours, or if search engine companies restrict or prohibit us from using their services, fewer potential customers may click through to our website. In addition, the cost of purchased listings has increased in the past and may increase in the future. A decrease in website traffic or an increase in search costs could materially and adversely affect our customer acquisition efforts and our results of operations.

We market our products and services principally to small and medium-sized businesses, which may have fewer financial resources to weather an economic downturn.

We market our products and services principally to small and medium-sized businesses. These customers may be materially and adversely affected by economic downturns to a greater extent than larger, more established businesses. These businesses typically have more limited financial resources, including capital-borrowing capacity, than larger entities. Because the vast majority of our customers pay for our services through credit and debit cards, weakness in certain segments of the credit markets and in the U.S. and global economies has resulted in and may in the future result in increased numbers of rejected credit and debit card payments, which could materially affect our business by increasing customer cancellations and impacting our ability to engage new customers. If small and medium-sized businesses experience financial hardship as a result of a weak economy, industry consolidation or the overall demand for our services could be materially and adversely affected.

We face significant risks in our strategy to target medium-sized and larger businesses for sales of our services and, if we do not manage these efforts effectively, our business and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected.

We currently derive only a small portion of our revenues from sales to medium-sized and larger businesses. As we target more of our sales efforts to medium-sized and larger businesses, we expect to incur higher costs and longer sales cycles and we may be less effective at predicting when we will complete these sales. In this market segment, the decision to purchase our services may require the approval of more technical personnel and management levels within a potential customer s organization than we have historically encountered, and if so, these types of sales would require us to invest more time educating these potential customers about the benefits of our services. In addition, larger customers may demand more features, integration services and customization. Also, we have only limited experience in developing and managing sales channels and distribution arrangements for larger businesses. As a result of these factors, these sales opportunities may require us to devote greater research and development resources and sales, support and professional services resources to individual customers, resulting in increased costs and would likely lengthen our typical sales cycle, which could strain our limited sales and professional services resources. Moreover, these larger transactions may require us to delay recognizing the associated revenues we derive from these customers until any technical or implementation requirements have been met. Furthermore, because we have limited experience selling to larger businesses, our investment in marketing our services to these potential customers may not be successful, which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations and our overall ability to grow our customer base. Following sales to medium-sized or larger customers, we may experience fewer opportunities to expand these customers user base or sell them additional functionalities, or experience increased subscription terminations as compared to our experience with smaller businesses, any of which could mat

We rely significantly on a network of resellers to sell our services; our failure to effectively develop, manage, and maintain our indirect sales channels could materially and adversely affect our revenues.

Our future success depends on our continued ability to establish and maintain a network of channel relationships, and we expect that we will need to maintain and expand our network as we sell to larger customers and expand into international markets. An increasing portion of our revenues is derived from our network of over 1,500 sales agents and resellers, including AT&T, which we refer to collectively as resellers, many of which sell or may in the future decide to sell their own services or services from other cloud-based business communications providers. We generally do not have long-term contracts with these resellers, and the loss of or reduction in sales through these third parties could materially reduce our revenues. Our competitors may in some cases be effective in causing our



resellers or potential resellers to favor their services or prevent or reduce sales of our services. If we fail to maintain relationships with our resellers, fail to develop relationships with new resellers in new markets or expand the number of resellers in our network in existing markets, or if we fail to manage, train, or provide appropriate incentives to our existing resellers, or if our resellers are not successful in their sales efforts, sales of our services may decrease and our results of operations would suffer. In this regard, we recently entered into an agreement with TELUS under which TELUS will market and resell services in Canada that incorporate our cloud platform. If we are unable to implement our service with TELUS or maintain our relationship with TELUS or other carrier resellers, or if TELUS reduces resources committed to reselling the service, our results of operations may suffer.

Recruiting and retaining qualified resellers in our network and training them in our technology and service offerings requires significant time and resources. To develop and expand our indirect sales channels, we must continue to scale and improve our processes and procedures to support these channels, including investment in systems and training. Many resellers may not be willing to invest the time and resources required to train their staff to effectively market our services.

Support for smartphones and tablets are an integral part of our solutions. If we are unable to develop robust mobile applications that operate on mobile platforms that our customers use, our business and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected.

Our solutions allow our customers to use and manage our cloud-based business communications solution on smart devices. As new smart devices and operating systems are released, we may encounter difficulties supporting these devices and services, and we may need to devote significant resources to the creation, support, and maintenance of our mobile applications. In addition, if we experience difficulties in the future integrating our mobile applications into smart devices or if problems arise with our relationships with providers of mobile operating systems, such as those of Apple Inc. or Google Inc., our future growth and our results of operations could suffer.

We face intense competition in our markets and may lack sufficient financial or other resources to compete successfully.

The cloud-based business communications industry is competitive, and we expect it to become increasingly competitive in the future. We face intense competition from other providers of business communications systems and solutions. Our competitors include traditional on-premise, hardware business communications providers such as Alcatel-Lucent, S.A., Avaya Inc., Cisco Systems, Inc., Mitel Networks Corporation, ShoreTel, Inc., Siemens Enterprise Networks, LLC, their resellers and others, as well as companies such as Microsoft Corporation and Broadsoft, Inc. that generally license their software, and their resellers. In addition, certain of our resellers are also our competitors. For example, AT&T serves, and we expect that TELUS will serve, as a reseller to us but they are also competitors for business communications. All of these companies do now or may in the future also host their solutions through the cloud. We also face competition from other cloud companies such as j2 Global, Inc., 8x8, Inc., Vonage Holdings Corp., Nextiva, Inc. and Jive Communications, Inc. as well as from established communications providers, such as AT&T Inc., Verizon Communications Inc. and Comcast Corporation from other large Internet companies, such as Google Inc., Yahoo! Inc. and Amazon.com, Inc., any of which might launch its own cloud-based business communications services or acquire other cloud-based business communications companies in the future.

Many of our current and potential competitors have longer operating histories, significantly greater resources and name recognition, more diversified service offerings and larger customer bases than we have. As a result, these competitors may have greater credibility with our existing and

potential customers and may be better able to withstand an extended period of downward pricing pressure. In addition, certain of our competitors have partnered with, or been acquired by, and may in the future partner with or acquire, other competitors to offer services, leveraging their collective competitive positions, which makes it more difficult to compete with them and could materially and adversely affect our results of operations. They also may be able to adopt more aggressive pricing policies and devote greater resources to the development, promotion and sale of their services than we can to ours. Some of these service providers have in the past and may choose in the future to sacrifice revenues in order to gain market share by offering their services at lower prices or for free. Our competitors may also offer bundled service arrangements offering a more complete service offering, despite the technical merits or advantages of our services. Competition could force us to decrease our prices, slow our growth, increase our customer turnover, reduce our sales or decrease our market share. The adverse impact of a shortfall in our revenues may be magnified if we are unable to adjust spending adequately to compensate for such shortfall.

If we are unable to develop, license or acquire new services or applications on a timely and cost-effective basis, our business, financial condition, and results of operations may be materially and adversely affected.

The cloud-based business communications industry is an emerging market that is characterized by rapid changes in customer requirements, frequent introductions of new and enhanced services, and continuing and rapid technological advancement. We cannot predict the effect of technological changes on our business. To compete successfully in this emerging market, we must anticipate and adapt to technological changes and evolving industry standards, and continue to design, develop, manufacture and sell new and enhanced services that provide increasingly higher levels of performance and reliability at lower cost. Currently, we derive a majority of our revenues from subscriptions to RingCentral Office, and we expect this will continue for the foreseeable future. However, our future success will also depend on our ability to introduce and sell new services, features and functionality that enhance or are beyond the voice, fax and text communications services we currently offer, as well as to improve usability and support and increase customer satisfaction. Our failure to develop solutions that satisfy customer preferences in a timely and cost-effective manner may harm our ability to renew our subscriptions with existing customers and create or increase demand for our services, and may materially and adversely impact our results of operations.

The introduction of new services by competitors or the development of entirely new technologies to replace existing offerings could make our solutions obsolete or adversely affect our business and results of operations. Announcements of future releases and new services and technologies by our competitors or us could cause customers to defer purchases of our existing services, which also could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations. We may experience difficulties with software development, operations, design or marketing that could delay or prevent our development, introduction or implementation of new or enhanced services and applications. We have in the past experienced delays in the planned release dates of new features and upgrades, and have discovered defects in new services and applications after their introduction. We cannot assure you that new features or upgrades will be released according to schedule, or that, when released, they will not contain defects. Either of these situations could result in adverse publicity, loss of revenues, delay in market acceptance or claims by customers brought against us, all of which could harm our reputation, business, results of operations, and financial condition. Moreover, the development of new or enhanced services or applications may require substantial investment, and we must continue to invest a significant amount of resources in our research and development efforts to develop these services and applications to remain competitive. We do not know whether these investments will be successful. If customers do not widely adopt any new or enhanced services and applications, we may not be able to realize a return on our investment. If we are unable to develop, license, or acquire new or enhanced services and applications on a timely and cost-effective basis, or if

such new or enhanced services and applications do not achieve market acceptance, our business, financial condition, and results of operations may be materially and adversely affected.

A security breach could delay or interrupt service to our customers, harm our reputation, or subject us to significant liability.

Our operations depend on our ability to protect our network from interruption by damage from unauthorized entry, computer viruses or other events beyond our control. In the past, we may have been subject to denial or disruption of service, or DDOS, attacks by hackers intent on bringing down our services, and we may be subject to DDOS attacks in the future. We cannot assure you that our backup systems, regular data backups, security protocols and other procedures are currently in place, or that may be in place in the future, will be adequate to prevent significant damage, system failure or data loss. Also, our services are web-based, and the amount of data we store for our users on our servers has been increasing as our business has grown. Despite the implementation of security measures, our infrastructure may be vulnerable to hackers, computer viruses, worms, other malicious software programs or similar disruptive problems caused by our customers, employees, consultants or other Internet users who attempt to invade public and private data networks. Further, in some cases we do not have in place disaster recovery facilities for certain ancillary services, such as email delivery of messages. Currently, nearly all of our customers authorize us to bill their credit or debit card accounts directly for all transaction fees that we charge. We rely on encryption and authentication technology to ensure secure transmission of confidential information, including customer credit and debit card numbers. Advances in computer capabilities, new discoveries in the field of cryptography or other developments may result in a compromise or breach of the technology we use to protect transaction data.

Additionally, third parties may have attempted in the past, and may attempt in the future, to fraudulently induce domestic and international employees, consultants or customers into disclosing sensitive information, such as user names, passwords or customer proprietary network information, or CPNI, or other information in order to gain access to our customers data or to our data. CPNI includes information such as the phone numbers called by a consumer, the frequency, duration, and timing of such calls, and any services purchased by the consumer, such as call waiting, call forwarding, and caller ID, in addition to other information that may appear on a consumer s bill. Third parties may also attempt to fraudulently induce employees, consultants or customers into disclosing sensitive information regarding our intellectual property and other confidential business information, or our information technology systems. In addition, because the techniques used to obtain unauthorized access, or to sabotage systems, change frequently and generally are not recognized until launched against a target, we may be unable to anticipate these techniques or to implement adequate preventative measures. Any system failure or security breach that causes interruptions or data loss in our operations or in the computer systems of our customers or leads to the misappropriation of our or our customers confidential or personal information, or CPNI, could result in significant liability to us, cause our service to be perceived as not being secure, cause considerable harm to us and our reputation (including requiring notification to customers, regulators or the media), and deter current and potential customers from using our services. Any of these events could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, and financial condition.

We rely on third parties for some of our software development, quality assurance, operations and customer support.

We currently depend on various third parties for some of our software development efforts, quality assurance, operations and customer support services. Specifically, we outsource some of our software development and design, quality assurance and operations activities to third-party contractors that have employees and consultants located in St. Petersburg, Russia and Odessa, Ukraine. In



addition, we outsource a significant portion of our customer support, inside sales and network operation control functions to a third-party contractor located in Manila, the Philippines. Our dependence on third-party contractors creates a number of risks, in particular, the risk that we may not maintain service quality, control or effective management with respect to these business operations.

Our agreements with these third-party contractors are either not terminable by them (other than at the end of the term or upon an uncured breach by us) or require at least 60 days prior written notice of termination. If we experience problems with our third-party contractors, the costs charged by our third-party contractors increase or our agreements with our third-party contractors are terminated, we may not be able to develop new solutions, enhance or operate existing solutions or provide customer support in an alternate manner that is equally or more efficient and cost-effective.

We anticipate that we will continue to depend on these and other third-party relationships in order to grow our business for the foreseeable future. If we are unsuccessful in maintaining existing and, if needed, establishing new relationships with third parties, our ability to efficiently operate existing services or develop new services and provide adequate customer support could be impaired, and, as a result, our competitive position or our results of operations could suffer.

Growth may place significant demands on our management and our infrastructure.

We have recently experienced substantial growth in our business. This growth has placed and may continue to place significant demands on our management and our operational and financial infrastructure. As our operations grow in size, scope and complexity, we will need to increase our sales and marketing efforts and add additional sales and marketing personnel in various regions worldwide, and improve and upgrade our systems and infrastructure to attract, service and retain an increasing number of customers. For example, we expect the volume of simultaneous calls to increase significantly as our customer base grows. Our network hardware and software may not be able to accommodate this additional simultaneous call volume. The expansion of our systems and infrastructure will require us to commit substantial financial, operational, and technical resources in advance of an increase in the volume of business, with no assurance that the volume of business will increase. Any such additional capital investments will increase our cost base. Continued growth could also strain our ability to maintain reliable service levels for our customers and recruit, train and retain highly skilled personnel. In addition, given our expected growth, we expect to move our headquarters offices and our Denver offices, or secure additional space in our current buildings or other buildings, within the next 12 months. If we fail to achieve the necessary level of efficiency in our organization as we grow, our business, results of operations and financial condition could be materially and adversely affected.

Accusations of infringement of third-party intellectual property rights could materially and adversely affect our business.

There has been substantial litigation in the areas in which we operate regarding intellectual property rights. In the past, we have been sued by third parties claiming infringement of their intellectual property rights and we may be sued for infringement from time to time in the future. In the past, we have settled infringement litigation brought against us; however, we cannot assure you that we will be able to settle any future claims or, if we are able to settle any such claims, that the settlement will be on terms favorable to us. Our broad range of technology may increase the likelihood that third parties will claim that we infringe their intellectual property rights. In this regard, in June 2011, j2 Global, Inc. and Advanced Messaging Technologies, Inc. named us in a patent infringement lawsuit seeking a permanent injunction, damages and attorneys fees. In April 2013, we entered into a license and settlement agreement with j2 Global, Inc. and one of its affiliates to settle the matter. Under the



terms of the settlement agreement, the parties granted each other certain patent cross licenses for over 10 years and the parties have dismissed all claims in these matters without prejudice. In addition, in December 2012, we were named as a defendant in a patent infringement lawsuit by CallWave Communications, LLC, or CallWave, which we believe to be a non-practicing entity. In September 2013, we entered into a license and settlement agreement with Callwave to settle the matter. Under the terms of the settlement agreement, CallWave granted us a non-exclusive license and agreed to dismiss all claims in these matters without prejudice.

We have in the past received, and may in the future receive, notices of claims of infringement, misappropriation or misuse of other parties proprietary rights. Furthermore, regardless of their merits, accusations and lawsuits like these may require significant time and expense to defend, may negatively affect customer relationships, may divert management s attention away from other aspects of our operations and, upon resolution, may have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Certain technology necessary for us to provide our services may, in fact, be patented by other parties either now or in the future. If such technology were validly patented by another person, we would have to negotiate a license for the use of that technology. We may not be able to negotiate such a license at a price that is acceptable to us or at all. The existence of such a patent, or our inability to negotiate a license for any such technology on acceptable terms, could force us to cease using the technology and cease offering services incorporating the technology, which could materially and adversely affect our business and results of operations.

If we were found to be infringing on the intellectual property rights of any third party, we could be subject to liability for such infringement, which could be material. We could also be prohibited from using or selling certain services, prohibited from using certain processes, or required to redesign certain services, each of which could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

These and other outcomes may:

result in the loss of a substantial number of existing customers or prohibit the acquisition of new customers;

cause us to pay license fees for intellectual property we are deemed to have infringed;

cause us to incur costs and devote valuable technical resources to redesigning our services;

cause our cost of goods sold to increase;

cause us to accelerate expenditures to preserve existing revenues;

cause existing or new vendors to require prepayments or letters of credit;

materially and adversely affect our brand in the marketplace and cause a substantial loss of goodwill;

cause us to change our business methods or services;

require us to cease certain business operations or offering certain services or features; and

lead to our bankruptcy or liquidation.

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

Our limited ability to protect our intellectual property rights could materially and adversely affect our business.

We rely, in part, on patent, trademark, copyright and trade secret law to protect our intellectual property in the U.S. and abroad. We seek to protect our technology, software, documentation and

other information under trade secret and copyright law, which afford only limited protection. For example, we typically enter into confidentiality agreements with our employees, consultants, third-party contractors, customers and vendors in an effort to control access to use and distribution of our technology, software, documentation and other information. These agreements may not effectively prevent unauthorized use or disclosure of confidential information and may not provide an adequate remedy in the event of such unauthorized use or disclosure, and it may be possible for a third party to legally reverse engineer, copy or otherwise obtain and use our technology without authorization. In addition, improper disclosure of trade secret information by our current or former employees, consultants, third-party contractors, customers or vendors to the public or others who could make use of the trade secret information would likely preclude that information from being protected as a trade secret.

We also rely, in part, on patent law to protect our intellectual property in the U.S. and internationally. Our intellectual property portfolio includes 28 issued U.S. patents, which expire between 2026 and 2032. We also have 45 patent applications pending for examination in the U.S. and 22 patent applications pending for examination in foreign jurisdictions, all of which are related to U.S. applications. We cannot predict whether such pending patent applications will result in issued patents or whether any issued patents will effectively protect our intellectual property. Even if a pending patent application results in an issued patent, the patent may be circumvented or its validity may be challenged in various proceedings in United States District Court or before the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, such as reexamination, which may require legal representation and involve substantial costs and diversion of management time and resources. In addition, we cannot assure you that every significant feature of our solutions is protected by our patents, or that we will mark our products with any or all patents they embody. As a result, we may be prevented from seeking damages in whole or in part for infringement of our patents.

The unlicensed use of our brand, including domain names, by third parties could harm our reputation, cause confusion among our customers and impair our ability to market our products and services. To that end, we have registered numerous trademarks and service marks and have applied for registration of additional trademarks and service marks and have acquired a large number of domain names in and outside the U.S. to establish and protect our brand names as part of our intellectual property strategy. If our applications receive objections or are successfully opposed by third parties, it will be difficult for us to prevent third parties from using our brand without our permission. Moreover, successful opposition to our applications might encourage third parties to make additional oppositions or commence trademark infringement proceedings against us, which could be costly and time consuming to defend against. If we are not successful in protecting our trademarks, our trademark rights may be diluted and subject to challenge or invalidation, which could materially and adversely affect our brand.

Despite our efforts to implement our intellectual property strategy, we may not be able to protect or enforce our proprietary rights in the U.S. or internationally (where effective intellectual property protection may be unavailable or limited). For example, we have entered into agreements containing confidentiality and invention assignment provisions in connection with the outsourcing of certain software development and quality assurance activities to third-party contractors located in St. Petersburg, Russia and Odessa, Ukraine. We have also entered into an agreement containing a confidentiality provision with a third-party contractor located in Manila, the Philippines, where we have outsourced a significant portion of our customer support function. We cannot assure you that agreements with these third-party contractors or their agreements with their employees and contractors will adequately protect our proprietary rights in the applicable jurisdictions and foreign countries, as their respective laws may not protect proprietary rights to the same extent as the laws of the U.S. In addition, our competitors may independently develop technologies that are similar or superior to our technology, duplicate our technology in a manner that does not infringe our intellectual property rights

or design around any of our patents. Furthermore, detecting and policing unauthorized use of our intellectual property is difficult and resource-intensive. Moreover, litigation may be necessary in the future to enforce our intellectual property rights, to determine the validity and scope of the proprietary rights of others, or to defend against claims of infringement or invalidity. Such litigation, whether successful or not, could result in substantial costs and diversion of management time and resources and could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our success depends on the public acceptance of our services and applications.

Our future success depends on our ability to significantly increase revenues generated from our cloud-based business communications solutions. The market for cloud-based business communications is evolving rapidly and is characterized by an increasing number of market entrants. As is typical of a rapidly evolving industry, the demand for, and market acceptance of, these applications is uncertain. If the market for cloud-based business communications fails to develop, develops more slowly than we anticipate or develops in a manner different than we expect, our services could fail to achieve market acceptance, which in turn could materially and adversely affect our business.

Our growth depends on the continued use of voice communications by businesses, as compared to email and other data-based methods. A decline in the overall rate of voice communications by businesses would harm our business. Furthermore, our continued growth depends on future demand for and adoption of Internet voice communications systems and services. Although the number of broadband subscribers worldwide has grown significantly in recent years, a small percentage of businesses have adopted Internet voice communications services to date. For demand and adoption of Internet voice communications services by businesses to increase, Internet voice communications networks must improve the quality of their service for real-time communications by managing the effects of and reducing packet loss, packet delay and packet jitter, as well as unreliable bandwidth, so that toll-quality service can be consistently provided. Additionally, the cost and feature benefits of Internet voice communications must be sufficient to cause customers to switch from traditional phone service providers. We must devote substantial resources to educate customers and their end users about the benefits of Internet voice communications, in general, and our services in particular. If any or all of these factors fail to occur, our business may be materially and adversely affected.

Interruptions in our services could harm our reputation, result in significant costs to us, and impair our ability to sell our services.

Because our services are complex and we have incorporated a variety of new computer hardware, as well as software that is developed in-house or licensed or acquired from third-party vendors, our services may have errors or defects that customers identify after they begin using them that could result in unanticipated interruptions of service. Internet-based services frequently contain undetected errors and bugs when first introduced or when new versions or enhancements are released. While the substantial majority of our customers are small and medium-sized businesses, the use of our services in complicated, large-scale network environments may increase our exposure to undetected errors, failures or bugs in our services. Although we test our services to detect and correct errors and defects before their general release, we have from time to time experienced significant interruptions in our service as a result of such errors or defects and may experience future interruptions of service if we fail to detect and correct these errors and defects. The costs incurred in correcting such defects or errors may be substantial and could harm our results of operations. In addition, we rely on hardware purchased or leased and software licensed from third parties to offer our services.

Any defects in, or unavailability of, our or third-party software or hardware that cause interruptions of our services could, among other things:

cause a reduction in revenues or delay in market acceptance of our services;

²³

require us to issue refunds to our customers or expose us to claims for damages;

cause us to lose existing customers and make it more difficult to attract new customers;

divert our development resources or require us to make extensive changes to our software, which would increase our expenses and slow innovation;

increase our technical support costs; and

harm our reputation and brand. If we fail to continue to develop our brand or our reputation is harmed, our business may suffer.

We believe that continuing to strengthen our current brand will be critical to achieving widespread acceptance of our services and will require continued focus on active marketing efforts. The demand for and cost of online and traditional advertising have been increasing and may continue to increase. Accordingly, we may need to increase our investment in, and devote greater resources to, advertising, marketing, and other efforts to create and maintain brand loyalty among users. Brand promotion activities may not yield increased revenues, and even if they do, any increased revenues may not offset the expenses incurred in building our brands. If we fail to promote and maintain our brand, or if we incur substantial expense in an unsuccessful attempt to promote and maintain our brands, our business could be materially and adversely affected.

Our services, as well as those of our competitors, are regularly reviewed and commented upon by online and social media sources, as well as computer and other business publications. Negative reviews, or reviews in which our competitors products and services are rated more highly than our solutions, could negatively affect our brand and reputation. From time to time, our customers have expressed dissatisfaction with our services, including dissatisfaction with our customer support, our billing policies and the way our services operate. If we do not handle customer complaints effectively, our brand and reputation may suffer, we may lose our customers confidence, and they may choose to terminate, reduce or not to renew their subscriptions. In addition, many of our customers participate in social media and online blogs about Internet-based services, including our services, and our success depends in part on our ability to minimize negative and generate positive customer feedback through such online channels where existing and potential customers seek and share information. If actions we take or changes we make to our services or customer service could materially and adversely impact our ability to attract and retain customers and our business, financial condition and results of operations.

If we experience excessive fraudulent activity or cannot meet evolving credit card association merchant standards, we could incur substantial costs and lose the right to accept credit cards for payment, which could cause our customer base to decline significantly.

Nearly all of our customers authorize us to bill their credit card accounts directly for service fees that we charge. If people pay for our services with stolen credit cards, we could incur substantial third-party vendor costs for which we may not be reimbursed. Further, our customers provide us with credit card billing information online or over the phone, and we do not review the physical credit cards used in these transactions, which increases our risk of exposure to fraudulent activity. We also incur charges, which we refer to as chargebacks, from the credit card companies from claims that the customer did not authorize the credit card transaction to purchase our service, something that we have experienced in the past. If the number of unauthorized credit card transactions becomes excessive, we could be assessed substantial fines for excess chargebacks and we could lose the right to accept credit cards for payment. In addition, credit card issuers may change merchant standards, including data protection and documentation standards, required to utilize their services from time to time. We are compliant with the Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard, or PCI, in the United States and Canada. We

are developing a plan to become PCI-compliant in the UK; however, if we fail to maintain compliance with current merchant standards, such as PCI, or fail to meet new standards, the credit card associations could fine us or terminate their agreements with us, and we would be unable to accept credit cards as payment for our services. Our services may also be subject to fraudulent usage, including but not limited to revenue share fraud, domestic traffic pumping, subscription fraud, premium text message scams, and other fraudulent schemes. Although our customers are required to set passwords and Personal Identification Numbers, or PINs, to protect their accounts and may configure in which destinations international calling is enabled from their extensions, third parties have in the past and may in the future be able to access and use their accounts through fraudulent means. In addition, third parties may have attempted in the past, and may attempt in the future, to fraudulently induce domestic and international employees or consultants into disclosing customer credentials and other account information. Communications fraud can result in unauthorized access to customer accounts and customer data, unauthorized use of customers services, charges to customers for fraudulent usage and expenses that we must pay to carriers. We may be required to pay for these charges and expenses with no reimbursement from the customer, and our reputation may be harmed if our services are subject to fraudulent usage. Although we implement multiple fraud prevention and detection controls, we cannot assure you that these controls will be adequate to protect against fraud. Substantial losses due to fraud or our inability to accept credit card payments, which could cause our paid customer base to significantly decrease, could have a material adverse effect on our results of operations, financial condition and ability to grow our business.

Potential problems with our information systems could interfere with our business and operations.

We rely on our information systems and those of third parties for processing customer orders, distribution of our services, billing our customers, processing credit card transactions, customer relationship management, supporting financial planning and analysis, accounting functions and financial statement preparation and otherwise running our business. Information systems may experience interruptions, including interruptions of related services from third-party providers, which may be beyond our control. Such business interruptions could cause us to fail to meet customer requirements. All information systems, both internal and external, are potentially vulnerable to damage or interruption from a variety of sources, including without limitation, computer viruses, security breaches, energy blackouts, natural disasters, terrorism, war and telecommunication failures and employee or other theft, as well as third-party provider failures. Any disruption in our information systems and those of the third parties upon which we rely could have a significant impact on our business.

In addition, we transitioned from a number of disparate systems and implemented NetSuite, a SaaS enterprise resource planning system, to handle various business, operating and financial processes in a prior year. We plan to transition from a spreadsheet-based financial modeling system and implement a third-party corporate performance management system. In addition, in the future we intend to implement a third-party SaaS billing system to replace our current internally developed billing system. We may also implement further and enhanced information systems in the future to meet the demands resulting from our growth and to provide additional capabilities and functionality. The implementation of new systems and enhancements is frequently disruptive to the underlying business of an enterprise, and can be time-consuming and expensive, increase management responsibilities and divert management attention. Any disruptions relating to our systems enhancements or any problems with the implementation, particularly any disruptions impacting our operations or our ability to accurately report our financial performance on a timely basis during the implementation of these enhancements may be much more costly than we anticipated. If we are unable to successfully implement the information systems enhancements as planned, our financial position, results of operations and cash flows could be negatively impacted.

Our use of open source technology could impose limitations on our ability to commercialize our services.

We use open source software in our platform on which our services operate. There is a risk that the owners of the copyrights in such software may claim that such licenses impose unanticipated conditions or restrictions on our ability to market or provide our services. If such owners prevail in such claim, we could be required to make the source code for our proprietary software (which contains our valuable trade secrets) generally available to third parties, including competitors, at no cost, to seek licenses from third parties in order to continue offering our services, to re-engineer our technology, or to discontinue offering our services in the event re-engineering cannot be accomplished on a timely basis or at all, any of which could cause us to discontinue our services, harm our reputation, result in customer losses or claims, increase our costs or otherwise materially and adversely affect our business and results of operations.

Our services are subject to regulation, and future legislative or regulatory actions could adversely affect our business and expose us to liability.

Federal Regulation

Our business is regulated by the FCC. As a communications services provider, we are subject to existing or potential FCC regulations relating to privacy, disability access, porting of numbers, Federal Universal Service Fund, or USF, contributions, E-911, and other requirements. FCC classification of our Internet voice communications services as telecommunications services could result in additional federal and state regulatory obligations. If we do not comply with FCC rules and regulations, we could be subject to FCC enforcement actions, fines, loss of licenses, and possibly restrictions on our ability to operate or offer certain of our services. Any enforcement action by the FCC, which may be a public process, would hurt our reputation in the industry, possibly impair our ability to sell our services to customers and could have a materially adverse impact on our revenues.

Through RCLEC, we also provide competitive local exchange carrier services, or CLEC services, which are regulated by the FCC as traditional telecommunications services. Our CLEC services depend on certain provisions of the Telecommunications Act of 1996 that permit us to procure facilities and services from incumbent local exchange carriers, or ILECs, that are necessary to provide our services. Over the past several years, the FCC has reduced or eliminated a number of regulations governing ILECs offerings. If ILECs are not required by law to provide services to us or do not continue to permit us to purchase these services from them under commercial arrangements at reasonable rates, our business could be adversely affected and our cost of providing CLEC services could increase. This could have a materially adverse impact on our results of operations and cash flows.

Our services are also subject to a number of other FCC regulations. Among others, we must comply (in whole or in part) with:

the Communications Assistance for Law Enforcement Act, or CALEA, which requires covered entities to assist law enforcement in undertaking electronic surveillance;

requirements to provide E-911 to our customers;

requirements to safeguard the privacy of certain customer information;

contributions to the USF which requires that we pay a percentage of our revenues to support certain federal programs;

payment of annual FCC regulatory fees based on our interstate and international revenues;

rules pertaining to access to our services by people with disabilities and contributions to the Telecommunications Relay Services fund; and

FCC rules regarding CPNI, which requires that we not use such information without customer approval, subject to certain exceptions and that we file annual reports regarding CPNI protections.

If we do not comply with any current or future rules or regulations that apply to our business, we could be subject to substantial fines and penalties, we may have to restructure our service offerings, exit certain markets or raise the price of our services, any of which could ultimately harm our business and results of operations.

State Regulation

States currently may not regulate our Internet voice communications services. However, a small number of states have ruled that non-nomadic Internet voice communications services may or do fall within the definition of telecommunications services and therefore those states assert that they have jurisdiction to regulate the service. No states currently require certification for nomadic Internet voice communications service providers. Even if a state does not require Internet voice communications service providers to be certified, a number of states have imposed traditional telecommunications requirements on such services, including assessing state USF or other surcharge requirements, E-911 support and fees and other surcharges on nomadic VoIP providers. A number of states require us to contribute to state USF, contribute to E-911 and pay other surcharges, while others are actively considering extending their public policy programs to include the services we provide. We pass USF, E-911 fees and other surcharges through to our customers, which may result in our services becoming more expensive or require that we absorb these costs. We expect that state public utility commissions will continue their attempts to apply state telecommunications regulations to Internet voice communications services like ours.

Our subsidiary s CLEC services are subject to regulation by the public utility regulatory agency in those states where we provide local telecommunications services. This regulation includes the requirement to obtain a certificate of public convenience and necessity or other similar licenses prior to offering our CLEC services. We may also be required to file tariffs that describe our CLEC s services and provide rates for those services. We are also required to comply with state regulations that vary from state to state concerning service quality, disconnection and billing requirements. State commissions also have authority to review and approve interconnection agreements between incumbent phone carriers and CLECs such as our subsidiary, and to conduct arbitration of disputes arising in the negotiation of such agreements.

Both we and our CLEC subsidiary are also subject to state consumer protection laws, as well as U.S. state or municipal sales, use, excise, utility user and ad valorem taxes, fees or surcharges.

International Regulation

As we expand internationally, we may be subject to telecommunications, consumer protection, data privacy and other laws and regulations in the foreign countries where we offer our services. Internationally, we currently offer our services in Canada and the UK.

We are a provider of Internet voice telecommunications services in Canada. As a provider of Internet voice communications services, we are subject to regulation in Canada by the Canadian Radio-television and Telecommunications Commission, or CRTC. We are registered with the CRTC as a reseller of telecommunications services and have been issued a basic international telecommunications services, or BITS, license by the CRTC. As an Internet voice communications provider, we are subject to obligations imposed by the CRTC, including providing access to emergency calling services, providing access to operator assistance, directory information services, number

portability, providing minimum customer information, charging customers certain regulatory charges and paying contribution charges. We are also subject to Canadian federal privacy laws and provincial consumer protection legislation. As a holder of a BITS license, we also must comply with various annual reporting requirements.

As a provider of electronic communications services in the UK, we, through our subsidiary, are subject to regulation in the UK by the Office of Communications, or Ofcom. Some of these regulatory obligations include providing access to emergency call services (E999/112); providing access to operator assistance, directories and directory enquiry services, offering contracts with minimum terms, providing and publishing certain information transparently, providing itemized billing, protecting customer information (including personal data); porting phone numbers upon a valid customer request and implementing a code of practice. We are required to comply with laws and matters relating to, among other things, competition law, distance selling, e-commerce and consumer protection. We must also comply with various reporting and recordkeeping requirements.

In addition, our international operations are potentially subject to country-specific governmental regulation and related actions that may increase our costs or impact our product and services offerings or prevent us from offering or providing our products and services in certain countries. Certain of our services may be used by customers located in countries where VoIP and other forms of IP communications may be illegal or require special licensing or in countries on a U.S. embargo list. Even where our products are reportedly illegal or become illegal or where users are located in an embargoed country, users in those countries may be able to continue to use our products and services in those countries notwithstanding the illegality or embargo. We may be subject to penalties or governmental action if consumers continue to use our products and services in countries where it is illegal to do so, and any such penalties or governmental action may be costly and may harm our business and damage our brand and reputation. We may be required to incur additional expenses to meet applicable international regulatory requirements or be required to discontinue those services if required by law or if we cannot or will not meet those requirements.

We process, store, and use personal information and other data, which subjects us and our customers to a variety of evolving governmental regulation, industry standards and self-regulatory schemes, contractual obligations, and other legal obligations related to privacy, which may increase our costs, decrease adoption and use of our products and services and expose us to liability.

There are a number of federal, state, local and foreign laws and regulations, as well as contractual obligations and industry standards, that provide for certain obligations and restrictions with respect to data privacy and security, and the collection, storage, retention, protection, use, processing, transmission, sharing, disclosure and protection of personal information and other customer data. The scope of these obligations and restrictions is changing, subject to differing interpretations, and may be inconsistent among countries or conflict with other rules, and their status remains uncertain. Within the European Union, or EU, strict laws already apply in connection with the collection, storage, retention, protection, use, processing, transmission, sharing, disclosure and protection of personal information and other customer data. The EU model has been replicated in many jurisdictions outside the U.S., including Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation countries. Regulators have the power to fine non-compliant organizations significant amounts. There are proposals to increase the maximum level of fines that EU regulators may impose to the greater of 100 million or 5% of worldwide annual sales. As Internet commerce and communication technologies continue to evolve, increasing online service providers and network users capacity to collect, store, retain, protect, use, process and transmit large volumes of personal information, increasingly restrictive regulation by federal, state or foreign agencies becomes more likely. For example, a variety of regulations that would increase restrictions on online service providers in the area of data privacy are currently being proposed, both in the U.S. and in other

jurisdictions, and we believe that the adoption of increasingly restrictive regulation in the field of data privacy and security is likely, possibly as restrictive as the EU model. In Canada, new anti-spam legislation that prescribes certain rules regarding the use of electronic messages for commercial purposes will take effect on July 1, 2014. This new law also contains provisions that will take effect in January 2015, imposing certain restrictions on a service provider s ability to electronically automatically update or change software used in a customer s service without the customer s consent. Penalties for non-compliance with the new Canadian anti-spam legislation are considerable, including administrative monetary penalties of up to \$10 million and a private right of action. Obligations and restrictions imposed by current and future applicable laws, regulations, contracts and industry standards may affect our ability to provide all the current features of our products and services and our customers ability to use our products and services, and could require us to modify the features and functionality of our products and services. Such obligations and restrictions may limit our ability to collect, store, process, use, transmit and share data with our customers, and to allow our customer to collect, store, retain, protect, use, process, transmit, share and disclose data with others through our products and services. Compliance with, and other burdens imposed by, such obligations and restrictions could increase the cost of our operations. Failure to comply with obligations and restrictions related to data privacy and security could subject us to lawsuits, fines, criminal penalties, statutory damages, consent decrees, injunctions, adverse publicity and other losses that could harm our business.

Our customers can use our services to store contact and other personal or identifying information, and to process, transmit, receive, store and retrieve a variety of communications and messages, including information about their own customers and other contacts. In addition, customers may use our services to transmit protected health information, or PHI, that is protected under the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act, or HIPAA; further, some customers also may use our services to store protected HIPAA information, notwithstanding that we inform customers that our services should not be used for such storage purposes. Noncompliance with laws and regulations relating to privacy and HIPAA may lead to significant fines, penalties or liabilities. Our actual compliance, our customers perception of our compliance, costs of compliance with such regulations and customer concerns regarding their own compliance obligations (whether factual or in error) may limit the use and adoption of our service and reduce overall demand. Furthermore, privacy concerns, including the inability or impracticality of providing advance notice to customers of privacy issues related to the use of our services, may cause our customers to resist providing the personal data necessary to allow our customers to use our services effectively. Even the perception of privacy concerns, whether or not valid, may inhibit market adoption of our service in certain industries.

In addition to government activity, privacy advocacy groups and industry groups have adopted and are considering the adoption of various self-regulatory standards and codes of conduct that may place additional burdens on us and our customers, which may further reduce demand for our services and harm our business.

While we try to comply with all applicable data protection laws, regulations, standards, and codes of conduct, as well as our own posted privacy policies and contractual commitments to the extent possible, any failure by us to protect our users privacy and data, including as a result of our systems being compromised by hacking or other malicious or surreptitious activity, could result in a loss of user confidence in our services and ultimately in a loss of users, which could materially and adversely affect our business. Our customers may also accidentally disclose their passwords or store them on a mobile device that is lost or stolen, creating the perception that our systems are not secure against third-party access. Additionally, our third-party contractors in the Philippines, Russia, Ukraine, India and Poland may have access to customer data. If these or other third-party vendors violate applicable laws or our policies, such violations may also put our customers information at risk and could in turn have a material and adverse effect on our business.

Use or delivery of our services may become subject to new or increased regulatory requirements, taxes or fees.

The increasing growth and popularity of Internet voice communications heighten the risk that governments will regulate or impose new or increased fees or taxes on Internet voice communications services. To the extent that the use of our services continues to grow, regulators may be more likely to seek to regulate or impose new or additional taxes, surcharges or fees on our services. Similarly, advances in technology, such as improvements in locating the geographic origin of Internet voice communications, could cause our services to become subject to additional regulations, fees or taxes, or could require us to invest in or develop new technologies, which may be costly. In addition, as we continue to expand our user base and offer more services, we may become subject to new regulations, taxes, surcharges or fees. Increased regulatory requirements, taxes, surcharges or fees on Internet voice communications services, which could be assessed by governments retroactively or prospectively, would substantially increase our costs, and, as a result, our business would suffer. In addition, the tax status of our services could subject us to conflicting taxation requirements and complexity with regard to the collection and remittance of applicable taxes. Any such additional taxes could harm our results of operations.

Our emergency and E-911 calling services may expose us to significant liability.

The FCC requires Internet voice communications providers, such as our company, to provide E-911 service in all geographic areas covered by the traditional wire-line E-911 network. Under the FCC s rules, Internet voice communications providers must transmit the caller s phone number and registered location information to the appropriate public safety answering point, or PSAP, for the caller s registered location. Our CLEC services are also required by the FCC and state regulators to provide E-911 service to the extent that they provide services to end users.

In Canada, the Canadian Radio-television and Telecommunications Commission, or the CRTC, has imposed similar requirements related to the provision of E-911 services in all areas of Canada where the wireline incumbent carrier offers such 911 services. The CRTC also mandates certain customer notification requirements pursuant to which new customers are required to be notified of 911 service limitations and to consent to the same before their service with us commences and we are required to provide annual update notifications to our customers of the 911 limitations of our service. The CRTC has recently concluded a proceeding that canvassed issues in relation to the provision of 911 services in Canada and the decision rendered by the CRTC in this proceeding may result in changes to how 911 services are to be offered by service providers in Canada such as us.

Additionally, as a provider of electronic communications services in the UK, we are subject to regulation in the UK by Ofcom. Similar to the position in the U.S., Ofcom requires electronic communications providers, such as our company, to provide all users access to both 112 (EU-mandated) and 999 (UK-mandated) emergency service numbers at no charge. Ofcom also requires us to clearly and transparently inform our users of any emergency service limitations on their device including by way of labels and network announcements.

We provide E-911/999/112 service in compliance with the Ofcom, the CRTC and the FCC s rules, as applicable, to substantially all of our customers interconnected VoIP lines. In some circumstances, 911/999/112 calls may be routed to a national emergency call center that routes the call to the appropriate PSAP. In addition, certain of our Internet voice communications services that work with mobile devices and are accessed through Wi-Fi networks may not be able to complete 911/999/112 calls. The FCC is considering requiring providers of Internet voice communications services on mobile devices and softphones to provide E-911 service, if such service may be used to make calls to the public telephone network. The adoption of such a requirement could increase our costs and make our service more expensive, which could adversely affect our results of operations.

In May 2013, the FCC issued an order requiring all providers of interconnected text messaging services to provide, by September 30, 2013, an automatic bounce-back text message in situations where a consumer attempts to text message to 911 and text-to-911 is not available. We believe we are in compliance with this order. The FCC is considering requiring, by December 31, 2014, providers of interconnected text messaging services to route text messages to PSAPs that are capable of receiving text messages.

In connection with the regulatory requirements that we provide E-911/999/112 to all of our interconnected VoIP customers, we must obtain from each customer, prior to the initiation of or changes to service, the physical locations at which the service will first be used for each VoIP line. For services that can be utilized from more than one physical location, we must provide customers one or more methods of updating their physical location. Because we do not validate the physical address at each location where the services may be used by our customers, and because customers may use the services in locations that differ from the registered location without providing us with the updated information, it is possible that E-911/999/112 calls may get routed to the wrong public safety answering point, or PSAP. We are also aware that certain customer registered addresses are incorrect, or may not have been updated. If E-911/999/112 calls are not routed to the correct PSAP, and if the delay results in serious injury or death, we could be sued and the damages substantial. We are evaluating measures to attempt to verify and update the addresses for locations where our services are used. The FCC is also considering requiring interconnected VoIP providers to automatically update subscriber location information, for purposes of routing 911 calls.

We could be subject to enforcement action by the FCC, the CRTC or Ofcom for our customer lines that do not have E-911/999/112 service. This enforcement action could result in significant monetary penalties and restrictions on our ability to offer non-compliant services.

Customers may in the future attempt to hold us responsible for any loss, damage, personal injury, or death suffered as a result of delayed, misrouted or uncompleted emergency service calls. The New and Emerging Technologies 911 Improvement Act of 2008 provides that Internet voice communications providers have the same protections from liability for the operation of 911 service as traditional wire-line and wireless providers. Limitations on liability for the provision of 911 service are normally governed by state law, and these limitations typically are not absolute. It is also unclear under the FCC s rules whether the limitations on liability would apply to those customer lines for which we do not provide E-911 service calls that are delayed, misrouted or uncompleted due to our negligence. In Canada, the CRTC does not permit any limitation of liability related to the provision of E-911 services that is due to our gross negligence or where negligence on the part of a service provider results in physical injury, death or damage to the customer s property or premises. In addition, Canadian provincial consumer protection laws may constrain our ability to limit liability to our non-business customers for any liability caused due to the 911 shortfalls inherent in Internet voice communications services. In the UK, by law we cannot limit our liability for any death or injury arising out of our negligence, including as a result of emergency service calls that are delayed, misrouted or uncompleted due to our gross negligence or where negligence on the part of a service provider results in physical injury, death or damage to the customer s property or premises. In addition, Canadian provincial consumer protection laws may constrain our ability to limit liability to our non-business customers for any liability caused due to the 911 shortfalls inherent in Internet voice communications services. In the UK, by law we cannot limit our liability for any death or injury arising out of our negligence, including as a result of eme

We rely on third parties to provide the majority of our customer service and support representatives and to fulfill various aspects of our E-911 service. If these third parties do not provide our customers with reliable, high-quality service, our reputation will be harmed, and we may lose customers.

We offer customer support through both our online account management website and our toll-free customer support number. Our customer support is currently provided via a third-party provider located in the Philippines, as well as our employees in the U.S. We currently offer support almost exclusively in

English. Our third-party providers generally provide customer service and support to our customers without identifying themselves as independent parties. The ability to support our customers may be disrupted by natural disasters, inclement weather conditions, civil unrest, strikes and other adverse events in the Philippines. Furthermore, as we expand our operations internationally, we may need to make significant expenditures and investments in our customer service and support to adequately address the complex needs of international customers, such as support in multiple foreign languages.

We also contract with third parties to provide E-911 services, including assistance in routing emergency calls and terminating E-911 calls. Our providers operate a national call center that is available 24 hours a day, seven days a week, to receive certain emergency calls and maintain PSAP databases for the purpose of deploying and operating E-911 services. On mobile devices, we generally rely on the underlying cellular or wireless carrier to provide E-911 services. Interruptions in service from our vendors could cause failures in our customers access to E-911 services and expose us to liability and damage our reputation.

If any of these third parties do not provide reliable, high-quality service, our reputation and our business will be harmed. In addition, industry consolidation among providers of services to us may impact our ability to obtain these services or increase our costs for these services.

We are in the process of expanding our international operations, which exposes us to significant risks.

To date, we have not generated significant revenues from outside of the U.S. and Canada. However, we already have significant operations outside the U.S. and Canada, including expansion into the UK in the fourth quarter of 2013, and we expect to grow our international revenues in the future. The future success of our business will depend, in part, on our ability to expand our operations and customer base worldwide. Operating in international markets requires significant resources and management attention and will subject us to regulatory, economic and political risks that are different from those in the U.S. Because of our limited experience with international operations and developing and managing sales and distribution channels in international markets, our international expansion efforts may not be successful. In addition, we will face risks in doing business internationally that could materially and adversely affect our business, including:

our ability to comply with differing technical and environmental standards, data privacy and telecommunications regulations and certification requirements outside the U.S.;

difficulties and costs associated with staffing and managing foreign operations;

potentially greater difficulty collecting accounts receivable and longer payment cycles;

the need to adapt and localize our services for specific countries;

the need to offer customer care in various native languages;

reliance on third parties over which we have limited control, including TELUS and other international resellers, for marketing and reselling our services;

availability of reliable broadband connectivity and wide area networks in targeted areas for expansion;

lower levels of adoption of credit or debit card usage for Internet related purchases by foreign customers and compliance with various foreign regulations related to credit or debit card processing and data privacy requirements;

difficulties in understanding and complying with local laws, regulations, and customs in foreign jurisdictions;

export controls and economic sanctions administered by the Department of Commerce Bureau of Industry and Security and the Treasury Department s Office of Foreign Assets Control;

tariffs and other non-tariff barriers, such as quotas and local content rules;

compliance with various anti-bribery and anti-corruption laws such as the Foreign Corrupt Practices Act and United Kingdom Bribery Act of 2010;

more limited protection for intellectual property rights in some countries;

adverse tax consequences;

fluctuations in currency exchange rates, which could increase the price of our services outside of the U.S., increase the expenses of our international operations, including expenses related to foreign contractors, and expose us to foreign currency exchange rate risk;

exchange control regulations, which might restrict or prohibit our conversion of other currencies into U.S. Dollars;

restrictions on the transfer of funds;

our ability to effectively price our services in competitive international markets;

new and different sources of competition;

deterioration of political relations between the U.S. and other countries, particularly Russia, Ukraine, China and the Philippines; and

political or social unrest or economic instability in a specific country or region, such as the political demonstrations and unrest in the Ukraine, which could have an adverse impact on our third-party software development and quality assurance operations there. Our failure to manage any of these risks successfully could harm our future international operations and our overall business.

We depend largely on the continued services of our senior management and other key employees, the loss of any of whom could adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Our future performance depends on the continued services and contributions of our senior management and other key employees to execute on our business plan, and to identify and pursue opportunities and services innovations. The loss of services of senior management or other key employees could significantly delay or prevent the achievement of our development and strategic objectives. In particular, we depend to a considerable degree on the vision, skills, experience and effort of our co-founder, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, Vladimir Shmunis. None of our executive officers or other senior management personnel is bound by a written employment agreement and any of them may therefore terminate employment with us at any time with no advance notice. The replacement of any of these senior management personnel would likely involve significant time and costs, and such loss could significantly delay or prevent the achievement of our business objectives. In addition, certain members of our senior management team, including our President, who joined us in June 2013, and our Chief Financial Officer, who joined us in August 2013, have worked together for only a relatively short period of time and it may be difficult to evaluate their effectiveness, on an individual or collective basis, and ability to address future challenges to our business. The loss of the services of our senior

Table of Contents

management or other key employees for any reason could adversely affect our business, financial condition or results of operations.

If we are unable to hire, retain and motivate qualified personnel, our business will suffer.

Our future success depends, in part, on our ability to continue to attract and retain highly skilled personnel. We believe that there is, and will continue to be, intense competition for highly skilled

technical and other personnel with experience in our industry in the San Francisco Bay Area, where our headquarters is located, and in other locations where we maintain offices. We must provide competitive compensation packages and a high-quality work environment to hire, retain and motivate employees. If we are unable to retain and motivate our existing employees and attract qualified personnel to fill key positions, we may be unable to manage our business effectively, including the development, marketing and sale of existing and new services, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations. To the extent we hire personnel from competitors, we may be subject to allegations that they have been improperly solicited or divulged proprietary or other confidential information.

Volatility in, or lack of performance of, our stock price may also affect our ability to attract and retain key personnel. Many of our key personnel are, or will soon be, vested in a substantial amount of shares of common stock, stock options or restricted stock units. Employees may be more likely to terminate their employment with us if the shares they own or the shares underlying their vested options have significantly appreciated in value relative to the original purchase prices of the shares or the exercise prices of the options, or if the exercise prices of the options that they hold are significantly above the market price of our Class A common stock. If we are unable to retain our employees, our business, results of operations, and financial condition will be harmed.

We may expand through acquisitions of, or investments in, other companies, each of which may divert our management s attention, result in additional dilution to our stockholders, increase expenses, disrupt our operations and harm our results of operations.

Our business strategy may, from time to time, include acquiring or investing in complementary services, technologies or businesses. We cannot assure you that we will successfully identify suitable acquisition candidates, integrate or manage disparate technologies, lines of business, personnel and corporate cultures, realize our business strategy or the expected return on our investment, or manage a geographically dispersed company. Any such acquisition or investment could materially and adversely affect our results of operations. Acquisitions and other strategic investments involve significant risks and uncertainties, including:

the potential failure to achieve the expected benefits of the combination or acquisition;

unanticipated costs and liabilities;

difficulties in integrating new products and services, software, businesses, operations and technology infrastructure in an efficient and effective manner;

difficulties in maintaining customer relations;

the potential loss of key employees of the acquired businesses;

the diversion of the attention of our senior management from the operation of our daily business;

the potential adverse effect on our cash position to the extent that we use cash for the purchase price;

the potential significant increase of our interest expense, leverage, and debt service requirements if we incur additional debt to pay for an acquisition;

the potential issuance of securities that would dilute our stockholders percentage ownership;

the potential to incur large and immediate write-offs and restructuring and other related expenses; and

the inability to maintain uniform standards, controls, policies and procedures.

Any acquisition or investment could expose us to unknown liabilities. Moreover, we cannot assure you that we will realize the anticipated benefits of any acquisition or investment. In addition, our inability to successfully operate and integrate newly acquired businesses appropriately, effectively, and in a timely manner could impair our ability to take advantage of future growth opportunities and other advances in technology, as well as on our revenues, gross margins and expenses.

We may be subject to liabilities on past sales for taxes, surcharges and fees.

Prior to 2012, we did not collect or remit U.S. state or municipal sales, use, excise, utility user and ad valorem taxes, fees or surcharges on the charges to our customers for our services or goods, except that we have historically complied with the collection of certain California sales/use taxes and financial contributions to the California 9-1-1 system (the Emergency Telephone Users Surcharge) and federal USF. For periods prior to 2012, with limited exception, we believe that we were generally not subject to taxes, fees, or surcharges imposed by other U.S. state and municipal jurisdictions or that such taxes, fees, or surcharges did not apply to our service. There is uncertainty as to what constitutes sufficient in state presence for a state to levy taxes, fees and surcharges for sales made over the Internet. Therefore, taxing authorities may challenge our position and may decide to audit our business and operations with respect to sales, use, telecommunications and other taxes, which could result in increased tax liabilities for us or our customers, which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations and our relationships with our customers.

In 2012, we voluntarily began collecting and remitting U.S. state sales, use or other taxes, surcharges, and fees. The collection of these taxes, fees, or surcharges could have the effect of decreasing or eliminating price advantages we may have had over other providers. We may not accurately calculate these taxes, particularly in foreign jurisdictions. In addition, we have recorded a contingent sales tax liability for sales prior to 2012. If our ultimate liability exceeds the collected and accrued amount, it could result in significant charges to our earnings.

Finally, the application of other indirect taxes (such as sales and use tax, value added tax, or VAT, goods and services tax, business tax, and gross receipt tax) to e-commerce businesses, such as ours, is a complex and evolving area. In November 2007, the U.S. federal government enacted legislation extending the moratorium on states and other local authorities imposing access or discriminatory taxes on the Internet through November 2014. This moratorium does not prohibit federal, state, or local authorities from collecting taxes on our income or from collecting taxes that are due under existing tax rules. The application of existing, new, or future laws, whether in the U.S. or internationally, could have adverse effects on our business, prospects, and results of operations. There have been, and will continue to be, substantial ongoing costs associated with complying with the various indirect tax requirements in the numerous markets in which we conduct or will conduct business.

Changes in effective tax rates, or adverse outcomes resulting from examination of our income or other tax returns, could adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

Our future effective tax rates could be subject to volatility or adversely affected by a number of factors, including:

changes in the valuation of our deferred tax assets and liabilities;

expiration of, or lapses in, the research and development tax credit laws;

expiration or non-utilization of net operating loss carryforwards;

tax effects of share-based compensation;

certain non-deductible expenses as a result of acquisitions;

expansion into new jurisdictions;

potential challenges to and costs related to implementation and ongoing operation of our intercompany arrangements; and

changes in tax laws and regulations and accounting principles, or interpretations or applications thereof. Any changes in our effective tax rate could adversely affect our results of operations.

We may be unable to use some or all of our net operating loss carryforwards, which could materially and adversely affect our reported financial condition and results of operations.

As of December 31, 2013, we had federal and state net operating loss carryforwards, or NOLs, of \$94.7 million and \$77.9 million, respectively, available to offset future taxable income, due to prior period losses, which, if not utilized, will begin to expire in 2023 and 2014 for federal and state purposes, respectively. We also have federal research tax credit carryforwards that will begin to expire in 2028. Realization of these net operating loss and research tax credit carryforwards depends on future income, and there is a risk that our existing carryforwards could expire unused and be unavailable to offset future income tax liabilities, which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations.

In addition, under Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, our ability to utilize net operating loss carryforwards or other tax attributes, such as research tax credits, in any taxable year may be limited if we experience an ownership change. A Section 382 ownership change generally occurs if one or more stockholders or groups of stockholders, who own at least 5% of our stock, increase their ownership by more than 50 percentage points over their lowest ownership percentage within a rolling three-year period. Similar rules may apply under state tax laws.

No deferred tax assets have been recognized on our balance sheet related to these NOLs, as they are fully reserved by a valuation allowance. If we have previously had, or have in the future, one or more Section 382 ownership changes, including in connection with our initial public offering or this offering, or if we do not generate sufficient taxable income, we may not be able to utilize a material portion of our NOLs, even if we achieve profitability. If we are limited in our ability to use our NOLs in future years in which we have taxable income, we will pay more taxes than if we were able to fully utilize our NOLs. This could materially and adversely affect our results of operations.

As a result of being a public company, we need to further develop and maintain our internal control over financial reporting. If our internal control over financial reporting is not effective, it may adversely affect investor confidence in our company.

We will be required, pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, to furnish a report by management on, among other things, the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2014. This assessment will need to include disclosure of any material weaknesses identified by our management in our internal control over financial reporting.

We are in the early stages of the costly and challenging process of compiling the system and processing documentation necessary to perform the evaluation needed to comply with Section 404. We may not be able to complete our evaluation, testing and any required remediation in a timely fashion. During the evaluation and testing process, if we identify one or more material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting, we will be unable to assert that our internal controls are effective. For example, in connection with the audit of our consolidated financial statements for fiscal 2011, our independent registered public accounting firm identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting. A material weakness is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. The

material weakness that our independent registered public accounting firm identified related to our lack of sufficient, qualified personnel in accounting and financial reporting matters to perform process level controls and other controls. We believe that we remediated this material weakness in 2012.

However, in connection with the audit of our consolidated financial statements for fiscal 2012, our independent registered public accounting firm identified two significant deficiencies. A significant deficiency is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those responsible for oversight of our financial reporting. The significant deficiencies that our independent registered public accounting firm identified in connection with our fiscal 2012 audit related to our lack of sufficient controls to enable our timely remittance of sales tax liabilities and inadequate controls related to the accounting process and incomplete documentation of accounting and financial period close procedures. While we believe that we remediated the first of these two significant deficiencies in 2013, in connection with the audit of our consolidated financial statements for fiscal 2013, our independent registered public accounting firm determined that the second significant deficiency still remained as of December 31, 2013.

If we are unable to conclude that our internal control over financial reporting is effective, or if our independent registered public accounting firm is unable to express an opinion on the effectiveness of our internal controls when it is required to do so by the applicable rules, we could lose investor confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports, which could cause the price of our Class A common stock to decline, and we may be subject to investigation or sanctions by the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC.

We will be required to disclose changes made in our internal control and procedures on a quarterly basis. However, our independent registered public accounting firm will not be required to formally attest to the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting pursuant to Section 404 until the later of the year following our first annual report required to be filed with the SEC, or the date we are no longer an emerging growth company as defined in the recently enacted Jumpstart our Business Startups Act of 2012, or JOBS Act, if we take advantage of the exemptions contained in the JOBS Act. At such time, our independent registered public accounting firm may issue a report that is adverse in the event it is not satisfied with the level at which our controls are documented, designed or operating. As a result, we may need to undertake various actions, such as implementing new internal controls and procedures and hiring accounting or internal audit staff. Our remediation efforts may not enable us to avoid a material weakness in the future.

We may not be successful in obtaining local access services through our newly-created CLEC.

We have formed a competitive local exchange carrier subsidiary, RCLEC, to allow us to purchase network services directly from ILECs and from other CLECs in certain geographic markets, at lower prices than we pay for such services through third-party network service providers, such as Level 3 Communications, Inc. and Bandwidth.com, Inc., and to help us improve our quality of service. However, the ILECs may favor themselves and their affiliates and may not provide network services to us at lower prices than we could obtain through Level 3 Communications, Inc., Bandwidth.com, Inc., other third-party CLECs, or at all. If we are unable to reduce our pricing as a result of obtaining network services through our subsidiary, we may be forced to rely on other third-party network service providers and be unable to effectively lower our cost of service. Further, creation and maintenance of a CLEC requires significant expenditures, and we may not realize much or any benefit from our investment in our subsidiary if we do not reduce our costs of network service through our subsidiary. In addition, if ILECs or other CLECs do not provide us with any access, we will not be able to use our RCLEC subsidiary as intended to improve the quality of our services or lower the cost of our services.

If we are unable to effectively process local number and toll-free number portability provisioning in a timely manner, our growth may be negatively affected.

We support local number and toll-free number portability, which allows our customers to transfer to us and thereby retain their existing phone numbers when subscribing to our services. Transferring numbers is a manual process that can take up to 15 business days or longer to complete. A new customer of our services must maintain both our service and the customer s existing phone service during the number transferring process. Any delay that we experience in transferring these numbers typically results from the fact that we depend on third-party carriers to transfer these numbers, a process that we do not control, and these third-party carriers may refuse or substantially delay the transfer of these numbers to us. Local number portability is considered an important feature by many potential customers, and if we fail to reduce any related delays, we may experience increased difficulty in acquiring new customers. Moreover, the FCC requires Internet voice communications providers, which are companies like us that provide services similar to traditional phone companies, including the ability to make calls to and receive calls from the public phone network, to comply with specified number portability requirement on service providers like us. Similarly in the UK, Ofcom requires providers of electronic communications services, like us, to provide number portability as soon as practicable and on reasonable terms. If we, or our third-party carriers, are unable to process number portability requests within the requisite timeframes, we could be subject to fines and penalties, including, in the UK, compensation payable to our customers. Additionally, in the U.S., both customers and carriers may seek relief from the relevant state public utility commission, the FCC, or in state or federal court for violation of local number portability requirements.

Our business could suffer if we cannot obtain or retain direct inward dialing numbers, or DIDs, are prohibited from obtaining local or toll-free numbers, or are limited to distributing local or toll-free numbers to only certain customers.

Our future success depends on our ability to procure large quantities of local and toll-free DIDs in the U.S. and foreign countries in desirable locations at a reasonable cost and without restrictions. Our ability to procure and distribute DIDs depends on factors outside of our control, such as applicable regulations, the practices of the communications carriers that provide DIDs, the cost of these DIDs, and the level of demand for new DIDs. Due to their limited availability, there are certain popular area code prefixes that we generally cannot obtain. Our inability to acquire DIDs for our operations would make our services less attractive to potential customers in the affected local geographic areas. In addition, future growth in our customer base, together with growth in the customer bases of other providers of cloud-based business communications, has increased, which increases our dependence on needing sufficiently large quantities of DIDs.

We rely on third-party hardware and software that may be difficult to replace or which could cause errors or failures of our service.

We rely on purchased or leased hardware and software licensed from third parties in order to offer our service. In some cases, we integrate third-party licensed software components into our platform. This hardware and software may not continue to be available at reasonable prices or on commercially reasonable terms, or at all. Any loss of the right to use any of this hardware or software could significantly increase our expenses and otherwise result in delays in the provisioning of our service until equivalent technology is either developed by us, or, if available, is identified, obtained and integrated. Any errors or defects in third-party hardware or software could result in errors or a failure of our service which could harm our business.

We depend on two vendors and one fulfillment agent to configure and deliver the phones that we sell, and any delay or interruption in manufacturing, configuring and delivering by these third parties would result in delayed or reduced shipments to our customers and may harm our business.

We rely on Cisco Systems, Inc. and Polycom, Inc. for phones that we offer for sale to our customers that use our services. In addition, we rely on one fulfillment agent to configure and deliver our phones to our customers. We currently do not have long-term contracts with these vendors or with the fulfillment agent. As a result, these third parties are not obligated to provide products to or perform services for us for any specific period, in any specific quantities or at any specific price, except as may be provided in a particular purchase order. If these third parties are unable to deliver phones of acceptable quality or in a timely manner, our ability to bring services to market, the reliability of our services and our reputation could suffer. We expect that it could take several months to effectively transition to new third-party manufacturers or fulfillment agents.

If our vendor-supplied phones are not able to interoperate effectively with our own back-end servers and systems, our customers may not be able to use our service, which could harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Phones must interoperate with our back-end servers and systems, which contain complex specifications and utilize multiple protocol standards and software applications. Currently, the phones we sell are manufactured by only two third-party providers, Cisco Systems, Inc. and Polycom, Inc. If either of these providers changes the operation of their phones, we will be required to undertake development and testing efforts to ensure that the new phones interoperate with our system. These efforts may require significant capital and employee resources, and we may not accomplish these development efforts quickly or cost-effectively, if at all. If our vendor-supplied phones do not interoperate effectively with our system, our customers ability to use our services could be delayed or orders for our services could be cancelled, which would harm our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We may not be able to manage our inventory levels effectively, which may lead to inventory obsolescence that would force us to incur inventory write-downs.

Our vendor-supplied phones have lead times of up to 20 weeks for delivery and are built to forecasts that are necessarily imprecise. It is likely that from time to time we will have either excess or insufficient product inventory. In addition, because we rely on third-party vendors for the supply of our vendor-supplied phones, our inventory levels are subject to the conditions regarding the timing of purchase orders and delivery dates that are not within our control. Excess inventory levels would subject us to the risk of inventory obsolescence, while insufficient levels of inventory may negatively affect relations with customers. For instance, our customers rely upon our ability to meet committed delivery dates, and any disruption in the supply of our services could result in loss of customers or harm to our ability to attract new customers. Any of these factors could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or results of operations.

We may require additional capital to pursue our business objectives and to respond to business opportunities, challenges or unforeseen circumstances. If capital is not available to us, our business, results of operations and financial condition may be adversely affected.

We intend to continue to make expenditures and investments to support the growth of our business and may require additional capital to pursue our business objectives and respond to business opportunities, challenges or unforeseen circumstances, including the need to develop new solutions or enhance our existing solutions, enhance our operating infrastructure, and acquire complementary businesses and technologies. Accordingly, we may need to engage in equity or debt financings to secure additional funds. However, additional funds may not be available when we need them on terms

that are acceptable to us, or at all. Any debt financing that we secure in the future could involve further restrictive covenants, which may make it more difficult for us to obtain additional capital and to pursue business opportunities.

During 2013, we were temporarily out of compliance with the covenant in our credit agreement with Silicon Valley Bank regarding maintaining a minimum cash balance. Silicon Valley Bank waived this non-compliance effective August 14, 2013. We cannot assure you that we will be able to comply with this covenant or any other affirmative or negative covenants in future quarters, as required by our credit agreement. In the event that we are unable to comply with these covenants in the future, we would seek an amendment or waiver of the covenants. We cannot assure you that any such waiver or amendment would be granted. In such event, we may be required to repay any or all of our existing borrowings, and we cannot assure you that we will be able to borrow under our existing credit agreements, or obtain alternative funding arrangements on commercially reasonable terms, or at all.

In addition, volatility in the credit markets may have an adverse effect on our ability to obtain debt financing. If we raise additional funds through further issuances of equity or convertible debt securities, our existing stockholders could suffer significant dilution, and any new equity securities we issue could have rights, preferences, and privileges superior to those of holders of our Class A common stock. If we are unable to obtain adequate financing or financing on terms satisfactory to us, when we require it, our ability to continue to pursue our business objectives and to respond to business opportunities, challenges or unforeseen circumstances could be significantly limited, and our business, results of operations, financial condition and prospects could be materially and adversely affected.

Our corporate headquarters, one of our data centers and co-location facilities, our sole third-party customer service and support facility, and a research and development facility are located near known earthquake fault zones, and the occurrence of an earthquake, tsunami or other catastrophic disaster could damage our facilities or the facilities of our contractors, which could cause us to curtail our operations.

Our corporate headquarters, one of our data centers and one of our subsidiary s co-location facilities are located in northern California, our customer service call center operated by our contractor is located in the Philippines, and one of our research and development facilities is located on the coast of China. All of these locations are on the Pacific Rim near known earthquake fault zones and, therefore, are vulnerable to damage from earthquakes and tsunamis. Additionally, our China facility, our sole third-party customer service and support facility in the Philippines, and our CLEC subsidiary s co-location facility in Florida are located in areas subject to hurricanes. We and our contractors are also vulnerable to other types of disasters, such as power loss, fire, floods, pandemics, cyber attack, war, political unrest and terrorist attacks and similar events that are beyond our control. If any disasters were to occur, our ability to operate our business could be seriously impaired, and we may endure system interruptions, reputational harm, loss of intellectual property, delays in our services development, lengthy interruptions in our services, breaches of data security and loss of critical data, all of which could harm our future results of operations. In addition, we do not carry earthquake insurance to cover our losses resulting from other disasters or other similar significant business interruptions. Any significant losses that are not recoverable under our insurance policies could seriously impair our business and financial condition.

The requirements of being a public company may strain our resources, divert management s attention and affect our ability to attract and retain executive management and qualified board members.

As a public company, we are subject to the reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act, or the Dodd-Frank Act,

the listing requirements of the New York Stock Exchange and other applicable securities rules and regulations. Compliance with these rules and regulations may increase our legal and financial compliance costs, make some activities more difficult, time-consuming or costly and increase demand on our systems and resources, particularly after we are no longer an emerging growth company. The Exchange Act requires, among other things, that we file annual, quarterly, and current reports with respect to our business and results of operations. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires, among other things, that we maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting. In order to maintain and, if required, improve our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting to meet this standard, significant resources and management oversight may be required. As a result, management s attention may be diverted from other business concerns, which could harm our business and results of operations. Although we have already hired additional employees to comply with these requirements, we may need to hire more employees in the future or engage outside consultants, which will increase our costs and expenses.

In addition, changing laws, regulations and standards relating to corporate governance and public disclosure are creating uncertainty for public companies, increasing legal and financial compliance costs and making some activities more time-consuming. These laws, regulations and standards are subject to varying interpretations, in many cases due to their lack of specificity, and, as a result, their application in practice may evolve over time as new guidance is provided by regulatory and governing bodies. This could result in continuing uncertainty regarding compliance matters and higher costs necessitated by ongoing revisions to disclosure and governance practices. We intend to invest resources to comply with evolving laws, regulations and standards, and this investment may result in increased general and administrative expenses and a diversion of management s time and attention from revenue-generating activities to compliance activities. Our failure to comply with these laws, regulations and standards could materially and adversely affect our business and results of operations.

However, for as long as we remain an emerging growth company as defined in the JOBS Act we will take advantage of certain exemptions from various reporting requirements that are applicable to other public companies that are not emerging growth companies, including, but not limited to, exemption from the requirement to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements, and exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and stockholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved. We will take advantage of these reporting exemptions until we are no longer an emerging growth company.

We will cease to be an emerging growth company upon the earliest of (i) January 1, 2019, (ii) the first fiscal year after our annual gross revenues are \$1.0 billion or more, (iii) the date on which we have, during the previous three-year period, issued more than \$1.0 billion in non-convertible debt securities or (iv) as of the end of any fiscal year in which the market value of our common stock held by non-affiliates exceeded \$700 million as of the end of the second quarter of that fiscal year.

As a result of filings required of a public company, our business and financial condition has become more visible, which we believe may result in more litigation, including by competitors and other third parties. If such claims are successful, our business and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected, and even if the claims do not result in litigation or are resolved in our favor. These claims, and the time and resources necessary to resolve them, could divert the resources of our management and materially and adversely affect our business and results of operations.

We are an emerging growth company, and the reduced disclosure requirements applicable to emerging growth companies may make our Class A common stock less attractive to investors.

We are an emerging growth company, as defined in the JOBS Act, and we will take advantage of certain exemptions from various reporting requirements that apply to other public companies that are

not emerging growth companies including, but not limited to, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements, and exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and stockholder approval of any golden parachute payments not previously approved. We cannot predict if investors will find our Class A common stock less attractive because we may rely on these exemptions. If some investors find our Class A common stock less attractive as a result, there may be a less active trading market for our Class A common stock and our stock price may be more volatile.

In addition, Section 107 of the JOBS Act also provides that an emerging growth company can take advantage of the extended transition period provided in Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act for complying with new or revised accounting standards. In other words, an emerging growth company can delay the adoption of certain accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to private companies. However, we are choosing to opt out of this extended transition period, and as a result, we will comply with new or revised accounting standards on the relevant dates on which adoption of such standards is required for non-emerging growth companies. Section 107 of the JOBS Act provides that our decision to opt out of the extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards is irrevocable.

Risks Related to Owning Our Class A Common Stock and this Offering

The market price of our Class A common stock is likely to be volatile and could decline following this offering, resulting in a substantial loss of your investment.

The stock market in general, and the market for technology-related stocks in particular, has been highly volatile. As a result, the market price and trading volume for our Class A common stock may also be highly volatile, and investors in our Class A common stock may experience a decrease in the value of their shares, including decreases unrelated to our operating performance or prospects. Factors that could cause the market price of our Class A common stock to fluctuate significantly include:

our operating and financial performance and prospects and the performance of other similar companies;

our quarterly or annual earnings or those of other companies in our industry;

conditions that impact demand for our services;

the public s reaction to our press releases, financial guidance, and other public announcements, and filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC;

changes in earnings estimates or recommendations by securities or research analysts who track our Class A common stock;

market and industry perception of our success, or lack thereof, in pursuing our growth strategy;

strategic actions by us or our competitors, such as acquisitions or restructurings;

changes in government and other regulations;

changes in accounting standards, policies, guidance, interpretations or principles;

arrival and departure of key personnel;

the number of shares to be publicly traded after this offering;

sales of common stock by us, our investors or members of our management team; and

changes in general market, economic, and political conditions in the U.S. and global economies or financial markets, including those resulting from natural disasters, telecommunications

failure, cyber attack, civil unrest in various parts of the world, acts of war, terrorist attacks, or other catastrophic events. Any of these factors may result in large and sudden changes in the trading volume and market price of our Class A common stock and may prevent you from being able to sell your shares at or above the price you paid for your shares of our Class A common stock. Following periods of volatility in the market price of a company s securities, stockholders often file securities class-action lawsuits against such company. Our involvement in a class-action lawsuit could divert our senior management s attention and, if adversely determined, could have a material and adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Sales of a substantial number of shares of our Class A common stock in the public market, or the perception that these sales might occur, could cause our share price to decline.

Sales of a substantial number of shares of our Class A common stock in the public market after this offering, or the perception that these sales might occur, could depress the market price of our Class A common stock and could impair our ability to raise capital through the sale of additional equity securities. Based upon the total number of outstanding shares of our common stock as of December 31, 2013, upon completion of this offering, we will have 49,043,295 shares of Class B common stock and 15,200,774 shares of Class A common stock outstanding, assuming no exercise of our outstanding options and the sale of 4,000,000 shares of Class A common stock by the selling stockholders.

All of the shares of our Class A common stock sold in this offering will be freely tradable without restriction or further registration under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, except for any shares held by our affiliates as defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act. Of the 64,244,069 shares of Class A and Class B common stock outstanding after this offering, based on shares outstanding as of December 31, 2013 and the foregoing assumptions in the preceding paragraph, shares will be restricted as a result of securities laws, lock-up agreements, or other contractual restrict transfers for at least 88 days after the date of this prospectus, and shares will be restricted as a result of securities laws, lock-up agreements, or other contractual restrictions until at least March 26, 2014, subject in each case to certain exceptions.

After completion of this offering, the holders of an aggregate of shares of Class B common stock, or % of the total number of outstanding shares of our Class A and Class B common stock, based on shares outstanding as of December 31, 2013 and giving effect to the sale of shares by the selling stockholders, including holders of warrants exercisable for 210,316 shares of Class B common stock, in each case calculated on a fully diluted basis, or their permitted transferees, will be entitled to rights with respect to registration of these shares under the Securities Act pursuant to an investors rights agreement. Shares of our Class B common stock automatically will convert into shares of our Class A common stock upon any sale or transfer, whether or not for value, except for certain transfers described in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation to become effective upon completion of this offering. If these holders of our Class B common stock, by exercising their registration rights, sell a large number of shares, they could materially and adversely affect the market price for our Class A common stock. If we file a registration statement for the purposes of selling additional shares to raise capital and are required to include shares held by these holders pursuant to the exercise of their registration rights, our ability to raise capital may be impaired. In addition, as of December 31, 2013, there were outstanding options to purchase 11,155,743 shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock, 5,023,406 shares of which were exercisable as of December 31, 2013. These shares are freely tradable, although they are subject to the lock-up arrangements we describe below and elsewhere in this prospectus and vesting limitations.



In connection with our initial public offering, we, our directors and officers, and substantially all of our stockholders and holders of options to purchase our stock who held such shares or options prior to the offering, agreed, subject to certain limited exceptions, not to offer, sell, contract to sell or otherwise dispose of, or enter into, any transaction that is designed to, or could be expected to, result in the disposition of any shares of our common stock or other securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for shares of our common stock until March 26, 2014 without the prior written consent of Goldman, Sachs & Co. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC. In the case of releases with respect to our officers or directors, the representatives of the underwriters will, at least three business days before the effective date of such release, notify us of the impending release. We have agreed to announce such release by press release through a major news service at least two business days before the effective date of the release.

In connection with this offering, Goldman, Sachs & Co. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC intend to release the lock-up restrictions with respect to up to 4,000,000 shares to be sold by the selling stockholders in this offering, which include certain of our employees, officers and directors or their affiliated entities. In addition, subject to certain customary exceptions, we, our executive officers and directors and the selling stockholders and their affiliated entities have agreed not to offer, sell or agree to sell, directly or indirectly, any shares of common stock without the permission of Goldman, Sachs & Co. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC for a period of 88 days from the date of this prospectus.

We cannot predict what effect, if any, market sales of securities held by our stockholders or the availability of these securities for future sale will have on the market price of our Class A common stock. See Underwriting and Shares Eligible for Future Sale for a more detailed description of the restrictions on selling our securities after this offering.

We may also issue shares of our Class A common stock or other securities from time to time as consideration for future acquisitions and investments. If any such acquisition or investment is significant, the number of shares of our Class A common stock, or the number or aggregate principal amount, as the case may be, of other securities that we may issue may in turn be substantial. We may also grant registration rights covering those shares of our Class A common stock or other securities in connection with any such acquisitions and investments.

The dual class structure of our common stock as contained in our charter documents has the effect of concentrating voting control with a limited number of stockholders that held our stock prior to our initial public offering, including our founders and our executive officers, employees and directors and their affiliates, and venture capital investors, and limiting other stockholders ability to influence corporate matters.

Our Class B common stock has 10 votes per share, and our Class A common stock has one vote per share. Stockholders who hold shares of Class B common stock, including our founders, previous investors and our executive officers, employees and directors and their affiliates, together hold approximately 98.3% of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock. As a result, for the foreseeable future, our pre-offering stockholders will have significant influence over the management and affairs of our company and over the outcome of all matters submitted to our stockholders for approval, including the election of directors and significant corporate transactions, such as a merger, consolidation or sale of substantially all of our assets.

In addition, the holders of Class B common stock collectively will continue to control all matters submitted to our stockholders for approval even if their stock holdings represent less than 50% of the outstanding shares of our common stock. Because of the ten-to-one voting ratio between our Class B and Class A common stock, the holders of our Class B common stock collectively will continue to control a majority of the combined voting power of our common stock so long as the shares of Class B common stock represent at least 10% of all outstanding shares of our Class A and Class B common

stock. This concentrated control will limit your ability to influence corporate matters for the foreseeable future, and, as a result, the market price of our Class A common stock could be adversely affected.

Future transfers by holders of Class B common stock will generally result in those shares converting to Class A common stock, which will have the effect, over time, of increasing the relative voting power of those holders of Class B common stock who retain their shares in the long term. If, for example, Mr. Shmunis retains a significant portion of his holdings of Class B common stock for an extended period of time, he could, in the future, control a majority of the combined voting power of our Class A and Class B common stock. As a board member, Mr. Shmunis owes a fiduciary duty to our stockholders and must act in good faith in a manner he reasonably believes to be in the best interests of our stockholders. As a stockholder, even a controlling stockholder, Mr. Shmunis is entitled to vote his shares in his own interests, which may not always be in the interests of our stockholders generally. For a description of the dual class structure, see Description of Capital Stock Provisions of Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and Delaware Anti-Takeover Law.

We may invest or spend the proceeds of this offering in ways with which you may not agree or in ways which may not yield a return.

We intend to use the net proceeds from our offering for working capital or other general corporate purposes. We may also repay in part or in full the outstanding principal and accrued interest on our term loans. In addition, we may use a portion of the net proceeds for capital expenditures and for possible acquisitions of complementary businesses, technologies or other assets. Our management will have considerable discretion in the application of the net proceeds that we receive in this offering, and you will not have the opportunity, as part of your investment decision, to assess whether the proceeds are being used appropriately. Therefore, you must rely on the judgment of our management regarding the application of the net proceeds of this offering. The failure by our management to apply these proceeds effectively could materially and adversely affect our business and financial condition. The net proceeds may be used for corporate purposes that do not improve our results of operations or market value. Until the net proceeds are used, they may be placed in investments that do not produce significant income or that may lose value.

We have never paid cash dividends and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock.

We currently do not plan to declare dividends on share of our common stock in the foreseeable future and plan to, instead, retain any earnings to finance our operations and growth. Because we have never paid cash dividends and do not anticipate paying any cash dividends on our common stock in the foreseeable future, the only opportunity to achieve a return on your investment in our company will be if the market price of our Class A common stock appreciates and you sell your shares at a profit. There is no guarantee that the price of our Class A common stock that will prevail in the market after this offering will ever exceed the price that you pay.

If research analysts do not publish research or reports about our business, or if they issue unfavorable commentary or downgrade our Class A common stock, our stock price and trading volume may decline.

The trading market for our Class A common stock will depend in part on the research and reports that research analysts publish about us and our business. If we do not establish and maintain adequate research coverage or if one or more analysts who covers us downgrades our stock or publishes inaccurate or unfavorable research about our business, the price of our Class A common stock may decline. If one or more of the research analysts ceases coverage of our company or fails to publish reports on us regularly, demand for our Class A common stock may decrease, which could cause our stock price or trading volume to decline.

Anti-takeover provisions in our restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws and under Delaware corporate law could make an acquisition of us more difficult, limit attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management and limit the market price of our Class A common stock.

Provisions in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws may have the effect of delaying or preventing a change of control or changes in our management. Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws include provisions that:

authorize our board of directors to issue, without further action by the stockholders, up to 100,000,000 shares of undesignated preferred stock;

require that, once our outstanding shares of Class B common stock represent less than a majority of the combined voting power of our common stock, any action to be taken by our stockholders be effected at a duly called annual or special meeting and not by written consent; specify that special meetings of our stockholders can be called only by our board of directors, the Chair of our board of directors, or our Chief Executive Officer;

establish an advance notice procedure for stockholder proposals to be brought before an annual meeting, including proposed nominations of persons for election to our board of directors;

establish that our board of directors is divided into three classes, Class I, Class II and Class III, with each class serving three-year staggered terms;

prohibit cumulative voting in the election of directors;

provide that our directors may be removed only for cause;

provide that vacancies on our board of directors may be filled only by a majority of directors then in office, even though less than a quorum;

require the approval of our board of directors or the holders of a supermajority of our outstanding shares of capital stock to amend our bylaws and certain provisions of our certificate of incorporation; and

reflect two classes of common stock, as discussed above.

These provisions may frustrate or prevent any attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management by making it more difficult for stockholders to replace members of our board of directors, which is responsible for appointing the members of our management. In addition, because we are incorporated in Delaware, we are governed by the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which generally prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any of a broad range of business combinations with any interested stockholder for a period of three years following the date on which the stockholder became an interested stockholder.

Because the public offering price of our common stock will be substantially higher than the net tangible book value per share of our outstanding common stock following this offering, new investors will experience immediate and substantial dilution.

The public offering price of our common stock is substantially higher than the net tangible book value per share of our common stock immediately following this offering based on the total value of our tangible assets less our total liabilities. Therefore, if you purchase shares of our common stock in this offering, you will experience immediate dilution of \$ per share, the difference between the public offering

Table of Contents

price of \$ per share and the net tangible book value per share of our common stock as of December 31, 2013, after giving effect to the issuance of shares of our common stock in this offering. See the section entitled Dilution.

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus contains forward-looking statements. We have based these forward-looking statements largely on our current expectations and projections about future events and financial trends affecting our business. Forward-looking statements should not be read as guarantees of future performance or results, and will not necessarily be accurate indications of the times at, or by, which such performance or results will be achieved. Forward-looking statements are based on information available to our management at the date of this prospectus and our management s good faith belief as of such date with respect to future events, and are subject to risks and uncertainties that could cause actual performance or results to differ materially from those expressed in or suggested by the forward-looking statements. Important factors that could cause such differences include, but are not limited to:

our financial performance, including our revenues, margins, costs, expenditures, growth rates, operating expenses, the ability to generate positive cash flow and to become profitable;

our ability to effectively manage our growth;

our ability to successfully maintain our relationships with our resellers;

our ability to attract and retain customers, including large customers;

our ability to adapt to changing market conditions;

the effects of increased competition in our markets;

our ability to successfully enter new markets and manage our international expansion;

our ability to maintain, protect and enhance our brand and intellectual property;

costs associated with defending intellectual property infringement and other claims;

our ability to attract and retain qualified employees and key personnel;

our ability to develop and launch new services and features; and

other factors discussed in this prospectus under Risk Factors and Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations.

In addition, in this prospectus, the words anticipate, believe, continue, could, seek, might, estimate, expect, intend, may, pla approximately, project, should, will, would or the negative or plural of these words or similar expressions, as they relate to our company, business and management, are intended to identify forward-looking statements. In light of these risks and uncertainties, the future events and circumstances discussed in this prospectus may not occur, and actual results could differ materially from those anticipated or implied in the forward-looking statements.

Forward-looking statements involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, performance or achievements expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. We discuss these risks in greater detail in Risk Factors and elsewhere in this prospectus. We derive many of our forward-looking statements from our operating budgets and forecasts, which we base on many assumptions. While we believe that our assumptions are reasonable, we caution that it is difficult to predict the impact of known factors, and it is impossible for us to anticipate all factors that could affect our actual results. Given these uncertainties, you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. You should read this prospectus and the documents that we have filed as exhibits to the registration statement, of which this prospectus is a part, completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect.

Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this prospectus. We caution you that the foregoing list of important factors may not contain all of the material factors that are important to you. Except as required by law, we assume no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statement to reflect actual results, changes in assumptions based on new information, future events or otherwise. If we update one or more forward-looking statements, no inference should be drawn that we will make additional updates with respect to those or other forward-looking statements.

INDUSTRY AND MARKET DATA

This prospectus contains estimates and other statistical data that we have obtained or derived from industry publications and reports, including reports from Infonetics Research, Gartner, Inc., or Gartner, and International Data Corporation, or IDC. These industry publications and reports generally indicate that they have obtained their information from sources believed to be reliable, but do not guarantee the accuracy and completeness of their information. This information involves a number of assumptions, limitations and estimates, and we cannot assure you that any of them will prove to be accurate. Based on our industry experience, we believe that these publications and reports are reliable and that the conclusions contained in the publications and reports are reasonable. The industry in which we operate is subject to a high degree of uncertainty and risk due to a variety of factors, including those described in Risk Factors. These and other factors could cause our actual results to differ materially from those expressed in the industry publications and reports.

The Gartner report described herein, or the Gartner Report, represents data, research opinion or viewpoints published, as part of a syndicated subscription service, by Gartner. The Gartner Report speaks as of its original publication date (and not as of the date of this prospectus) and the opinions expressed in the Gartner Report are subject to change without notice.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We estimate that the net proceeds to us from the sale of the Class A common stock that we are offering will be approximately \$ million, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us. We will not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares sold by the selling stockholders.

We intend to use the net proceeds that we receive from this offering for working capital or other general corporate purposes, including additional marketing expenditures, the expansion of our sales organization, international expansion, and further development of our solutions. We also intend to use a portion of the net proceeds for capital expenditures for expansion of our network infrastructure as we grow our customer base in the U.S. and internationally.

We may also use a portion of the net proceeds from this offering to repay the outstanding principal and accrued interest on our existing loans with TriplePoint Capital LLC. As of December 31, 2013, the outstanding balance of our equipment line was approximately \$5.0 million and bore interest at a fixed rate of 5.75%.

We may also use a portion of the net proceeds from this offering to repay the outstanding principal and accrued interest on our existing loan with Silicon Valley Bank. As of December 31, 2013, the outstanding balance of this loan was approximately \$29.1 million and bore interest at a weighted-average floating rate of 4.05% above the prime rate per annum.

In addition, we may use a portion of the proceeds that we receive from this offering for acquisitions of complementary businesses, technologies or other assets.

The amount and timing of our actual expenditures will depend on numerous factors, including the cash used in or generated by our operations, the status of our development, the level of our sales and marketing activities, and our technology investments and acquisitions. Our management has discretion over many of these factors. Therefore, we are unable to estimate the amount or timing of net proceeds from this offering that will be used for any of the purposes described above. Pending the use of the proceeds from this offering as described above, we plan to invest the net proceeds in short-term, investment-grade, interest-bearing securities, such as money market accounts, certificates of deposit, commercial paper and guaranteed obligations of the U.S. government. We cannot predict whether the invested proceeds will yield a favorable return.

MARKET PRICE OF COMMON STOCK

Our Class A common stock has been listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol RNG since September 27, 2013. Prior to that date, there was no public trading market for our Class A common stock. The following table sets forth for the periods indicated the high and low sale prices per share of our Class A common stock as reported on the New York Stock Exchange:

	High	Low
Fiscal 2013		
Third quarter (from September 27, 2013)	\$ 19.40	\$ 17.10
Fourth quarter	\$ 19.80	\$ 15.75
Fiscal 2014		
First quarter (through February 25, 2014)	\$ 23.52	\$ 17.25

On February 25, 2014, the last reported sale price of our Class A common stock on the New York Stock Exchange was \$21.86 per share. As of February 21, 2014, we had 31 stockholders of record of our Class A common stock, as well as 166 stockholders of record of our Class B common stock. The actual number of stockholders is greater than this number of record holders and includes stockholders who are beneficial owners but whose shares are held in street name by brokers and other nominees. This number of holders of record also does not include stockholders whose shares may be held in trust by other entities.

Our Class B common stock is not listed or traded on any stock exchange.

DIVIDEND POLICY

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our capital stock. We currently intend to retain any future earnings to fund business development and growth, and we do not anticipate declaring or paying any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Any future determination as to the declaration and payment of dividends, if any, will be at the discretion of our board of directors and will depend on then existing conditions, including our financial condition, results of operations, contractual restrictions, capital requirements, business prospects and other factors our board of directors may deem relevant. In addition, under the terms of our current credit facilities, we are prohibited from declaring or paying cash dividends without the prior consent of Silicon Valley Bank and TriplePoint Capital LLC.

CAPITALIZATION

The following table shows our cash and cash equivalents and our capitalization as of December 31, 2013 on:

an actual basis; and

an as adjusted basis, giving effect to the sale by us of 2,000,000 shares of Class A common stock in this offering, at an assumed public offering price of \$ per share, which was the last reported sale price of our Class A common stock on the New York Stock Exchange on February , 2014, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, and the sale of 4,000,000 shares of Class A common stock by the selling stockholders.

You should read this table together with Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our financial statements and the related notes appearing elsewhere in this prospectus.

	As of December 31, 2013	
	Actual As Adjusted (in thousands, except per share data)	
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 116,378	\$
Debt and capital lease obligations	34,821	
Stockholder s equity:		
Preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value; 100,000 shares authorized actual and as adjusted; and no shares issued and outstanding, actual and as adjusted		
Class A common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 1,000,000 shares authorized actual and as adjusted; and 9,201 shares issued and outstanding, actual and as adjusted	1	
Class B common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 250,000 shares authorized actual and as adjusted; and 53,043 shares issued and outstanding, actual and as adjusted	5	
Additional paid-in capital	193,574	
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(310)	
Accumulated deficit	(129,755)	
Total stockholders equity	63,515	
Total capitalization	\$ 98,336	\$

The total number of shares of our Class A and Class B common stock reflected in the discussion and table above is based on 9,200,774 shares of Class A common stock and 53,043,295 shares of our Class B common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2013, and excludes, as of December 31, 2013:

3,434,618 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options as of December 31, 2013 granted pursuant to our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of \$0.96 per share;

7,533,375 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options as of December 31, 2013 granted pursuant to our 2010 Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of \$7.84 per share;

187,750 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options as of December 31, 2013 granted pursuant to our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of \$16.44 per share;

68,100 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the vesting of restricted stock units outstanding as of December 31, 2013;

216,000 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options granted after December 31, 2013, with a weighted-average exercise price of \$20.81 per share;

185,800 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the vesting of restricted stock units granted after December 31, 2013;

6,013,523 shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan as of December 31, 2013, plus an additional 3,112,203 shares of Class A common stock that became available for future grants under our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan as of January 1, 2014 pursuant to provisions thereof that automatically increase the share reserve under such plan each year, as more fully described in Executive Compensation Employee Benefit and Equity Incentive Plans ;

1,250,000 shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan as of December 31, 2013, plus an additional 622,441 shares of Class A common stock that became available for future grants under our 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan as of January 1, 2014 pursuant to provisions thereof that automatically increase the share reserve under such plan each year, as more fully described in Executive Compensation Employee Benefit and Equity Incentive Plans ; and

502,097 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding warrants with a weighted-average exercise price of \$5.05 per share.

DILUTION

If you invest in our Class A common stock, your interest will be diluted to the extent of the difference between the public offering price per share of our Class A common stock and the as adjusted net tangible book value per share of our Class A common stock immediately after this offering. The historical net tangible book value of our common stock as of December 31, 2013 was \$63.5 million, or \$1.02 per share. Historical net tangible book value per share represents our total tangible assets less our total liabilities, divided by the number of shares of outstanding common stock.

After giving effect to the receipt of the net proceeds from our sale of 2,000,000 shares of Class A common stock in this offering at an assumed offering price of \$ per share, which was the last reported sale price of our Class A common stock on the New York Stock Exchange on February , 2014, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, our as adjusted net tangible book value as of December 31, 2013 would have been \$ million, or \$ per share. This represents an immediate increase in as adjusted net tangible book value of \$ per share to existing stockholders and an immediate dilution of \$ per share to new investors purchasing Class A common stock in this offering.

The following table illustrates this dilution on a per share basis to new investors:

Public offering price per share Net tangible book value per share as of December 31, 2013 Increase per share attributable to this offering Net tangible book value per share, as adjusted to give effect to this offering

Dilution in as adjusted net tangible book value per share to new investors in this offering

If the underwriters exercise their option to purchase additional shares from us in full, the net tangible book value per share of our Class A and Class B common stock, as adjusted to give effect to this offering, would be \$ per share, and the dilution in net tangible book value per share to investors in this offering would be \$ per share of Class A common stock.

After giving effect to the receipt of the net proceeds from our sale of 2,000,000 shares of Class A common stock in this offering at an assumed offering price of \$ per share, which was the last reported sale price of our Class A common stock on the New York Stock Exchange on February , 2014, after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, our as adjusted net tangible book value as of December 31, 2013 would have been \$ million, or \$ per share. This represents an immediate increase in as adjusted net tangible book value of \$ per share to existing stockholders and an immediate dilution of \$ per share to new investors purchasing Class A common stock in this offering.

	Shares Purchased		Total Con	Average Price	
	Number	Percent	Amount	Percent	Per Share
Existing stockholders					
New investors					

Total

The total number of shares of our Class A and Class B common stock reflected in the discussion and tables above is based on 9,200,774 shares of Class A common stock and 53,043,295 shares of our Class B common stock (including preferred stock on an as converted basis) outstanding, as of December 31, 2013, and excludes:

3,434,618 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options as of December 31, 2013 granted pursuant to our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of \$0.96 per share;

7,533,375 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options as of December 31, 2013 granted pursuant to our 2010 Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of \$7.84 per share;

187,750 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the exercise of outstanding options as of December 31, 2013 granted pursuant to our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan at a weighted-average exercise price of \$16.44 per share;

68,100 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the vesting of restricted stock units outstanding as of December 31, 2013;

216,000 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the exercise of stock options granted after December 31, 2013, with a weighted-average exercise price of \$20.81 per share;

185,800 shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the vesting of restricted stock units granted after December 31, 2013;

6,013,523 shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan as of December 31, 2013, plus an additional 3,112,203 shares of Class A common stock that became available for future grants under our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan as of January 1, 2014 pursuant to provisions thereof that automatically increase the share reserve under such plan each year, as more fully described in Executive Compensation Employee Benefit and Equity Incentive Plans ;

1,250,000 shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance under our 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan as of December 31, 2013, plus an additional 622,441 shares of Class A common stock that became available for future grants under our 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan as of January 1, 2014 pursuant to provisions thereof that automatically increase the share reserve under such plan each year, as more fully described in Executive Compensation Employee Benefit and Equity Incentive Plans ; and

502,097 shares of Class B common stock issuable upon exercise of outstanding warrants with a weighted-average exercise price of \$5.05 per share.

Sales by the selling stockholders in this offering will cause the number of shares of our Class B common stock held by existing stockholders as of December 31, 2013 to be reduced to shares, or % of the total number of shares of our Class A and Class B common stock outstanding after this offering, and will increase the number of shares of our Class A common stock held by investors as of December 31, 2013 to 15,200,774 shares, or % of the total number of shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock outstanding after this offering.

To the extent that any outstanding options are exercised, new options are issued under our share-based compensation plans or we issue additional shares of common stock in the future, there will be further dilution to investors participating in this offering. If all outstanding options under our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan, 2010 Equity Incentive Plan and 2013 Equity Incentive Plan as of December 31, 2013 were exercised, then our existing stockholders, including the holders of these options, would own 92.0% and investors purchasing shares in this offering would own 8.0% of the total number of shares of our Class A and Class B common stock outstanding upon the completion of this offering. In such

event, the total consideration paid by our existing stockholders, including the holders of these options, would be approximately \$million, or %, the total consideration paid by our new investors would be \$million, or %, the average price per share paid by our existing stockholders would be \$million, or million, or %. The average price per share paid by our new investors would be \$million, or million, or million

SELECTED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL DATA

You should read the following selected consolidated financial and other data in conjunction with the section titled Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations and our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus.

We have derived the following selected consolidated statements of operations data for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013 and the selected consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2012 and 2013 from our audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus. The selected consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2011 has been derived from our audited financial statements not included in this prospectus. Our historical results are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected in the future.

Consolidated Statements of Operations Data:	2011 (in tl	Year Ended December 31, 2011 2012 2013 (in thousands, except per share amounts)				
Revenues:						
Services	\$ 71,915	\$ 105,693	\$ 145,995			
Product	6,962	8,833	14,510			
Total revenues	78,877	114,526	160,505			
Cost of revenues:						
Services ⁽¹⁾	26,475	36,215	47,230			
Product	6,523	8,688	14,289			
Total cost of revenues	32,998	44,903	61,519			
Gross profit	45,879	69,623	98,986			
Operating expenses:						
Research and development ⁽¹⁾	12,199	24,450	33,399			
Sales and marketing ⁽¹⁾	34,550	54,566	72,336			
General and administrative ⁽¹⁾	12,969	24,434	34,284			
	12,707	21,101	01,201			
Total operating expenses	59,718	103,450	140,019			
Loss from operations	(13,839)	(33,827)	(41,033)			
Other income (expense), net:						
Interest expense	(158)	(1,503)	(5,384)			
Other income (expense), net	109	32	274			
Other income (expense), net	(49)	(1,471)	(5,110)			
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	(13,888)	(35,298)	(46,143)			
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	(15,000)	92	(45)			
Net loss	\$ (13,903)	\$ (35,390)	\$ (46,098)			
Net loss per common share:						
Basic and diluted	\$ (0.64)	\$ (1.58)	\$ (1.39)			
Weighted-average number of shares used in computing net loss per share:						
Basic and diluted	21,678	22,353	33,155			

(1) Share-based compensation expense is included in our results of operations as follows (in thousands):

	Year En 2011	ber 31, 2013	
Cost of services revenues	\$ 141	\$ 235	\$ 539
Research and development	260	837	1,495
Sales and marketing	297	651	1,313
General and administrative	490	1,379	4,193
Total share-based compensation expense	\$ 1,188	\$ 3,102	\$ 7,540

	As of December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013
Consolidated Balance Sheet Data (in thousands):			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 13,577	\$ 37,864	\$ 116,378
Working capital (deficit)	(5,147)	(484)	75,005
Total assets	27,362	63,354	145,185
Deferred revenue	9,042	11,291	16,552
Debt and capital lease obligations	979	21,079	34,821
Convertible preferred stock	44,109	74,020	
Total stockholders equity	1,452	71	63,515

MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations should be read in conjunction with our consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. In addition to historical consolidated financial information, the following discussion contains forward looking statements that reflect our plans, estimates, and beliefs. Our actual results could differ materially from those discussed in the forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to these differences include those discussed below and elsewhere in this prospectus, particularly in Risk Factors. Our fiscal year end is December 31 and our fiscal quarters end on March 31, June 30, September 30, and December 31. Our fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013 are referred to as fiscal 2011, fiscal 2012 and fiscal 2013, respectively.

Overview

We are a leading provider of software-as-a-service, or SaaS, solutions for business communications. We believe that our innovative, cloud-based approach disrupts the large market for business communications solutions by providing flexible and cost-effective services that support distributed workforces, mobile employees and the proliferation of bring-your-own communications devices. We enable convenient and effective communications for our customers, across all their locations, all their employees, all the time, thus enabling a more productive and dynamic workforce. RingCentral Office, our flagship service, is a multi-user, enterprise-grade communications solution that enables our customers and their employees to communicate via different channels and on multiple devices, including smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones. We sell RingCentral Office in three editions: Standard, Premium and Enterprise. Our Standard Edition of RingCentral Office includes call management, mobile applications, voice, business SMS, integration with Dropbox, Box, Google Drive and Microsoft Office and Outlook, and conferencing capabilities. Our Premium Edition includes the Standard Edition functionality together with Salesforce CRM integration, automatic call recording and premium support. Our Enterprise Edition, which we launched in January 2014, adds multipoint HD video and web conferencing and online meetings.

We founded our business in 1999 and currently offer three services: RingCentral Office, RingCentral Professional, and RingCentral Fax. Prior to 2009, substantially all of our revenues were derived from RingCentral Professional, which we previously sold as RingCentral Mobile, from RingCentral Fax and from Extreme Fax, a discontinued service. In 2009, we began selling RingCentral Office, our current flagship service, to deliver an enterprise-grade SaaS multi-user communications solution, with advanced inbound and outbound voice, text, fax and HD video and web conferencing capabilities, delivered as a scalable solution.

We primarily generate revenues by selling subscriptions for our RingCentral Office, RingCentral Professional, and RingCentral Fax offerings. RingCentral Office is offered at monthly subscription rates, varying with the specific functionalities and services and the number of users. RingCentral Office customers generally pay higher monthly subscription rates than customers of our other service offerings. RingCentral Professional is offered at monthly subscription rates that vary based on the desired number of minutes usage and extensions allotted to the plan. RingCentral Fax is offered at monthly subscription rates that vary based on the desired number of pages and phone numbers allotted to the plan.

Our subscription plans have historically had monthly or annual contractual terms and over 90% of our current customers are on monthly contractual terms, although we also have subscription plans with multi-year contractual terms, generally with larger customers. We believe that this flexibility in contract duration is important to meet the different needs of our customers. Generally, our fees for subscription



plans have been billed in advance via credit card. However, as the number of RingCentral Office customers grows, we expect to bill more customers through commercial invoices with customary payment terms and, accordingly, our levels of accounts receivable may increase. For fiscal 2011, 2012 and 2013, services revenues accounted for more than 90% of our total revenues. The remainder of our revenues are primarily comprised of product revenues from the sale of pre-configured office phones, which we offer as a convenience to our customers in connection with subscriptions to our services.

We make significant upfront investments to acquire customers. Until 2009, we acquired most of our customer subscriptions through e-commerce transactions on our website driven by online marketing channels. Beginning in 2009, in connection with our introduction of RingCentral Office, we established a direct, inside sales force. Since then, we have continued investing in our direct, inside sales force while also developing indirect sales channels to market our brand and our service offerings. Our indirect sales channel consists of a network of over 1,500 sales agents and resellers, including AT&T, which we refer to collectively as resellers. We intend to continue to foster this network and to expand our network with other resellers. Beginning in 2011, we also began expanding into more traditional forms of media advertising, such as radio and billboard advertising.

Since its launch, our revenue growth has primarily been driven by our flagship RingCentral Office service offering, which has resulted in an increased number of customers, increased average subscription revenues per customer, and increased retention of our existing customer and user base. We define a customer as one individual billing relationship for the subscription to our services, which generally correlates to one company account per customer. We define a user as one person within a customer who has been granted a subscription license to use our services, such that the number of users per customer generally correlates closely to the number of employees within a customer account. For fiscal 2011, 2012 and 2013, no single customer accounted for more than 10% of our total revenues, and our 10 largest non-reseller customers accounted for less than 10% of our total revenues. As of December 31, 2013, we had over 300,000 customers from industries including advertising, finance, healthcare, legal services, non-profit organizations, real estate, retail and technology, and ranging in size from businesses with fewer than 10 users to more than 900 users. In October of 2013, we launched our United Kingdom operations; however, for fiscal 2011, 2012 and 2013, 99% of our total revenues were generated in the U.S. and Canada, although we expect the percentage of our total revenues derived outside of the U.S. and Canada to grow as we expand internationally in the United Kingdom and beyond.

The growth of our business and our future success depend on many factors, including our ability to expand our customer base to medium-sized and larger customers, continue to innovate, grow revenues from our existing customer base, expand our distribution channels and scale internationally. For example, as a result of our efforts to expand our customer base to target medium-sized and larger businesses, we expect to incur additional research and development and support and professional services costs and may experience longer sales cycles that may delay revenues associated with these costs. Furthermore, because we have limited experience selling to larger businesses and international customers, our investment in marketing our services to these potential customers may not be successful, which could materially and adversely affect our results of operations and our overall ability to grow our customer base. While these areas represent significant opportunities for us, they also pose risks and challenges that we must successfully address in order to sustain the growth of our business and improve our operating results. In addition, there has been substantial litigation in the areas in which we operate regarding intellectual property rights, including third parties claiming patent infringement which we have been subjected to and is further described under Business Legal Proceedings and Note 5 to our consolidated financial statements. We cannot assure you that we will be successful in defending against any such claims or that any such settlement would be on terms that are favorable to us.

We have experienced significant growth in recent periods, with total revenues of \$78.9 million, \$114.5 million and \$160.5 million in fiscal 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively, generating year-over-year increases of 45% and 40%, respectively. We have continued to make significant expenditures and investments, including those in sales and marketing, research and development, infrastructure and operations and incurred net losses of \$13.9 million, \$35.4 million and \$46.1 million, in fiscal 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively.

Our Business Model

Our business model focuses on acquiring and retaining our customers, as well as increasing the number of users within our customer base and, in the future, encouraging our customers to purchase additional functionalities, both of which we refer to as upselling. We evaluate the value of a customer relationship over its anticipated lifecycle. While we generally incur customer acquisition costs in advance of, or at the time of, the acquisition of a customer, we recognize services revenues ratably over the subscription period. As a result, a customer relationship is typically not profitable at the beginning of the subscription period, even though we expect it to have value to us over the lifetime of that customer relationship.

In connection with our acquisition of new customers, we typically incur and recognize significant upfront costs. These costs include sales and marketing costs, including sales commission expenses associated with the acquisition of new customer contracts that we recognize fully in the period in which we execute a customer contract. We recognize cost of services revenues, including our data center and communications costs, in the period in which they are incurred.

When a customer renews its subscription or purchases additional services in subsequent periods, the value realized from that customer increases because we generally do not incur significant incremental acquisition costs for the renewal or expansion of services. We also benefit from decreasing phone fulfillment costs, as well as economies of scale in our capital, operating, and other support expenditures. As we support more and larger customers with an increasing number of users over time, our support costs per user decline due to economies of scale and increased customer familiarity with our services, as well as reduced phone fulfillment costs.

Key Business Metrics

In addition to generally accepted accounting principles, or U.S. GAAP, financial measures such as total revenues, gross margin and cash flows from operations, we regularly review a number of key business metrics to evaluate growth trends, measure our performance, and make strategic decisions. We discuss revenues and gross margin under Key Components of Our Results of Operations and cash flow from operations under Liquidity and Capital Resources. Other key business metrics are discussed below.

Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions

We believe that our Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions is a leading indicator of our anticipated services revenues. Our Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions equals our Monthly Recurring Subscriptions multiplied by 12. Our Monthly Recurring Subscriptions equals the monthly value of all customer subscriptions in effect at the end of a given month. For example, our Monthly Recurring Subscriptions at December 31, 2013 was \$14.4 million. As such, our Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions at December 31, 2013 were \$173.2 million. Our Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions at December 31, 2013 were \$173.2 million, respectively.

RingCentral Office Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions

We calculate our RingCentral Office Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions in the same manner as we calculate our Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions, except that only customer subscriptions from RingCentral Office customers are included when determining Monthly Recurring Subscriptions for the purposes of calculating this key business metric. Our RingCentral Office Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions at December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013 were \$37.5 million, \$67.1 million and \$112.3 million, respectively.

Net Monthly Subscription Dollar Retention Rate

We believe that our Net Monthly Subscription Dollar Retention Rate provides insight into our ability to retain and grow services revenues, as well as our customers potential long-term value to us. We define our Net Monthly Subscription Dollar Retention Rate as (i) one plus (ii) the quotient of Dollar Net Change divided by Average Dollar Monthly Recurring Subscriptions.

We define Dollar Net Change as the quotient of (i) the difference of our Monthly Recurring Subscriptions at the end of a period minus our Monthly Recurring Subscriptions at the beginning of a period minus our Monthly Recurring Subscriptions at the end of the period from new customers we added during the period, (ii) all divided by the number of months in the period. We define our Average Monthly Recurring Subscriptions as the average of the Monthly Recurring Subscriptions at the beginning and end of the measurement period.

As an illustrative example, if our Monthly Recurring Subscriptions were \$118 at the end of a quarterly period and \$100 at the beginning of period, and \$20 at the end of the period from new customers we added during the period, then the Dollar Net Change would be equal to (\$0.67), or the amount equal to the difference of \$118 minus \$100 minus \$20, all divided by three months. Our Average Monthly Recurring Subscriptions would equal \$109, or the sum of \$100 plus \$118, divided by two. Our Net Monthly Subscription Dollar Retention Rate would then equal 99.4%, or approximately 99%, or one plus the quotient of the Dollar Net Change divided by the Average Monthly Recurring Subscriptions.

Our key business metrics at December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013 were as follows (dollars in millions):

	As of December 31,			
Metric	2011	2012	2013	
Net Monthly Subscription Dollar Retention Rate	~99%	~99%	~99%	
Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions	\$ 86.1	\$ 124.2	\$ 173.2	
RingCentral Office Annualized Exit Monthly Recurring Subscriptions	\$ 37.5	\$ 67.1	\$ 112.3	

Components of Results of Operations

Revenues

Our revenues consist of services revenues and product revenues. Our services revenues include all fees billed in connection with subscriptions to our RingCentral Office, RingCentral Professional, and RingCentral Fax services. These fees include recurring fixed plan subscription fees, variable usage-based fees for usage in excess of plan limits, recurring administrative cost recovery fees, one-time fees and other recurring fees related to our services. We provide our services to our customers pursuant to contractual arrangements that range in duration from one month to three years. We provide our services to our customers pursuant to either click through online agreements for service terms up to one year or written agreements when the arrangement is expected to be one year or longer. Our multi-year engagements do not typically exceed three years. We offer our services based on the functionalities and

services selected by a customer, and generally our service arrangements automatically renew for some additional period at the end of the initial subscription term. We believe that this flexibility in contract duration is important to meet the different needs of our customers.

We generally bill our service fees in advance. We recognize services revenues over the term of the subscription, except for one-time fees, which we recognize ratably on a straight-line basis over the period of the estimated average customer life and for variable usage-based fees, which we recognize over the estimated usage period in a manner that approximates actual usage. Amounts billed in excess of revenues recognized for the period are reported as deferred revenue on our consolidated balance sheet.

Our services revenues are primarily driven by recurring subscription services. Historically, we have acquired more new customers in the first and third quarters of a fiscal year. However, we have seen this trend become less pronounced as our business has grown and sales of RingCentral Office have accounted for a higher percentage of our total revenues.

Our product revenues consist primarily of the sale of pre-configured office phones used in connection with our services and include shipping and handling fees. Product revenues are billed at the time the order is received and recognized when the product has been delivered to the customer.

We also generate services revenues and product revenues through sales of our services and products by resellers. When we assume a majority of the business risks associated with performance of the contractual obligations, we record the revenues on a gross basis and amounts retained by our resellers are recorded as sales and marketing expenses. Our assumption of such business risks is evidenced when, among other things, we take responsibility for delivery of the service or product, establish pricing of the arrangement, assume credit and inventory risk, and are the primary obligor in the arrangement. When a reseller assumes the majority of the business risks associated with the performance of the contractual obligations, we record the associated revenues at the net amount remitted to us by the reseller. Revenues from resellers have predominantly been recorded on a gross basis for all periods presented.

Cost of Revenues and Gross Margin

Our cost of services revenues primarily consists of fees that we pay to third-party telecommunications providers, network operations, costs to build out and maintain data centers, including co-location fees for the right to place our servers in data centers owned by third parties, depreciation of equipment, along with related utilities and maintenance costs, personnel costs associated with customer care and support of the functionality of our platform and data center operations, including share-based compensation expenses, and allocated costs of facilities and information technology.

Services gross margin, which we define as services revenues minus cost of services revenues expressed as a percentage of services revenues, can fluctuate based on a number of factors, including the costs we pay to third-party telecommunications providers, the timing of capital expenditures and related depreciation charges and changes in headcount. We expect to continue investing in our network infrastructure and customer support function to maintain high availability, quality of service, and security. As our business grows, we expect to continue to reduce the percentage of our services revenues that we spend on telecommunications origination and termination, driven by increased purchasing leverage and from increased deployment of hardware to carry our own telecommunications traffic in several regional markets. We also expect to realize economies of scale in network infrastructure, personnel, and customer support. We expect our services gross margin to increase modestly over time, although it may fluctuate from period to period depending on all of these factors, including seasonality.



Cost of product revenues is comprised primarily of the cost associated with purchased phones, as well as personnel costs for contractors, and allocated costs of facilities and information technology related to the procurement, management, and shipment of phones.

We sell our products as a convenience to our customers when they subscribe to our services. We often offer significant product discounts and may sell our products at or below cost as an incentive for customers to subscribe to our services. We therefore expect our product gross margin, which we define as product revenues minus cost of product revenues expressed as a percentage of product revenues, to remain negligible to negative for the foreseeable future.

Operating Expenses

We classify our operating expenses as research and development, sales and marketing and general and administrative expenses.

Our research and development efforts are focused on developing new and expanded features for our services, integrations with distributors and other software platforms and improvements to our backend architecture. Research and development expenses consist primarily of personnel costs for employees and contractors, including share-based compensation expenses, and allocated costs of facilities and information technology, software tools, and product certification. We expense research and development costs as incurred, except for certain internal-use software development costs that we capitalize. We believe that continued investment in our services is important for our future growth, and we expect our research and development expenses to continue to increase in absolute dollars for the foreseeable future, although these expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of our total revenues from period to period depending on the timing of these expenses.

Sales and marketing expenses are the largest component of our operating expenses and consist primarily of personnel costs for employees and contractors directly associated with our sales and marketing activities, including share-based compensation expenses, Internet advertising fees, radio and billboard advertising, public relations, commissions paid to resellers and other third parties, trade shows, travel expenses, credit card fees, marketing and promotional activities and allocated costs of facilities and information technology. We expect our sales and marketing expenses to continue to increase in absolute dollars for the foreseeable future as we expand our sales and marketing efforts domestically and internationally and continue to build our brand, although these expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of our total revenues from period to period depending on the timing of these expenses.

General and administrative expenses consist primarily of personnel costs, including share-based compensation expenses, for employees and contractors engaged in infrastructure and administrative activities to support the day-to-day operations of our business. Other significant components of general and administrative expenses include professional service fees, allocated costs of facilities and information technology, cost of compliance with certain government imposed taxes, and the costs of legal matters and loss contingencies. We incur additional expenses as a result of operating as a public company, including costs to comply with the rules and regulations applicable to companies listed on a national securities exchange, costs related to compliance and reporting obligations pursuant to the rules and regulations of the SEC, and increased expenses for insurance, investor relations, and professional services. We expect our general and administrative expenses to continue to increase in absolute dollars for the foreseeable future, although these expenses may fluctuate as a percentage of our total revenues from period to period, depending on the timing of these expenses.

⁶³

Results of Operations

The following tables set forth selected consolidated statement of operations data and such data as a percentage of total revenues. The historical results presented below are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for any future period (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013
Revenues:			
Services	\$ 71,915	\$ 105,693	\$ 145,995
Product	6,962	8,833	14,510
Total revenues	78,877	114,526	160,505
Cost of revenues:			
Services	26,475	36,215	47,230
Product	6,523	8,688	14,289
Total cost of revenues	32,998	44,903	61,519
Gross profit	45,879	69,623	98,986
Operating expenses:			
Research and development	12,199	24,450	33,399
Sales and marketing	34,550	54,566	72,336
General and administrative	12,969	24,434	34,284
Total operating expenses	59,718	103,450	140,019
Loss from operations	(13,839)	(33,827)	(41,033)
Other income (expense), net:			
Interest expense	(158)	(1,503)	(5,384)
Other income (expense), net	109	32	274
Other income (expense), net	(49)	(1,471)	(5,110)
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	(13,888)	(35,298)	(46,143)
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	15	92	(45)
Net loss	\$ (13,903)	\$ (35,390)	\$ (46,098)

Percentage of Total Revenues

		Year Ended December 31,	
D	2011	2012	2013
Revenues:	0107	000	010
Services	91%	92%	91%
Product	9	8	9
Total revenues	100	100	100
Cost of revenues:			
Services	34	32	29
Product	8	7	9
Total cost of revenues	42	39	38
Gross profit	58	61	62
Operating expenses:			
Research and development	16	22	21
Sales and marketing	44	48	45
General and administrative	16	21	21
Total operating expenses	76	91	87
Loss from operations	(18)	(30)	(26)
Other income (expense), net:			
Interest expense Other income (expense), net		(1)	(3)
Other income (expense), net		(1)	(3)
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	(18)	(31)	(29)
Provision (benefit) for income taxes			
Net loss	(18)%	(31)%	(29)%

Comparison of Fiscal Years Ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013 (dollars in thousands):

Revenues

	Year Ended December 31,							
	2012	2013	\$ Change	% Change	2011	2012	\$ Change	% Change
Revenues:								
Services	\$ 105,693	\$ 145,995	\$ 40,302	38%	\$71,915	\$ 105,693	\$ 33,778	47%
Product	8,833	14,510	5,677	64%	6,962	8,833	1,871	27%
Total revenues	\$ 114,526	\$ 160,505	\$ 45,979	40%	\$ 78,877	\$ 114,526	\$ 35,649	45%

Services revenues increased by \$40.3 million and \$33.8 million, or 38% and 47%, from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, respectively. The increases were primarily due to the acquisition of new customers and an increase in the number of users within our existing

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

customer base. In addition, our services revenues mix contained a higher proportion of RingCentral Office customers in each successive period, which carry a higher monthly subscription rate versus our other service offerings. While the acquisition of new customers and the increase in the number of users within our existing customer base were the primary reasons for the increase, the trends for these factors have varied from period to period as some customers made a small initial user subscription followed by a larger additional user subscription, while other customers made a large initial user

subscription followed by a smaller additional user subscription. In addition, the period of time between a customer s initial subscription and the purchase of additional subscriptions also varied significantly, ranging from one month to a few years. The overall growth in our customer base was primarily driven by increased brand awareness of our services, driven by increases in our sales and marketing expenditures of 33% and 58% from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, respectively, which include advertising and sales personnel expenditures that we believe helped to facilitate increased customer acceptance of our services.

Product revenues increased by \$5.7 million and \$1.9 million, or 64% and 27%, from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, respectively. The increases were primarily due to increased phone sales driven by the growth of new customers of RingCentral Office, to which we sell more phones compared to customers that purchase our other service offerings.

Cost of Revenues and Gross Margin

		Year Ended December 31,			Year Ended December 31,				
	2012	2013	\$ Change	% Change	2011	2012	\$ Change	% Change	
Cost of revenues:			_	_			_	-	
Services	\$ 36,215	\$ 47,230	\$ 11,015	30%	\$ 26,475	\$ 36,215	\$ 9,740	37%	
Product	8,688	14,289	5,601	64%	6,523	8,688	2,165	33%	
Total cost of revenues	\$ 44,903	\$ 61,519	\$ 16,616	37%	\$ 32,998	\$ 44,903	\$ 11,905	36%	
Percentage of revenue	39%	38%			42%	39%			
Gross margin %	61%	62%			58%	61%			

Cost of services revenues increased by \$11.0 million and \$9.7 million, or 30% and 37% from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, respectively. The increases from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012 were primarily due to: increases of \$3.7 million and \$3.9 million in personnel costs for employees and contractors, respectively; increases of \$2.4 million and \$1.7 million in depreciation expense, respectively; and increases of \$3.7 million and \$4.2 million in third-party telecommunications service provider fees, respectively. The higher personnel costs were primarily due to 12% and 27% increases in headcount, from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, respectively. The increases in headcount and other expense categories were driven primarily by investments in our infrastructure and capacity to improve the availability of our service offerings, while also supporting the growth in new customers and increased usage of our services by our existing customer base.

Cost of product revenues increased by \$5.6 million and \$2.2 million, or 64% and 33%, from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, respectively. The increases were due to increases in phone sales, which were primarily driven by the growth in new RingCentral Office customers.

Our gross margin percentages were 58%, 61% and 62% for fiscal 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively. The sequential improvements in gross margin were primarily due to a reduction in per usage fees that we paid to third-party telecommunications service providers as a result of increased call traffic, economies of scale obtained in our operations personnel and infrastructure, partially offset by increased product sales, which carry low to negative gross margin percentages.

Research and Development

	Year Ended December 31,			Year Ended December 31,				
	2012	2013	\$ Change	% Change	2011	2012	\$ Change	% Change
Research and development	\$ 24,450	\$ 33,399	\$ 8,949	37%	\$ 12,199	\$ 24,450	\$ 12,251	100%
Percentage of total revenues	22%	21%			16%	22%		

Research and development expenses increased by \$8.9 million and \$12.2 million, or 37% and 100%, from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, respectively. The increases from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012 were primarily due to increases in personnel costs for employees and contractors of \$6.2 million and \$11.2 million, respectively, including increased share-based compensation expenses of \$0.7 million and \$0.6 million, respectively. The higher personnel costs, period over period, from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, were primarily due to 24% and 114% increases in headcount, respectively. The increases in research and development headcount were in support of the development of additional software development projects for our cloud-based and mobile applications.

Sales and Marketing

		Year Ended December 31,			Year Ended December 31,			
	2012	2013	\$ Change	% Change	2011	2012	\$ Change	% Change
Sales and marketing	\$ 54,566	\$ 72,336	\$ 17,770	33%	\$ 34,550	\$ 54,566	\$ 20,016	58%
Percentage of total revenues	48%	45%			44%	48%		

Sales and marketing expenses increased by \$17.8 million and \$20.0 million, or 33% and 58%, from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, respectively, primarily due to: increases in personnel costs for employees and contractors of \$8.7 million and \$7.1 million, respectively, including higher share-based compensation expenses of \$0.7 million and \$0.4 million, respectively; and increases in other sales and marketing related activities of \$6.5 million and \$10.7 million, respectively. The higher personnel costs from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012 were primarily due to 31% and 62% increases in headcount, respectively, as we hired additional sales personnel to focus on adding new customers and increasing penetration within our existing customer base. The increases in other sales and marketing related activities from fiscal 2011 to 2012 were primarily due to increases in third-party sales commissions of \$3.3 million and \$2.4 million, respectively, and increases in sales and marketing expenses were necessary to support our growth strategy to acquire new customers and establish brand recognition to achieve greater penetration into the North America market.

General and Administrative

	Year Ended December 31,			Year Ended December 31,				
	2012	2013	\$ Change	% Change	2011	2012	\$ Change	% Change
General and administrative	\$ 24,434	\$ 34,284	\$ 9,850	40%	\$ 12,969	\$ 24,434	\$ 11,465	88%
Percentage of total revenue	21%	21%			16%	21%		

General and administrative expenses increased by \$9.9 million, or 40%, from fiscal 2012 to 2013. The increase was primarily due to an increase in personnel costs for employees and contractors of \$8.2 million, including higher share-based compensation expenses of \$2.8 million, and an increase of \$2.0 million related to legal settlement costs net of insurance recoveries. The higher personnel costs for fiscal 2013 were driven by a 37% increase in headcount engaged in administrative functions. The increase in legal settlement costs was driven by an intellectual property matter that was settled in 2013 and is described further in Note 5 to our consolidated financial statements.

General and administrative expenses increased by \$11.5 million, or 88%, from fiscal 2011 to 2012. The increase was primarily due to an increase in personnel costs for employees and contractors of \$6.5 million, including share-based compensation expenses of \$0.9 million, and an increase in fees

for professional services of \$1.2 million. The higher personnel costs for fiscal year 2012 were driven by a 65% increase in headcount engaged in administrative functions. The higher professional fees in fiscal year 2012 primarily related to legal and accounting costs we incurred to improve accounting and legal compliance for public company readiness. In addition, we incurred legal settlement costs of \$1.1 million and the cost of certain taxes on revenue-producing transactions that exceeded amounts collected from customers of \$1.1 million in 2012. As a percentage of our total revenues, general and administrative expenses increased from 16% for fiscal 2011 to 21% for fiscal 2012.

Other Income and Expense, net

	Year Ended December 31,			Year Ended December 31,				
	2012	2013	\$ Change	% Change	2011	2012	\$ Change	% Change
Other income (expense), net:								
Interest expense	\$ (1,503)	\$ (5,384)	\$ (3,881)	258%	\$ (158)	\$ (1,503)	\$ (1,345)	851%
Other income (expense), net	32	274	242	756%	109	32	(77)	-71%
Other income (expense), net	\$ (1,471)	\$ (5,110)	\$ (3,639)	247%	\$ (49)	\$ (1,471)	\$ (1,422)	2,902%

The increases in other income (expense), net, from fiscal 2012 to 2013 and from fiscal 2011 to 2012, respectively, were primarily due to higher interest expense. The increases in interest expense were primarily due to higher levels of debt outstanding. At December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013, there was \$0.6 million, \$20.1 million and \$34.2 million of total debt outstanding, respectively.

Quarterly Results of Operations

The following tables set forth unaudited quarterly consolidated statements of operations data for each quarter of fiscal 2012 and 2013. We have prepared the statement of operations for each of these quarters on the same basis as the audited consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus, and, in our opinion, it includes all adjustments, consisting solely of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for the fair presentation of the results of operations for these periods. This information should be read in conjunction with our audited consolidated financial statements and related notes included elsewhere in this prospectus. These quarterly results of operations are not necessarily indicative of our results of operations for any future period.

Consolidated Statement of Operations Data (in thousands):

Revenues:	March 31, 2012	June 30, 2012	Sept	ember 30, 2012	Three Mo ember 31, 2012	onths Ended March 31, 2013	June 30, 2013	Sept	tember 30, 2013	Dec	ember 31, 2013
Services	\$ 22,745	\$ 24,954	\$	27,290	\$ 30,704	\$ 32,273	\$ 34,471	\$	37,925	\$	41,327
Product	2,063	2,051		2,298	2,421	3,252	3,233		4,009		4,016
Total revenues	24,808	27,005		29,588	33,125	35,525	37,704		41,934		45,343
Cost of revenues:											
Services	8,130	8,989		9,191	9,905	10,709	11,389		12.080		13,051
Product	2,109	2,073		2,041	2,465	3,028	3,273		3,888		4,100
Total cost of revenues	10,239	11,062		11,232	12,370	13,737	14,662		15,968		17,151
Gross Profit Operating expenses:	14,569	15,943		18,356	20,755	21,788	23,042		25,966		28,192
Research and development	5,023	6,015		6,544	6,868	7,504	8,606		8,150		9,139
Sales and marketing	12,248	13,596		13,781	14,941	17,142	16,324		18,889		19,983
General and administrative	7,021	5,057		7,069	5,287	6,550	11,231		7,078		9,425
Total operating expenses	24,292	24,668		27,394	27,096	31,196	36,161		34,117		38,547
Income (loss) from operations	(9,723)	(8,725)		(9,038)	(6,341)	(9,408)	(13,119)		(8,151)		(10,355)
Other income (expense), net:											
Interest expense	(40)	(191)		(553)	(719)	(639)	(588)		(995)		(3,162)
Other income (expense), net	55	(83)		48	12	(203)	(44)		348		172
Other income (expense), net	15	(274)		(505)	(707)	(842)	(632)		(647)		(2,990)
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	(9,708)	(8,999)		(9,543)	(7,048)	(10,250)	(13,751)		(8,798)		(13,345)
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	21	11		25	35	12	(132)		54		20
Net loss	\$ (9,729)	\$ (9,010)	\$	(9,568)	\$ (7,083)	\$ (10,262)	\$ (13,619)	\$	(8,852)	\$	(13,365)

The following table presents the unaudited consolidated statement of operations data as a percentage of revenues:

	March 31, 2012	June 30, 2012	September 30, 2012	Three Mo December 31, 2012	nths Ended March 31, 2013	June 30, 2013	September 30, 2013	December 31, 2013
Revenues:								
Services	92%	92%	92%	93%	91%	91%	90%	91%
Product	8	8	8	7	9	9	9	9
Total revenues	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100
Cost of revenues:								
Services	33	33	31	30	30	30	29	29
Product	8	8	7	7	9	9	9	9
Total cost of revenues	41	41	38	37	39	39	38	38
Gross Profit	59	59	62	63	61	61	62	62
Operating expenses:	21	22	22	21	21	23	19	20
Research and development Sales and marketing	49	50	47	45	48	43	45	20 44
General and administrative	28	19	24	16	19	30	17	21
Total operating expenses	98	91	93	82	88	96	81	85
Income (loss) from operations	(39)	(32)	(31)	(19)	(27)	(35)	(19)	(23)
Other income (expense), net: Interest expense	_	(1)	(1)	(2)	(2)	(1)	(2)	(7)
Other income (expense), net	-	-	-	-	-	-	1	-
Other income (expense), net	-	(1)	(1)	(2)	(2)	(1)	(1)	(7)
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes Provision (benefit) for income taxes	(39)	(33)	(32)	(21)	(29)	(36)	(21)	(29)
Net loss	(39)%	(33)%	(32)%	(21)%	(29)%	(36)%	(21)%	(29)%

Quarterly Revenue Trends

Our services revenues are primarily driven by recurring subscription services. Historically, we have acquired more new customers in the first and third quarters of a fiscal year. However, we have seen this trend become less pronounced as our business has grown and sales of RingCentral Office have accounted for a higher percentage of our total revenues.

Quarterly Operating Expenses Trends

Operating expenses are primarily driven by headcount and headcount-related expenses, including share-based compensation expenses, and by sales and marketing programs, and have been relatively consistent as a percentage of revenues over the last eight quarters. We experience some seasonality in spending on sales and marketing as we spend relatively less on marketing programs in the third and fourth quarters because of the summer vacation periods and November and December holidays. However, we cannot assure you that this trend will continue.

Table of Contents

Our research and development expenses increased in the second quarter of 2012 as a percentage of our total revenues due to increased headcount in development and quality assurance. Our sales and marketing expenses increased in the second quarter of 2012 as a percentage of our total revenues due to increased marketing headcount and increased advertising expenses due to our expansion of our San Francisco Bay Area advertising campaign. Our general and administrative expenses have fluctuated significantly as a percentage of our total revenues from quarter to quarter, primarily due to the increase in finance and accounting headcount and consultants, costs related to transaction tax compliance and legal costs related to current and past litigation matters.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of December 31, 2013, our principal sources of liquidity were cash and cash equivalents totaling \$116.4 million, which were held for working capital purposes. Our cash and cash equivalents are comprised primarily of money market funds. To date, we have financed our operations primarily through private placements of our preferred stock, proceeds from issuance of debt, proceeds from our initial public offering of our Class A common stock, which we completed in October 2013, and sales to our customers. We believe that our existing liquidity sources will satisfy our cash requirements for at least the next 12 months.

On October 2, 2013, we closed our initial public offering, in which 8,625,000 shares of Class A common stock, which included 8,545,000 shares of Class A common stock sold by us and 80,000 shares of Class A common stock sold by the selling stockholders, were sold at a price of \$13.00 per share. We did not receive any proceeds from the sales of shares by the selling stockholders. The total gross proceeds from the offering to us after deducting underwriting discounts and commissions of \$7.8 million and offering expenses payable by us of \$4.0 million, were \$99.3 million.

A significant majority of our customers are on 30-day subscription periods and billed at the beginning of each subscription period via credit card. Some of our customers enter into subscription periods longer than 30 days. A small number of our customers are invoiced net 30 days. Therefore, a substantial source of our cash provided by operating activities is our deferred revenue, which is included on our consolidated balance sheets as a liability. Deferred revenue consists of the unearned portion of billed fees for our software subscriptions, which we recognize as revenue in accordance with our revenue recognition policy. As of December 31, 2012 and 2013, we had deferred revenue of \$11.3 million and \$16.6 million, respectively. We will recognize this deferred revenue when all of the revenue recognition criteria are met.

As of December 31, 2013, the carrying value of notes payable totaled \$34.2 million. The balance consists of \$15.0 million under a Loan and Security Agreement with Silicon Valley Bank, or SVB, \$10.4 million under a revolving line of credit pursuant to an amended loan and security agreement with SVB dated August 14, 2013, or Amended SVB Credit Agreement, \$5.0 million from TriplePoint Capital LLC, or TriplePoint, under an equipment loan, \$3.3 million from SVB under a capital growth loan, and \$0.5 million from Somerset Capital to finance the purchase of software.

The table below, for the periods indicated, provides selected cash flow information (in thousands):

	Yea	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013	
Net cash flows provided by (used in):				
Operating activities	\$ (779)	\$ (15,015)	\$ (23,771)	
Investing activities	(6,664)	(10,172)	(10,919)	
Financing activities	9,887	49,475	113,233	
Effect of exchange rate changes	(4)	(1)	(29)	
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	\$ 2,440	\$ 24,287	\$ 78,514	

Net Cash Used in Operating Activities

Cash used in operating activities is significantly influenced by the amount of cash we invest in personnel and infrastructure to support the anticipated growth of our business, the increase in the number of customers using our cloud-based software, and the amount and timing of customer payments. For all of the periods presented, we have experienced increases in customer acquisition costs combined with increases in investments in personnel and infrastructure, all of which have significantly exceeded the growth in our customer base, driving net losses from operations. Cash used in operating activities has historically come from net losses offset by non-cash expense items, such as depreciation and amortization of property and equipment, and share-based compensation, as well as working capital sources of cash driven by increases in accounts payable, accrued liabilities and deferred revenue. As we continue to invest in personnel and infrastructure to support the anticipated growth of our business, we expect to continue to use cash in our operating activities.

Net cash used in operating activities increased by \$8.8 million from fiscal 2012 to 2013, primarily due to: a \$11.5 million decrease in source of cash from accrued liabilities; an increase in net loss from operations of \$10.7 million; and an increase in use of cash of \$2.0 million in inventory. These uses of cash were offset by: a \$9.3 million increase in non-cash charges, including depreciation, amortization, share-based compensation expense, non-cash interest and other expense related to debt; a \$3.0 million increase in source of cash from deferred revenue; and a decrease in use of cash of \$1.9 million in accounts receivable. The increases in accrued liabilities, net loss, inventory, and depreciation and amortization expense reflect the additional investments necessary to support the growing requirements of our research and development, sales and marketing, data center, and customer support operations functions.

Net cash used in operating activities increased by \$14.2 million from fiscal 2011 to 2012, primarily due to an increase in net loss from operations of \$21.5 million, an increase of \$2.0 million in accounts receivable, an increase of \$2.2 million in prepaid expenses and other current assets and a decrease of \$3.6 million in accounts payable. These uses were offset by an increase of \$10.3 million in accrued liabilities and an increase of \$4.6 million in non-cash charges, including depreciation, amortization and share-based compensation expense. The increases in net loss, accounts receivable, prepaid expenses, accrued liabilities and depreciation and amortization expense reflect the additional investments necessary to support the growing requirements of our research and development, sales and marketing, data center, and customer support operations functions.

Net Cash Used in Investing Activities

Our primary investing activities have consisted of capital expenditures to purchase equipment necessary to support our data center facilities and our network and other operations. As our business grows, we expect our capital expenditures to continue to increase.

The increases in net cash used in investing activities, period over period, from fiscal years 2012 to 2013 and from 2011 to 2012, respectively, were primarily due to increases of \$0.6 million and \$3.5 million in purchase volumes of property and equipment, respectively. Additional investments in capital equipment were necessary to support additional capacity in our platform to support our increasing customer base, as well as to support the increase in headcount levels in all functions of our business.

Net Cash Provided by Financing Activities

Our primary financing activities have consisted of private placements of our preferred stock, proceeds from issuance of debt and capital lease obligations, as well as proceeds from our initial public offering.

Net cash provided by financing activities increased during fiscal 2013 by \$63.8 million from fiscal 2012 to 2013, primarily due to \$99.3 million in proceeds from our initial public offering in October 2013, and a \$13.3 million increase in proceeds from term loans entered into in 2013, offset by a \$29.9 million decrease in proceeds from issuance of preferred stock and a \$21.0 million increase in principal repayments of term loans and capital lease obligations.

Net cash provided by financing activities increased by \$39.6 million from fiscal 2011 to 2012, primarily due to a \$19.5 million increase in proceeds from the sale of preferred stock in 2012 and \$24.5 million in proceeds from the term loans, offset by a \$4.7 million increase in principal repayments of term loans and capital lease obligations.

Backlog

We have generally signed monthly and annual subscription contracts for our services. The timing of our invoices to our customers is a negotiated term and thus varies among our service contracts. For multiple-year agreements, it is common for us to invoice an initial amount at contract signing followed by subsequent annual invoices. At any point in the contract term, there can be amounts that we have not yet been contractually able to invoice. Until such time as these amounts are invoiced, we do not recognize them as revenues, unearned revenue or elsewhere in our consolidated financial statements. The change in backlog that results from changes in the average non-cancelable term of our subscription arrangements may not be an indicator of the likelihood of renewal or expected future revenues, and therefore we do not utilize backlog as a key management metric internally and do not believe that it is a meaningful measurement of our future revenues.

Contractual Obligations

The following summarizes our contractual obligations as of December 31, 2013 (in thousands):

	Payments due by period						
Less than		More than					
1 year	1 to 3 years	3 to 5 years	5 years	Total			
\$ 2,724	\$ 3,874	\$ 435	\$	\$ 7,033			
388	258			646			
9,910	20,670	4,063		34,643			
6,092				6,092			
\$ 19,114	\$ 24,801	\$ 4,499	\$	\$ 48,414			
	1 year \$ 2,724 388 9,910 6,092	Less than 1 year 1 to 3 years \$ 2,724 \$ 3,874 388 258 9,910 20,670 6,092	Less than 1 to 3 years 3 to 5 years \$ 2,724 \$ 3,874 \$ 435 388 258 9,910 20,670 4,063 6,092 \$ 3,874 \$ 3,874	Less than More than 1 year 1 to 3 years 3 to 5 years 5 years \$ 2,724 \$ 3,874 \$ 435 \$ 388 258 9,910 20,670 4,063 6,092			

Purchase obligations represent an estimate of all open purchase orders and contractual obligations in the normal course of business for which we have not received the goods or services as of December 31, 2013. Although open purchase orders are considered enforceable and legally binding, except for our purchase orders with our inventory suppliers, the terms generally allow us the option to cancel, reschedule, and adjust our requirements based on our business needs prior to the delivery of goods or performance of services. Our purchase orders with our inventory suppliers are non-cancellable. In addition, we have other obligations for goods and services that we enter into in the normal course of business. These obligations, however, are either not enforceable or legally binding, or are subject to change based on our business decisions. The aggregate of these items represents our estimate of purchase obligations.

Silicon Valley Bank Credit Facility

In August 2013, we entered into our Amended SVB Credit Agreement, which provides for a revolving line of credit of up to \$15.0 million and a mezzanine term loan of up to \$5.0 million. The revolving line of credit bears interest at a floating annual rate of prime plus 2.0%, which must be paid monthly, and all outstanding principal and unpaid interest must be repaid by August 13, 2015. The mezzanine term loan bears interest at a fixed annual rate of 11.0%, which must be paid monthly, and all principal amounts and unpaid interest must be repaid by August 1, 2016, unless we voluntarily repay the balance at an earlier date without penalty. A final payment of 2.75% of the amount advanced under the mezzanine term loan is due upon repayment of this loan at maturity or prepayment of this loan. On August 14, 2013, we borrowed \$10.8 million under the revolving line of credit increases as the principal balance of our capital growth \$8.0 million term loan borrowed from SVB in March 2012 is repaid. The capital growth term loan had an outstanding principal balance of \$4.2 million when we entered into our Amended SVB Credit Agreement. On August 16, 2013, we borrowed the full \$5.0 million available under the mezzanine term loan.

In connection with our Amended SVB Credit Agreement, we issued SVB warrants to purchase 90,324 shares of our Series E preferred stock at an exercise price of \$9.69 per share. As the Series E preferred stock warrants were issued in connection with a loan, the proceeds were allocated to the loan and the warrants based on the relative fair value of the instruments resulting in a loan discount of \$0.9 million being recorded. The fair value of the Series E preferred stock warrants was measured at issuance using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions: expected volatility of 60%, expected life of 10.0 years, risk free interest rate of 2.7%, dividend yield of 0.00%, and fair value of Series E preferred stock of \$12.86 per share. Upon the filing of our Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware on September 26, 2013 in connection with our initial public offering, the Series E preferred stock and preferred stock warrants were converted into Class B common stock, respectively. We have pledged all of our assets, excluding intellectual property, as collateral to secure our obligations under our Amended SVB Credit Agreement.

On December 31, 2013, we refinanced some of our outstanding debt as described below, to lower the interest rate on such debt. In connection with such refinancing, on December 31, 2013, we entered into a Second Amendment to our Amended SVB Credit Agreement, or the Amendment, with SVB. The Amendment amends the terms of our existing Amended SVB Credit Agreement and provides for an additional term loan, or the New SVB term loan, in the principal amount of up to \$15.0 million, all of which we borrowed from SVB on December 31, 2013.

The proceeds of the New SVB term loan were used to repay the SVB \$5.0 million mezzanine term loan we borrowed from SVB on August 16, 2013, and all of the outstanding term loans under the Growth Capital Loan and Security Agreement dated June 22, 2012 with TriplePoint, as amended.

Amounts repaid under the prior term loans cannot be reborrowed and upon repayment, all obligations under the prior term loans have terminated. In connection with the refinancing described above, we recognized a loss on the early extinguishment of previously outstanding debt of \$1,833,000. The loss which has been charged to interest expense in the statement of operations, is composed of \$1,342,000 of non-cash interest expense related to the write-off of unamortized loan discounts and debt issuance costs and \$491,000 of cash interest expense related to unaccrued end of term interest payments due upon pre-payment.

The New SVB term loan bears interest at an annual rate of, at our option, (i) prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal plus a margin of 0.75% or 1.00% or (ii) adjusted LIBOR rate (based on one, two, three or six-month interest periods) plus a margin of 3.75% or 4.00%, in each case such margin being determined based on the average cash balances maintained with SVB or its affiliates for the preceding month. Interest is due and payable in arrears monthly for prime rate loans and at the end of an interest period for LIBOR rate loans. Principal is required to be repaid in 48 equal monthly installments. The new term loan is subject to substantially the same affirmative and negative covenants and events of default as the Amended SVB Credit Agreement.

The Amendment amends the interest rate of the revolving line of credit under the Amended SVB Credit Agreement to an annual rate of, at our option, (i) prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal plus a margin of 0.25% or 0.50% or (ii) adjusted LIBOR rate (based on one, two, three or six-month interest periods) plus a margin of 3.25% or 3.50%, in each case such margin being determined based on the average cash balances maintained with SVB or its affiliates for the preceding month.

Our Amended SVB Credit Agreement contains customary negative covenants that limit our ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, grant liens, make investments, repurchase stock, pay dividends, transfer assets and merge or consolidate. The Amended SVB Credit Agreement also contains customary affirmative covenants, which were amended by the Amendment in December 2013, including requirements to, among other things, (i) maintain minimum cash balances representing the greater of \$10,000,000 or three times our quarterly cash burn rate, as defined in the Amended SVB Credit Agreement, and (ii) maintain minimum EBITDA levels, as determined in accordance with the Amended SVB Credit Agreement. We were in compliance with all covenants under the Amended SVB Credit Agreement as of December 31, 2013.

TriplePoint Capital Credit Facility

In June 2012, we entered into a growth capital loan and security agreement and an equipment loan and security agreement with TriplePoint. Under the growth capital loan and security agreement, we borrowed \$6.0 million in term loans in June 2012, or growth capital loan part I, equal to the full lending commitment available at the time. The growth capital loan part I is required to be repaid in 33 equal monthly installments of principal and interest, which accrues at an annual fixed rate of 8.5% after an interest-only period of three months. In addition, a final terminal payment is due at maturity equal to 4.0% of the original loan principal. In connection with the debt refinancing described above, we fully repaid the growth capital loan part I on December 31, 2013.

Under the equipment loan and security agreement, we borrowed \$9.7 million in term loans in August 2012 from the \$10.0 million lending commitment available at the time. The equipment term loans are required to be repaid in 36 equal monthly installments of principal and interest, which accrues at an annual fixed rate of 5.75%. In addition, a final terminal payment is due at maturity equal to 10% of the original loan principal. The equipment loan was not impacted by the debt refinancing described above and had an outstanding principal balance of \$5.0 million at December 31, 2013.

Under the growth capital loan and security agreement, we were permitted to borrow an additional \$4.0 million on or before June 21, 2013 upon the submission of a Form S-1 registration statement to

the SEC contemplating an IPO of our common stock with expected total net proceeds of at least \$50.0 million. On June 21, 2013, we achieved the milestone necessary to access the additional \$4.0 million available under the original terms of the growth capital loan and security agreement and borrowed \$4.0 million, or growth capital loan part II. The growth capital loan part II is required to be repaid in 33 equal monthly installments of principal and interest, which accrues at an annual fixed rate of 8.5% after an interest-only period of 3 months, which accrues at a fixed rate of 9.0%. In addition, a final terminal payment is due at maturity equal to 4.0% of the original loan principal. In connection with the debt refinancing described above, we fully repaid the growth capital loan part II on December 31, 2013.

In connection with the growth capital loan part II, we issued to TriplePoint a warrant to purchase 33,192 shares of Series D preferred stock with the exercise price set at the lower of: \$6.03 per share or the lowest price per share in the next round of equity financing. As the Series D preferred stock warrants were issued in connection with a loan, the proceeds were allocated to the loan and the warrants based on the relative fair value of the instruments resulting in a loan discount of \$0.3 million being recorded. As a result of the variable exercise price feature, the Series D preferred stock warrants were recorded at fair value and classified as liabilities at issuance, with changes in fair value recognized in other income and expense for the period the warrants remained classified as liabilities. The fair value of the Series D preferred stock warrants was reclassified to stockholders equity on September 26, 2013, the date of the effectiveness of the Registration Statement and the filing of our Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware, when the Series D preferred stock and preferred stock warrants was measured at issuance using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions: expected volatility of 55%; expected life of 7.0 years; risk free interest rate of 1.9%; dividend yield of 0.00%; and fair value of Series D preferred stock of \$11.41 per share.

In August 2013, we amended the growth capital loan and security agreement with TriplePoint to provide an additional \$5.0 million term loan, or growth capital loan part III. In September 2013, we entered into a second amendment to the growth capital loan facility to adjust the repayment terms such that the growth capital loan part III is required to be paid over 36 months as follows: 36 months of interest-only payments at a fixed annual rate of 11.0% and the loan principal at maturity. In addition, a final payment of 2.75% of the original principal amount is due at maturity, which is August 13, 2016, or upon prepayment of this loan. On August 19, 2013, we borrowed the full \$5.0 million available under this term loan. In connection with the debt refinancing described above, we fully repaid the growth capital loan part III on December 31, 2013.

In connection with the growth capital loan part III, we issued to TriplePoint a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of Series E preferred stock at an exercise price set at the lower of: \$9.69 per share or the lowest price per share in the next round of equity financing. As the Series E preferred stock warrants were issued in connection with a loan, the proceeds were allocated to the loan and the warrants based on the relative fair value of the instruments resulting in a loan discount of \$0.5 million being recorded. As a result of the variable exercise price feature, the Series E preferred stock warrants were recorded at fair value and classified as liabilities at issuance, with changes in fair value recognized in other income and expense for the period the warrants remained classified as liabilities. The fair value of the Series E preferred stock warrants was reclassified to stockholders equity on September 26, 2013, the date of the effectiveness of the registration statement and the filing of our Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware, when the Series E preferred stock and preferred stock warrants were converted into Class B common stock, respectively. The fair value of the Series E preferred stock warrants was measured at issuance using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions: expected volatility of 60%; expected life of 10.0 years; risk free interest rate of 2.7%; dividend yield of 0.00%; and fair value of Series E preferred stock of \$12.86 per share.

The TriplePoint equipment loan and security agreement contains customary negative covenants that limit our ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, grant liens, make investments, repurchase stock, pay dividends, transfer assets and merge or consolidate. The TriplePoint equipment loan and security agreement also contains customary affirmative covenants, including requirements to, among other things, deliver audited financial statements. We were in compliance with all covenants under our credit agreements with TriplePoint as of December 31, 2013.

Indemnification Obligations

Certain of our agreements with sales agents, resellers and customers include provisions for indemnification against liabilities if our services infringe a third party s intellectual property rights. To date, we have not incurred any material costs as a result of such indemnification provisions and have not accrued any liabilities related to such obligations in the consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2013.

Contingencies

Legal Proceedings

We are subject to certain legal proceedings from time to time and may be involved in a variety of claims, lawsuits, investigations, and proceedings relating to contractual disputes, intellectual property rights, employment matters, regulatory compliance matters, and other litigation matters relating to various claims that arise in the normal course of business. We determine whether an estimated loss from a contingency should be accrued by assessing whether a loss is deemed probable and can be reasonably estimated. We assess our potential liability by analyzing specific litigation and regulatory matters using reasonably available information. We develop our views on estimated losses in consultation with inside and outside counsel, which involves a subjective analysis of potential results and outcomes, assuming various combinations of appropriate litigation and settlement strategies. Legal fees are expensed in the period in which they are incurred. As of December 31, 2013, we did not have any accrued liabilities recorded for such loss contingencies. At December 31, 2012 we recorded accrued liabilities of \$1.1 million for the probable and estimable amount of all loss contingencies related to legal matters. See Business Legal Proceedings and Note 5 to our consolidated financial statements for additional information about our recent legal proceedings.

Sales Tax Liability

During 2010 and 2011, we increased our sales and marketing activities in the U.S., which may be asserted by a number of states to create an obligation under nexus regulations to collect sales taxes on sales to customers in such state. Prior to 2012, we did not collect sales taxes from our customers on sales in all states. In the second quarter of 2012, we commenced collecting and remitting sales taxes on sales in all states. As of December 31, 2012 and 2013, we recorded a long-term sales tax liability of \$3.9 million and \$4.0 million, respectively, based on our best estimate of the probable liability for the loss contingency incurred prior to the second quarter of 2012. Our estimate of a probable outcome under the loss contingency is based on analysis of our sales and marketing activities, revenues subject to sales tax, and applicable regulations in each state in each period. No significant adjustments to the long-term sales tax liability have been recognized in the accompanying consolidated financial statements for changes to the assumptions underlying the estimate.

Employee Agreements

We have signed various employment agreements with executives and key employees pursuant to which if we terminate their employment without cause or if the employee does so for good reason following a change of control of our company, the employees are entitled to receive certain benefits, including severance payments, accelerated vesting of stock options and continued COBRA coverage.

As of December 31, 2013, no triggering events which would cause these provisions to become effective have occurred. Therefore, no liabilities have been recorded for these agreements in the consolidated financial statements.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Through December 31, 2013, we did not have any relationships with unconsolidated organizations or financial partnerships, such as structured finance or special purpose entities that would have been established for the purpose of facilitating off-balance sheet arrangements or other contractually narrow or limited purposes.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

We prepare our consolidated financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the U.S., or U.S. GAAP. In many cases, the accounting treatment of a particular transaction is specifically dictated by U.S. GAAP and does not require management s judgment in its application. In other cases, management s judgment is required in selecting among available alternative accounting standards that provide for different accounting treatment for similar transactions. The preparation of consolidated financial statements also requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts we report as assets, liabilities, revenues, costs, and expenses, and affect the related disclosures. We base our estimates on historical experience and other assumptions that we believe are reasonable under the circumstances. In many instances, we could reasonably use different accounting estimates, and in some instances changes in the accounting estimates are reasonably likely to occur from period to period. Accordingly, our actual results could differ significantly from the estimates made by our management. To the extent that there are differences between our estimates and actual results, our future financial statement presentation, financial condition, results of operations, and cash flows will be affected. We believe that the accounting policies discussed below are critical to understanding our historical and future performance, as these policies relate to the more significant areas involving management s judgments and estimates.

Revenue Recognition

We derive our revenues from two sources: services revenues, which are generated from the sale of subscriptions to our SaaS applications and related services, which have contractual terms typically ranging from one month to three years, and include recurring fixed plan subscription fees, recurring administrative cost recovery fees, variable usage-based fees for blocks of additional minutes systematically purchased in advance and one-time upfront fees; and product revenues, which are generated from the sale of pre-configured office phones used in connection with our services and include shipping and handling fees.

We recognize revenues when the following criteria are met:

there is persuasive evidence of an arrangement;

the service is being provided to the customer or the product has been delivered;

the collection of the fees is reasonably assured; and

the amount of fees to be paid by the customer is fixed or determinable. Revenues under service subscription plans are recognized as follows:

fixed plan subscription and administrative cost recovery fees are recognized on a straight-line basis over their contractual service term;

fees for additional minutes of usage in excess of plan limits are recognized over the estimated usage period in a manner which approximates actual usage; and

one-time upfront fees are initially deferred and recognized on a straight-line basis over the estimated average customer life. Product revenues are billed at the time the order is received and recognized when the product has been delivered to the customer.

We frequently enter into arrangements with multiple deliverables that generally include services to be provided under the subscription plan and the sale of products used in connection with our services. We allocate the consideration to each deliverable in a multiple-deliverable arrangement based upon its relative selling prices. We determine the selling price for each deliverable using vendor-specific objective evidence, or VSOE, of selling price or third-party evidence, or TPE, of selling price, if it exists. If neither VSOE nor TPE of selling price exists for a deliverable, we use our best estimated selling price, or BESP, for that deliverable. Consideration allocated to each deliverable, limited to the amount not contingent on future performance, are then recognized to revenue when the basic revenue recognition criteria are met for the respective deliverable.

We determine VSOE of fair value based on historical standalone sales to customers. In determining VSOE, we require that a substantial majority of the selling prices for a product or service fall within a reasonably narrow pricing range of the median selling price. VSOE exists for all of our SaaS service subscription plans. We use BESP as the selling price for product sales because we are not able to determine VSOE or TPE from the observable pricing data of standalone sales. We estimate BESP for a product by considering company-specific factors such as pricing strategies, direct product and other costs, and bundling and discounting practices.

We also generate services revenues and product revenues through sales of our services and products by resellers. When we assume a majority of the business risks associated with performance of the contractual obligations, we record the revenues on a gross basis and amounts retained by our resellers are recorded as sales and marketing expenses. Our assumption of such business risks is evidenced when, among other things, we take responsibility for delivery of the product or service, establish pricing of the arrangement, assume credit and inventory risk, and are the primary obligor in the arrangement. When a reseller assumes the majority of the business risks associated with the performance of the contractual obligations, we record the associated revenues at the net amount received from the reseller. We recognize revenues from our resellers when the following criteria are met:

persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists through a contract with the customer;

the service is being provided to the customer or the product has been delivered;

the amount of fees to be paid by the customer is fixed or determinable; and

the collection of the fees is reasonably assured.

Our deliverables sold through our reseller agreements consist of our services subscriptions and products. We recognize service subscriptions sold through our resellers on a straight-line basis over the period the underlying services are provided to the end customer. Products sold through resellers are shipped directly to the end customer and are recognized when title transfers to the end customer. Revenues from resellers have predominantly been recorded on a gross basis for all periods presented.

We record reductions to revenues for estimated sales returns and customer credits at the time the related revenues are recognized. Sales returns and customer credits are estimated based on our historical experience, current trends and our expectations regarding future experience. We monitor the accuracy of our sales reserve estimates by reviewing actual returns and credits and adjust them for our

future expectations to determine the adequacy of our current and future reserve needs. If actual future returns and credits differ from past experience, additional reserves may be required.

Income Taxes

Significant judgment is required in determining our provision for income taxes and evaluating our tax positions. We record income taxes using the asset and liability method, which requires the recognition of deferred tax assets and liabilities for the expected future tax consequences of events that have been recognized in our financial statements or tax returns. In estimating future tax consequences, we generally consider all expected future events other than enactments or changes in the tax law or rates. Valuation allowances are provided when necessary to reduce deferred tax assets to the amount expected to be realized.

We provide reserves as necessary for uncertain tax positions taken on our tax filings. First, we determine if the weight of available evidence indicates that a tax position is more likely than not to be sustained upon audit. Second, based on the largest amount of benefit, which is more likely than not to be realized on ultimate settlement, we recognize any such differences as a liability. Because of our full valuation allowance against the net deferred tax assets, any change in our uncertain tax positions would not impact our effective tax rate.

In evaluating our ability to recover our deferred tax assets, in full or in part, we consider the available positive and negative evidence, including our past results of operations, our forecast of future market growth, forecasted earnings, future taxable income and prudent and feasible tax planning strategies. The assumptions utilized in determining future taxable income require significant judgment, in consultation with outside tax advisors, and are consistent with the plans and estimates we use to manage the underlying businesses. Due to the net losses we have incurred and the uncertainty of realizing our deferred tax assets, for all the periods presented, we have a full valuation allowance against our deferred tax assets.

As of December 31, 2013, we had federal and state net operating loss carry-forwards of \$94.7 million and \$77.9 million, respectively, and federal and state research and development tax credit carry-forwards in the amount of \$1.9 million and \$1.9 million, respectively. As of December 31, 2012, we had federal and state net operating loss carry-forwards of \$61.9 million and \$60.4 million, respectively, and federal and state research and development tax credit carry-forwards in the amount of \$0.5 million and \$1.0 million, respectively. A limited amount of these carry-forwards may be subject to annual limitations that may result in their expiration before some portion of them has been fully utilized.

Capitalized Internal-Use Software Development Costs

We use significant judgment in determining whether certain internal-use software development costs are capitalized or expensed and over what period the amounts capitalized should be amortized to expense. We capitalize internal-use software development costs related to our SaaS applications that are incurred during the application development stage provided that it is probable the project will be successfully completed and such costs will be recovered from future revenues. Costs related to preliminary project activities and post implementation activities are expensed as incurred. Internal-use software is amortized on a straight-line basis over its estimated useful life starting when the underlying project is ready for its intended use, generally three to four years. Management evaluates the useful lives of these assets on an annual basis and tests for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances occur that could impact the recoverability of these assets. We capitalized \$1.5 million and \$1.3 million of internal-use software development costs during fiscal 2012 and 2013, respectively. The carrying value of internal-use software development costs, net of amortization, was \$2.1 million and \$2.3 million at December 31, 2012 and 2013, respectively.



Share-Based Compensation

We measure and recognize compensation expense for all stock options, restricted stock unit awards and purchase rights under our employee stock purchase plan granted to our employees and directors, based on the estimated fair value of the award on the grant date. We use the Black-Scholes-Merton valuation model to estimate the fair value of stock option awards. The fair value is recognized as expense, net of estimated forfeitures, over the requisite service period, which is generally the vesting period of the respective award on a straight-line basis. We believe that the fair value of stock options granted to non-employees is more reliably measured than the fair value of the services received. As such, the fair value of the unvested portion of the options granted to non-employees is re-measured each period. The resulting increase in value, if any, is recognized as expense during the period the related services are rendered. For restricted stock unit awards and purchase rights under our employee stock purchase plan (both of which were granted after we became a public company), fair value is based on the closing price of our Class A common stock on the New York Stock Exchange at the grant date.

Our option-pricing model which is used to value stock options and purchase rights under our employee stock purchase plans, requires the input of highly subjective assumptions, including the fair value of the underlying common stock, the expected term of the option, the expected volatility of the price of our common stock, risk-free interest rates, and the expected dividend yield of our common stock. The assumptions used in our option-pricing model represent management s best estimates. These estimates involve inherent uncertainties and the application of management s judgment. If factors change and different assumptions are used, our share-based compensation expense could be materially different in the future.

These assumptions are estimated as follows:

Fair Value of Common Stock. Prior to our initial public offering which was completed on October 2 2013, our board of directors considered numerous objective and subjective factors to determine the fair value of our common stock at each meeting at which awards were approved. The factors included, but were not limited to: contemporaneous third-party valuations of our common stock; the prices, rights, preferences and privileges of our Preferred Stock relative to those of our common stock; the lack of marketability of our common stock; our operational and financial performance; the nature of our services and our competitive position in the marketplace; our assessment of current and future economic and business conditions; the value of companies that we consider peers based on a number of factors, including similarity to us with respect to industry and business model; and the likelihood of achieving a liquidity event, such as an IPO or sale of our company, given prevailing market conditions. Since our initial public offering, we have used the market closing price for our Class A common stock as reported on the New York Stock Exchange.

Risk-Free Interest Rate. The risk-free interest rate was based on the yield available on U.S. Treasury zero-coupon issues with a term that approximates the expected term of the option or the purchase rights under our employee stock purchase plan.

Expected Term. The expected term represents the period that share-based awards are expected to be outstanding. Since we did not have sufficient historical information to develop reasonable expectations about future exercise behavior, the expected term for options issued to employees was calculated as the mean of the option vesting period and contractual term. The expected term for options issued to non-employees is the contractual term. The expected term for purchase rights under our employee stock purchase plan is equal to the length of the offering period the purchase rights are outstanding.

Volatility. The expected stock price volatility of common stock was derived from the historical volatilities of a peer group of similar publicly traded companies over a period that approximates

the expected term of the option and the expected term of the purchase rights under our employee stock purchase plan.

Dividend Yield. The expected dividend yield was 0% as we have not paid, and do not expect to pay, cash dividends. The following table presents the weighted-average assumptions used to estimate the fair value of options granted during the periods presented:

		Year Ended December 31,			
	2011	2012	2013		
Expected volatility	67%	61%	54%		
Expected term for employees (in years)	6.2	6.1	6.1		
Expected term for non-employees (in years)	10	10	10		
Risk-free interest rate	2.08%	0.97%	1.68%		

Dividend yield

In addition to assumptions used in the Black-Scholes-Merton option-pricing model, we must also estimate a forfeiture rate to calculate the share-based compensation for our option awards. Our forfeiture rate is based on an analysis of our actual forfeitures. We will continue to evaluate the appropriateness of the forfeiture rate based on actual forfeiture experience, analysis of employee turnover, and other factors. Quarterly changes in the estimated forfeiture rate can have a significant impact on our share-based compensation expense as the cumulative effect of adjusting the rate is recognized in the period the forfeiture estimate is changed. If a revised forfeiture rate is higher than the previously estimated forfeiture rate, an adjustment is made that will result in a decrease to the share-based compensation expense recognized in the consolidated financial statements. If a revised forfeiture rate is lower than the previously estimated forfeiture rate, an adjustment is made that will result in a discrease to the share-based compensation expense recognized in the will result in an increase to the share-based compensation expense recognized in the that will result in an increase to the share-based compensation expense.

Common Stock Valuation for Pre-IPO Grants

We were required to estimate the fair value of the common stock underlying our share-based awards when performing fair-value calculations with the Black-Scholes-Merton valuation model. The fair values of the shares of common stock underlying our share-based awards were estimated on each grant date by our board of directors. In order to determine the fair value of our common stock underlying option grants, our board of directors considered contemporaneous valuations of our common stock prepared by an unrelated third-party valuation firm in accordance with the guidance provide by the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants 2004 Practice Aid, *Valuation of Privately-Held-Company Equity Securities Issued as Compensation.* Given the absence of a public trading market of our common stock, our board of directors exercised reasonable judgment and considered a number of objective and subjective factors to determine the best estimate of the fair value of our common stock, including:

contemporaneous valuations of our common stock performed by unrelated third-party valuation firms;

our stage of development;

our operational and financial performance;

the nature of our services and our competitive position in the marketplace;

the value of companies that we consider peers based on a number of factors, including similarity to us with respect to industry and business model;

the likelihood of achieving a liquidity event, such as an initial public offering or sale given prevailing market conditions, and the nature and history of our business;

issuances of preferred stock and the rights, preferences and privileges of our preferred stock relative to those of our common stock;

current business conditions and projections;

the history of our company and our introduction of new products; and

the lack of marketability of our common stock.

To determine the fair value of our common stock and underlying option grants, we considered contemporaneous valuations of our stock from an independent third-party valuation firm that provided us with its estimation of our enterprise value and the allocation of that value to each element of our capital structure (preferred stock, common stock, warrants and options). Management provides the independent third-party valuation firm with our historical financial statements, forecast and capitalization information, in addition to other qualitative factors which could impact our enterprise value.

In connection with these valuations, the equity value of our company was determined by applying either or both the market approach and the income approach. The income approach estimates value based on the expectation of future cash flows that we will generate over the forecast horizon and a terminal value at the end of the forecast horizon. These future cash flows and terminal value are discounted to their present values using a discount rate derived from an analysis of the cost of capital for other companies in a similar stage of development as of each valuation date. The market comparable approach estimates value based on a comparison of our company to comparable public companies in a similar line of business. From the comparable companies, a representative market value multiple is determined which is applied to our historical and projected results of operations to estimate the value of our company. In our valuations, the multiples of the comparable companies was determined using a ratio of the market value of invested capital less cash to the last 12 month revenues, or the historical multiple, and the estimated future revenues for the each company is next fiscal year and the fiscal year subsequent to next fiscal year, or the forward multiple. The estimated equity value is then allocated to determine the estimated value of common stock. In addition, we also considered an appropriate discount adjustment to the value of common stock to reflect the lack of marketability of the common stock of a privately-held entity.

For this allocation, the option pricing method, or OPM, was used for grants made prior to November 20, 2012, which treats each class of stock as a call option on all or part of the enterprise s value, with exercise prices based on the liquidation preference of the preferred stock. Under this method, the common stock has value only if funds available for distribution to stockholders exceed the value of the liquidation preference at the time of a liquidity event. The common stock is treated as a call option that gives the owner the right but not the obligation to buy the underlying enterprise value at an exercise price that is priced using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model. For options granted on or after December 31, 2012, the probability weighted expected return method, or PWERM, was used. The change to PWERM was made because it was deemed a more appropriate method when the time to our potential initial public offering was expected to be short. Under the PWERM, the value of equity is estimated based on analyses of future values for the enterprise assuming various possible outcomes. Share value is based on the enterprise and the rights and preferences of each share class. After the enterprise value is determined and allocated to the various classes of stock using either the OPM or PWERM allocation methodologies, a discount for lack of marketability, or DLOM, is applied to arrive at the fair value of our common stock. DLOM is applied based on the premise that a private company valuation analysis relies on data from publicly traded companies, which may have substantially different characteristics; thus, discount adjustment is needed to accurately estimate the fair value of the private company common stock.

The following discussion relates primarily to our determination of the fair value per share of our common stock for purposes of calculating share-based compensation costs. In certain cases, when warranted, we considered the amount of time between the valuation date and the grant date to determine whether to use the latest common stock valuation determined pursuant to one of the methods described below or a straight-line calculation between the two valuation dates. This determination included an evaluation of whether the subsequent valuation indicated that any significant change in valuation had occurred between the previous valuation and the grant date. No noted single event caused the valuation of our common stock to increase or decrease through June 2013. Instead, a combination of the factors described below in each period led to the changes in the fair value of our common stock. We granted stock options with the following exercise prices between January 1, 2012 and September 26, 2013:

	Number of		Fair Value Per
Grant Date	Shares Granted	Exercise Price	Share of Common Stock
February 1, 2012	731,834	\$ 2.73	\$ 3.35
March 2, 2012	1,039,712	2.73	3.92
March 7, 2012	30,000	2.73	4.02
March 7, 2012 May 9, 2012	305,000	4.48	5.16
August 2, 2012	825,712	6.78	6.78
August 23, 2012	164,000	6.78	6.78
September 26, 2012	982,500	6.78	6.78
November 20, 2012	190,000	6.94	6.94
January 30, 2013	211,500	7.62	7.92
February 20, 2013	192,300	7.62	8.14
June 12, 2013	1,367,300	10.42	10.82
June 20, 2013	63,402	10.42	11.08
July 30, 2013	117,500	11.41	12.86
August 22, 2013	924,500	12.86	12.86
August 24, 2013	545,250	12.86	12.86
September 13, 2013	246,000	12.86	12.86
September 26, 2013	33,500	13.00	13.00

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In February 2013, the Financial Accounting Standards Board, or the FASB, issued Accounting Standards Update, or ASU, No. 2013-02, *Reporting of Amounts Reclassified Out of Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income*. The new guidance requires an entity to provide information about the amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income by component. The Company has adopted this standard during the first quarter of 2013. The adoption of this standard expanded the consolidated financial statement footnote disclosures, however there were no amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income in any period presented.

In July 2013, the FASB issued ASU No. 2013-11, *Income Taxes (Topic 740) Presentation of an Unrecognized Tax Benefit When a Net Operating Loss Carry-forward, a Similar Tax Loss, or a Tax Credit Carry-forward Exists.* The new guidance requires the netting of unrecognized tax benefits, or UTBs, against a deferred tax asset for a loss or other carry-forward that would apply in settlement of the uncertain tax positions. Under the new standard, UTBs will be netted against all available same-jurisdiction loss or other tax carry-forwards that would be utilized, rather than only against carry-forwards that are created by the UTBs. The ASU is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2013. The ASU should be applied prospectively to all UTBs that exist at the effective date. Retrospective application is permitted. We do not expect the adoption of this guidance to have any significant impact on our consolidated financial statements.

We periodically review new accounting standards. Although some of the accounting standards that have been issued may be applicable to us, we have not identified any other new accounting standards that would have a significant impact on our consolidated financial statements.

Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

We are exposed to market risk in the ordinary course of our business. Market risk represents the risk of loss that may impact our financial position due to adverse changes in financial market prices and rates. Our market risk exposure is primarily a result of fluctuations in foreign currency exchange rates and interest rates. We do not hold or issue financial instruments for trading purposes.

Foreign Currency Risk

Our functional currency of our foreign subsidiaries is generally the local currency. Most of our sales are denominated in U.S. dollars, and therefore our net revenue is not currently subject to significant foreign currency risk. Our operating expenses are denominated in the currencies of the countries in which our operations are located, which are primarily in the U.S., Canada, the Philippines, Russia, Ukraine, UK and China. In the first quarter of 2013, we formed a wholly owned subsidiary in the Netherlands and in the second quarter of 2013, we formed a wholly owned subsidiary in Switzerland. Our consolidated results of operations and cash flows are, therefore, subject to fluctuations due to changes in foreign currency exchange rates and may be adversely affected in the future due to changes in foreign exchange rates. To date, we have not entered into any hedging arrangements with respect to foreign currency risk or other derivative financial instruments. During fiscal 2013 and 2012, the effect of a hypothetical 10% change in foreign currency exchange rates applicable to our business would not have had a material impact on our consolidated financial statements, respectively.

Interest Rate Sensitivity

We had cash and cash equivalents of \$116.4 million and \$37.9 million as of December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, respectively. We hold our cash and cash equivalents for working capital purposes. Our cash and cash equivalents are held in cash and short-term money market funds. Due to the short-term nature of these instruments, we believe that we do not have any material exposure to changes in the fair value of our investment portfolio as a result of changes in interest rates. Declines in interest rates, however, would reduce future interest income. During fiscal 2013 and 2012, the effect of a hypothetical 10% increase or decrease in overall interest rates would not have had a material impact on our interest income for either period. In addition, as of December 31, 2013 and December 31, 2012, we had approximately \$29.1 million and \$6.0 million in short and long-term debt with variable interest rate components, respectively. During fiscal 2013 and 2012, a hypothetical 10% increase or decrease or decrease in interest expense, respectively.

BUSINESS

Overview

We are a leading provider of software-as-a-service, or SaaS, solutions for business communications. We believe that our innovative, cloud-based approach disrupts the large market for business communications by providing flexible and cost-effective services that support distributed workforces, mobile employees and the proliferation of bring-your-own communications devices. We enable convenient and effective communications for our customers across all their locations, all their employees, all the time, thus enabling a more productive and dynamic workforce. RingCentral Office, our flagship service, is a multi-user, enterprise-grade communications solution that enables our customers and their employees to communicate via voice, text, HD video and web conferencing and fax, on multiple devices, including smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones.

Traditionally, businesses have used on-premise hardware-based communications systems, commonly referred to as private branch exchanges, or PBXs. These systems generally require specialized and expensive hardware that must be deployed at every business location and are primarily designed for employees working only at that location and using only their desk phones. In addition, these systems generally require significant upfront investment and ongoing maintenance and support costs. Furthermore, according to Gartner's April 2013 report entitled Bring Your Own Device: The Facts and the Future, by 2017, half of employers will require their employees to supply their own devices for work purposes. We believe that this trend will create additional challenges for businesses using legacy communications solutions.

Our solutions have been developed with a mobile-centric approach and can be configured, managed and used from a smartphone or tablet. We have designed our user interfaces to be intuitive and easy to use for both administrators and end-users. We believe that we can provide substantial savings to our customers because our services do not require the significant upfront investment in on-premise infrastructure hardware or ongoing maintenance costs commonly associated with on-premise systems. Our solutions generally use existing broadband connections. We design our solutions to be delivered to our customers with high reliability and quality of service using our proprietary high-availability and scalable infrastructure.

The market for business communications solutions is large. According to Infonetics Research, from 2008 through 2012, there were 61 million PBX lines sold in North America. Assuming our current base selling price of approximately \$20 per user per month, we believe that the potential replacement market is approximately \$15 billion in North America. We also believe that this estimate significantly understates the potential market opportunity for our cloud-based solutions because a significant number of businesses today have not historically deployed a business communications system due to functionality limitations, cost and other factors.

We primarily generate revenues by selling subscriptions for our cloud-based services. We focus on acquiring and retaining our customers and increasing their spending with us through adding additional users, upselling current customers to premium service editions, and providing additional features and functionality. We market and sell our services directly, through both our website and inside sales teams, as well as indirectly through a network of over 1,500 sales agents and resellers, including AT&T, which we refer to collectively as resellers. We have a differentiated business model that reduces the time and cost to purchase, activate and begin using our services. We generally offer free trials to prospective customers, allowing them to evaluate our solutions before making a purchasing decision.

We have a diverse and growing customer base comprised of over 300,000 businesses across a wide range of industries, including advertising, consulting, finance, healthcare, legal, real estate, retail

and technology. To date, we have focused our principal efforts on the market for small- and medium-sized businesses, defined by IDC as less than 1,000 employees, in the U.S., Canada and the United Kingdom. We are making investments in an effort to address larger customers. We also believe that there is an additional growth opportunity in international markets.

We have experienced significant growth in recent periods, with total revenues of \$78.9 million, \$114.5 million and \$160.5 million in 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively, generating year-over-year increases of 45% and 40%, respectively. We have continued to make significant expenditures and investments, including in research and development, brand marketing and channel development, infrastructure and operations, and incurred net losses of \$13.9 million, \$35.4 million and \$46.1 million, in 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively.

Industry Background

The Market for Business Communications Solutions is Large

According to Infonetics Research, from 2008 through 2012, there were 61 million PBX lines sold in North America. Assuming our current base selling price of approximately \$20 per user per month, we believe that the potential replacement market is approximately \$15 billion in North America. We also believe that this estimate significantly understates the potential market opportunity for our cloud-based solutions, because a significant number of businesses today have not historically deployed a business communications system due to functionality limitations, cost and other factors.

Evolution in the Way People Work and Communicate

In recent years, there have been significant changes in how people work and communicate with customers, co-workers and other third parties. Traditionally, business personnel worked primarily at a single office, during business hours, and utilized desk phones as their primary communications devices connected through a PBX. With the proliferation of smartphones and tablets that offer much of the functionality of PCs, combined with the pervasiveness of inexpensive broadband Internet access, businesses are increasingly working around the clock across geographically dispersed locations, and their employees are using a broad array of communications devices and utilizing text, along with voice, fax, and video conferencing, for business communications.

These changes have created new challenges for business communications. Traditional on-premise systems are generally not designed for workforce mobility, bring-your-own communications device environments, or the use of multiple communication channels, including text and video conferencing. Today, businesses require flexible, location- and device-agnostic communications solutions that provide users with a single identity across multiple locations and devices.

Limitations of Existing Business Communications Systems

We believe that legacy on-premise systems have several limiting characteristics, including being:

Location-Specific. On-premise systems are typically hardware-based and primarily manage desk phones at a single office location. These systems are complex to use for businesses with multiple office locations and employees working remotely or largely outside an office.

Device-Specific. On-premise systems are generally designed to work with a specific fixed-line phone provisioned to work only with a certain type of system. As a result, on-premise systems do not work well with smartphones, tablets and PCs and can have difficulty supporting a bring-your-own communications device business environment.

Difficult to Deploy, Use and Manage. On-premise systems can be difficult and time-consuming to set up, deploy, manage and support. They generally require the installation and configuration of complex hardware infrastructure, a connection to phone networks, time-consuming set up and activation and training for administrators and end-users. They also generally lack simple and intuitive user interfaces for easy configuration and use. As a result, on-premise systems generally are not user-friendly, have long deployment cycles and require technical expertise to set up, manage and use.

Challenging to Scale. On-premise systems do not efficiently scale with business growth, as additional hardware and software upgrades are often required to support additional employees and offices. Costly upgrades are also typically required to support additional features and functionality.

Expensive. On-premise systems are typically expensive to deploy and manage. They not only require upfront costs on hardware and software, but also ongoing maintenance and

upgrade costs. These legacy systems also often require trained and dedicated IT personnel to support ongoing use of the system.

Difficult to Integrate. On-premise systems are relatively inflexible and often require extensive investments of time and IT personnel to integrate with other commonly used business applications, such as content management, email and collaboration applications, as well as HD video and web conferencing and mobile devices.

Opportunity for Next-Generation, Cloud-Based Business Communications Platform

Fundamental advances in cloud technologies have enabled a new generation of business software to be delivered as a service over the Internet. Today, mission-critical applications such as customer relationship management, human capital management, enterprise resource planning and information technology, or IT, support are being delivered securely and reliably to businesses through cloud-based platforms. While on-premise systems typically require significant upfront and ongoing costs, as well as trained and dedicated IT personnel, cloud-based services enable cost-effective and easy delivery of business applications to users regardless of location or access device.

We believe that there is a significant opportunity to leverage the benefits of cloud computing to provide next-generation, cloud-based business communications solutions that address the new realities of workforce mobility, multi-device environments and multi-channel communications, thereby enabling people to communicate the way they do business. In addition to location and device independence, these next-generation solutions should also provide the scalability, ease of use and affordability that are lacking in legacy on-premise business communications systems today.

We believe both large and small businesses currently served by on-premise systems may embrace this opportunity to replace those systems. We also believe that businesses not currently served by on-premise business communications systems, due to functionality and cost limitations, may embrace the opportunity to use cloud-based business communications solutions.

Our Solutions

Our cloud-based business communications solutions provide a single user identity across multiple locations and devices, including smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones, and allow for communication across multiple channels, including voice, text, HD video and web conferencing and fax. Our proprietary solutions enable a more productive and dynamic workforce, and have been architected using industry standards to meet modern business communications requirements, including workforce mobility, bring-your-own communications device environments and multiple communications channels.

Our solutions are delivered using a high-availability and, scalable infrastructure and are designed for easy self-service activation, provisioning and management with minimal technical expertise or training required. Our solutions scale easily and rapidly, allowing our customers to add new users regardless of where they are located. They are generally affordable, requiring little to no upfront infrastructure hardware costs or ongoing maintenance and upgrade costs commonly associated with on-premise systems. RingCentral Office, our flagship offering, is a multi-user, enterprise-grade communications solution. We sell RingCentral Office in three editions: Standard, Premium and Enterprise. We also offer RingCentral Professional, primarily an inbound call routing service with additional text and fax capabilities targeting smaller deployments, and RingCentral Fax, an Internet fax service that permits sending and receiving faxes over the Internet.

⁸⁹

RingCentral Solutions

We believe that our solutions provide not only the core functionality of existing on-premise communications solutions, but also additional key benefits that address the changing requirements of business to allow business communications using voice, SMS, fax and HD video and web conferencing. The key benefits of our solutions include:

Location Independence. Our cloud-based solution is designed to be location independent. We seamlessly connect distributed and mobile users, enabling employees to communicate with a single identity whether working from a central location, a branch office, on the road, or at home.

Device Independence. Our solution is designed to work with a broad range of devices, including smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones, enabling businesses to successfully implement a bring-your-own communications device strategy.

Instant Activation; Easy Account Management. Our solutions are designed for rapid deployment and ease of management. Our simple and intuitive graphical user interfaces allow administrators and users to set up and manage their business communications system with

little or no IT expertise, training or dedicated staffing. Our solutions work with users existing smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones. Additionally, if a customer desires new desk phones, we also sell pre-configured, Plug&Ring-ready phones that can be easily connected to the customer s existing broadband service.

Scalability. Our cloud-based solutions scale easily and efficiently with the growth of our customers. Customers can add users, regardless of their location, without having to purchase additional infrastructure hardware or software upgrades.

Lower Cost of Ownership. We believe that our customers experience significantly lower cost of ownership compared to legacy on-premise systems. Using our cloud-based solutions, our customers can avoid the significant upfront costs of infrastructure hardware, software, ongoing maintenance and upgrade costs, and the need for dedicated and trained IT personnel.

Seamless and Intuitive Integration with Other Cloud-Based Applications. Cloud-based applications are proliferating within businesses of all sizes. Integration of these cloud-based business applications with legacy on-premise systems is typically complex and expensive, which limits the ability of businesses to leverage cloud-based applications. Our platform provides seamless and intuitive integration with multiple popular cloud-based business applications such as salesforce.com, Google Drive, Box and Dropbox. Our Competitive Strengths

Our competitive strengths include:

Proprietary Core Technology Platform. We have developed our core multi-tenant, cloud-based, high-availability, scalable platform in-house over several years using industry standards. Our platform incorporates our communications and messaging services, delivery and billing infrastructure and application programming interfaces, or APIs, for integration with third parties. We believe that owning our own technology allows us to regularly improve our platform to meet new customer needs and to seamlessly and rapidly deliver new features and functionality to our customers via our SaaS platform.

Mobile-Centric Approach. Our platform was developed with a mobile-centric approach and can be provisioned, configured, managed and used from a smartphone or tablet as well as from PCs and the Web. Our solutions are designed to work with a broad range of devices, including smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones, enabling businesses to successfully implement a bring-your-own communications device strategy.

Rapid Innovation and Release Cycle. We strive to continuously innovate in an effort to regularly release new features and functionality to our customers. We intend to continue to invest significantly in research and development to increase the quality of our services and develop and deliver new services quickly to meet evolving customer demand. We believe that our ability to rapidly innovate and enhance our communications solutions is an important competitive advantage.

Quality and Reliability of Service. Our platform employs a number of technologies and tools to provide the quality of service that our customers expect while using their existing broadband connections. We can optimize for quality of end-user broadband connectivity as well as the type of devices used. We operate our multi-tenant platform on a high-availability, scalable-on-demand, redundant infrastructure.

Effective Go-to-Market Strategy. We employ a broad range of direct and indirect marketing channels to target potential customers, including search-engine marketing, search-engine optimization, referral, affiliate, radio and billboard advertising. We also have a network of over 1,500 sales agents and resellers, including AT&T. We offer simple, easy-to-understand pricing plans. We generally offer customers a free trial and provide post-sale implementation assistance for larger customers to help them configure their communications solutions and to familiarize them with the benefits of our services. In addition, we offer ongoing customer support to help retain our customers and encourage them to add more users and functionality.

Our Growth Strategy

Key elements of our growth strategy include:

Focus on Larger RingCentral Office Customers. We intend to broaden our focus to larger potential RingCentral Office customers. We believe that these customers are more likely to have employees working in distributed locations or multiple offices and thus will derive additional benefits from deploying our solution. We believe that these customers are more likely to require additional services, purchase premium service editions, have higher retention rates and enter into longer-term contracts.

Continue to Innovate. Our ability to develop new features and functionality is central to our success. We recently added RingCentral Office Enterprise Edition with RingCentral Meetings and intend to continue to invest in development efforts to introduce new features and functionality to our customers. We plan to further invest in research and development, including continuing to hire top available technical talent, to expand our core cloud-based business communications solution and launch new services.

Grow Revenues from Existing Customers. We intend to grow our revenues from our existing customers as they add new users and as we provide them with new features and functionality.

Expand Our Distribution Channels. Our indirect sales channel currently consists of a network of over 1,500 resellers, including AT&T. We intend to continue to foster these relationships and develop additional relationships with other resellers.

Scale Internationally. To date, we have derived most of our revenues from the North American market. We believe that there is an additional growth opportunity for our cloud-based business communications solutions in international markets, and we launched our RingCentral Office service in the United Kingdom in the fourth quarter of 2013. Our Services

Our services are RingCentral Office, RingCentral Professional and RingCentral Fax. RingCentral Office is our most comprehensive solution and provides our full suite of features and functionality for businesses, while RingCentral Professional and RingCentral Fax deliver subsets of RingCentral Office s features and functionality.

RingCentral Office. RingCentral Office, our flagship service, is a multi-location, multi-user, enterprise-grade communications solution that enables employees to communicate via different channels and on multiple devices. This service is designed primarily for businesses that require a communications solution, regardless of location, type of device, expertise, size or budget. Businesses are able to seamlessly connect users working in multiple office locations on smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones. We sell RingCentral Office in three editions: Standard, Premium and Enterprise. Our Standard Edition of RingCentral Office includes call management, mobile applications, voice, business SMS, integration with Dropbox, Box, Google Drive and Microsoft Office & Outlook, and conferencing capabilities. Our Premium Edition includes the Standard Edition functionality together with Salesforce CRM integration, automatic call recording and premium support. Our Enterprise Edition adds multipoint HD video and web conferencing and online meetings.

Key features of RingCentral Office include:

Cloud-Based Business Communications Solutions. We offer multi-user, multi-extension, cloud-based business communications solutions that do not require installation, configuration, management or maintenance of on-premise hardware and software. Our services are instantly activated, and deliver a rich set of functionality across multiple locations and devices.

Mobile-Centric Approach. Our solution includes smartphone and tablet mobile applications that customers can use to set up and manage company, department and user settings from anywhere. Our applications turn iOS and Android smartphones and tablets into business communication devices. Users can change their personal settings instantly and communicate via voice, text, HD video and web conferencing and fax. Personal mobile devices are fully integrated into the customer s cloud-based communication solution, using the company s numbers, and displaying one of the company s caller ID for calls made through our mobile applications.

Easy Set-Up and Control. Our user interfaces have a familiar smartphone touch-screen look and feel and provide a consistent user experience across smartphones, tablets, PCs and desk phones, making it intuitive and easy for our customers to quickly discover and use our solution across devices. Among other capabilities, administrators can specify and modify company, department, and user settings, auto-receptionist settings, call-handling, and routing rules, and add, change, and customize users and departments.

Flexible Call Routing. Our solution includes an auto-attendant to easily customize call routing for the entire company, departments, groups, or individual employees. It includes a robust suite of communication management options, including time of day, caller ID, and call queuing, and sophisticated routing rules for complex call handling for the company, departments, groups and individual employees.

Integrated Voice, Text, HD Video and Web Conferencing and Fax Communications with One Business Number. By eliminating the need for multiple business numbers, users are able to easily control how, when and where they conduct their business communications through routing logic with one number. Employees can stay connected, thus increasing efficiency, productivity and responsiveness to their customers. Having one business number also enables users to keep personal mobile numbers private.

Cloud-based Business Application Integrations. Our solution seamlessly integrates with other cloud-based business applications such as salesforce.com, Google Drive, Box and Dropbox. For example, integration with salesforce.com brings up customer records immediately based on inbound caller IDs, resulting in increased productivity and efficiency. Additionally, users can easily fax documents directly from their cloud-based storage accounts.

Enterprise Edition HD video and web conferencing and screen sharing. RingCentral Office Enterprise Edition comes with RingCentral Meetings, a multipoint HD video and web conferencing and screen sharing technology built for smartphones, tablets and computers. Users can hold HD video conferences with up to 25 participants and active speaker spotlight, and are able to share presentations, applications, content and websites.

RingCentral Professional. Our RingCentral Professional solution provides a subset of our RingCentral Office solution capabilities designed primarily for smaller businesses. RingCentral Professional is principally used as an inbound call routing service with text and fax capabilities.

RingCentral Fax. Our RingCentral Fax solution provides Internet fax capabilities that allow businesses to send and receive fax documents without the need for a fax machine.

Our Customers

We have a diverse and growing customer base comprised of over 300,000 businesses across a wide range of industries, including advertising, consulting, finance, healthcare, legal, real estate, retail and technology. Our revenues are highly diversified across our customer base, with no single non-reseller customer accounting for more than 1% of our total revenues in fiscal 2011, 2012 or 2013. No single reseller accounted for more than 10% of our total revenues during any period presented in this prospectus. To date, we have focused our principal efforts on the market for small- and medium-sized businesses, defined by IDC as less than 1,000 employees, in the U.S., Canada and the UK. We believe that there is an additional growth opportunity in international markets. We are also making investments that will allow us to address larger enterprise customers. The following are examples of our current RingCentral Office customers across industry, acquisition channel, size and business needs.

DME Automotive handles marketing for the largest automotive organizations in the U.S., with over 300 employees in two offices in Florida. Their business requires significant collaboration with their customers and employees across both offices on a daily basis. To increase productivity, DME Automotive, LLC, or DME, needed a communications solution that would allow their employees to connect with customers and with each other as efficiently as possible, whether in or out of the office, without having to manage multiple phone numbers or devices across many locations. In just one weekend, DME set up RingCentral Office across their entire organization, displacing their existing approximately \$300,000 on-premise system, which had also required them to engage a specialized technical team any time they needed to make changes or conduct maintenance.

TRUSTe is an online privacy provider for online sites, headquartered in San Francisco with over 100 employees and offices in Los Angeles, Chicago and Miami. Over 25% of True Ultimate Standards

Everywhere, Inc s, or, TRUSTe s employees are in the field. Their legacy, on-premise communications system did not meet the needs of the workforce because mobile employees were not connected to the communications system like in-house employees, and hence lacked the functionality needed to manage their business. In addition, TRUSTe was spending significant time and resources managing their communications system. After starting with a free trial, TRUSTe purchased RingCentral Office and can now connect their field employees as if they were in an office, giving them better access to greater functionality. In addition, with RingCentral Office s capability to configure and manage the entire businesses communications solution using smartphone apps, TRUSTe is able to reduce time and money spent on technical experts.

Motion Recruitment is a national recruitment firm with over 700 employees across three operating units and 22 locations. They provide national recruiting for technology-related jobs as well as outsourced recruiting solutions. Their previous communications system required 19 different on-premise systems to support their different operating units and locations. Motion Recruitment Partners, or Motion Recruitment, wanted a communications solution that could support their business communications needs and increase efficiency across their entire company. Using RingCentral Office, Motion Recruitment has one complete communications solution servicing all three operating units and locations. Further, leveraging RingCentral Office s enhanced, modern functionality, they have empowered their sales agents with greater control over their customer communication, and have improved their ability to manage their quality of service.

Amerivest Realty is a full-service brokerage firm in Florida with over 200 Realtor Associates. Prior to subscribing to RingCentral Office, they had an on-premise communications system that required technical expertise and was managed and maintained by an external consulting company. With 90% of their Realtors working remotely with flexible hours, Associates were disconnected from their business communications system, and had to juggle business and personal devices to communicate with customers. When Amerivest Realty needed to scale their firm, the associated ongoing resources, expertise, and costs along with the lack of mobile integration forced them to look at other options. With RingCentral Office, Amerivest Realty was able to minimize the ongoing maintenance costs and manage the entire communications system with their in-house, non-technical, administrative staff. They were also able to connect their Associates with customers using one business number for voice, text and fax, regardless of what device the Realtor was using or where they were located. Associates and staff now have the power to customize their own settings on their smartphones, further reducing the resources and time required by Amerivest Realty to manage their business communications.

Marketing, Sales and Support

We use a variety of marketing, sales and support activities to generate and cultivate ongoing customer demand for our services, acquire new customers, and engage with our existing customers. We sell through both direct and indirect channels. We provide on-boarding implementation support to help our customers set up and configure their newly purchased communications system, as well as ongoing self-service, phone support and training. We also closely track and monitor customer acquisition costs to assess how we are deploying our marketing, sales and customer support spending.

Marketing. Our marketing efforts include SEM, SEO, radio advertising, online display advertising and billboard advertising. We track and measure our marketing costs closely across all channels so that we can acquire customers in a cost-efficient manner.

Direct Sales. We primarily sell our products and services through direct inbound and outbound sales efforts. We have direct sales representatives located in the U.S. and internationally.

Indirect Sales. Our indirect sales channel consists of a network of over 1,500 resellers, including AT&T, which help broaden the adoption of our services without the need for a large direct field sales force.

Customer Support. While our intuitive and easy-to-use user interface serves to reduce our customers need for support, we provide online and phone customer support, as well as post-sale implementation support, to help customers configure and use our solution. We track and measure our customer satisfaction and our support costs closely across all channels to provide a high level of customer service in a cost-efficient manner.

Research and Development

We believe that continued investment in research and development is critical to expanding our leadership position within the cloud-based business communications solutions market. We devote the majority of our research and development resources to software development. Our engineering team has significant experience in various disciplines related to our platform, such as, voice, text, video and fax processing, mobile application development, IP networking and infrastructure, user experience, security and robust multi-tenant cloud-based system architecture.

Our development methodology, in combination with our SaaS delivery model, allows us to provide new and enhanced capabilities on a regular basis. Based on feedback from our customers and prospects and our review of the broader business communications and SaaS markets, we continuously develop new functionality while maintaining and enhancing our existing solution.

Our research and development expenses were \$12.2 million, \$24.5 million and \$33.4 million in fiscal 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively.

Technology and Operations

Our platform is built on a highly scalable and flexible infrastructure comprised of commercially available hardware and software components. We believe that both hardware and software components of our platform can be replaced, upgraded or added with minimal or no interruption in service. The system is designed to have no single point-of-failure.

We host our services and serve our customers in North America from two third-party data center facilities in San Jose, California and Vienna, Virginia, and we host our services and serve our customers in the United Kingdom from two third-party data center facilities in Amsterdam, the Netherlands and Zurich, Switzerland. Our data centers are designed to host mission-critical computer and communications systems with redundant, fault-tolerant subsystems and compartmentalized security zones. We maintain a security program designed to ensure the security and integrity of customer data, protect against security threats or data breaches, and prevent unauthorized access to

our customers data. We limit access to on-demand servers and networks at our production and remote backup facilities.

We serve North American customers out of two Points of Presence, known as POPs, one in San Jose, California and the other in Vienna, Virginia. RingCentral subscribers are divided into Parts of Data, or PODs, each comprised of two symmetrical, synchronized units, one per POP. POPs and PODs are redundant with switchover and failover capabilities between POPs. This architecture enables us to deliver our services in a scalable and reliable manner. We can manage our customer growth by adding additional PODs and POPs into our delivery infrastructure as required. We leverage third-party network service providers, including of Level 3 Communications, Inc., Bandwidth.com, Inc., Novatel Wireless, Inc. and AT&T, for network connectivity. We also obtain connectivity and network services in certain regions from our subsidiary, RCLEC, Inc.

Intellectual Property

We rely on a combination of patent, copyright, and trade secret laws in the U.S. and other jurisdictions, as well as license agreements and other contractual protections, to protect our proprietary technology. We also rely on a number of registered and unregistered trademarks to protect our brand. In addition, we seek to protect our intellectual property rights by implementing a policy that requires our employees and independent contractors involved in development of intellectual property on our behalf to enter into agreements acknowledging that all works or other intellectual property generated or conceived by them on our behalf are our property, and assigning to us any rights, including intellectual property rights, that they may claim or otherwise have in those works or property, to the extent allowable under applicable law.

Our intellectual property portfolio includes 28 issued U.S. patents, which expire between 2026 and 2032. We also have 45 patent applications pending for examination in the U.S. and 22 patent applications pending for examination in foreign jurisdictions, all of which are related to U.S. applications. In general our patents and patent applications apply to certain aspects of our SaaS and

mobile applications and underlying communications infrastructure. We are also a party to various license agreements with third parties that typically grant us the right to use certain third-party technology in conjunction with our products and services.

Competition

The market for business communications solutions is rapidly evolving, complex, fragmented and defined by changing technology and customer needs. We expect competition to continue to increase in the future. We believe that the principal competitive factors in our market include:

service features and capabilities;

system reliability, availability and performance;

speed and ease of activation, setup and configuration;

ownership and control of the underlying technology;

integration with mobile devices;

brand awareness and recognition;

simplicity of the pricing model; and

total cost of ownership. We believe that we generally compete favorably on the basis of the factors listed above.

We face competition from a broad range of providers of business communications solutions. Some of these competitors include:

traditional on-premise, hardware business communications providers such as Alcatel-Lucent, S.A., Avaya Inc., Cisco Systems, Inc., Mitel Networks Corporation, ShoreTel, Inc. and Siemens Enterprise Networks, LLC, any of which may now or in the future also host their solutions through the cloud, and their resellers;

software providers such as Microsoft Corporation and Broadsoft, Inc. that generally license their software and may now or in the future also host their solutions through the cloud, and their resellers including major carriers and cable companies;

established communications providers, such as AT&T Inc., Verizon Communications Inc. and Comcast Corporation in the United States, and TELUS and others in Canada, that resell on-premise hardware, software and hosted solutions;

other cloud companies such as j2 Global, Inc., 8x8, Inc., Vonage, Nextiva, Inc. and Jive Communications, Inc.; and

other large, Internet companies, such as Google Inc., Yahoo! Inc. and Amazon.com, Inc., any of which might launch its own cloud-based business communications services or acquire other cloud-based business communications companies in the future. **Employees and Contractors**

As of December 31, 2013, we had 445 full-time employees, including 133 in research and development, 186 in sales and marketing, 27 in operations, 29 in customer technical support, and 70 in general and administrative. As of such date, we had 349 employees located in the U.S. and 96 internationally, including 86 in China. None of our employees are covered by collective bargaining agreements. We believe that our employee relations are good and we have never experienced any work stoppages.

We also contract with third-party contractors whose employees or subcontractors employees perform services for us. We refer to our third-party contractors employees and subcontractors employees as our contractors. As of December 31, 2013, we had 1,106 of these contractors, including 271 in research and development, 92 in operations, 289 in sales and marketing, 326 in customer technical support and 128 in general and administrative. As of such date, we had 32 contractors located in the U.S. and 1,074 internationally, including 701 in the Philippines, 359 in Russia and Ukraine and 14 in other countries.

Regulatory

As a provider of Internet communications services, we are subject to regulation in the U.S. by the FCC. Some of these regulatory obligations include contributing to the Federal Universal Service Fund, Telecommunications Relay Service Fund and federal programs related to number administration; providing access to E-911 services; protecting customer information; and porting phone numbers upon a valid customer request. We are also required to pay state and local 911 fees and contribute to state universal service funds in those states that assess Internet voice communications services. In addition, we have certified a wholly owned subsidiary as a competitive local exchange carrier in six states and currently intend to obtain certificates for our subsidiary in six additional states. This subsidiary, RCLEC, is subject to the same FCC regulations applicable to telecommunications companies, as well as regulation by the public utility commissions in states where the subsidiary provides services. Specific regulations vary on a state-by-state basis, but generally include the requirement for our subsidiary to register or seek certification to provide its services, to file and update tariffs setting forth the terms, conditions and prices for our intrastate services and to comply with various reporting, record-keeping, surcharge collection and consumer protection requirements.

As we expand internationally, we will be subject to laws and regulations in the countries in which we offer our services. Regulatory treatment of Internet communications services outside the U.S. varies from country to country, is often unclear, and may be more onerous than imposed on our services in the U.S. In the United Kingdom, for example, our service is regulated by Ofcom, which, among other things, requires electronic communications providers such as our company to provide all users access to both 112 (EU-mandated) and 999 (UK-mandated) emergency service numbers at no charge. Similarly in Canada, our service is regulated by the CRTC, which, among other things, imposes requirements similar to the U.S. related to the provision of E-911 services in all areas of Canada where the wireline incumbent carrier offers such 911 services. Our regulatory obligations in foreign jurisdictions could have a material adverse effect on the use of our services in international locations. See the section entitled Risk Factors for more information.

Facilities

Our principal executive offices are located in San Mateo, California, where we occupy approximately 31,000 square feet of office space under a lease expiring on May 31, 2017. We also lease offices in Denver, Colorado; London, England; and Xiamen, China. In addition, we lease space from third-party datacenter hosting facilities under co-location agreements that support our cloud infrastructure, the most significant locations being Vienna, Virginia; San Jose, California; Amsterdam, the Netherlands; and Zurich, Switzerland. We expect to expand our facilities and datacenter capacity, including at our corporate headquarters and in certain field locations, during the year ended December 31, 2014. We believe that we will be able to obtain additional space at other locations at commercially reasonable terms to support our continuing expansion.

Legal Proceedings

In June 2011, j2 Global, Inc., or j2, and Advanced Messaging Technologies, Inc., or Advanced Messaging, filed a joint complaint against us in the U.S. District Court for the Central District of California, Case No. 2:11-cv-04686-DDP-AJW, alleging infringement of U.S. Patent Nos. 6,208,638, 6,350,066, and 7,020,132, and seeking a permanent injunction, damages, and attorneys fees should judgment be found against us. On March 4, 2013, Advanced Messaging filed a second complaint against us in the U.S. District Court for the Central District of California, Case No. 2:13-CV-01526, alleging infringement of U.S. Patent No. 7,975,368. On April 26, 2013, we entered into a license and settlement agreement with j2 and one of its affiliates to settle the matters. Under the terms of the settlement, the parties granted each other certain patent cross-licenses for over 10 years and the parties have dismissed all claims in these matters with prejudice.

On December 21, 2012, CallWave Communications, LLC, or CallWave, which we believe is a non-practicing entity, filed a lawsuit against us in the U.S. District Court for the District of Delaware, *CallWave Communications, LLC v. RingCentral, Inc.*, Case No. 1:12-cv-01748-RGA alleging patent infringement by us and AT&T, a reseller of our products and services. CallWave has asserted similar claims against other companies, including Google Inc., AT&T Inc., AT&T Mobility LLC, Sprint Nextel Corp., T-Mobile US, Inc., Verizon Communications, Inc., Research in Motion Limited and Telovations, Inc. Since then, CallWave amended its complaint twice such that they asserted U.S. Patents Nos. 7,397,910 (the 910 patent), 7,555,110 (the 110 patent), 7,822,188 (the 188 patent), 8,325,901 (the 901 patent), 7,636,428 (the 428 patent), 8,351,591 (the 591 patent), 8,064,588 (the 588 patent), and 7,839,987 (the 987 patent) against our products and services and AT&T s Office@Hand products and services, seeking damages but no injunction. On April 1, 2013, we filed an Answer and Counterclaims denying all claims by CallWave in its first amended complaint. On June 3, 2013, we filed an Answer and Counterclaims denying all claims by CallWave in its second amended complaint. In September 2013, we entered into a license and settlement agreement with CallWave to settle the matter. Under the terms of the settlement, CallWave granted us a non-exclusive license and agreed to dismiss all claims in these matters with prejudice, including any claims for which we were required to indemnify and defend AT&T. As part of the settlement, we agreed to pay CallWave cash consideration which it recognized as general and administrative expense during the second quarter as it determined the payment to be a cost to settle a loss contingency, and the amount was probable and estimable. During the third quarter of 2013, we paid substantially all of the cash consideration due under the settlement agreement.

On September 6, 2013, we received a letter from Capital Legal Group, LLC on behalf of Cronos Technologies LLC, which we believe is a non-practicing entity, asserting that we should consider engaging in licensing discussions regarding U.S. Patent No. 5,664,110. In October 2013, we obtained non-exclusive rights to this patent through August 19, 2016. No complaint or other action has been filed, no specific demand for a license has been made, and the letter does not allege any infringement by us of the referenced patent.

In addition to the matters described above, we may, from time to time, be a party to litigation and subject to claims incident to the ordinary course of business. The outcome of litigation and claims cannot be predicted with certainty, and the resolution of these matters could materially affect our future results of operations, cash flows and financial condition.

MANAGEMENT

Executive Officers, Directors and Key Employees

The following table sets forth the names, ages and positions of our executive officers, key employees and directors as of January 31, 2014:

Name	Age	Position
Executive Officers		
Vladimir Shmunis	53	Chief Executive Officer and Chairman
Clyde Hosein	54	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
David Berman	42	President
Kira Makagon	50	Executive Vice President, Innovation
Praful Shah	58	Senior Vice President, Strategy
John Marlow	45	Senior Vice President, Corporate Development, General Counsel and Secretary
Non-Employee Directors		
Douglas Leone(2)(3)	56	Director
Robert Theis(1)(2)	52	Director
David Weiden(3)	41	Director
Neil Williams(1)	61	Director
Bobby Yerramilli-Rao(1)	47	Director

(1) Member of the Audit Committee

(2) Member of the Compensation Committee

(3) Member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

Executive Officers

Vladimir Shmunis is one of our co-founders and has served as our Chief Executive Officer and Chairman since our inception in 1999. Prior to RingCentral, from 1992 to 1998, Mr. Shmunis served as President and Chief Executive Officer of Ring Zero Systems, Inc., a desktop communications software provider founded by Mr. Shmunis and acquired by Motorola, Inc. From 1982 to 1992, Mr. Shmunis held various software development and management roles with a number of Silicon Valley companies, including Convergent Technologies, Inc. and Ampex Corporation. Mr. Shmunis holds a B.S. in Computer Science and an M.S. in Computer Science from San Francisco State University.

Our board of directors believes that Mr. Shmunis possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a director, including the perspective and experience he brings as our Chief Executive Officer and his experience as an executive in the technology industry. Our board of directors also believes that he brings historical knowledge, operational expertise and continuity to the board of directors.

Clyde R. Hosein has served as our Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer since August 2013 and served as a consultant to us from June 2013 to August 2013. Prior to joining us, from October 2012 to June 2013, Mr. Hosein served as an independent business consultant. From June 2008 to October 2012, Mr. Hosein served as the Chief Financial Officer of Marvell Technology Group Ltd., a publicly traded fabless semiconductor provider of high-performance, application-specific standard products, and he also served as the Interim Chief Operating Officer and Secretary of Marvell from October 2008 to March 2010. From March 2003 until June 2008, Mr. Hosein served as Chief Financial Officer for Integrated Device Technologies, a publicly traded company that develops and delivers mixed-signal semiconductor solutions to the communications, computing and consumer end

markets. From 2001 until 2003, Mr. Hosein served as Chief Financial Officer of Advanced Interconnect Technologies. From 1997 to 2001, Mr. Hosein was the Chief Financial Officer and senior director of corporate planning of Candescent Technologies Corporation. Previous to Candescent, Mr. Hosein spent over 14 years with IBM Corporation, where he held several engineering and financial positions within their storage, microelectronics, data systems and corporate divisions. Mr. Hosein serves on the board of directors of Cree Inc., a publicly traded company that develops and manufactures LED products. Mr. Hosein holds a B.S. in Industrial Engineering from Polytechnic University in New York and an M.B.A. from New York University Stern School of Business.

David Berman has served as our President since June 2013 and has been an advisor to us since March 2009. Prior to joining us, from January 2010 to June 2013, Mr. Berman served as the Chief Executive Officer and President of Affectiva, Inc., an emotion measurement technology company. From June 2008 to January 2010, Mr. Berman served as an advisor to numerous startup companies, and from June 1999 to May 2008, Mr. Berman served in various roles at WebEx Communications Inc. He was most recently WebEx s President, Worldwide Sales and Services, and before that he served as Vice President of Worldwide Sales and Services and Vice President of Worldwide Corporate Sales. Mr. Berman holds a Bachelor of Business Administration from the University of San Diego.

Kira Makagon has served as our Executive Vice President, Innovation, since August 2012. Prior to joining us, from January 2012 to July 2012, Ms. Makagon served as the Chief Product Officer of Red Aril, Inc. a provider of media optimization solutions that was acquired by Hearst Corporation in December 2011. From April 2010 to December 2011, she served as the President of Red Aril, and from June 2009 to April 2010, she founded and served as the Chief Executive Officer of Red Aril. From January 2009 to May 2009, Ms. Makagon served as a consultant and board member of NebuAd, Inc., a developer of data capture and analysis systems. From August 2008 to December 2008, she served as Chief Executive Officer of NebuAd, and from September 2006 to July 2008, she co-founded and served as President of NebuAd. Prior to that, from 2001 to August 2006, Ms. Makagon served in various roles at Exigen Group, a provider of SaaS workflow platforms and call center solutions, including President, Ventures and Alliances, and Executive Vice President, Marketing and Business Development. From 1998 to 2000, Ms. Makagon co-founded and served as Senior Vice President, Products of Octane Software, a provider of web-based customer relationship management applications, that was acquired by Epiphany, Inc., and from 1993 to 1998, she served as Vice President of Product Development of Scopus Technology, a provider of customer relationship management solutions, that was acquired by Epiphany and from 1993 to 1998, she served as Vice President of Product Development of Scopus Technology, a provider of customer relationship management solutions, that was acquired by Siebel Systems. Ms. Makagon holds a B.A. in Computer Science from the University of California, Berkeley and an M.B.A. from the University of California, Berkeley, Haas School of Business.

Praful Shah has served as our Senior Vice President, Strategy since 2010 and served as our Vice President, Strategy from April 2008 to 2010. Prior to joining us, from July 2007 to March 2008, Mr. Shah was engaged in reviewing and investing in YouWeb, LLC, an early stage technology incubator. From 1997 to June 2007, Mr. Shah served in various roles at WebEx Communications, Inc., a provider of cloud collaboration services. He was most recently WebEx s Vice President, Strategic Communications, and before that he served as Vice President of Online Products, Vice President of Strategic Marketing, Vice President of Business Development and Vice President of Marketing. Prior to WebEx, from 1995 to 1997, Mr. Shah served at Oracle Corporation as Senior Director of Marketing for Oracle s Internet Products and Database Products Divisions. Mr. Shah holds a bachelors degree in Electronics and Communications Engineering from Manipal Institute of Technology in India, and an M.S. in Computer Science from Pennsylvania State University.

John Marlow has served as a Senior Vice President since June 2013, and as our General Counsel and Secretary since April 2009. He was appointed as Vice President of Corporate

Development in November 2008. Mr. Marlow also served on our board of directors from August 2005 until August 2011. Prior to joining us, from November 2003 to December 2008, Mr. Marlow was a founding partner at Entrepreneurs Law Group, LLP, a law firm. From January 2003 to October 2003, Mr. Marlow was a partner at Reed Smith LLP, an international law firm. From January 2002 to December 2002, he was a partner at Crosby, Heafey, Roach & May, LLP, a law firm acquired by Reed Smith. Mr. Marlow holds a B.A. in Sociology from Colgate University and a J.D. from the University of California, Berkeley, Boalt Hall School of Law.

Non-Employee Directors

Douglas Leone has served on our board of directors since December 2006. Mr. Leone has been at Sequoia Capital, a venture capital firm, since 1988 and has been a managing member since 1993. Mr. Leone also serves on the boards of directors of ServiceNow, Inc., a cloud-based service provider, and CafePress Inc., an online retailer. Mr. Leone holds a B.S. in Mechanical Engineering from Cornell University, an M.S. in Industrial Engineering from Columbia University and an M.S. in Management from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology.

Our board of directors believes that Mr. Leone possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a director, including his substantial experience as a venture capitalist and as a director of technology companies focusing on Internet and software and communications companies. Our board of directors also believes that Mr. Leone brings historical knowledge and continuity to the board of directors.

Robert Theis has served on our board of directors since August 2011. Mr. Theis has served as a managing director at Scale Venture Partners, a venture capital firm, since May 2008. Mr. Theis also serves on the board of directors at BrightRoll, Inc., a provider of digital video advertising, HubSpot, Inc., a provider of inbound marketing software, and PeopleMatter, Inc., a provider of human capital management software. Prior to joining Scale Ventures, from July 2000 to April 2008, Mr. Theis served as a general partner with Doll Capital Management, a venture capital firm. From July 1996 to June 2000, Mr. Theis served as executive vice president and served on the board of directors of New Era of Networks, Inc., a supplier of Internet infrastructure software and services. From April 1986 to June 1996, Mr. Theis served as a Managing Director at Sun Microsystems, Inc., a provider of computers and computer components acquired by Oracle Corporation, and from January 1984 to March 1986, as Marketing Manager at Silicon Graphics. Inc., a provider of high-performance computing solutions. Mr. Theis holds a B.A. in Economics from the University of Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania.

Our board of directors believes that Mr. Theis possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a director, including his substantial experience as a venture capitalist investment professional and as a director of technology infrastructure and applications companies.

David Weiden has served on our board of directors since December 2006. Mr. Weiden has served as a General Partner at Khosla Ventures, a venture capital firm, since 2006. Prior to joining Khosla Ventures, Mr. Weiden worked as an entrepreneur at companies acquired by AT&T, Inc., Time Warner Inc. and Microsoft Corporation. Mr. Weiden holds an A.B. in Organizational Behavior from Harvard University.

Our board of directors believes that Mr. Weiden possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a director, including his experience as venture capitalist focusing on the technology sector and his professional experience as an executive of other telecommunications and technology companies. Our board of directors also believes that Mr. Weiden brings historical knowledge and continuity to the board of directors.

Neil Williams has served on our board of directors since March 2012. Mr. Williams has served as Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer at Intuit since January 2008. Prior to joining Intuit, from April 2001 to September 2007, Mr. Williams served as Executive Vice President of Visa U.S.A., Inc., a wholly owned subsidiary of Visa, Inc., a credit and debit card payment network. From November 2004 to September 2007, he served as Chief Financial Officer. During the same period, Mr. Williams held the dual role of Chief Financial Officer for Inovant LLC, Visa s global IT organization. Mr. Williams holds a B.A. in Business Administration from the University of Southern Mississippi and is a certified public accountant.

Our board of directors believes that Mr. Williams possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a director, including his professional experience in the areas of finance, accounting and audit oversight.

Bobby Yerramilli-Rao has served on our board of directors since November 2012. Since April 2012, Dr. Yerramilli-Rao has served as a Director with Hermes Growth Partners, Ltd., a private equity firm focused on growth stage companies in the telecom, media and technology sectors. From August 2010 to April 2012, he was served as a founder of Hermes Growth Partners, Ltd. From January 2006 to July 2010, he served as Corporate Strategy Director and Internet Services Marketing Director of Vodafone Group PLC, a provider of mobile communications products and services. From 1994 to January 2006, Dr. Yerramilli-Rao served as a partner at McKinsey & Company, a management consulting company. He holds an M.A. in Electrical Engineering from the University of Cambridge and a D.Phil in Robotics from the University of Oxford.

Our board of directors believes that Dr. Yerramilli-Rao possesses specific attributes that qualify him to serve as a director, including his experience as a private equity investor focusing on growth stage companies in the telecommunications and technology sectors and his professional experience as an executive of a telecommunications services provider.

Board Composition

Our business affairs are managed under the direction of our board of directors, which is currently composed of six members. Five of our directors are independent within the meaning of the independent director guidelines of the New York Stock Exchange, or the NYSE. All directors are elected to hold office until their successors have been elected and qualified. Officers are elected and serve at the discretion of the board of directors.

Staggered Board

Pursuant to our amended and restated certificate of incorporation, our board of directors is divided into three classes. The members of each class will serve for a staggered, three-year term. Upon the expiration of the term of a class of directors, a director in that class will be eligible to be elected for a new three-year term at the annual meeting of stockholders in the year in which their term expires. Our board of directors is designated as follows:

Vladimir Shmunis and Neil Williams are Class I directors, and their terms will expire at the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2014;

Douglas Leone and David Weiden are Class II directors, and their terms will expire at the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2015; and

Robert Theis and Bobby Yerramilli-Rao are Class III directors, and their terms will expire at the annual meeting of stockholders to be held in 2016.

Any additional directorships resulting from an increase in the number of directors will be distributed among the three classes so that, as nearly as possible, each class will consist of one-third of our directors.

The division of our board of directors into three classes with staggered three-year terms may delay or prevent a change of our management or a change of control. See Description of Capital Stock Provisions of Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and Delaware Anti-Takeover Law for a discussion of other anti-takeover provisions found in our amended and restated certificate of incorporation.

Director Independence

Under the rules of the NYSE, independent directors must comprise a majority of a listed company s board of directors within a specified period of the completion of its initial public offering. In addition, the rules of the NYSE require that, subject to specified exceptions, each member of a listed company s audit, compensation and nominating and corporate governance committees be independent. Under the rules of the NYSE, a director is independent only if our board of directors makes an affirmative determination that the director has no material relationship with us.

Our board of directors undertook a review of its composition, the composition of its committees and the independence of each director. The determination of our board of directors was based upon information requested from and provided by each director concerning his background, employment and affiliations, including family relationships. In making this determination, our board of directors considered the relationships that each non-employee director has with us and all other facts and circumstances our board of directors deemed relevant in determining their independence, including the beneficial ownership of our capital stock by each non-employee director. Our board of directors has determined that all of the members of our board of directors, except our chief executive officer, Vladimir Shmunis, are independent directors as defined in applicable rules of the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, and the NYSE rules.

Board Committees

Our board of directors has established an audit committee, a compensation committee and a nominating and corporate governance committee. Our board of directors may establish other committees from time to time. The charters for each of our committees are available on our website at *www.ringcentral.com*.

Audit Committee

Our audit committee oversees our accounting and financial reporting process and the audit of our financial statements and assists our board of directors in monitoring our financial systems and our legal and regulatory compliance. Our audit committee is responsible for, among other things:

appointing, approving the compensation of, and assessing the independence of our independent registered public accounting firm;

pre-approving auditing and permissible non-audit services, and the terms of such services, to be provided by our independent registered public accounting firm;

reviewing annually a report by the independent registered public accounting firm regarding the independent registered public accounting firm s internal quality control procedures and various issues relating thereto;

reviewing and discussing with management and the independent registered public accounting firm our annual and quarterly financial statements and related disclosures;

coordinating the oversight and reviewing the adequacy of our internal control over financial reporting with both management and the independent registered public accounting firm;

establishing policies and procedures for the receipt and retention of accounting related complaints and concerns, including a confidential, anonymous mechanism for the submission of concerns by employees;

periodically reviewing legal compliance matters, including securities trading policies, periodically reviewing significant accounting and other financial risks or exposures to our company and reviewing and, if appropriate, approving all transactions between our company or its subsidiaries and any related party (as described in Item 404 of Regulation S-K);

periodically reviewing our code of business conduct and ethics;

establishing policies for the hiring of employees and former employees of the independent registered public accounting firm; and

reviewing the audit committee report required by Securities and Exchange Commission rules to be included in our annual proxy statement.

The audit committee has the power to investigate any matter brought to its attention within the scope of its duties and the authority to retain counsel and advisors to fulfill its responsibilities and duties.

Our audit committee is comprised of Robert Theis, Bobby Yerramilli-Rao and Neil Williams, who is the chairperson of the committee. Our board of directors has designated Neil Williams as an audit committee financial expert, as defined under the rules of the SEC implementing Section 407 of the Sarbanes Oxley Act of 2002.

Our board of directors has considered the independence and other characteristics of each member of our audit committee and has concluded that the composition of our audit committee meets the requirements for independence under the current requirements of the NYSE and SEC rules and regulations. Audit committee members must satisfy additional independence criteria set forth under Rule 10A-3 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. In order to be considered independent for purposes of the Rule 10A-3, an audit committee member may not, other than in his capacity as a member of the audit committee, accept consulting, advisory or other fees from us or be an affiliated person of us. Each of the members of our audit committee qualifies as an independent director pursuant to Rule 10A-3.

Compensation Committee

Our compensation committee oversees our compensation policies, plans and programs. The compensation committee is responsible for, among other things:

reviewing and recommending policies, plans and programs relating to compensation and benefits of our directors, officers and employees;

annually reviewing and approving corporate goals and objectives relevant to compensation of our chief executive officer;

annually evaluating the performance of our chief executive officer in light of such corporate goals and objectives and recommending the compensation of our chief executive officer to the board of directors for its approval;

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

administering our equity compensations plans for our employees and directors; and

reviewing for inclusion in our proxy statement the report of the compensation committee required by the Securities and Exchange Commission.

The compensation committee also has the power to investigate any matter brought to its attention within the scope of its duties and the authority to retain counsel and advisors to fulfill its responsibilities and duties.

Our compensation committee is comprised of Douglas Leone and Robert Theis, who is the chairperson of the committee. Our board of directors has determined that each member of the compensation committee is an independent director for compensation committee purposes as that term is defined in the applicable rules of the NYSE, is a non-employee director within the meaning of Rule 16b-3(d)(3) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and is an outside director within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code.

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

Our nominating and corporate governance committee, or nominating committee, oversees and assists our board of directors in reviewing and recommending corporate governance policies and nominees for election to our board of directors and its committees. The nominating committee is responsible for, among other things:

evaluating and making recommendations regarding the organization and governance of our board of directors and its committees and changes to our certificate of incorporation and bylaws and stockholder communications;

reviewing succession planning for our chief executive officer and other executive officers and evaluating potential successors;

assessing the performance of board members and making recommendations regarding committee and chair assignments and composition and size of our board of directors and its committees;

recommending desired qualifications for board and committee membership and conducting searches for potential members of our board of directors;

evaluating and making recommendations regarding the creation of additional committees or the change in mandate or dissolution of committees;

reviewing and making recommendations with regard to our corporate governance guidelines and compliance with laws and regulations; and

reviewing and approving conflicts of interest of our directors and corporate officers, other than related party transactions reviewed by the audit committee.

The nominating committee also has the power to investigate any matter brought to its attention within the scope of its duties. It also has the authority to retain counsel and advisors to fulfill its responsibilities and duties.

Our nominating committee is comprised of David Weiden and Douglas Leone, who is the chairperson of the committee. Each of the nominating committee members is an independent director for nominating committee purposes as that term is defined in the applicable rules of the NYSE.

Code of Business Conduct and Ethics

We have adopted a code of business conduct and ethics that is applicable to all of our employees, officers and directors, including our chief executive and senior financial officers. The code of business conduct and ethics is available on our website at *www.ringcentral.com*. We expect that any amendment to the code, or any waivers of its requirements, will be disclosed on our website. The

inclusion of our website in this prospectus does not include or incorporate by reference the information on our website into this prospectus.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

None of the members of our compensation committee is an officer or employee of our company. None of our executive officers currently serves, or in the past year has served, as a member of the board of directors or compensation committee of any entity that has one or more executive officers serving on our board of directors or compensation committee.

Non-Employee Director Compensation

Prior to the effective date of our registration statement filed in connection with our initial public offering on September 26, 2013, we did not have a formal policy with respect to compensation payable to our non-employee directors for service as directors. From time to time, we paid cash compensation or granted stock options to certain non-employee directors for their service on our board of directors. We also have reimbursed our directors for expenses associated with attending meetings of our board of directors and committees of our board of directors.

In September 2013, our board of directors, after reviewing data provided by our independent compensation consulting firm, Compensia, regarding practices at comparable companies, adopted a compensation program for non-employee directors to attract, retain and reward its qualified directors and align the financial interests of the non-employee directors with those of our stockholders. Pursuant to this compensation program, each member of our board of directors who is not our employee will receive cash and equity compensation for board services as described below. We also will continue to reimburse our non-employee directors for expenses incurred in connection with attending board and committee meetings as well as continuing director education.

Cash Compensation

Our non-employee directors are entitled to receive the following cash compensation for their services:

\$25,000 per year for service as a board member;

\$20,000 per year for service as chair of the audit committee;

\$10,000 per year for service as chair of the compensation committee;

\$5,000 per year for service as chair of the nominating and governance committee;

\$8,000 per year for service as member of the audit committee;

\$4,000 per year for service as member of the compensation committee;

\$2,000 per year for service as member of the nominating and governance committee. All cash payments to non-employee directors are paid quarterly in arrears.

Equity Compensation

On the date of each annual meeting of stockholders beginning with the first annual meeting following our initial public offering, each non-employee director will be granted an award of options or restricted stock units having an award value of \$175,000 (as determined based on

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

the fair value of the award on the date of grant), which award will vest in twelve equal monthly installments beginning on the first monthly anniversary after the grant date, but will vest fully on the date of the next annual meeting held after the date of grant if not fully vested on such date, in each case, subject to the non-

employee director continuing to be a service provider through each vesting date. In the event of a change in control, 100% of the non-employee director s outstanding and unvested equity awards will immediately vest and, if applicable, become exercisable. In no event will the award granted under the policy be greater than the non-employee director limits set forth in our 2013 Plan.

The following table shows, for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2013, certain information with respect to the compensation of all of our non-employee directors.

				Non-Equity		
	Fees Earned			Incentive		
	or Paid in	Stock	Option	Plan	All Other	
	Cash	Awards	Awards	Compensation	Compensation	Total
Name	(\$)	(\$)	(\$) ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Doug Leone ⁽³⁾	8,962		45,283			54,245
Rob Theis ⁽⁴⁾	11,334		45,283			56,617
David Weiden ⁽⁵⁾	7,117		45,283			52,400
Neil Williams ⁽⁶⁾	11,861		45,283			57,144
Bobby Yerramilli-Rao ⁽⁷⁾	8,698		45,283			53,981

Joseph Kennedy⁽⁸⁾

(1) Amounts listed in this column represent the fair value of the awards computed in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718 as of the grant date multiplied by the number of shares. See note 7 to the notes to our consolidated financial statements for a discussion of assumptions made in determining the grant date fair value.

(2) Our board of directors approved, effective on the effective date of the registration statement filed in connection with our initial public offering on September 26, 2013, a grant of stock options to purchase 6,730 shares of Class A common stock to each of our non-employee directors. Each grant vests in six equal monthly installments beginning on the first monthly anniversary after the grant date, but which will vest fully on the date of the first annual meeting following our initial public offering if not fully vested on such date, subject, in either case, to the non-employee director continuing to provide services to us through any vesting date. The options each have an exercise price of \$13.00 per share.

(3) As of December 31, 2013, Mr. Leone held an option to purchase 6,730 shares of our Class A common stock at an exercise price of \$13.00 per share, which vests and becomes exercisable in six equal monthly installments beginning on the first monthly anniversary after the grant date.

- (4) As of December 31, 2013, Mr. Theis held an option to purchase 6,730 shares of our Class A common stock at an exercise price of \$13.00 per share, which vests and becomes exercisable in six equal monthly installments beginning on the first monthly anniversary after the grant date.
- (5) As of December 31, 2013, Mr. Weiden held an option to purchase 6,730 shares of our Class A common stock at an exercise price of \$13.00 per share, which vests and becomes exercisable in six equal monthly installments beginning on the first monthly anniversary after the grant date.
- (6) As of December 31, 2013, Mr. Williams held (i) an option to purchase 6,730 shares of our Class A common stock at an exercise price of \$13.00 per share, which vests and becomes exercisable in six equal monthly installments beginning on the first monthly anniversary after the grant date and (ii) an early exercise option to purchase 30,000 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$2.73 per share, with one-fourth (1/4) of the shares subject to the option vesting on the first anniversary of the date of grant, which was March 7, 2012, and one forty-eighth (1/48) of the shares subject to the option vesting each month thereafter, such that all of the shares subject to the option will have vested on the fourth anniversary of the date of grant.
- (7) As of December 31, 2013, Mr. Yerramilli-Rao held an option to purchase 6,730 shares of our Class A common stock at an exercise price of \$13.00 per share, which vests and becomes exercisable in six equal monthly installments beginning on the first monthly anniversary after the grant date.
- (8) Mr. Kennedy resigned as a member of our board of directors in August 2013.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

This section describes the material elements of compensation awarded to, earned by or paid to our Chief Executive Officer and the two other most highly compensated individuals who served as our executive officers during the year ending December 31, 2013, or fiscal 2013. These individuals are listed in the 2013 Summary Compensation Table below and are referred to as the named executive officers in this prospectus.

Our named executive officers for fiscal 2013 were:

Vladimir Shmunis, Chief Executive Officer;

David Berman, President; and

Clyde Hosein, Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. 2013 Summary Compensation Table

The following table provides information regarding the compensation of our named executive officers during fiscal 2013.

Name and Principal Position	Year	Salary (\$)	Bonus (\$)	Option Awards (\$) ⁽¹⁾	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation (\$) ⁽²⁾	All Other Compensation (\$)	Total (\$)
Vladimir Shmunis	2013	426,000	20 212(8)	2 1 ((521 (3)	317,622		743,622
Chief Executive Officer	2012	325,000	20,313(8)	3,166,531 ⁽³⁾	126,140		3,637,984
David Berman ⁽⁶⁾ President	2013	179,487		4,387,584 ⁽⁴⁾	136,122		4,703,193
Clyde Hosein ⁽⁷⁾ Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2013	121,231		5,346,961 ⁽⁵⁾	90,652		5,558,844

- (1) The dollar amounts in this column represent the compensation cost for fiscal 2013 of stock option awards granted in fiscal 2013. These amounts have been calculated in accordance with FASB Statement No. 123 (revised) ASC Topic 718, Share-Based Payment, or SFAS 123R, using the Black-Scholes-Merton option-pricing model. Pursuant to SEC rules, the amounts shown exclude the impact of estimated forfeitures related to service-based vesting conditions. For a discussion of valuation assumptions, see the notes to our financial statements included elsewhere in this prospectus.
- (2) Amounts in this column represent amounts earned pursuant to our Bonus Plan and bonuses approved by our board of directors for fiscal 2013. Amounts earned were paid quarterly, with such payments being made for the fiscal year 2013 in the quarter following the quarter in which the amount was earned. For each of Mr. Berman and Mr. Hosein amounts were prorated based on the number of days that each individual was employed with us, during the last three quarters of fiscal 2013 and the last two quarters of fiscal 2013 respectively.

(3) The shares underlying this option vest over three years as follows: 2.78% of the shares vest on the last day of each month commencing on January 31, 2013.

(4) The shares underlying this option vest over four years as follows: 1/4th of the total shares shall vest on the one-year anniversary of June 12, 2013, with 1/48th of the total shares vesting monthly thereafter.

(5) The shares underlying these options vest over four years as follows: 25,000 of the shares are fully vested as of August 22, 2013, and of the 768,000 remaining shares, 1/4th of such shares shall vest on the one-year anniversary of August 22, 2013, with 1/48th of such shares vesting monthly thereafter.

(6) Mr. Berman joined us in June 2013.

(7) Mr. Hosein joined us in August 2013.

(8) Based on our performance in the second quarter of 2012, the board approved a discretionary bonus for Vladimir Shmunis of \$20,313.

Compensation of Directors and Executive Officers

We are committed to providing appropriate cash and equity incentives to our management, our other key employees and our directors and intend to compensate our executive officers and directors in a manner consistent with a group of public companies that our compensation committee determines is appropriate for compensation-setting purposes. Our compensation committee, in consultation with Compensia, the compensation committee s independent compensation advisor, has reviewed the compensation arrangements, including salary, bonus and equity compensation, of our executive officers and directors from time to time, and makes adjustments, as it believes appropriate.

Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation

In February 2013, our board of directors, in consultation with our CEO and management team, approved a Bonus Plan for making cash performance incentive awards to our executive officers, including our named executive officers. The materials terms of the Bonus Plan are described in the Employee Benefit and Equity Incentive Plans section below.

For each quarter of fiscal 2013, the bonus pool under the Bonus Plan would fund based on our achievement against quarterly target levels of the following performance objectives (weighted 50% each): (i) revenues, and (ii) operating income (operating loss). In June 2013, our board of directors amended the Bonus Plan with respect to the last two quarters of fiscal 2013, such that target levels for revenues and operating income (operating loss) for the last two quarters of fiscal 2013 were to be based on the amended operating plan for fiscal 2013 that our board of directors approved in June 2013. The bonus pool under the Bonus Plan funds for each of these quarters based on our achievement against quarterly target levels of the following performance objectives (weighted 50% each): (i) revenues, and (ii) operating income (loss).

For the bonus pool under the Bonus Plan to fund for a given quarter, we had to achieve at least 90% of the quarterly revenue target and no more than 125% of the negative operating income (operating loss) target. The bonus pool would fund at up to 120% of target levels for achievement of 120% of target revenues and 83.3% of target operating loss. If the achievement percentage of any of the performance objectives exceeded these levels, our board of directors reserved the discretion to adjust the bonus pool upwards.

Following the end of the first two quarters, our board of directors reviewed, and following the end of the last two quarters, the compensation committee of our board of directors reviewed, our financial performance against the approved performance objectives under the Bonus Plan and approved cash payments for each of our named executive officers that were equal to the following percentages of his quarterly target incentive compensation amounts: 93.4% (first quarter), 100.3% (second quarter), 102.55% (third quarter) and 101.44% (fourth quarter).

The total cash incentive payments paid to our named executive officers for fiscal 2013 are described in the Non-Equity Incentive Compensation column of the 2013 Summary Compensation Table.

Perquisites

Our named executive officers are eligible to participate in the same group insurance and employee benefit plans generally available to our other salaried employees in the U.S. These benefits include medical, dental, vision, and disability benefits and other plans and programs made available to other eligible employees. At this time, we do not provide special plans or programs for our named executive officers.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End

The following table presents information concerning equity awards held by our named executive officers at the end of fiscal 2013.

		Option Awards Number of Securities Underlying Unexercised Option Options (#) Exercise				
Name	Grant Date	Exercisable	Unexercisable	Price (\$)	Expiration Date	
Vladimir Shmunis	1/19/2010	$1,000,000^{(1)}$		1.10	1/19/2020	
	9/26/2012	890,000 ⁽²⁾		6.78	9/26/2022	
		(2)				
David Berman	6/12/2013	768,000 ⁽³⁾		10.42	6/12/2023	
Clyde Hosein	8/22/2013	768,000 ⁽⁴⁾		12.86	8/22/2023	
	8/22/2013	25,000 ⁽⁵⁾		12.86	8/22/2023	

- (1) The shares underlying this option vest, subject to Mr. Shmunis continued role as a service provider to us, as to 1/4 of the total shares each year, beginning on the one-year anniversary of January 1, 2010.
- (2) The shares underlying this option vest, subject to Mr. Shmunis continued role as a service provider to us, as to 1/36 of the total shares on January 31, 2013 and an additional 1/36th of the total shares on the last day of each month thereafter. All of the shares underlying this option were unvested as of December 31, 2012.
- (3) The shares underlying this option vest, subject to Mr. Berman s continued role as a service provider to us, as to 1/4 of the total shares on the one-year anniversary of June 12, 2013, with 1/48th of the total shares vesting monthly thereafter. All of the shares underlying this option were unvested as of December 31, 2013.
- (4) The shares underlying this option vest, subject to Mr. Hosein s continued role as a service provider to us, as to 1/4 of the total shares on the one-year anniversary of August 22, 2013, with 1/48th of the total shares vesting monthly thereafter. All of the shares underlying this option were unvested as of December 31, 2013.
- (5) The shares underlying this option are immediately vested as of the grant date.

Executive Employment Arrangements

Vladimir Shmunis

We entered into an employment letter with Vladimir G. Shmunis, our Chief Executive Officer, dated September 13, 2013. Mr. Shmunis current base salary is \$475,000, and he is eligible to earn an annual incentive bonus of up to 75% of his base salary for the current fiscal year. The employment letter with Mr. Shmunis provides for a three-year employment term, and may be extended by mutual agreement at the end of the term, but either we or Mr. Shmunis may terminate the employment relationship with us at any time.

In addition, Mr. Shmunis is entitled under his employment letter to the following severance and change of control benefits upon certain qualifying terminations.

If prior to the period beginning three months prior to and ending 12 months after a change of control (such period, the Change of Control Period), Mr. Shmunis employment is terminated without cause (excluding by reason of death or disability) or he resigns for good reason (as such terms are defined in his change of control and severance agreement), he will be eligible to receive the following benefits if he timely signs and does not revoke a release of claims:

continued payment of base salary for a period of 12 months; and

payment by us for up to 12 months of COBRA premiums to continue health insurance coverage for him and his eligible dependents, or taxable monthly payments for the equivalent period in the event payment for COBRA premiums would violate applicable law. If, within the Change of Control Period, his employment is terminated without cause (excluding by reason of death or disability) or he resigns for good reason, he will be entitled to the following benefits if he timely signs a release of claims:

a lump sum payment equal to (x) 18 months of his annual base salary, plus (y) 1.5x the greater of his target annual bonus for the year of the change of control or the year of his termination;

payment by us for up to 18 months of COBRA premiums to continue health insurance coverage for him and his eligible dependents, or taxable monthly payments for the equivalent period in the event payment for COBRA premiums would violate applicable law; and

100% accelerated vesting of all outstanding equity awards. In the event any of the amounts provided for under this letter or otherwise payable to Mr. Shmunis would constitute parachute payments within the meaning of Section 280G of the Internal Revenue Code and could be subject to the related excise tax, Mr. Shmunis would be entitled to receive either full payment of benefits under this letter or such lesser amount which would result in no portion of the benefits being subject to the excise tax, whichever results in the greater amount of after-tax benefits to Mr. Shmunis. The letter does not require us to provide any tax gross-up payments.

David Berman

We entered into an executive employment offer letter with David Berman, our President, dated June 10, 2013. The executive employment offer letter has no specific term and provides for at-will employment. Mr. Berman s current base salary is \$320,000, and he is eligible to earn an annual incentive bonus of up to 75% of his base salary for the current fiscal year.

On June 12, 2013, Mr. Berman was granted an option to purchase 768,000 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$10.42 per share, which vests over four years, with 25% vesting on the one-year anniversary of the vesting commencement date, and the remaining shares subject to the option vesting in equal monthly installments thereafter, subject to his continuous service with us through each vesting date.

In addition, under the terms of his offer letter and option agreement, in the event that we terminate Mr. Berman within 60 days prior to a change in control (as such term is defined in his offer letter or option agreement) or he is not hired by the surviving or successor entity or within 12 months after the change in control, Mr. Berman is terminated by the successor or surviving entity without cause, death or disability, or he resigns for good reason (as such terms are defined in his offer letter and option agreement), and subject to his signing and not revoking a release of claims against us, then 50% of the then unvested shares subject to his options and other equity awards will immediately vest in full on the termination date and be exercisable for 90 days after his termination date.

In the event we terminate Mr. Berman s employment without cause or he voluntarily terminates for good reason (as such terms are defined in his offer letter), he is eligible to receive (i) severance equal to his base salary multiplied by the number of full months of his employment from his start date to his termination date up to a maximum of six months, payable in equal semi-monthly installments and (ii) payment by us of COBRA premiums for a number of months equal to the number of full months of his employment from his start date to his termination date up to a maximum of six months, to continue health insurance coverage for him and his eligible dependents, subject to his signing our standard separation and release agreement.

Clyde Hosein

We entered into an executive employment offer letter with Clyde Hosein, our Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, dated August 7, 2013. The executive employment offer letter has no specific term and provides for at-will employment. Mr. Hosein s current base salary is \$320,000, and he is eligible to earn an annual incentive bonus of up to 75% of his base salary.

On August 22, 2013, Mr. Hosein was granted an option to purchase 25,000 shares of our Class B common stock, all of which shares were vested as of the date of the grant. Mr. Hosein was also granted an option to purchase 768,000 shares of our Class B common stock, which vests over four years, with 25% vesting on the one-year anniversary of the vesting commencement date, and the remaining shares subject to the option vesting in equal monthly installments thereafter, subject to his continuous service with us through each vesting date. Both options were granted to Mr. Hosein with an exercise price equal to \$12.86 per share.

In addition, under the terms of his offer letter and option agreement, in the event that we terminate Mr. Hosein within 60 days prior to a change in control (as such term is defined in his offer letter or option agreement) or he is not hired by the surviving or successor entity or within 12 months after the change in control, Mr. Hosein is terminated by the successor or surviving entity without cause, death or disability, or he resigns for good reason (as such terms are defined in his offer letter and option agreement), and subject to his signing and not revoking a release of claims against us, then 50% of the then unvested shares subject to his options and other equity awards will immediately vest in full on the termination date and be exercisable for 90 days after his termination date.

In the event we terminate Mr. Hosein s employment without cause or he voluntarily terminates for good reason (as such terms are defined in his offer letter), he is eligible to receive (i) severance equal to 12 months of his base salary, payable in equal semi-monthly installments and (ii) payment by us for up to nine months of COBRA premiums to continue health insurance coverage for him and his eligible dependents, subject to his signing our standard separation and release agreement.

Employee Benefit and Equity Incentive Plans

2013 Equity Incentive Plan

Our board of directors adopted the 2013 Equity Incentive Plan, or the 2013 Plan, which was approved by our stockholders in September 2013. The 2013 Plan became effective on September 25, 2013. Our 2013 Plan provides for the grant of incentive stock options, within the meaning of Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code, to our employees and any parent and subsidiary corporations employees, and for the grant of nonstatutory stock options, restricted stock, restricted stock units, stock appreciation rights, performance units and performance shares to our employees, directors and consultants and our parent and subsidiary corporations employees and consultants.

<u>Authorized Shares</u>. A total of 6,200,000 shares of our Class A common stock was initially reserved for issuance pursuant to the 2013 Plan. In addition, the shares to be reserved for issuance under our 2013 Plan will also include those shares returned to our 2010 Plan, as the result of expiration or termination of awards (provided that the maximum number of shares that may be added to the 2013 Plan is 7,800,000 shares). Any such shares returned to our 2010 Plan that had originally covered awards under our 2010 Plan as shares of Class B common stock will, under our 2013 Plan, become issuable instead as Class A common stock on a one-for-one basis. The number of shares available for issuance under the 2013 Plan also includes an annual increase on the first day of each fiscal year beginning in 2014, equal to the least of:

6,200,000 shares of Class A common stock;

5.0% of the outstanding shares of all classes of common stock as of the last day of our immediately preceding fiscal year; or

such other amount as our board of directors may determine. As a result of this provision, on January 1, 2014, 3,112,203 shares were added to the number of shares available for issuance under the 2013 Plan.

If an award expires or becomes unexercisable without having been exercised in full, is surrendered pursuant to an exchange program, or, with respect to restricted stock, restricted stock units, performance units or performance shares, is forfeited to or repurchased due to failure to vest, the unpurchased shares (or for awards other than stock options or stock appreciation rights, the forfeited or repurchased shares) will become available for future grant or sale under the 2013 Plan. With respect to stock appreciation rights, the net shares issued will cease to be available under the 2013 Plan and all remaining shares will remain available for future grant or sale under the 2013 Plan. Shares used to pay the exercise price of an award or satisfy the tax withholding obligations related to an award will become available for future grant or sale under the 2013 Plan. To the extent an award is paid out in cash rather than shares, such cash payment will not result in a reduction in the number of shares available for issuance under the 2013 Plan.

<u>Plan Administration</u>. Our board of directors or one or more committees appointed by our board of directors will administer the 2013 Plan. The compensation committee of our board of directors currently administers our 2013 Plan. In the case of awards intended to qualify as

performance-based compensation within the meaning of Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code, the committee will consist of two or more outside directors within the meaning of Section 162(m). In addition, if we determine it is desirable to qualify transactions under the 2013 Plan as exempt under Rule 16b-3 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or Rule 16b-3, such transactions will be structured to satisfy the requirements for exemption under Rule 16b-3. Subject to the provisions of our 2013 Plan, the administrator will have the power to administer the 2013 Plan, including but not limited to, the power to interpret the terms of the 2013 Plan and awards granted under it, to create, amend and revoke rules relating to the 2013 Plan, including creating sub-plans, and to determine the terms of the awards, including the exercise price, the number of shares subject to each such award, the exercisability of the awards, and the form of consideration, if any, payable upon exercise. The administrator will also have the authority to amend existing awards to reduce or increase their exercise price, to allow participants the opportunity to transfer outstanding awards to a financial institution or other person or entity selected by the administrator, and to institute an exchange program by which outstanding awards may be surrendered in exchange for awards of the same type which may have a higher or lower exercise price or different terms, awards of a different type or cash.

Stock Options. Stock options may be granted under the 2013 Plan. The exercise price of options granted under our 2013 Plan must at least be equal to the fair market value of our Class A common stock on the date of grant. The term of an incentive stock option may not exceed 10 years, except that with respect to any participant who owns more than 10% of the voting power of all classes of our outstanding stock, the term must not exceed 5 years and the exercise price of an option, which may include cash, shares or other property acceptable to the administrator, as well as other types of consideration permitted by applicable law. After the termination of service of an employee, director or consultant, he or she may exercise his or her option for the period of time stated in his or her option agreement. Generally, if termination is due to death or disability, the option will remain exercisable for 12 months. In all other cases, the option will generally remain exercisable for three months following the termination of service. However, in no event may an option be exercised later than the expiration of its term. Subject to the provisions of our 2013 Plan, the administrator will determine the other terms of options.

<u>Stock Appreciation Rights</u>. Stock appreciation rights may be granted under our 2013 Plan. Stock appreciation rights allow the recipient to receive the appreciation in the fair market value of our Class A common stock between the exercise date and the date of grant. Stock appreciation rights may not have a term exceeding 10 years. After the termination of service of an employee, director or consultant, he or she may exercise his or her stock appreciation right for the period of time stated in his or her option agreement. However, in no event may a stock appreciation right be exercised later than the expiration of its term. Subject to the provisions of our 2013 Plan, the administrator will determine the other terms of stock appreciation rights, including when such rights become exercisable and whether to pay any increased appreciation in cash or with shares of our Class A common stock, or a combination thereof, except that the per share exercise price for the shares to be issued pursuant to the exercise of a stock appreciation right will be no less than 100% of the fair market value per share on the date of grant.

<u>Restricted Stock</u>. Restricted stock may be granted under our 2013 Plan. Restricted stock awards are grants of shares of our Class A common stock that vest in accordance with terms and conditions established by the administrator. The administrator will determine the number of shares of restricted stock granted to any employee, director or consultant and, subject to the provisions of our 2013 Plan, will determine the terms and conditions of such awards. The administrator may impose whatever conditions to vesting it determines to be appropriate (for example, the administrator may set restrictions based on the achievement of specific performance goals or continued service to us); provided, however, that the administrator, in its sole discretion, may accelerate the time at which any restrictions will lapse or be removed. Recipients of restricted stock awards generally will have voting and dividend rights with respect to such shares upon grant without regard to vesting, unless the administrator provides otherwise. Shares of restricted stock that do not vest are subject to our right of repurchase or forfeiture.

<u>Restricted Stock Units</u>. Restricted stock units may be granted under our 2013 Plan. Restricted stock units are bookkeeping entries representing an amount equal to the fair market value of one share of our Class A common stock. Subject to the provisions of our 2013 Plan, the administrator determines the terms and conditions of restricted stock units, including the vesting criteria (which may include accomplishing specified performance criteria or continued service to us) and the form and timing of payment. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the administrator, in its sole discretion, may accelerate the time at which any restrictions will lapse or be removed.

<u>Performance Units and Performance Shares</u>. Performance units and performance shares may be granted under our 2013 Plan. Performance units and performance shares are awards that will result in a payment to a participant only if performance goals established by the administrator are achieved or the awards otherwise vest. The administrator will establish organizational or individual performance goals or other vesting criteria in its discretion, which, depending on the extent to which they are met, will determine the number or the value of performance units and performance shares to be paid out to participants. After the grant of a performance unit or performance share, the administrator, in its sole discretion, may reduce or waive any performance criteria or other vesting provisions for such performance units or performance shares. Performance units shall have an initial dollar value established by the administrator prior to the grant date. Performance shares shall have an initial value equal to the fair market value of our Class A common stock on the grant date. The administrator, in its sole discretion, may pay earned performance units or performance shares in the form of cash, in shares or in some combination thereof.

<u>Non-Employee Directors</u>. Our 2013 Plan provides that all non-employee directors are eligible to receive all types of awards (except for incentive stock options) under the 2013 Plan. Our 2013 Plan provides that in any given year, a non-employee director will not receive (i) cash-settled awards having a grant date fair value greater than \$500,000, increased to \$1,000,000 in connection with her or her

initial service; and (ii) stock-settled awards having a grant date fair value greater than \$500,000, increased to \$1,000,000 in connection with her or her initial service, in each case, as determined under generally accepted accounting procedures.

<u>Non-Transferability of Awards</u>. Unless the administrator provides otherwise, our 2013 Plan generally does not allow for the transfer of awards and only the recipient of an award may exercise an award during his or her lifetime.

<u>Certain Adjustments</u>. In the event of certain changes in our capitalization, to prevent diminution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits available under the 2013 Plan, the administrator will adjust the number and class of shares that may be delivered under the Plan or the number, class, and price of shares covered by each outstanding award, and the numerical share limits set forth in the 2013 Plan. In the event of our proposed liquidation or dissolution, the administrator will notify participants as soon as practicable and all awards will terminate immediately prior to the consummation of such proposed transaction.

<u>Merger or Change in Control</u>. Our 2013 Plan provides that in the event of a merger or change in control, as defined under the 2013 Plan, each outstanding award will be treated as the administrator determines, except that if a successor corporation or its parent or subsidiary does not assume or substitute an equivalent award for any outstanding award, then such award will fully vest, all restrictions on such award will lapse, all performance goals or other vesting criteria applicable to such award will be deemed achieved at 100% of target levels and such award will become fully exercisable, if applicable, for a specified period prior to the transaction. The award will then terminate upon the expiration of the specified period of time. If the service of an outside director is terminated on or following a change of control, other than pursuant to a voluntary resignation, his or her options, restricted stock units and stock appreciation rights, if any, will vest fully and become immediately exercisable, all restrictions on his or her restricted stock will lapse, and all performance goals or other vesting requirements for his or her performance shares and units will be deemed achieved at 100% of target levels, and all other terms and conditions met.

<u>Amendment, Termination</u>. The administrator will have the authority to amend, suspend or terminate the 2013 Plan provided such action does not impair the existing rights of any participant. Our 2013 Plan will automatically terminate in 2023, unless we terminate it sooner.

2010 Equity Incentive Plan

Our 2010 Plan was adopted by our board of directors and approved by our stockholders in September 2010. Following the completion of this offering, no additional awards will be granted under the 2010 Plan. However, the 2010 Plan will continue to govern the terms and conditions of the outstanding stock options previously granted under the 2010 Plan.

As of December 31, 2013, under the 2010 Plan, options to purchase 557,582 shares of our Class B common stock had been exercised and options to purchase 7,533,375 shares of our Class B common stock remained outstanding. The options outstanding as of December 31, 2013 had a weighted-average exercise price of \$7.84 per share.

Our compensation committee currently administers the 2010 Plan. The administrator is authorized to interpret the provisions of the 2010 Plan and individual award agreements, and generally take any other actions that are contemplated by the 2010 Plan or necessary or appropriate in the administration of the 2010 Plan and individual award agreements. All decisions of the administrator are final and binding on all persons. The administrator will determine the methods of payment of the exercise price of an option, which may include cash, check, promissory note, shares or other property

acceptable to the administrator. Subject to the provisions of the 2010 Plan, the administrator determines the remaining terms of the options.

The maximum permitted term of options granted under the 2010 Plan is 10 years. However, the maximum permitted term of options granted to 10% stockholders under of 2010 Plan is five years. After the termination of service of an employee, director or consultant, he or she may exercise his or her option for the period of time stated in his or her award agreement. Generally, if termination is due to death or disability, the option will remain exercisable for six months. In all other cases, the option will generally remain exercisable for 30 days following the termination of service. However, in no event may an option be exercised later than the expiration of its term.

Unless the administrator provides otherwise, our 2010 Plan generally does not allow for the transfer of options and only the recipient of an option may exercise an option during his or her lifetime.

In the event of certain changes in our capitalization, to prevent diminution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits available under the 2010 Plan, the administrator will make proportionate adjustments to the exercise price or the number or type of shares covered by each option. The administrator may also provide for cash payments, or for the exchange of outstanding options granted under the 2010 Plan for other awards in such circumstances, such as by conversion, assumption, or substitution of an option for another company s options on a ratio corresponding to the terms of a merger or other reorganization.

Our 2010 Plan provides that in the event of a merger or change in control, as defined under the 2010 Plan, each outstanding option will be treated as the administrator determines, except that if a successor corporation or its parent or subsidiary does not assume or substitute an equivalent award for any outstanding option, then such option will fully vest, all restrictions on such option will lapse, all performance goals or other vesting criteria applicable to such option will be deemed achieved at 100% of target levels and such option will become fully exercisable, if applicable, for a specified period prior to the transaction. The option will then terminate upon the expiration of the specified period of time.

Our board of directors has the authority to amend the 2010 Plan, provided such action does not impair the existing rights of any participant.

2003 Equity Incentive Plan

Our board of directors adopted and our stockholders approved our 2003 Plan in January 2003. In connection with the adoption of our 2010 Plan, our 2003 Plan was terminated in September 2010. Following the termination of our 2003 Plan, we did not grant any additional awards under the 2003 Plan, but the 2003 Plan will continue to govern the terms and conditions of the outstanding awards previously granted thereunder.

Our compensation committee administers the 2003 Plan. Currently, our board of directors administers the 2003 Plan and has all power of the plan administrator in accordance with the 2003 Plan. Subject to the provisions of our 2003 Plan, the administrator has the power to construe and interpret the 2003 Plan, any award agreement, and any other document executed pursuant to the 2003 Plan. The administrator may make all other determinations necessary or advisable for the administration of the 2003 Plan.

As of December 31, 2013, under the 2003 Plan, options to purchase 3,620,003 shares of our Class B common stock had been exercised, and options to purchase 3,434,618 shares of our Class B common stock remained outstanding. The options outstanding as of December 31, 2013 had a weighted-average exercise price of \$0.96 per share.

The maximum permitted term of options granted under the 2003 Plan is 10 years. However, the maximum permitted term of options granted to 10% stockholders under of 2003 Plan is five years. The administrator determines the methods of payment of the exercise price of an option, which could include cash, check, cancellation of indebtedness, surrender of other shares, waiver of compensation due or accrued for services rendered, tender of property, same day sale commitment, margin commitment, or any combination of the foregoing. After the termination of service of an employee, director, consultant, or advisor, he or she may exercise his or her option for the period of time stated in his or her award agreement. Generally, if termination is due to death or disability, the option will remain exercisable for 12 months. In all other cases, the option will generally remain exercisable for three months following the termination of service. However, in no event may an option be exercised later than the expiration of its term.

Our 2003 Plan generally does not allow for the transfer or assignment of options, and only the recipient of an option may exercise such option during his or her lifetime.

In the event of certain changes in our capitalization, to prevent diminution or enlargement of the benefits or potential benefits available under the 2003 Plan, the administrator will adjust the number and class of shares that may be delivered under the 2003 Plan and/or the number, class and price of shares covered by each outstanding option.

Our 2003 Plan provides that in the event of a merger or certain other corporate transactions described in the 2003 Plan, each outstanding opinion will be assumed or substituted for an equivalent option. In the event that options are not assumed or substituted for, then the options will expire on such transaction at such time and on such conditions as our board of directors will determine.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

Our board of directors adopted the 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan, or the ESPP, which was approved by our stockholders in September 2013. The ESPP became effective in September 2013 immediately prior to the effectiveness of our registration statement filed in connection with our initial public offering.

<u>Authorized Shares.</u> A total of 1,250,000 shares of our Class A Common Stock initially were available for sale under the ESPP. In addition, our ESPP provides for annual increases in the number of shares available for issuance under the ESPP on the first day of each fiscal year beginning in fiscal 2014, equal to the lesser of:

1,250,000 shares of Class A common stock;

1% of the outstanding shares of all classes of our common stock as of the last day of our immediately preceding fiscal year; or

such other amount as our board of directors may determine. As a result of this provision, on January 1, 2014, 622,440 shares were added to the number of shares available for issuance under the 2013 Plan.

<u>Plan Administration</u>. Our compensation committee currently administers the ESPP. The administrator has authority to administer the plan, including but not limited to, full and exclusive authority to interpret the terms of the ESPP, determining eligibility to participate subject to the conditions of our ESPP as described below, and to establish procedures for plan administration necessary for the administration of the Plan, including creating sub-plans.

<u>Eligibility.</u> Generally, all of our employees are eligible to participate if they are employed by us, or any participating subsidiary, for at least 20 hours per week and more than five months in any calendar year. However, initially only employees employed with us or any participating subsidiary in the

U.S. and United Kingdom are eligible to participate in the ESPP. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an employee may not be granted an option to purchase stock under the ESPP if such employee:

immediately after the grant would own stock possessing 5% or more of the total combined voting power or value of all classes of our capital stock; or

hold rights to purchase stock under all of our employee stock purchase plans that accrue at a rate that exceeds \$25,000 worth of stock for each calendar year in which the option is outstanding.

<u>Offering Periods.</u> Our ESPP is intended to qualify under Section 423 of the Code, and provides for six-month offering periods. The offering periods will generally start on the first trading day on or after May 11 and November 11 of each year and end on the first trading day on or after November 10 and May 10, respectively, except that the first offering period commenced on September 26, 2013, the first trading day following the effective date of the registration statement filed in connection with our initial public offering, and will end on May 10, 2014. The administrator may, in its discretion, modify the terms of future offering periods.

<u>Payroll Deductions.</u> Our ESPP permits participants to purchase Class A Common Stock through payroll deductions of up to 15% of their eligible compensation, which includes a participant s base straight time gross earnings, commissions, overtime and shift premium, but exclusive of payments for incentive compensation, bonuses and other compensation. A participant may purchase a maximum of 3,000 shares during an offering period.

Exercise of Option. Amounts deducted and accumulated by the participant will be used to purchase shares of our Class A Common Stock at the end of each six-month offering period. The purchase price of the shares will be 90% of the lower of the fair market value of our Class A Common Stock on the first trading day of each offering period or on the exercise date. Participants may end their participation at any time during an offering period, and will be paid their accrued payroll deductions that have not yet been used to purchase shares of Class A Common Stock. Participation will end automatically upon termination of employment with us.

Non-Transferability. A participant may not transfer rights granted under the ESPP other than by will, the laws of descent and distribution, or as otherwise provided under the ESPP.

<u>Merger or Change in Control.</u> In the event of our merger or change in control, as defined under the ESPP, a successor corporation may assume or substitute for each outstanding option. If the successor corporation refuses to assume or substitute for the option, the offering period then in progress will be shortened, and a new exercise date will be set. The administrator will notify each participant that the exercise date has been changed and that the participant s option will be exercised automatically on the new exercise date unless prior to such date the participant has withdrawn from the offering period.

<u>Amendment, Termination</u>. Our ESPP will automatically terminate in 2033, unless we terminate it sooner. The administrator has the authority to amend, suspend or terminate our ESPP, except that, subject to certain exceptions described in the ESPP, no such action may adversely affect any outstanding rights to purchase shares of our Class A common stock under our ESPP.

Bonus Plan

Our Bonus Plan was adopted by our board of directors in May 2012. The Bonus Plan allows our board of directors or its committee to provide cash incentive awards to selected employees, including our named executive officers, based upon performance goals established by our board of directors or its compensation committee.

Under the Bonus Plan, our board of directors, or its committee, determines the performance goals applicable to any award, which goals may include, without limitation, the attainment of research and development milestones, sales bookings, business divestitures and acquisitions, cash flow, cash position, earnings (which may include earnings before interest and taxes, earnings before taxes and net earnings), earnings per share, net income, net profit, net sales, operating cash flow, operating expenses, operating income, operating margin, overhead and other expense reduction, product defect measures, product release timelines, productivity, profit, return on assets, return on capital, return on equity, return on investment, return on sales, revenues, revenue growth, sales results, sales growth, stock price, time to market, total stockholder return, working capital, and individual objectives such as peer reviews or other subjective or objective criteria. Performance goals that include our financial results may be determined in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, or GAAP, or such financial results may consist of non-GAAP financial measures. The performance goals may be on an individual, divisional, business unit or company-wide basis. The performance goals may differ from participant to participant and from award to award.

Our board of directors, or its committee, may, in its sole discretion and at any time, increase, reduce or eliminate a participant s actual award, or increase, reduce or eliminate the amount allocated to the bonus pool for a particular performance period. The actual award may be below, at or above a participant s target award, in the discretion of our board of directors or its committee. Our board of directors, or its committee, may determine the amount of any reduction on the basis of such factors as it deems relevant, and it is not be required to establish any allocation or weighting with respect to the factors it considers.

Actual awards are paid in cash only after they are earned, which usually requires continued employment through the last day of the performance period. Payment of bonuses occurs as soon as administratively practicable after they are earned, but no later than the dates set forth in the Bonus Plan.

Our board of directors has the authority to amend, alter, suspend or terminate the Bonus Plan, provided such action does not impair the existing rights of any participant with respect to any earned bonus.

401(k) Plan

We maintain a tax-qualified retirement plan that provides eligible employees with an opportunity to save for retirement on a tax advantaged basis. Eligible employees are able to participate in the 401(k) plan following the date they meet the plan s eligibility requirements, and participants are able to defer a percentage of their eligible compensation subject to applicable annual Code and plan limits. All participants interests in their deferrals are 100% vested when contributed. The 401(k) plan permits us to make matching contributions and profit sharing contributions to eligible participants, although we have not made any such contributions to date. Pre-tax contributions are allocated to each participant s individual account and are then invested in selected investment alternatives according to the participants directions. The 401(k) plan is intended to qualify under Sections 401(a) and 501(a) of the Code. As a tax-qualified retirement plan, contributions to the 401(k) plan and earnings on those contributions are not taxable to the employees until distributed from the 401(k) plan and all contributions are deductible by us when made.

Limitation of Officer and Director Liability and Indemnification Arrangements

Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws each provide that we will indemnify our directors and officers, and may indemnify our employees and other agents, to the fullest extent permitted by the

Delaware General Corporation Law, which prohibits our certificate of incorporation from limiting the liability of our directors for the following:

any breach of the director s duty of loyalty to us or to our stockholders;

acts or omissions not in good faith or that involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law;

unlawful payment of dividends or unlawful stock repurchases or redemptions; or

any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit.

If Delaware law is amended to authorize corporate action further eliminating or limiting the personal liability of a director, then the liability of our directors will be eliminated or limited to the fullest extent permitted by Delaware law, as so amended. Our certificate of incorporation will not eliminate a director s duty of care and, in appropriate circumstances, equitable remedies, such as injunctive or other forms of non-monetary relief, remain available under Delaware law. This provision also does not affect a director s responsibilities under any other laws, such as the federal securities laws or other state or federal laws. Under our bylaws, we will also be empowered to purchase insurance on behalf of any person whom we are required or permitted to indemnify.

In addition to the indemnification required in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws, we plan to enter into indemnification agreements with each of our current directors, officers and some employees before the completion of this offering. These agreements will provide for the indemnification of our directors, officers and some employees for certain expenses and liabilities incurred in connection with any action, suit, proceeding or alternative dispute resolution mechanism, or hearing, inquiry or investigation that may lead to the foregoing, to which they are a party, or are threatened to be made a party, by reason of the fact that they are or were a director, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of our company, or any of our subsidiaries, by reason of any action or inaction by them while serving as an officer, director, agent or fiduciary, or by reason of the fact that they were serving at our request as a director, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of another entity. Under the indemnification agreements, indemnification will only be provided in situations where the indemnified parties acted in good faith and in a manner they reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to our best interest, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, to situations where they had no reasonable cause to believe the conduct was unlawful. In the case of an action or proceeding by or in the right of our company or any of our subsidiaries, no indemnification will be provided for any claim where a court determines that the indemnified party is prohibited from receiving indemnification. We believe that these bylaw provisions and indemnification agreements are necessary to attract and retain qualified persons as directors and officers. We also maintain directors and officers liability insurance.

The limitation of liability and indemnification provisions in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws may discourage stockholders from bringing a lawsuit against directors for breach of their fiduciary duties. They may also reduce the likelihood of derivative litigation against directors and officers, even though an action, if successful, might benefit us and our stockholders. A stockholder s investment may be harmed to the extent we pay the costs of settlement and damage awards against directors and officers pursuant to these indemnification provisions. Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to our directors, officers and controlling persons pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, we have been advised that, in the opinion of the SEC, such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act, and is, therefore, unenforceable. There is no pending litigation or proceeding naming any of our directors or officers as to which indemnification is being sought, nor are we aware of any pending or threatened litigation that may result in claims for indemnification by any director or officer.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Other than compensation arrangements, we describe below transactions and series of similar transactions, during our last three fiscal years, to which we were a party or will be a party, in which:

the amounts involved exceeded or will exceed \$120,000 in any one fiscal year; and

any of our directors, executive officers or holders of more than 5% of our common stock, or any member of the immediate family of the foregoing persons, had or will have a direct or indirect material interest.

Compensation arrangements for our directors and named executive officers are described elsewhere in this prospectus.

Series D Preferred Stock Financing

In August and September 2011, we sold an aggregate of 1,736,598 shares of our Series D preferred stock at a purchase price per share of \$6.02551, for an aggregate purchase price of \$10,463,888.61. The following table summarizes purchases of shares of our Series D preferred stock by members of our board of directors and persons who hold more than 5% of our outstanding capital stock:

	Shares of	
	Series D	Total
	Preferred	Purchase
Name of Stockholder	Stock (#)	Price (\$)
Scale Venture Partners III, L.P. ⁽¹⁾	1,659,610	9,999,996.65

(1) Mr. Theis, a member of our board of directors, is a Managing Director of Scale Venture Partners, an affiliate of Scale Venture Partners III, L.P.

Series E Preferred Stock Financing

In November 2012, we sold an aggregate of 3,096,837 shares of our Series E preferred stock at a purchase price per share of \$9.687299, for an aggregate purchase price of \$29,999,985.98. The following table summarizes purchases of shares of our Series E preferred stock by members of our board of directors and persons who hold more than 5% of our outstanding capital stock:

	Shares of	
	Series D	Total
	Preferred	Purchase
Name of Stockholder	Stock (#)	Price (\$)
Turl Investments, Ltd. ⁽¹⁾	1,548,419	14,999,997.83

(1) Dr. Yerramilli-Rao, a member of our board of directors, is affiliated with Turl Investments, Ltd.

Investor Rights Agreement

We are party to an investor rights agreement which provides, among other things, that holders of our preferred stock, including stockholders affiliated with some of our directors, have the right to request that we file a registration statement or request that their shares be covered by a registration statement that we are otherwise filing. For a more detailed description of these registration rights, see Description of Capital Stock Registration Rights.

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

Business Arrangement with the Law Offices of Daniel Leer

In April 2010, we entered into a business arrangement with the Law Offices of Daniel Leer for the provision of various legal services by Anna Kogan, Mr. Shmunis sister. Ms. Kogan served as of counsel to the Law Offices of Daniel Leer. Pursuant to our prior arrangement, we paid the Law Offices of Daniel Leer a consulting fee in the amount of \$12,000 per month, which Ms. Kogan received. This arrangement was terminated effective as of December 31, 2011.

Policies and Procedures for Related Party Transactions

We have adopted a policy that our executive officers, directors, nominees for election as a director, beneficial owners of more than 5% of any class of our common stock and any members of the immediate family of any of the foregoing persons are not permitted to enter into a related person transaction with us without the prior consent of our audit committee. Any request for us to enter into a transaction with an executive officer, director, nominee for election as a director, beneficial owner of more than 5% of any class of our common stock or any member of the immediate family of any of the foregoing persons, in which the amount involved exceeds \$120,000 and such person would have a direct or indirect interest must first be presented to our audit committee for review, consideration and approval. In approving or rejecting any such proposal, our audit committee considers the material facts of the transaction, including, but not limited to, whether the transaction is on terms no less favorable than terms generally available to an unaffiliated third party under the same or similar circumstances and the extent of the related person s interest in the transaction.

PRINCIPAL AND SELLING STOCKHOLDERS

The following table sets forth information regarding beneficial ownership of our common stock as of December 31, 2013 and as adjusted to reflect the shares of Class A common stock to be issued and sold in the offering assuming no exercise of the underwriters option to purchase additional shares from us and the sale of 4,000,000 shares of our Class A common stock by the selling stockholders, by:

each person or group of affiliated persons known by us to be the beneficial owner of more than 5% of our Class A common stock or Class B common stock;

each of our named executive officers;

each of our directors;

all executive officers and directors as a group; and

all selling stockholders, which consist of the entities and individuals shown as having shares listed in the column Number of Shares Being Offered.

We have determined beneficial ownership in accordance with SEC rules. The information does not necessarily indicate beneficial ownership for any other purpose. Under these rules, a person has beneficial ownership of a security if he, she or it possesses sole or shared voting or investment power of that security, including options and warrants held by the respective person or group which may be exercised or converted within 60 days after December 31, 2013. For purposes of calculating each person s or group s percentage ownership, stock options and warrants exercisable within 60 days after December 31, 2013 are included for that person or group but not the stock options or warrants of any other person or group. Except as indicated by the footnotes below, we believe, based on the information furnished to us, that the persons named in the table below have sole voting and investment power with respect to all securities that they beneficially own, subject to community property laws where applicable. Unless otherwise indicated, based on the information supplied to us by or on behalf of the selling stockholders, no selling stockholder is a broker-dealer or an affiliate of a broker-dealer.

Our calculation of the percentage of beneficial ownership prior to this offering is based on 9,200,774 shares of our Class A common stock and 53,043,297 shares of Class B common stock outstanding at December 31, 2013. For purposes of the table below, we have assumed that 15,200,774 shares of Class A common stock and shares of Class B common stock will be outstanding upon completion of this offering.

Unless otherwise noted below, the address of each person listed on the table is c/o RingCentral, Inc., 1400 Fashion Island Blvd., 7th Floor, San Mateo, California 94404.

	Shares Beneficially Owned Prior to the Offering +			Shares Beneficially Owned After the Offering +							
	Clas	s A	Class B		% of Total Voting	Number of Shares Being	Class	S A	Class	зB	% of Total Voting
	Shares	%	Shares	%	Power	Offered	Shares	%	Shares	%	Power
5% Stockholders:											
Entities affiliated with Vladimir Shmunis ⁽¹⁾		*	11,056,342	20.1	19.8			*			
Entities affiliated with Sequoia Capital ⁽²⁾		*	9,191,963	17.3	17.0			*			
Entities affiliated with Khosla Ventures ⁽³⁾		*	8,961,322	16.9	16.6			*			
Vlad Vendrow ⁽⁴⁾		*	4,919,673	9.2	9.0			*			
Entities affiliated with DAG Ventures ⁽⁵⁾		*	4,116,401	7.8	7.6			*			
Named Executive Officers and Directors:											
Vladimir Shmunis ⁽²⁾		*	11,056,342	20.1	19.8			*			
Clyde Hosein ⁽⁶⁾		*	793,000	1.5	1.4			*			
David Berman ⁽⁷⁾		*	793,000	1.5	1.4			*			
Douglas M. Leone ⁽⁸⁾		*	9,191,963	17.3	17.0			*			
Robert Theis ⁽⁹⁾		*	1,659,610	3.1	3.1			*			
David Weiden ⁽¹⁰⁾		*	8,851,669	16.7	16.4			*			
Neil Williams ⁽¹¹⁾		*	36,730	*	*			*			
Bobby Yerramilli-Rao ⁽¹²⁾		*	6,730	*	*			*			
All executive officers and directors as a group											
(11 persons) ⁽¹³⁾		*	34,642,379	60.1	59.1			*			
Selling Stockholders:											

- (+) Certain options to purchase shares of our capital stock included in this table are early exercisable, and to the extent such shares are unvested as of a given date, such shares will remain subject to a right of repurchase held by us.
- () Represents the voting power with respect to all shares of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock, voting as a single class. Each share of Class A common stock is entitled to one vote per share and each share of Class B common stock is entitled to 10 votes per share. The Class A common stock and Class B common stock vote together on all matters (including the election of directors) submitted to a vote of stockholders, except under limited circumstances described in Description of Capital Stock Class A and Class B Common Stock Voting Rights.

(*) Represents beneficial ownership of less than 1%.

- (1) Consists of (i) 8,346,231 shares held of record by ELCA Fund I, L.P.; (ii) 410,000 shares held of record by ELCA Fund II, L.P.; (iii) 410,000 shares held of record by ELCA Fund III, L.P.; (iii) 111 shares held of record by ELCA, LLC (collectively referred to as the ELCA Funds), (v) 1,000,000 shares issuable pursuant to a stock option exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2013, all of which are vested and (vi) 890,000 shares issuable pursuant to a stock option exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2013, of which 346,110 shares are vested. Each of the ELCA Funds may be deemed to be indirectly controlled jointly by Vladimir Shmunis, our CEO and Chairman of the board of directors, and Sandra Shmunis, Mr. Shmunis wife. As a result, and by virtue of the relationships described in this footnote, Mr. and Mrs. Shmunis may be deemed to share voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares held by the ELCA Funds. The address for these entities is c/o RingCentral, Inc., 1400 Fashion Island Boulevard, 7th Floor, San Mateo, CA 94404.
- (2) Consists of (i) 8,032,857 shares held of record by Sequoia Capital XII, L.P.; (ii) 858,529 shares held of record by Sequoia Capital XII Principals Fund, LLC; and (iii) 300,577 shares held of record by Sequoia Technology Partners XII, L.P. SC XII Management, LLC is the general partner of each of Sequoia Capital XII, L.P. and Sequoia Technology Partners XII, L.P. SC XII Management, LLC is the general partner of each of Sequoia Capital XII, L.P. and Sequoia Capital Entities). The managing members of SC XII Management, LLC are Michael Goguen, Douglas Leone, Michael Moritz, James Goetz and Roelof Botha. As a result, and by virtue of the relationships described in this footnote, each of the managing members of SC XII Management, LLC may be deemed to share beneficial ownership of the shares held by the Sequoia Capital Entities. The address for each of the entities identified in this footnote is 3000 Sand Hill Road, Suite 4-250, Menlo Park, CA 94025.
- (3) Consists of (i) 8,456,181 shares held of record by Khosla Ventures II, L.P.; (ii) 109,653 shares held of record by VK Services, LLC; and (iii) 395,488 shares held by certain current and former employees of Khosla Ventures over which Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC holds voting and investment control (collectively referred to as the Khosla Affiliated Entities). Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC is the general partner of Khosla Ventures II, L.P., VK Services, LLC is the sole manager of Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC and Vinod Khosla is the managing member of VK Services, LLC. The members, or

affiliates of members, of Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC who directly hold shares of capital stock of the Registrant have granted Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC voting and investment power with respect to such shares. Mr. Khosla, VK Services, LLC and Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC may be deemed to have indirect beneficial ownership of the shares held by Khosla Ventures II, L.P. and the shares held by members or affiliates of members of Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC. The address for Khosla Ventures II, L.P. is 2128 Sand Hill Road, Menlo Park, CA 94025.

- (4) Consists of (i) 4,296,673 shares held of record by Mr. Vendrow; (ii) 183,000 shares held of record by his children; and (iii) 440,000 shares issuable pursuant to stock options exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2013, 374,374 of which are vested. Mr. Vendrow may be deemed to hold voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares held by him and by his children.
- (5) Consists of (i) 2,349,436 shares held of record by DAG Ventures III-QP, L.P.; (ii) 1,543,651 shares held of record by DAG Ventures I-N, LLC; (iii) 220,999 shares held of record by DAG Ventures III, L.P.; and (iv) 2,315 shares held of record by DAG Ventures GP Fund III, LLC. The address for these entities is 251 Lytton Avenue, Suite 200, Palo Alto, CA 94301.
- (6) Consists of 793,000 shares issuable pursuant to a stock option exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2013, of which 25,000 shares are vested.
- (7) Consists of (i) 25,000 shares held of record by Mr. Berman and (ii) 768,000 shares issuable pursuant to a stock option exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2013, none of which are vested.
- (8) Consists of the shares listed in footnote (1) above which are held by the Sequoia Capital Entities. Mr. Leone, one of our directors, is a managing member of SC XII Management, LLC and therefore may be deemed to share beneficial ownership of the shares held by the Sequoia Capital Entities.
- (9) Consists of 1,659,610 shares held by Scale Venture Partners III, LP, or Scale. Mr. Theis, one of our directors, is one of the managing members of Scale Venture Management III, LLC, the ultimate general partner of Scale. Robert Theis, Stacey Bishop, Kate Mitchell and Rory O Driscoll are the managing members of Scale Venture Management III, LLC and share voting and investment authority over such shares, and may be deemed to share beneficial ownership of the shares held by Scale. The address for these entities is 950 Tower Lane, Suite 700, Foster City, CA 94404.
- (10) Consists of (i) 8,456,181 shares held of record by Khosla Ventures II, L.P. and (ii) 395,488 shares held by certain current and former employees of Khosla Ventures over which Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC holds voting and investment control, including 97,955 shares held by Mr. Weiden. Mr. Weiden, one of our directors, is a member of Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC and may be deemed to share voting and dispositive power over the shares held by Khosla Ventures II, L.P. and the shares over which Khosla Ventures Associates II, LLC holds voting and investment control. The address for Mr. Weiden is 2128 Sand Hill Road, Menlo Park, CA 94025.
- (11) Consists of 36,730 shares issuable pursuant to a stock option exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2013, of which 19,983 shares are vested.
- (12) Consists of 6,730 shares issuable pursuant to a stock option exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2013, of which 5,608 shares are vested.
- (13) Consists of (i) 34,642,379 shares beneficially owned by our current directors and officers, of which 5,780 shares may be repurchased by us at the original exercise price within 60 days of December 31, 2013; and (ii) 4,627,795 shares subject to stock options exercisable within 60 days of December 31, 2013, of which 1,902,718 shares are vested.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

General

The following descriptions of our capital stock and certain provisions of our certificate of incorporation and bylaws are summaries and are qualified by reference to our certificate of incorporation and bylaws. Copies of these documents have been filed with the SEC as exhibits to our registration statement, of which this prospectus forms a part. The descriptions of the common stock and preferred stock reflect changes to our capital structure that occurred in connection with this offering.

Our certificate of incorporation provides for two classes of common stock: Class A and Class B common stock. In addition, our certificate of incorporation authorizes shares of undesignated preferred stock, the rights, preferences, and privileges of which may be designated from time to time by our board of directors.

Our authorized capital stock consists of shares, all with a par value of \$0.0001 per share, of which:

1,000,000,000 shares are designated as Class A common stock;

250,000,000 shares are designated as Class B common stock; and

100,000,000 are designated as preferred stock.

As of December 31, 2013, we had 9,200,774 shares of Class A common stock outstanding held by approximately 12 stockholders of record and 53,043,295 shares of Class B common stock outstanding, held by approximately 143 stockholders of record. We also had (1) outstanding options and restricted stock units to acquire 11,223,843 shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock held by employees, directors and consultants and (2) outstanding warrants to purchase 502,097 shares of Class B common stock.

Class A and Class B Common Stock

Our certificate of incorporation provides for two classes of common stock: Class A and Class B common stock.

Voting Rights

Holders of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock have identical rights, provided however that, except as otherwise expressly provided in our certificate of incorporation or required by applicable law, on any matter that is submitted to a vote of our stockholders, holders of Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share of Class A common stock and holders of Class B common stock are entitled to 10 votes per share of Class B common stock. Holders of class A common stock and Class B common stock vote together as a single class on all matters (including the election of directors) submitted to a vote of stockholders, except that there would be a separate vote of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock as a separate classes in the following circumstances:

if we propose to amend our certificate of incorporation (i) to increase or decrease the par value of the shares of any class of our capital stock or (ii) to alter or change the powers, preferences or special rights of the shares of a class of our common stock so as to affect them adversely;

if we propose to treat the shares of a class of our common stock differently with respect to any dividend or distribution of cash, property or shares of our stock paid or distributed by us;

if we propose to treat the shares of a class of our common stock differently with respect to any subdivision or combination of the shares of a class of our common stock; or

if we propose to treat the shares of a class of our common stock differently in connection with a change of control with respect to any consideration into which the shares are converted or any consideration paid or otherwise distributed to our stockholders. Under our certificate of incorporation, we may not increase or decrease the authorized number of shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock without the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the combined voting power of the outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock, voting together as a single class.

Under our certificate of incorporation, we may not issue any shares of Class B common stock, other than upon exercise of options, warrants, or similar rights to acquire common stock outstanding immediately prior to the completion of the offering and in connection with stock dividends and similar transactions, unless that issuance is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class B common stock.

We have not provided for cumulative voting for the election of directors in our certificate of incorporation.

Economic Rights

Except as otherwise expressly provided in our certificate of incorporation or required by applicable law, shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock have the same rights and privileges and rank equally, share ratably and be identical in all respects as to all matters, including, without limitation those described below.

Dividends and Distributions

Subject to preferences that may apply to any shares of preferred stock outstanding at the time, the holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are entitled to share equally, identically and ratably, on a per share basis, with respect to any dividend or distribution of cash, property or shares of our capital stock paid or distributed by us, unless different treatment of the shares of each such class is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock, each voting separately as a class. In the event a dividend or distribution is paid in the form of shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock or rights to acquire shares of such stock, the holders of Class A common stock shall receive Class A common stock, or rights to acquire Class B common stock, as the case may be, and the holders of Class B common stock shall receive Class B common stock, or rights to acquire Class B common stock, as the case may be.

Liquidation Rights

Upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding-up, the holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are entitled to share equally, identically and ratably in all assets remaining after the payment of any liabilities and the liquidation preferences and any accrued or declared but unpaid dividends, if any, with respect to any outstanding preferred stock, unless different treatment of the shares of each class is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock, each voting separately as a class.

Change of Control Transactions

Upon (A) the closing of the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of our assets, (B) the consummation of a merger, reorganization, consolidation or share transfer which results in our voting securities outstanding immediately prior to the transaction (or the voting securities issued with respect to our voting securities outstanding immediately prior to the transaction) representing less than a majority of the combined voting power of our voting securities or the voting securities of the surviving or acquiring entity or (C) the closing of the transfer (whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise), in one transaction or a series of related transactions, to a person or group of affiliated persons of securities of the company if, after closing, the transfere person or group would hold 50% or more of our outstanding voting stock (or the outstanding voting stock of the surviving or acquiring entity), the holders of Class A common stock and Class B common stock will be treated equally and identically with respect to shares of Class A common Stock or Class B common stock and by them, unless different treatment of the shares of each class is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock, each voting separately as a class.

Subdivisions and Combinations

If we subdivide or combine in any manner outstanding shares of Class A common stock or Class B common stock, the outstanding shares of the other class will be subdivided or combined in the same manner, unless different treatment of the shares of each class is approved by the affirmative vote of the holders of a majority of the outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock, each voting as a separate class.

Conversion

Each share of Class B common stock is convertible at any time at the option of the holder into one share of Class A common stock. In addition, each share of Class B common stock will convert automatically into one share of Class A common stock upon (i) the date specified by affirmative vote or written consent of the holders of at least 67% of the outstanding shares of Class B common stock or (ii) any transfer, whether or not for value, except for certain transfers described in our certificate of incorporation, including, without limitation, transfers for tax and estate planning purposes, so long as the transferring holder of Class B common stock continues to hold exclusive voting and dispositive power with respect to the shares transferred.

Upon the death of a holder of Class B common stock who is a natural person, the Class B common stock held by that person or his or her permitted estate planning entities will convert automatically into Class A common stock; provided, however, that Vladimir Shmunis and Vlad Vendrow, our two founders, may transfer voting control of shares of Class B common stock to another Class B stockholder contingent or effective upon his death or permanent incapacity without triggering a conversion to Class A common stock, provided that the shares of Class B common stock so transferred shall convert to Class A common stock nine months after the death of the transferring stockholder.

In addition, with respect to each holder of Class B common stock, all of such holder s shares of Class B common stock will automatically convert into shares of Class A common stock on the seven-year anniversary of the closing date of this offering; provided that any such holder s Class B common stock will not automatically convert into Class A common stock, notwithstanding the seven-year automatic conversion provision, and such holder will continue to be deemed to hold Class B common stock, as long as such holder continues to beneficially own a number of shares of Class B common stock equal to more than 50% of the number of shares of Class B common stock that such holder beneficially owned immediately prior to completion of this offering.

Once transferred and converted into Class A common stock, the Class B common stock will not be reissued.

All outstanding shares of Class B common stock will convert into Class A common stock on the date on which the number of outstanding shares of Class B common stock represents less than 10% of the aggregate combined number of outstanding shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock. After such conversion, no further shares of Class B common stock will be issued.

Preferred Stock

As of December 31, 2013, there were no shares of our preferred stock outstanding.

Our board of directors may, without further action by our stockholders, fix the rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of up to an aggregate of 100,000,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series and authorize their issuance. These rights, preferences, and privileges could include dividend rights, conversion rights, voting rights, terms of redemption, liquidation preferences, sinking fund terms and the number of shares constituting any series or the designation of such series, any or all of which may be greater than the rights of our Class A common stock or Class B common stock. The issuance of our preferred stock could adversely affect the voting power of holders of our Class A common stock or Class B common stock and the likelihood that such holders will receive dividend payments and payments upon liquidation. In addition, the issuance of preferred stock could have the effect of delaying, deferring or preventing a change of control or other corporate action. Upon completion of this offering, no shares of preferred stock will be outstanding, and we have no present plan to issue any shares of preferred stock.

Warrants

As of December 31, 2013, we had the following warrants outstanding:

a warrant to purchase 100,000 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$0.05 per share, which expires in January 2015;

a warrant to purchase 71,499 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$2.097913 per share, which expires in February 2019;

a warrant to purchase 48,493 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$3.29938 per share based upon the amount advanced under the terms of our growth capital loan with Silicon Valley Bank, which expires in October 2020;

a warrant to purchase 49,788 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$6.0255 per share;

a warrant to purchase 57,187 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$6.0255 per share, which warrant may be exercisable for additional shares based upon the amount advanced under the terms of our equipment financing loan with TriplePoint Capital LLC;

a warrant to purchase 33,192 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$6.0255 per share;

a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$9.687299 per share;

a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$9.687299 per share; and

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

a warrant to purchase 38,710 shares of our Class B common stock at an exercise price of \$9.687299 per share. All of these warrants have a net exercise provision under which its holder may, in lieu of payment of the exercise price in cash, surrender the warrant and receive a net amount of shares based on the fair market value of our preferred stock at the time of exercise of the warrant after deduction of the aggregate exercise price. Each warrant contains provisions for the adjustment of the exercise price and the number of shares issuable upon the exercise of the warrant in the event of certain stock dividends, stock splits, reorganizations, reclassifications and consolidations. Certain of the holders of the shares issuable upon exercise of our warrants are entitled to some of the registration rights with respect to such shares as described in greater detail under the heading Registration Rights.

Registration Rights

After the completion of this offering, the holders of an aggregate of shares of our Class B common stock, including certain holders of warrants exercisable for shares of our Class B common stock, in each case calculated on a fully diluted basis, or their permitted transferees, will be entitled to rights with respect to the registration of these shares under the Securities Act. These rights are provided under the terms of an investors rights agreement between us and certain holders of these shares, and include demand registration rights, short form registration rights and piggyback registration rights.

These registration rights will expire on September 26, 2018. We will pay all the registration expenses of the holders of the shares registered (excluding the S-3 registration expenses incurred after the first two S-3 registrations effected) pursuant to the registrations described below. However, with certain exceptions, if the registration request is withdrawn at the request of the holders of a majority of the registrable securities to be registered, we will not pay the registration expenses. In an underwritten offering, the managing underwriter, if any, has the right, subject to specified conditions, to limit the number of shares such holders may include. In connection with the completion of this offering, each stockholder that is selling shares in this offering and has registration rights has agreed not to sell or otherwise dispose of any securities without the prior written consent of Goldman, Sachs & Co. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC for a period of 88 days after the date of this prospectus, subject to certain terms and conditions. See the section titled Underwriting for additional information.

Demand Registration Rights

Upon completion of this offering, the holders of shares of our Class B common stock, in each case calculated on a fully diluted basis, or their permitted transferees, will be entitled to certain demand registration rights. On March 26, 2014, the holders of at least a majority of these shares then outstanding can request that we register, at our expense, the offer and sale of their shares (or a lesser percentage if the anticipated aggregate offering price, net of underwriting discounts and commissions, would exceed \$20 million). We are required to effect only two registrations for these stockholders pursuant to this provision of the investors rights agreement. If we determine that it would be seriously detrimental to us and our stockholders to effect such a demand registration, we have the right to defer such registration, not more than once in any 12-month period, for a period of up to 120 days.

Piggyback Registration Rights

The holders of shares of our Class B common stock, including certain holders of warrants exercisable for shares of our Class B common stock, in each case calculated on a fully diluted basis, or their permitted transferees, are entitled to, and the necessary percentage of holders waived,

rights to notice of this offering and to include their shares of registrable securities in this offering. In the event that we propose to register any of our securities under the Securities Act, either for our own account or for the account of other security holders, the holders of these shares will be entitled to certain piggyback registration rights allowing the holder to include their shares in such registration, subject to certain marketing and other limitations. As a result, whenever we propose to file a registration statement under the Securities Act (other than with respect to a registration relating solely to the sale of securities to participants in a company stock plan, a registration relating to a corporate reorganization or other transaction under Rule 145 of the Act, a registration on any form that does not include substantially the same information as would be required to be included in a registration statement covering the sale of the registrable securities, or a registration in which the only common stock being registered is common stock issuable upon conversion of debt securities that are also being registered), the holders of these shares are entitled to notice of the registration and have the right, subject to limitations that the underwriters may impose on the number of shares include in the registration, to include their shares in the registration.

Form S-3 Registration Rights

The holders of shares of our Class B common stock, including certain holders of warrants exercisable for shares of our Class B common stock, in each case calculated on a fully diluted basis, or their permitted transferees, are also currently entitled to short-form registration rights. The holders of these shares can make a request that we register their shares on Form S-3 if we are qualified to file a registration statement on Form S-3 and if the reasonably anticipated aggregate gross proceeds of the shares offered would equal or exceed \$1 million. These holders may make an unlimited number of requests for registration on Form S-3; however, we will not be required to effect a registration on Form S-3 if we have effected two such registrations within the 12-month period preceding the date of the request. Additionally, if we determine that it would be materially detrimental to our stockholders to effect such a registration, we have the right to defer such registration, not more than once in any 12-month period, for a period of up to 120 days. The underwriters of any underwritten offering have the right to limit the number of shares registered by these holders for marketing reasons, subject to certain limitations.

Expiration of Registration Rights

The registration rights described above will survive our initial public offering and will terminate as to any stockholder at such time as all of such stockholders securities (together with any affiliate of the stockholder with whom such stockholder must aggregate its sales) could be sold in a 90-day period without compliance with the registration requirements of the Securities Act pursuant to Rule 144, but in any event no later than the five-year anniversary of our initial public offering.

Provisions of Our Certificate of Incorporation and Bylaws and Delaware Anti-Takeover Law

Our certificate of incorporation provides for a board of directors comprised of three classes of directors, with each class serving a three-year term beginning and ending in different years than those of the other two classes. Only one class of directors will be elected at each annual meeting of our stockholders, with the other classes continuing for the remainder of their respective three-year terms. Because our stockholders do not have cumulative voting rights, our stockholders holding a majority of the shares of common stock outstanding will be able to elect all of our directors. Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws, to be effective upon completion of this offering, provide that, once our outstanding shares of Class B common stock represent less than a majority of the combined voting power of our common stock, all stockholder actions must be effected at a duly called meeting of stockholders and not by a consent in writing, and that only the majority of our whole board of directors, chair of the board of directors or our chief executive officer may call a special meeting of stockholders.

Stockholder Action

Our certificate of incorporation provides that our stockholders are able to take action by written consent. When the outstanding shares of our Class B common stock represent less than a majority of the combined voting power of common stock, our stockholders will no longer be able to take action by written consent, and will only be able to take action at annual or special meetings of our stockholders.

As described above in Class A and Class B Common Stock Voting Rights, our certificate of incorporation further provides for a dual class common stock structure, which provides our founders, current investors, executives and employees with significant influence over all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and significant corporate transactions, such as a merger or other sale of our company or its assets.

Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws provide that our directors may be removed only for cause and require a supermajority stockholder vote for the rescission, alteration, amendment or repeal of the certificate of incorporation or bylaws by stockholders. Our certificate of incorporation and bylaws also provide that vacancies occurring on our board of directors for any reason and newly created directorships resulting from an increase in the authorized number of directors may be filled only by vote of a majority of the remaining members of our board of directors. Our bylaws establish an advance notice procedure for stockholder approvals to be brought before an annual meeting of our stockholders, including proposed nominations of persons for election to our board of directors. The combination of the classification of our board of directors, the lack of cumulative voting, supermajority stockholder voting requirements, the ability of the board to fill vacancies and the advance notice provisions will make it more difficult for our existing stockholders to replace our board of directors as well as for another party to obtain control of us by replacing our board of directors. Since our board of directors has the power to retain and discharge our officers, these provisions could also make it more difficult for existing stockholders or another party to effect a change in management. In addition, the authorization of undesignated preferred stock will make it possible for our board of directors to issue preferred stock with voting or other rights or preferences that could impede the success of any attempt to change our control.

These provisions, including the dual class structure of our common stock, may have the effect of deterring hostile takeovers or delaying changes in our control or management. These provisions are intended to enhance the likelihood of continued stability in the composition of our board of directors and its policies and to discourage certain types of transactions that may involve an actual or threatened acquisition of us. These provisions are designed to reduce our vulnerability to an unsolicited acquisition proposal. The provisions also are intended to discourage certain tactics that may be used in proxy fights. However, such provisions could have the effect of discouraging others from making tender offers for our shares and, as a consequence, they also may inhibit fluctuations in the market price of our stock that could result from actual or rumored takeover attempts.

Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporate Law

We are subject to Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any business combination with any interested stockholder for a period of three years after the date that such stockholder became an interested stockholder, with the following exceptions:

before such date, the board of directors of the corporation approved either the business combination or the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder;

upon completion of the transaction that resulted in the stockholder becoming an interested stockholder, the interested stockholder owned at least 85% of the voting stock of the

corporation outstanding at the time the transaction began, excluding for purposes of determining the voting stock outstanding (but not the outstanding voting stock owned by the interested stockholder) those shares owned (i) by persons who are directors and also officers and (ii) employee stock plans in which employee participants do not have the right to determine confidentially whether shares held subject to the plan will be tendered in a tender or exchange offer; or

on or after such date, the business combination is approved by the board of directors and authorized at an annual or special meeting of the stockholders, and not by written consent, by the affirmative vote of at least $66^{2}/_{3}\%$ of the outstanding voting stock that is not owned by the interested stockholder.

In general, Section 203 defines business combination to include the following:

any merger or consolidation involving the corporation and the interested stockholder;

any sale, transfer, pledge or other disposition of 10% or more of the assets of the corporation involving the interested stockholder;

subject to certain exceptions, any transaction that results in the issuance or transfer by the corporation of any stock of the corporation to the interested stockholder;

any transaction involving the corporation that has the effect of increasing the proportionate share of the stock or any class or series of the corporation beneficially owned by the interested stockholder; or

the receipt by the interested stockholder of the benefit of any loss, advances, guarantees, pledges or other financial benefits by or through the corporation.

In general, Section 203 defines an interested stockholder as an entity or person who, together with the person's affiliates and associates, beneficially owns, or within three years prior to the time of determination of interested stockholder status did own, 15% or more of the outstanding voting stock of the corporation.

Transfer Agent and Registrar

The transfer agent and registrar for our common stock is Computershare Trust Company, N.A. The transfer agent s address is 250 Royall Street, Canton, Massachusetts 02021, and its phone number is (877) 373-6374.

Listing

Our shares of Class A common stock are listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol RNG.

SHARES ELIGIBLE FOR FUTURE SALE

Future sales of our Class A common stock in the public market, or the availability of such shares for sale in the public market, could adversely affect market prices prevailing from time to time. As described below, only a limited number of shares will be available for sale shortly after this offering due to contractual and legal restrictions on resale. Nevertheless, sales of our Class A common stock in the public market after such restrictions lapse, or the perception that those sales may occur, could adversely affect the prevailing market price at such time and our ability to raise equity capital in the future.

Based on the number of shares outstanding as of December 31, 2013, upon completion of this offering, 15,200,774 shares of Class A common stock and 49,043,295 shares of Class B common stock will be outstanding, assuming no exercise of the underwriters option to purchase additional shares from us, no exercise of outstanding options and the conversion of the shares sold by the selling stockholders in this offering into shares of Class A common stock. Of the outstanding shares, all of the shares sold in this offering will be freely tradable, except that any shares held by our affiliates, as that term is defined in Rule 144 under the Securities Act, may only be sold in compliance with the limitations described below.

The remaining shares of Class A and Class B common stock outstanding after this offering will be restricted as a result of securities laws or lock-up agreements as described below. Following the expiration of the lock-up period, all shares will be eligible for resale in compliance with Rule 144 or Rule 701 to the extent such shares have been released from any repurchase option that we may hold. Restricted securities as defined under Rule 144 were issued and sold by us in reliance on exemptions from the registration requirements of the Securities Act. These shares may be sold in the public market only if registered or pursuant to an exemption from registration, such as Rule 144 or Rule 701 under the Securities Act.

Rule 144

In general, under Rule 144 under the Securities Act, beginning 90 days after the effective date of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, a person (or persons whose shares are aggregated) who is not deemed to have been an affiliate of ours at any time during the three months preceding a sale, and who has beneficially owned restricted securities within the meaning of Rule 144 for at least six months (including any period of consecutive ownership of preceding non-affiliated holders) would be entitled to sell those shares, subject only to the availability of current public information about us. A non-affiliated person who has beneficially owned restricted securities within the meaning of Rule 144 for at least one year would be entitled to sell those shares without regard to the provisions of Rule 144.

A person (or persons whose shares are aggregated) who is deemed to be an affiliate of ours and who has beneficially owned restricted securities within the meaning of Rule 144 for at least six months would be entitled to sell within any three-month period a number of shares that does not exceed the greater of one percent of the then outstanding shares of our Class A common stock (which will equal approximately 152,008 shares immediately after this offering assuming no exercise of the underwriters option to purchase additional shares from us, based on the number of shares of our Class A common stock outstanding as of December 31, 2013) or the average weekly trading volume of our Class A common stock reported through the NYSE during the four calendar weeks preceding such sale. Such sales are also subject to certain manner of sale provisions, notice requirements, and the availability of current public information about us.

Rule 701

In general, under Rule 701 of the Securities Act, most of our employees, consultants or advisors who purchased shares from us in connection with a qualified compensatory stock plan or other written agreement are eligible to resell those shares 90 days after the date of this prospectus in reliance on Rule 144, but without compliance with the holding period or certain other restrictions contained in Rule 144.

Lock-Up Agreements

We, our directors and executive officers and the holders of a substantial portion of our common stock and securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of our common stock, have agreed or will agree that, subject to certain exceptions and under certain conditions, for a period of 88 days after the date of this prospectus, we and they will not dispose of or hedge any shares of our common stock or any securities convertible into or exercisable or exchangeable for shares of our common stock without the prior written consent of Goldman, Sachs & Co. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC. Goldman, Sachs & Co. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC may, in their discretion, release any of the securities subject to these lock-up agreements at any time.

Registration Rights

Upon completion of this offering, the holders of shares of our Class B common stock, including certain holders of warrants exercisable for shares of our Class B common stock, or their transferees, will be entitled to various rights with respect to the registration of these shares under the Securities Act. Registration of these shares under the Securities Act would result in these shares becoming fully tradable without restriction under the Securities Act immediately upon the effectiveness of the registration, except for shares purchased by affiliates. See Description of Capital Stock Registration Rights for additional information.

Equity Plans

We intend to file registration statements on Form S-8 under the Securities Act to register shares of common stock issued or reserved for issuance under our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan, our 2010 Equity Incentive Plan, our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan and our 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan. This registration statement will become effective immediately upon filing, and shares covered by this registration statement will thereupon be eligible for sale in the public markets, subject to vesting restrictions, the lock-up agreements described above and Rule 144 limitations applicable to affiliates. For a more complete discussion of our equity compensation plans, see Executive Compensation Employee Benefit and Equity Incentive Plans.

MATERIAL U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES TO NON-U.S. HOLDERS OF OUR CLASS A COMMON STOCK

The following is a summary of certain material U.S. federal income tax consequences to non-U.S. holders (as defined below) of the ownership and disposition of our Class A common stock issued pursuant to this offering. This discussion is not a complete analysis of all potential U.S. federal income tax consequences relating thereto, nor does it address any estate and gift tax consequences or any tax consequences arising under any state, local or non-U.S. tax laws, or any other U.S. federal tax laws. This discussion is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, judicial decisions, and published rulings and administrative pronouncements of the Internal Revenue Service, or IRS, all as in effect as of the date of this offering. These authorities may change, possibly retroactively, resulting in U.S. federal income tax consequences different from those discussed below. No ruling has been or will be sought from the IRS with respect to the matters discussed below, and there can be no assurance that the IRS will not take a contrary position regarding the tax consequences of the acquisition, ownership or disposition of our Class A common stock, or that any such contrary position would not be sustained by a court.

This discussion is limited to non-U.S. holders who purchase our Class A common stock issued pursuant to this offering and who hold our Class A common stock as a capital asset within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code (generally, property held for investment). This discussion does not address all of the U.S. federal income tax consequences that may be relevant to a particular holder in light of such holder s particular circumstances. This discussion also does not consider any specific facts or circumstances that may be relevant to holders subject to special rules under the U.S. federal income tax laws, including, without limitation, certain former citizens or long-term residents of the U.S., partnerships or other pass-through entities, controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies, corporations that accumulate earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax, banks, financial institutions, investment funds, insurance companies, brokers, dealers or traders in securities, commodities or currencies, tax-exempt organizations, tax-qualified retirement plans, persons subject to the alternative minimum tax or the net investment income tax provisions of the Code, persons that own, or have owned, actually or constructively, more than 5% of our common stock (except to the limited extent set forth below) and persons holding our common stock as part of a hedging or conversion transaction or straddle, or a constructive sale, or other risk reduction strategy.

In addition, if a partnership or entity classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes holds our Class A common stock, the tax treatment of a partner generally will depend on the status of the partner and upon the activities of the partnership. Accordingly, partnerships that hold our Class A common stock, and partners in such partnerships, should consult their own tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences to them of acquiring, owning and disposing of our Class A common stock.

PROSPECTIVE INVESTORS SHOULD CONSULT THEIR TAX ADVISORS REGARDING THE PARTICULAR U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES TO THEM OF ACQUIRING, OWNING AND DISPOSING OF OUR CLASS A COMMON STOCK, AS WELL AS ANY TAX CONSEQUENCES ARISING UNDER ANY STATE, LOCAL OR NON-U.S. TAX LAWS AND ANY OTHER U.S. FEDERAL TAX LAWS.

Definition of Non-U.S. Holder

For purposes of this discussion, a non-U.S. holder is any beneficial owner of our Class A common stock that is not a U.S. person or a partnership (including any entity or arrangement treated as a partnership) for U.S. federal income tax purposes. A U.S. person is any of the following:

an individual citizen or resident of the U.S.;

a corporation (or other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized under the laws of the U.S., any state thereof or the District of Columbia, or otherwise treated as such for U.S. federal income tax purposes;

an estate the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source; or

a trust (1) whose administration is subject to the primary supervision of a U.S. court and which has one or more U.S. persons who have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or (2) that has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

Distributions on Our Class A Common Stock

We do not currently intend to make distributions on our Class A common stock for the foreseeable future. However, if we make cash or other property distributions on our Class A common stock, such distributions will constitute dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes to the extent paid from our current or accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles. Amounts not treated as dividends for U.S. federal income tax purposes will constitute a return of capital and will first be applied against and reduce a holder s tax basis in the Class A common stock, but not below zero. Any excess will be treated as gain realized on the sale or other disposition of the stock and will be treated as described under Gain on Disposition of Our Class A Common Stock below.

Dividends paid to a non-U.S. holder of our Class A common stock generally will be subject to U.S. federal withholding tax at a rate of 30% of the gross amount of the dividends, or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty. To receive the benefit of a reduced treaty rate, a non-U.S. holder must furnish to us or our paying agent a valid IRS Form W-8BEN (or applicable form), including a U.S. taxpayer identification number, that certifies such holder s qualification for the reduced rate. For these purposes, Treasury Regulations or the applicable treaty will provide rules to determine whether dividends paid to an entity should be treated as paid to the entity or the entity s owners. This certification must be provided to us or our paying agent prior to the payment of dividends and must be updated periodically. If the non-U.S. holder holds the stock through a financial institution or other agent acting on the non-U.S. holder s behalf, the non-U.S. holder will be required to provide appropriate documentation to the agent, who then will be required to provide certification to us or our paying agent, who then will be required to provide certification to us or our paying agent, either directly or through other intermediaries. Non-U.S. holders that do not timely provide us or our paying agent with the required certification, but that qualify for a reduced treaty rate, may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld by timely filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

If a non-U.S. holder holds our Class A common stock in connection with the conduct of a trade or business in the U.S., and dividends paid on the Class A common stock are effectively connected with such holder s U.S. trade or business, the non-U.S. holder will be exempt from the U.S. federal withholding tax described above. To claim the exemption, the non-U.S. holder must generally furnish to us or our paying agent a properly executed IRS Form W-8ECI (or applicable form).

Any dividends paid on our Class A common stock that are effectively connected with a non-U.S. holder s U.S. trade or business (and if an income tax treaty applies, are attributable to a permanent establishment maintained by the non-U.S. holder in the U.S.) generally will not be subject to withholding tax, but will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis at the regular graduated U.S. federal income tax rates in much the same manner as if such holder were a resident of the U.S. A non-U.S. holder that is a foreign corporation also may be subject to an additional branch profits tax equal to 30% (or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty) of its effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, as adjusted for certain items. Non-U.S. holders should consult any applicable income tax treaties that may provide for different rules.

Gain on Disposition of Our Class A Common Stock

Subject to the discussion below regarding backup withholding and certain legislation relating to foreign accounts, a non-U.S. holder generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax on any gain realized upon the sale or other disposition of our Class A common stock, unless:

the gain is effectively connected with the non-U.S. holder s conduct of a trade or business in the U.S., and if an income tax treaty applies, is attributable to a permanent establishment maintained by the non-U.S. holder in the U.S.;

the non-U.S. holder is a nonresident alien individual present in the U.S. for 183 days or more during the taxable year of the disposition, and certain other requirements are met; or

our Class A common stock constitutes a U.S. real property interest by reason of our status as a U.S. real property holding corporation, or USRPHC, for U.S. federal income tax purposes at any time within the shorter of the five-year period preceding the disposition of, or the non-U.S. holder s holding period for our Class A common stock. We believe that we are not currently and will not become a USRPHC. However, because the determination of whether we are a USRPHC depends on the fair market value of our U.S. real property relative to the fair market value of our other business assets, there can be no assurance that we will not become a USRPHC in the future. Even if we become a USRPHC, however, as long as our Class A common stock is regularly traded on an established securities market, as to which there can be no assurance, such Class A common stock will be treated as a U.S. real property interest only if you actually or constructively hold more than five percent of such regularly traded common stock at any time during the applicable period described above.

Gain described in the first bullet point above will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net income basis at the regular graduated U.S. federal income tax rates in the same manner as if such holder were a resident of the U.S. A non-U.S. holder that is a foreign corporation also may be subject to an additional branch profits tax equal to 30% (or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty) of its effectively connected earnings and profits for the taxable year, as adjusted for certain items. Non-U.S. holders should consult any applicable income tax treaties that may provide for different rules.

Gain described in the second bullet point above will be subject to U.S. federal income tax at a flat 30% rate (or such lower rate specified by an applicable income tax treaty), but may be offset by U.S. source capital losses (even though the individual is not considered a resident of the U.S.), provided that the non-U.S. holder has timely filed U.S. federal income tax returns with respect to such losses.

Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

We must report annually to the IRS and to each non-U.S. holder the amount of dividends on our Class A common stock paid to such holder and the amount of any tax withheld with respect to those dividends. These information reporting requirements apply even if no withholding was required because the dividends were effectively connected with the holder s conduct of a U.S. trade or business, or withholding was reduced or eliminated by an applicable income tax treaty. This information also may be made available under a specific treaty or agreement with the tax authorities in the country in which the non-U.S. holder resides or is established.

Information reporting and backup withholding, currently at a 28% rate, generally will apply to payments to a non-U.S. holder of dividends on or the gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of our Class A common stock unless the non-U.S. holder furnishes to us or our paying agent the required certification as to its non-U.S. status, such as by providing a valid IRS Form W-8BEN or

IRS Form W-8ECI, or certain other requirements are met. Notwithstanding the foregoing, information reporting and backup withholding may apply if either we or our paying agent has actual knowledge, or reason to know, that the holder is a U.S. person that is not an exempt recipient.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. If any amount is withheld under the backup withholding rules, the non-U.S. holder should consult with a U.S. tax advisor regarding the possibility of and procedure for obtaining a refund or a credit against the non-U.S. holder s U.S. federal income tax liability, if any.

Legislation Relating to Foreign Accounts

Legislation enacted in 2010, which is commonly referred to as FATCA, generally will impose a U.S. federal withholding tax of 30% on dividends on and the gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of our Class A common stock paid to a foreign financial institution (as specially defined under these rules) unless such institution enters into an agreement with the U.S. government to withhold on certain payments and to collect and provide to the U.S. tax authorities certain information regarding U.S. account holders of such institution (which includes certain equity and debt holders of such institution, as well as certain account holders that are foreign entities with U.S. owners). The legislation also generally will impose a U.S. federal withholding tax of 30% on dividends on and the gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of our Class A common stock paid to a non-financial foreign entity (as specially defined under these rules) unless such entity provides the withholding agent with a certification identifying the direct and indirect U.S. owners of the entity (or that the entity does not have any substantial U.S. owners). Final regulations issued by the U.S. Department of Treasury provide for certain transition rules under which the obligation to withhold would apply to dividends paid on our Class A common stock on or after July 1, 2014, and to the gross proceeds from the sale or other disposition of our Class A common stock on or after July 1, 2017. Under certain circumstances, a non-U.S. holder might be eligible for refunds or credits of such taxes. An intergovernmental agreement between the United States and an applicable foreign country may modify the requirements described in this paragraph. Prospective investors are encouraged to consult with their own tax advisors regarding the possible implications of this legislation on their investment in Class A our common stock.

The preceding discussion of U.S. federal income tax considerations is for general information only. It is not tax advice. Each prospective investor should consult its own tax advisor regarding the particular U.S. federal, state and local and non-U.S. tax consequences of acquiring, holding and disposing of our Class A common stock, including the consequences of any proposed change in applicable law.

UNDERWRITING

We, the selling stockholders and the underwriters named below have entered into an underwriting agreement with respect to the shares being offered. Subject to certain conditions, each underwriter has severally agreed to purchase the number of shares indicated in the following table. Goldman, Sachs & Co., J.P. Morgan Securities LLC and Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated are the representatives of the underwriters.

Underwriters	Number of Shares
Goldman, Sachs & Co.	
J.P. Morgan Securities LLC	
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith	
Incorporated	
Raymond James & Associates, Inc.	
William Blair & Company, L.L.C.	
Oppenheimer & Co. Inc.	
Macquarie Capital (USA) Inc.	
Northland Securities, Inc. ⁽¹⁾ .	
Total	6,000,000

(1) Northland Capital Markets is the trade name for certain capital markets and investment banking activities of Northland Securities, Inc., member FINRA/SIPC.

The underwriters are committed to take and pay for all of the shares being offered, if any are taken, other than the shares covered by the option described below, unless and until this option is exercised.

The underwriters have an option to buy up to an additional 900,000 shares from us. They may exercise that option for 30 days. If any shares are purchased pursuant to this option, the underwriters will severally purchase shares in approximately the same proportion as set forth in the table above.

The following tables show the per share and total underwriting discounts and commissions to be paid to the underwriters by us and the selling stockholders. Such amounts are shown assuming both no exercise and full exercise of the underwriters option to purchase 900,000 additional shares from us.

Paid by the Company

		No Exercise	Full Exercise
Per Share		\$	\$
Total		\$	\$
	Paid by the Selling Stockholders		

	No Exercise	Full Exercise
Per Share	\$	\$
Total	\$	\$

Shares sold by the underwriters to the public will initially be offered at the public offering price set forth on the cover of this prospectus. Any shares sold by the underwriters to securities dealers may be sold at a discount of up to \$ per share from the public offering price. After the initial offering of

Table of Contents

the shares, the representatives may change the offering price and the other selling terms. The offering of the shares by the underwriters is subject to receipt and acceptance and subject to the underwriters right to reject any order in whole or in part.

We and our officers, directors, and holders of substantially all of our common stock, including the selling stockholders, have agreed with the underwriters that, subject to certain exceptions, we and they will not dispose of or hedge any of their common stock or securities convertible into or exchangeable for shares of common stock during the period from the date of this prospectus continuing through the date 88 days after the date of this prospectus, except with the prior written consent of Goldman, Sachs & Co. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC. This agreement does not apply to any existing employee benefit plans. In addition, an aggregate of less than 3,500 shares of our Class B common stock held by certain of our employees have been excluded from these agreements to allow these employees to settle tax obligations associated with the vesting of restricted stock units. See Shares Available for Future Sale for a discussion of certain transfer restrictions.

In connection with our initial public offering, we, our directors and officers, and substantially all of our stockholders and holders of options to purchase our stock who held such shares or options prior to the offering, agreed, subject to certain limited exceptions, not to offer, sell, contract to sell or otherwise dispose of, or enter into, any transaction that is designed to, or could be expected to, result in the disposition of any shares of our common stock or other securities convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for shares of our common stock until March 26, 2014 without the prior written consent of Goldman, Sachs & Co. and J.P. Morgan Securities LLC. In connection with this offering, Goldman, Sachs & Co. and J.P. Morgan Securities up restrictions with respect to an aggregate of up to 4,000,000 shares to be sold by the selling stockholders in this offering, which include certain of our employees, officers and directors or their affiliated entities.

Our Class A common stock is listed on the NYSE under the symbol RNG.

In connection with the offering, the underwriters may purchase and sell shares of our Class A common stock in the open market. These transactions may include short sales, stabilizing transactions and purchases to cover positions created by short sales. Short sales involve the sale by the underwriters of a greater number of shares than they are required to purchase in the offering, and a short position represents the amount of such sales that have not been covered by subsequent purchases. A covered short position is a short position that is not greater than the amount of additional shares for which the underwriters option described above may be exercised. The underwriters may cover any covered short position by either exercising their option to purchase additional shares or purchasing shares in the open market. In determining the source of shares to cover the covered short position, the underwriters will consider, among other things, the price of shares available for purchase in the open market as compared to the price at which they may purchase additional shares for which the option described above. Naked short sales are any short sales that create a short position greater than the amount of additional shares for which the option described above may be exercised. The underwriters must cover any such naked short position by purchasing shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned that there may be downward pressure on the price of our Class A common stock in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who purchase in the offering. Stabilizing transactions consist of various bids for or purchases of our Class A common stock made by the underwriters in the open market prior to the completion of the offering.

The underwriters may also impose a penalty bid. This occurs when a particular underwriter repays to the underwriters a portion of the underwriting discount received by it because the representatives have repurchased shares sold by or for the account of such underwriter in stabilizing or short covering transactions.

Purchases to cover a short position and stabilizing transactions, as well as other purchases by the underwriters for their own accounts, may have the effect of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of our Class A common stock, and together with the imposition of the penalty bid, may stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the market price of our Class A common stock. As a result, the price of our Class A common stock may be higher than the price that otherwise might exist in the open market. The underwriters are not required to engage in these activities and may end any of these activities at any time. These transactions may be effected on the NYSE, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise.

We and the selling stockholders estimate that our share of the total expenses of the offering, excluding underwriting discounts and commissions, will be approximately \$ million. We have also agreed to reimburse the underwriters for certain FINRA-related expenses incurred by them in connection with the offering in an amount up to \$ as set forth in the underwriting agreement.

We and the selling stockholders will agree to indemnify the several underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933.

The underwriters and their respective affiliates are full service financial institutions engaged in various activities, which may include sales and trading, commercial and investment banking, advisory, investment management, investment research, principal investment, hedging, market making, brokerage and other financial and non-financial activities and services. Certain of the underwriters and their respective affiliates may in the future provide a variety of these services to us and to persons and entities with relationships with us, for which they will receive customary fees and expenses.

In the ordinary course of their various business activities, the underwriters and their respective affiliates, officers, directors and employees may purchase, sell or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade securities, derivatives, loans, commodities, currencies, credit default swaps and other financial instruments for their own account and for the accounts of their customers, and such investment and trading activities may involve or relate to assets, securities or instruments of ours (directly, as collateral securing other obligations or otherwise) or persons and entities with relationships with us. The underwriters and their respective affiliates may also communicate independent investment recommendations, market color or trading ideas or publish or express independent research views in respect of such assets, securities or instruments and may at any time hold, or recommend to clients that they should acquire, long or short positions in such assets, securities and instruments.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the European Economic Area

In relation to each Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a Relevant Member State), each underwriter has represented and agreed that with effect from and including the date on which the Prospectus Directive is implemented in that Relevant Member State (the Relevant Implementation Date) it has not made and will not make an offer of shares which are the subject of the offering contemplated by this prospectus to the public in that Relevant Member State other than:

(a) to any legal entity which is a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive;

(b) to fewer than 100 or, if the Relevant Member State has implemented the relevant provision of the 2010 PD Amending Directive, 150, natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive), as permitted under the Prospectus Directive, subject to obtaining the prior consent of the relevant Dealer or Dealers nominated by the issuer for any such offer; or

(c) in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive,

¹⁴⁵

provided that no such offer of shares shall require the issuer or any underwriter to publish a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive or supplement a prospectus pursuant to Article 16 of the Prospectus Directive.

For the purposes of this provision, the expression an offer of shares to the public in relation to any shares in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the shares to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the shares, as the same may be varied in that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State, the expression Prospectus Directive means Directive 2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member State), and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State and the expression 2010 PD Amending Directive means Directive 2010/73/EU.

For the purposes of this provision, the expression an offer of shares to the public in relation to any notes in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and the shares to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase or subscribe the shares, as the same may be varied in that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State, the expression Prospectus Directive means Directive 2003/71/EC (and amendments thereto, including the 2010 PD Amending Directive, to the extent implemented in the Relevant Member State), and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State and the expression 2010 PD Amending Directive means Directive 2010/73/EU.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the United Kingdom

Each underwriter has represented and agreed that:

- (a) it has only communicated or caused to be communicated and will only communicate or cause to be communicated an invitation or inducement to engage in investment activity (within the meaning of Section 21 of the FSMA) received by it in connection with the issue or sale of the shares in circumstances in which Section 21(1) of the FSMA does not apply to the Issuer; and
- (b) it has complied and will comply with all applicable provisions of the FSMA with respect to anything done by it in relation to the shares in, from or otherwise involving the United Kingdom.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Hong Kong

The shares may not be offered or sold by means of any document other than (i) in circumstances which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap.32, Laws of Hong Kong), or (ii) to professional investors within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap.571, Laws of Hong Kong) and any rules made thereunder, or (iii) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a prospectus within the meaning of the Companies Ordinance (Cap.32, Laws of Hong Kong), and no advertisement, invitation or document relating to the shares may be issued or may be in the possession of any person for the purpose of issue (in each case whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere), which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public in Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to shares which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to professional investors within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571, Laws of Hong Kong) and any rules made thereunder.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Singapore

This prospectus has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, this prospectus and any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of the shares may not be circulated or distributed, nor may the shares be offered or sold, or be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor under Section 274 of the Securities and Futures Act, Chapter 289 of Singapore (the SFA), (ii) to a relevant person, or any person pursuant to Section 275(1A), and in accordance with the conditions, specified in Section 275 of the SFA or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA.

Where the shares are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 by a relevant person which is: (a) a corporation (which is not an accredited investor) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor; or (b) a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary is an accredited investor, shares, debentures and units of shares and debentures of that corporation or the beneficiaries rights and interest in that trust shall not be transferable for 6 months after that corporation or that trust has acquired the shares under Section 275 except: (1) to an institutional investor under Section 275 of the SFA; (2) where no consideration is given for the transfer; or (3) by operation of law.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Japan

The securities have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law of Japan (the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law) and each underwriter has agreed that it will not offer or sell any securities, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to, or for the benefit of, any resident of Japan (which term as used herein means any person resident in Japan, including any corporation or other entity organized under the laws of Japan), or to others for re-offering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to a resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of, and otherwise in compliance with, the Financial Instruments and Exchange Law and any other applicable laws, regulations and ministerial guidelines of Japan.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Switzerland

The shares may not be publicly offered in Switzerland and will not be listed on the SIX Swiss Exchange, or SIX, or on any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. This document has been prepared without regard to the disclosure standards for issuance prospectuses under art. 652a or art. 1156 of the Swiss Code of Obligations or the disclosure standards for listing prospectuses under art. 27 ff. of the SIX Listing Rules or the listing rules of any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. Neither this document nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the shares or the offering may be publicly distributed or otherwise made publicly available in Switzerland.

Neither this document nor any other offering or marketing material relating to us, the offering, or the shares have been or will be filed with or approved by any Swiss regulatory authority. In particular, this document will not be filed with, and the offer of shares will not be supervised by, the Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority FINMA, or FINMA, and the offer of shares has not been and will not be authorized under the Swiss Federal Act on Collective Investment Schemes, or CISA. The investor protection afforded to acquirers of interests in collective investment schemes under the CISA does not extend to acquirers of shares.

Notice to Prospective Investors in the Dubai International Financial Centre

This prospectus relates to an Exempt Offer in accordance with the Offered Securities Rules of the Dubai Financial Services Authority, or DFSA. This prospectus is intended for distribution only to persons of a type specified in the Offered Securities Rules of the DFSA. It must not be delivered to, or relied on by, any other person. The DFSA has no responsibility for reviewing or verifying any documents in connection with Exempt Offers. The DFSA has not approved this prospectus nor taken steps to verify the information set forth herein and has no responsibility for the prospectus. The shares to which this prospectus relates may be illiquid and/or subject to restrictions on their resale. Prospective purchasers of the shares offered should conduct their own due diligence on the shares. If you do not understand the contents of this prospectus you should consult an authorized financial advisor.

Notice to Prospective Investors in Australia

No placement document, prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document has been lodged with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission, or ASIC, in relation to the offering. This prospectus does not constitute a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document under the Corporations Act 2001, or the Corporations Act, and does not purport to include the information required for a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document under the Corporations Act 2001, or the Corporations Act.

Any offer in Australia of the shares may only be made to persons, or Exempt Investors, who are sophisticated investors (within the meaning of section 708(8) of the Corporations Act), professional investors (within the meaning of section 708(11) of the Corporations Act) or otherwise pursuant to one or more exemptions contained in section 708 of the Corporations Act so that it is lawful to offer the shares without disclosure to investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act.

The shares applied for by Exempt Investors in Australia must not be offered for sale in Australia in the period of 12 months after the date of allotment under the offering, except in circumstances where disclosure to investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act would not be required pursuant to an exemption under section 708 of the Corporations Act or otherwise or where the offer is pursuant to a disclosure document which complies with Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act. Any person acquiring shares must observe such Australian on-sale restrictions.

This prospectus contains general information only and does not take account of the investment objectives, financial situation or particular needs of any particular person. It does not contain any securities recommendations or financial product advice. Before making an investment decision, investors need to consider whether the information in this prospectus is appropriate to their needs, objectives and circumstances, and, if necessary, seek expert advice on those matters.

LEGAL MATTERS

Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, P.C., Palo Alto, California, will pass upon the validity of the shares of common stock offered hereby. Cooley LLP, San Francisco, California, is representing the underwriters in this offering.

EXPERTS

The consolidated financial statements of RingCentral, Inc. as of December 31, 2012 and 2013, and for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2013, have been included herein and in the registration statement in reliance upon the report of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, appearing elsewhere herein, and upon the authority of that firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We filed a registration statement on Form S-1 with the Securities and Exchange Commission with respect to the registration of the common stock offered for sale with this prospectus. This prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and the exhibits to the registration statement. For further information about us, the common stock we are offering by this prospectus and related matters, you should review the registration statement, including the exhibits filed as a part of the registration statement. Statements contained in this prospectus about the contents of any contract or any other document that is filed as an exhibit to the registration statement are not necessarily complete, and we refer you to the full text of the contract or other document filed as an exhibit to the registration statement. A copy of the registration statement and the exhibits that were filed with the registration statement may be inspected without charge at the public reference facilities maintained by the Securities and Exchange Commission at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549, and copies of all or any part of the registration statement may be obtained from the Securities and Exchange Commission upon payment of the prescribed fee. Information on the operation of the public reference facilities may be obtained by calling the Securities and Exchange Commission at 1-800-SEC-0330. The Securities and Exchange Commission maintains a website that contains reports, proxy and information statements, and other information regarding registrants that file electronically with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The address of the site is http://www.sec.gov. You may also request copies of these filings, at no cost, by mail to: RingCentral, Inc., 1400 Fashion Island Blvd., 7th Floor, San Mateo, California 94404, Attention: Corporate Secretary; http://www.ringcentral.com.

We are subject to the information and periodic reporting requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and, in accordance with such requirements, are required to file periodic reports, proxy statements, and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission. These periodic reports, proxy statements, and other information are available for inspection and copying at the regional offices, public reference facilities, and web site of the Securities and Exchange Commission referred to above. We also furnish our stockholders with annual reports containing consolidated financial statements audited by our independent registered accounting firm.

¹⁴⁹

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

	Page
Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets	F-3
Consolidated Statements of Operations	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders Equity	F-6
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	F-7
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-8

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Stockholders

RingCentral, Inc.:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of RingCentral, Inc. and subsidiaries (the Company) as of December 31, 2012 and 2013, and the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive loss, stockholders equity, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2013. These consolidated financial statements are the responsibility of the Company s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these consolidated financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of RingCentral, Inc. and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2012 and 2013, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended December 31, 2013, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

Santa Clara, California

February 25, 2014

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(in thousands)

		nber 31,
Assets	2012	2013
Assets Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 37,864	\$ 116,378
Accounts receivable, net	2,690	3,045
Inventory	833	2,111
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	3,408	5,214
riepaid expenses and other current assets	5,408	5,214
Total automatic associa	44,795	126 749
Total current assets	,	126,748
Property and equipment, net	17,008	16,660
Other assets	1,551	1,777
Total assets	\$ 63,354	\$ 145,185
Liabilities and Stockholders Equity		
Current liabilities:		+ · · · · ·
Accounts payable	\$ 4,553	\$ 4,414
Accrued liabilities	21,487	20,559
Current portion of capital lease obligation	312	347
Current portion of long-term debt	7,636	9,871
Deferred revenue	11,291	16,552
Total current liabilities	45,279	51,743
Long-term debt	12,428	24,356
Sales tax liability	3,877	3,988
Capital lease obligation	703	247
Other long-term liabilities	996	1,336
Total liabilities	63,283	81,670
Commitments and contingencies (Note 5)	00,200	01,070
Stockholders equity:		
Convertible preferred stock, no par value 32,294 and zero shares authorized as of December 31, 2012 and 2013; 30,369 and zero shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2012 and 2013; aggregate liquidation		
preference of \$74,496 and zero as of December 31, 2012 and 2013	74,020	-
Class A common stock, \$0.0001 par value; zero and 1,000,000 shares authorized at December 31, 2012 and	, 1,020	
2013; zero and 9,201 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2012 and 2013	-	1
Class B common stock, \$0.0001 par value; 65,000 and 250,000 shares authorized at December 31, 2012 and		
2013; 22,694 and 53,043 shares issued and outstanding at December 31, 2012 and 2013	2	5
Additional paid-in capital	9,791	193,574
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(85)	(310)
Accumulated deficit	(83,657)	(129,755)
Total stockholders equity	71	63,515
Total liabilities and stockholders equity	\$ 63,354	\$ 145,185

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(in thousands, except per share data)

Revenues:	2011	Year Ended December 31, 2012	2013
Services	\$ 71,915	\$ 105,693	\$ 145,995
Product	6,962	8,833	14,510
Total revenues	78,877	114,526	160,505
Cost of revenues:			
Services	26,475	36,215	47,230
Product	6,523	8,688	14,289
Total cost of revenues	32,998	44,903	61,519
Gross profit	45,879	69,623	98,986
Operating expenses: Research and development	12,199	24,450	33,399
Sales and marketing	34,550	54,566	72,336
General and administrative	12,969	24,434	34,284
Total operating expenses	59,718	103,450	140,019
Loss from operations	(13,839)	(33,827)	(41,033)
Other income (expense), net:			
Interest expense	(158)	(1,503)	(5,384)
Other income (expense), net	109	32	274
Other income (expense), net	(49)	(1,471)	(5,110)
Loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	(13,888)	(35,298)	(46,143)
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	15	92	(45)
Net loss	\$ (13,903)	\$ (35,390)	\$ (46,098)
Net loss per common share:			
Basic and diluted	\$ (0.64)	\$ (1.58)	\$ (1.39)
Weighted-average number of shares used in computing net loss per share: Basic and diluted	21,678	22,353	33,155

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE LOSS

(in thousands)

Net loss Other comprehensive loss:	2011 \$ (13,903)	Year Ended December 31, 2012 \$ (35,390)	2013 \$ (46,098)
Foreign currency translation adjustments, net	(20)	(65)	(225)
Comprehensive loss	\$ (13,923)	\$ (35,455)	\$ (46,323)

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS EQUITY

(in thousands)

	Conve Preferre		Commo	n Stoc	ck	Additional Paid-in		cumulated Other	Accumulated		Total ckholders
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amo	unt	Capital	Com	Loss	Deficit		Equity
Balance as of December 31, 2010	25,535	\$ 33,724	21,190	\$	2	\$ 3.547	\$	1055	\$ (34,364)	\$	2,909
Issuance of common stock upon exercise and	- ,		,								,
early exercise of stock options			1,020			893					893
Issuance of Series D convertible preferred											
stock (net of issuance costs of \$79)	1,737	10,385									10,385
Share-based compensation						1,188					1,188
Other comprehensive loss								(20)			(20)
Net loss									(13,903)		(13,903)
Balance as of December 31, 2011	27,272	44,109	22,210		2	5.628		(20)	(48,267)		1,452
Issuance of common stock upon exercise and	21,212	-+-,10 <i>)</i>	22,210		4	5,020		(20)	(40,207)		1,752
early exercise of stock options			484			419					419
Issuance of preferred stock warrants in			-0-			17					417
connection with a debt agreement						169					169
Issuance of Series E convertible preferred						10)					107
stock (net of issuance costs of \$89)	3,097	29,911									29,911
Reclassification of preferred stock warrant	5,077	29,911				473					473
Share-based compensation						3,102					3,102
Other comprehensive loss						5,102		(65)			(65)
Net loss								(05)	(35,390)		(35,390)
									(00,0)0)		(00,0)0)
Balance as of December 31, 2012	30,369	74,020	22,694		2	9,791		(85)	(83,657)		71
Issuance of common stock upon exercise and											
early exercise of stock options			616			1,007					1,007
Issuance of common stock for legal											
settlement			20			257					257
Issuance of preferred stock warrants in											
connection with a debt agreement						866					866
Reclassification of preferred stock warrant						820					820
Conversion of preferred stock into common											
stock in connection with IPO	(30,369)	(74,020)	30,369		3	74,017					
Issuance of common stock in connection with											
IPO (net of issuance costs of \$11,809)			8,545		1	99,276					99,277
Share-based compensation						7,540					7,540
Other comprehensive loss								(225)			(225)
Net loss									(46,098)		(46,098)
		¢	(2.244	¢	(¢ 102.574	¢	(210)	¢ (100.755)	¢	(2.515
Balance as of December 31, 2013		\$	62,244	\$	6	\$ 193,574	\$	(310)	\$ (129,755)	\$	63,515

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

(in thousands)

	Year 2011	r 31, 2013		
Cash flows from operating activities:		2012		
Net loss	\$ (13,903)	\$ (35,390)	\$ (46,098)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash used in operating activities:				
Depreciation and amortization	3,546	6,191	8,980	
Share-based compensation	1,188	3,102	7,540	
Noncash interest and other expense related to debt agreements		265	2,014	
Loss on disposal of assets		26	338	
Changes in assets and liabilities				
Accounts receivable	(239)	(2,256)	(355)	
Inventory	(1,442)	769	(1,279)	
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	189	(2,022)	(1,873)	
Other assets	(331)	(422)	(344)	
Accounts payable	2,193	(1,392)	(453)	
Accrued liabilities	2,597	12,898	1,370	
Deferred revenue	2,526	2,248	5,262	
Other liabilities	2,897	968	1,127	
Net cash used in operating activities	(779)	(15,015)	(23,771)	
Cash flows from investing activities:				
Purchases of property and equipment	(6,664)	(10,172)	(10,789)	
Restricted investments			(130)	
Net cash used in investing activities	(6,664)	(10,172)	(10,919)	
Cash flows from financing activities:				
Net proceeds from debt agreements		24,538	37,857	
Net proceeds from issuance of preferred stock warrants		501	1,625	
Repayment of debt agreements	(1,005)	(5,356)	(26,309)	
Repayment of capital lease obligations	(310)	(675)	(422)	
Net proceeds from issuance of preferred stock	10,385	29,911		
Net proceeds from initial public offering of common stock			99,589	
Proceeds from exercise of stock options and common stock warrants	817	556	893	
Net cash provided by financing activities	9,887	49,475	113,233	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(4)	(1)	(29)	
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents	2,440	24,287	78,514	
Cash and cash equivalents:				
Beginning of period	11,137	13,577	37,864	
End of period	\$ 13,577	\$ 37,864	\$ 116,378	
Supplemental disclosure of cash flow data:				
Cash paid for interest	\$ 117	\$ 791	\$ 2,437	
Cash paid for income taxes	1	64	46	

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

Noncash financing activities:					
Change in liability for nonvested options exercised	\$ 181	\$	20	\$	114
Reclassification of preferred stock warrants from liability to equity			473		820
Deferred debt issuance costs recorded in connection with issuance of preferred stock warrants			122		
Conversion of preferred stock to common stock in connection with initial public offering				,	74,020
Accrued liability for initial public offering costs					313
Equipment purchased and unpaid at period end	271	-	2,700		775
Equipment purchased under capital lease			1,329		

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Note 1. Description of Business and Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Description of Business

RingCentral, Inc. (the Company) is a provider of software-as-a-service (SaaS) solutions for business communications. The Company was incorporated in California in 1999 and was reincorporated in Delaware on September 26, 2013. The Company s consolidated balance sheets and statements of stockholders equity have been prepared to reflect the reincorporation in Delaware for all periods presented. The Company is headquartered in San Mateo, California.

Initial Public Offering

On October 2, 2013, the Company closed its initial public offering (IPO) and sold 8,545,000 shares of Class A common stock to the public, including the underwriters overallotment option of 1,125,000, and an additional 80,000 shares of Class A common were stock sold by selling stockholders, all at a price of \$13.00 per share. The Company received aggregate proceeds of \$103,309,000 from the IPO, net of underwriters discounts and commissions, but before deduction of offering expenses of approximately \$4,032,000.

Basis of Presentation and Liquidity

The accompanying consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated. As the Company is an emerging growth company, as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012 (the JOBS Act), the Company can delay the adoption of new accounting standards until those standards would otherwise apply to privately held companies. However, the Company has elected to comply with all new or revised accounting standards on the relevant dates on which adoption of such standards is required for non-emerging growth publicly held companies. Under the JOBS Act, such election is irrevocable.

The Company has funded its operations through proceeds from its IPO, preferred stock financings, sales to customers and debt financing under its credit agreements. However, the Company has historically incurred losses and negative cash flows from operations. As of December 31, 2013, the Company had an accumulated deficit of \$129,755,000. Management of the Company expects that operating losses and negative cash flows from operations will continue through at least December 31, 2014.

The Company s existing sources of liquidity include cash and cash equivalents of \$116,378,000 as of December 31, 2013. While management believes that the Company s existing sources of liquidity are adequate to fund operations through at least December 31, 2014, the Company may need to raise additional debt or equity financing to fund operations until it generates positive cash flows from profitable operations. There can be no assurance that such additional debt or equity financing will be available on terms acceptable to the Company or at all.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. The significant estimates made by management affect revenues, accounts receivable, the allowance for doubtful accounts, inventory and

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

inventory reserves, share-based compensation, deferred revenue, return reserves, provision for income taxes, uncertain tax positions, loss contingencies, sales tax liabilities and accrued liabilities. Management periodically evaluates such estimates and they are adjusted prospectively based upon such periodic evaluation. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Foreign Currency

The functional currency of the Company s foreign subsidiaries is generally the local currency. Adjustments resulting from translating foreign functional currency financial statements into U.S. dollars are recorded as part of a separate component of stockholders equity and reported in the statement of comprehensive loss. All assets and liabilities denominated in a foreign currency are translated into U.S. dollars at the exchange rate on the balance sheet date. Revenues and expenses are translated at the average exchange rate during the period. Foreign currency transaction gains and losses are included in other income (expense) for the period.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

The Company considers highly liquid instruments with a remaining maturity of three months or less at the date of purchase to be cash equivalents. The Company s cash equivalents consist of money market funds. The Company deposits cash and cash equivalents with financial institutions that management believes are of high credit quality. Cash equivalents are stated at cost plus accrued interest, which approximates fair value.

Allowance for Doubtful Accounts

For all periods presented, a significant portion of revenues were realized from credit card transactions with only a small portion of revenues generating accounts receivable and the Company has not experienced any significant defaults on its accounts receivable. The Company determines provisions based on historical experience and upon a specific review of customer receivables.

Below is a summary of the changes in allowance for doubtful accounts for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013:

	Balance at Beginning of Period	Provision, net of Recoveries	Write-offs	Balance at End of Period
Year ended December 31, 2011	\$	\$5	\$	\$ 5
Year ended December 31, 2012	5	428		433
Year ended December 31, 2013	433	(8)	286	139
Inventory				

The Company s inventory consists primarily of telephones and peripheral equipment held at third parties. Inventory is stated at the lower of cost computed on a first-in, first-out basis, or market value. Inventory write-downs are recorded when the cost of inventory exceeds its net realizable value and establishes a new cost basis for the inventory. On a quarterly and annual basis, the Company analyzes inventory on a part by part basis in comparison to forecasted demand to identify potential excess and obsolescence issues, and adjusts carrying amounts to estimated net realizable value accordingly.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Internal-Use Software Development Costs

The Company capitalizes qualifying internal-use software development costs that are incurred during the application development stage, provided that management with the relevant authority authorizes and commits to the funding of the project and it is probable the project will be completed and the software will be used to perform the function intended. Costs related to preliminary project activities and post implementation operation activities are expensed as incurred. Capitalized internal-use software development costs are included in property and equipment and are amortized on a straight-line basis to cost of revenues when the underlying project is ready for its intended use. For the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2013, the Company capitalized \$1,480,000 and \$1,317,000 of internal-use software development costs incurred, respectively.

Property and Equipment, Net

Property and equipment, net is stated at cost, less accumulated depreciation and amortization, and is depreciated using the straight-line method over the estimated useful lives of the assets. Computer hardware and software, and furniture and fixtures are depreciated over three years; internal-use software development costs are amortized over useful lives ranging from three to four years; and leasehold improvements are depreciated over the respective lease term or useful life, whichever is shorter. Maintenance and repairs are charged to expense as incurred.

The Company evaluates the recoverability of property and equipment for possible impairment whenever events or circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of such assets or asset groups may not be recoverable. Recoverability of these assets is measured by a comparison of the carrying amounts to the future undiscounted cash flows that the assets or asset groups are expected to generate. If such evaluation indicates that the carrying amount of the assets or asset groups is not recoverable, the carrying amount of such assets or asset groups is reduced to its estimated fair value. No impairment losses have been recognized in the fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013.

Concentrations

Financial instruments that subject the Company to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash, cash equivalents, and accounts receivable. The Company maintains its cash and cash equivalent balances, which may exceed federally insured limits, with financial institutions that management believes are financially sound and have minimal credit risk exposure.

The Company s accounts receivable are primarily derived from sales by resellers and to larger direct customers. The Company performs ongoing credit evaluations of its resellers and does not require collateral on accounts receivable. The Company maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts for estimated potential credit losses. At December 31, 2012 and 2013, customer A accounted for 54% and 68% of the Company s total accounts receivable, respectively. For the years ended December 31, 2011, 2012, and 2013, no single customer accounted for greater than 10% of the Company s total revenues.

The Company purchased or contracted a significant portion of its software development efforts from third-party vendors located in Russia and the Ukraine during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively. A cessation of services provided by these vendors could result in a disruption to the Company s research and development efforts.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Revenue Recognition

The Company s revenues consist of services revenues and product revenues. The Company s services revenues include all fees billed in connection with subscriptions to the Company s RingCentral Office, RingCentral Professional and RingCentral Fax SaaS applications. These service fees include recurring fixed plan subscription fees, recurring administrative cost recovery fees, variable usage-based fees for blocks of additional minutes systematically purchased in advance of usage in excess of plan limits and one-time upfront fees. The Company provides its services pursuant to contractual arrangements that range in duration from one month to three years. The Company s service fees are generally billed in advance directly to customer credit cards or via invoices issued to larger customers. The Company s product revenues consist of sales of pre-configured office phones used in connection with the service and includes shipping and handling fees.

The Company recognizes revenues when the following criteria are met:

there is persuasive evidence of an arrangement;

the service is being provided to the customer or the product has been delivered;

the collection of the fees is reasonably assured; and

the amount of fees to be paid by the customer is fixed or determinable. Revenues under service subscription plans are recognized as follows:

fixed service plan subscription and administrative cost recovery fees are recognized on a straight-line basis over their respective contractual service terms;

fees for additional minutes of usage in excess of plan limits are recognized over the estimated usage period in a manner that approximates actual usage; and

one-time upfront fees are initially deferred and recognized on a straight-line basis over the estimated average customer life. Product revenues are billed at the time the order is received and recognized when the product has been delivered to the customer.

The Company enters into arrangements with multiple-deliverables that generally include services to be provided under the subscription plan and the sale of products used in connection with the Company s services. The Company allocates the consideration to each deliverable in a multiple-deliverable arrangement based upon its relative selling prices. The Company determines the selling price using vendor-specific objective evidence (VSOE) for its service subscription plans and best estimated selling price (BESP) for its product offerings. Consideration allocated to each deliverable, limited to the amount not contingent on future performance, are then recognized to revenues when the basic revenue recognition criteria are met for the respective deliverable.

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

The Company determines VSOE based on historical standalone sales to customers. In determining VSOE, the Company requires that a substantial majority of the selling prices fall within a reasonably narrow pricing range. VSOE exists for all of the Company service subscription plans. The Company uses BESP as the selling price for its product offerings because the Company is not able to determine VSOE of fair value from standalone sales or third-party evidence of selling price (TPE). The Company estimates BESP for a product by considering company-specific factors such as pricing objectives, direct product and other costs, bundling and discounting practices and contractually stated prices.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

A portion of the Company s services revenues and product revenues are generated through sales by resellers. When the Company assumes a majority of the business risks associated with performance of the contractual obligations, it records these revenues at the gross amount paid by the customer with amounts retained by the resellers recognized as sales and marketing expense. The Company s assumption of such business risks is evidenced when, among other things, it takes responsibility for delivery of the product or service, is involved in establishing pricing of the arrangement, assumes credit and inventory risk, and is the primary obligor in the arrangement. When a reseller assumes the majority of the business risks associated with the performance of the contractual obligations, the Company records the associated revenues at the net amount received from the reseller. The Company recognizes revenues from resellers when the following criteria are met:

persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists through a contract with the customer;

the service is being provided to the customer or the product has been delivered;

the amount of fees to be paid by the customer is fixed or determinable; and

the collection of the fees is reasonably assured.

The Company s deliverables sold through its reseller agreements consist of the Company s services subscriptions and products. Service subscriptions sold through resellers are recognized on a straight-line basis over the period the underlying services are provided to the end customer. Products sold through resellers are shipped directly to the end customer and are recognized when title transfers to the end customer. Revenues from resellers have predominantly been recorded on a gross basis for all periods presented.

The Company records reductions to revenues for estimated sales returns and customer credits at the time the related revenues are recognized. Sales returns and customer credits are estimated based on historical experience, current trends and expectations regarding future experience.

Customer billings related to taxes imposed by and remitted to governmental authorities on revenue-producing transactions are reported on a net basis. When such remitted taxes exceed the amount billed to customers, the cost is included in general and administrative expenses.

Amounts billed in excess of revenues recognized for the period are reported as deferred revenue on the consolidated balance sheet. The Company s deferred revenue consists primarily of unearned revenue on annual and monthly service plans.

Cost of Revenues

Cost of services revenues primarily consists of costs of network capacity purchased from third-party telecommunications providers, network operations, costs to equip and maintain data centers, including co-location fees for the right to place the Company s servers in data centers owned by third-parties, depreciation of the servers and equipment, along with related utilities and maintenance costs. Cost of services revenue also includes personnel costs associated with non-administrative customer care and support of the functionality of the Company s platform and data center operations, including share-based compensation expenses and allocated costs of facilities and information technology. Cost of services revenues is expensed as incurred.

Cost of product revenues is comprised primarily of the cost associated with purchased phones, shipping costs, as well as personnel costs for contractors and allocated costs of facilities and

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

information technology related to the procurement, management and shipment of phones. Cost of product revenues is expensed in the period product is delivered to the customer.

Share-Based Compensation

All share-based compensation granted to employees is measured as the grant date fair value of the award and recognized in the consolidated statement of operations over the requisite service period, which is generally the vesting period. The Company estimates the fair value of stock options using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model. Compensation expense is recognized using the straight-line method net of estimated forfeitures.

Compensation expense for stock options granted to non-employees is calculated using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model and is recognized in the consolidated statement of operations over the service period. Compensation expense for non-employee stock options subject to vesting is revalued as of each reporting date until the stock options are vested.

Research and Development

Research and development expenses consist primarily of third-party contractor costs, personnel costs, technology license expenses, and depreciation associated with research and development equipment. Research and development costs are expensed as incurred, except for internal-use software development costs that qualify for capitalization.

Advertising Costs

Advertising costs, which include various forms of e-commerce such as search engine marketing, as well as more traditional forms of media advertising such as radio and billboards, are expensed as incurred and were \$13,046,000, \$21,915,000, and \$22,943,000 for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively.

Commissions

Commissions consist of variable compensation earned by sales personnel and third-party resellers. Sales commissions associated with the acquisition of a new customer contract are recognized as sales and marketing expense at the time the customer has entered into a binding agreement.

Income Taxes

The Company accounts for income taxes using the asset and liability method. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the estimated future tax consequences attributable to differences between the financial statement carrying amounts of existing assets and liabilities and their respective tax basis. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured using enacted tax rates in effect for the year in which those temporary differences are expected to be recovered or settled. The effect on deferred tax assets and liabilities of a change in tax rates is recognized in operations in the period that includes the enactment date. The Company records a valuation allowance to reduce its deferred tax assets to the amount of future tax benefit that is more likely than not to be realized. As of December 31, 2012 and 2013, except for deferred tax assets associated with its subsidiary in China, the Company recorded a full valuation allowance against all other net deferred tax assets because of

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

its history of operating losses. The Company classifies interest and penalties on unrecognized tax benefits as income tax expense.

Segment Information

The Company has determined the chief executive officer is the chief operating decision maker. The Company s chief executive officer reviews financial information presented on a consolidated basis for purposes of assessing performance and making decisions on how to allocate resources. Accordingly, the Company has determined that it operates in a single reporting segment.

Indemnification

Certain of the Company s agreements with resellers and customers include provisions for indemnification against liabilities if its services infringe a third-party s intellectual property rights. At least quarterly, the Company assesses the status of any significant matters and its potential financial statement exposure. If the potential loss from any claim or legal proceeding is considered probable and the amount or the range of loss can be estimated, the Company accrues a liability for the estimated loss. The Company has not incurred any material costs as a result of such indemnification provisions and the Company has not accrued any liabilities related to such obligations in the consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2012 or 2013.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In February 2013, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) No. 2013-02, *Reporting of Amounts Reclassified Out of Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income*. The new guidance requires an entity to provide information about the amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income by component. The Company has adopted this standard during the first quarter of 2013. The adoption of this standard expanded the consolidated financial statement footnote disclosures, however there were no amounts reclassified out of accumulated other comprehensive income in any period presented.

In July 2013, the FASB issued ASU No. 2013-11, *Income Taxes (Topic 740) Presentation of an Unrecognized Tax Benefit When a Net Operating Loss Carry-forward, a Similar Tax Loss, or a Tax Credit Carry-forward Exists.* The new guidance requires the netting of unrecognized tax benefits (UTBs) against a deferred tax asset for a loss or other carry-forward that would apply in settlement of the uncertain tax positions. Under the new standard, UTBs will be netted against all available same-jurisdiction loss or other tax carry-forwards that would be utilized, rather than only against carry-forwards that are created by the UTBs. The ASU is effective for fiscal years, and interim periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2013. The ASU should be applied prospectively to all UTBs that exist at the effective date. Retrospective application is permitted. The Company does not expect the adoption of this guidance to have any significant impact on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Note 2. Financial Statement Components

Cash and cash equivalents consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Decen	nber 31,
	2012	2013
Cash	\$ 3,599	\$ 34,561
Money market funds	34,265	81,817
Total cash and cash equivalents	\$ 37,864	\$ 116,378

Accounts receivable, net consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Decemb	oer 31,
	2012	2013
Accounts receivable-trade	\$ 2,683	\$ 2,192
Unbilled accounts receivable-trade	440	992
Allowance for doubtful accounts	(433)	(139)
Accounts receivable, net	\$ 2,690	\$ 3,045

Property and equipment, net consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Decem	ber 31,
	2012	2013
Computer hardware and software	\$ 23,973	\$ 30,449
Internal-use software development costs	3,319	4,636
Furniture and fixtures	700	1,127
Leasehold improvements	441	859
Property and equipment, gross	28,433	37,071
Less: accumulated depreciation	(11,425)	(20,411)
-		
Property and equipment, net	\$ 17,008	\$ 16,660

Total depreciation and amortization expense was \$3,546,000, \$6,191,000, and \$8,980,000 for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively.

Accrued liabilities consisted of the following (in thousands):

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

	Decem	ber 31,
	2012	2013
Accrued compensation and benefits	\$ 3,216	\$ 5,660
Accrued sales, use and telecom related taxes	4,580	3,967
Accrued expenses	11,998	10,168
Other	1,693	764
Total accrued liabilities	\$ 21,487	\$ 20,559

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Note 3. Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The Company carries certain financial assets consisting of money market funds and certificates of deposit at fair value on a recurring basis. Fair value is based on the price that would be received from selling an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. Fair value is estimated by applying the following hierarchy, which prioritizes the inputs used to measure fair value into three levels and bases the categorization within the hierarchy upon the lowest level of input that is available and significant to the fair value measurement:

Level 1: Observable inputs which include unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2: Observable inputs other than Level 1 inputs, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in inactive markets, or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the asset or liability.

Level 3: Unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are based on management s assumptions, including fair value measurements determined by using pricing models, discounted cash flow methodologies or similar valuation techniques. The fair value of assets carried at fair value was determined using the following inputs (in thousands):

		nce at r 31, 2012	(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)
Cash equivalents:					
Money market funds	\$	34,265	\$ 34,265	\$	\$
Other assets:					
Certificates of deposit	\$	500	\$	\$ 500	\$
	Balar December		(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)
Cash equivalents:			(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)
Cash equivalents: Money market funds			(Level 1) \$ 72,717	(Level 2) \$ 9,000	(Level 3) \$
	December	r 31, 2013			, ,

During 2012, the Company issued TriplePoint Capital, LLC (TriplePoint) preferred stock warrants in connection with a debt agreement that were recorded as a liability at issuance and carried at fair value for a portion of the year prior to reclassification to stockholders equity. The fair value of the warrants at the issuance date was \$454,000 and \$473,000 on the date of reclassification. The fair value of preferred stock warrants was determined by the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model, which is a technique using level 3 inputs, based on the assumptions in Note 6.

In June 2013 and August 2013, the Company issued TriplePoint preferred stock warrants in connection with debt agreements that were recorded as liabilities at issuance and were carried at fair value for a portion of the year prior to reclassification to stockholders equity. The fair value of the warrants at the issuance dates in June 2013 and August 2013 were \$265,000 and \$495,000, respectively. The fair value of the June 2013 and August 2013 warrants at the date of reclassification were \$320,000 and \$500,000, respectively. The fair value of preferred stock warrants was determined by the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model which is a technique using level 3 inputs which are detailed in Note 6.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The Company s other financial instruments, including accounts receivable, accounts payable and other current liabilities, are carried at cost which approximates fair value due to the relatively short maturity of those instruments. Based on borrowing rates available to the Company for loans with similar terms and considering the Company s credit risks, the carrying value of debt approximates fair value.

Note 4. Debt

Silicon Valley Bank Credit Facility

In February 2009, the Company entered into a loan and security agreement with Silicon Valley Bank (SVB) that was last amended in December 2013. Under this agreement the Company borrowed \$2,500,000 on a term loan in January 2010 and \$8,000,000 on a capital growth term loan in March 2012, which was equal to the full final lending commitment. The 2010 term loan was repaid in 30 equal monthly installments of principal and interest, which accrued at an annual fixed rate of 6.5%. In addition, a final terminal payment was made at maturity equal to 3.5% of the original loan principal. The 2010 term loan was repaid in full during the third quarter of 2012. The 2012 capital growth term loan is required to be repaid in 36 equal monthly installments of principal plus interest, which accrues at a floating annual rate equal to prime plus 2.75%. In addition, a final terminal payment is due at maturity equal to 0.5% of the original loan principal. At December 31, 2013, the outstanding principal balance of the SVB capital growth term loan was \$3,333,000.

In August 2013, the Company entered into an amended loan and security agreement with SVB (the Amended SVB Credit Agreement), which provides for a revolving line of credit of up to \$15,000,000 and a mezzanine term loan of up to \$5,000,000. The revolving line of credit bears interest at a floating annual rate of prime plus 2.0%, which must be paid monthly, and all outstanding principal and unpaid interest must be repaid by August 13, 2015. The mezzanine term loan bears interest at a fixed annual rate of 11.0%, which must be paid monthly, and all principal amounts and unpaid interest must be repaid by August 1, 2016, unless the Company voluntarily repays the balance at an earlier date without penalty. A final payment of 2.75% of the amount advanced under the mezzanine term loan is due upon repayment of this loan at maturity or prepayment of this loan. On August 14, 2013, the Company borrowed \$10,778,000 under the revolving line of credit increases as the principal balance of the existing \$8,000,000 capital growth term loan from SVB is repaid subject to limits based on recurring subscription revenue. The Company does not expect this requirement will limit the amount of borrowings available under the line of credit. The existing capital growth term loan had an outstanding balance of \$4,222,000 when the Company entered into the Amended SVB Credit Agreement. At December 31, 2013, the principal balance and available borrowing capacity of the revolving line of credit were \$10,778,000 and \$889,000, respectively. On August 16, 2013, the Company borrowed the full \$5,000,000 available under the mezzanine term loan.

In connection with the Amended SVB Credit Agreement, the Company issued SVB warrants to purchase 90,324 shares of its Series E preferred stock at an exercise price of \$9.69 per share. As the Series E preferred stock warrants were issued in connection with a loan, the proceeds were allocated to the loan and the warrants based on the relative fair value of the instruments resulting in a loan discount of \$866,000 being recorded, with a corresponding increase to additional paid in capital as part of stockholders equity. The fair value of the Series E preferred stock warrants was measured at issuance using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions: (i) expected volatility of 60%, (ii) expected life of 10.0 years, (iii) risk free interest rate of 2.7%,

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

(iv) dividend yield of 0.00%, and (v) fair value of Series E preferred stock of \$12.86 per share. Upon the effectiveness of the Registration Statement and the filing of its Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware on September 26, 2013, the Series E preferred stock and preferred stock warrants were converted into Class B common stock and warrants to purchase Class B common stock, respectively.

On December 31, 2013, the Company refinanced certain of its outstanding debt as described below, to lower the interest rate on such debt (the Refinancing). In connection with the Refinancing, on December 31, 2013, the Company entered into a Second Amendment to the Amended SVB Credit Agreement (the Amendment) by and among the Company and SVB. The Amendment amends the terms of the Company s Amended SVB Credit Agreement and provides for an additional term loan in the principal amount of up to \$15,000,000 (the New SVB term Loan), all of which the Company borrowed from SVB on December 31, 2013.

The proceeds of the New SVB term loan were used to repay the SVB \$5,000,000 mezzanine term loan it borrowed from SVB on August 16, 2013, and all of the outstanding term loans under the Growth Capital Loan and Security Agreement dated June 22, 2012 with TriplePoint, as amended. Amounts repaid under the prior term loans cannot be reborrowed and upon repayment, all obligations under the prior term loans have terminated. In connection with the Refinancing, the Company recognized a loss on the early extinguishment of previously outstanding debt of \$1,833,000. The loss which has been charged to interest expense in the statement of operations, is composed of \$1,342,000 of non-cash interest expense related to the write-off of unamortized loan discounts and debt issuance costs and \$491,000 of cash interest expense related to unaccrued end of term interest payments due upon pre-payment of the loans.

The New SVB term loan bears interest at an annual rate of, at the Company s option, (i) prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal plus a margin of 0.75% or 1.00% or (ii) adjusted LIBOR rate (based on one, two, three or six-month interest periods) plus a margin of 3.75% or 4.00%, in each case such margin being determined based on the average cash balances maintained with SVB or SVB s affiliates for the preceding month. Interest is due and payable in arrears monthly for prime rate loans and at the end of an interest period for LIBOR rate loans. Principal is required to be repaid in 48 equal monthly installments. The New SVB term loan is subject to substantially the same affirmative and negative covenants and events of default as the Amended SVB Credit Agreement.

The Amended SVB Credit Agreement provides for a revolving line of credit of up to \$15,000,000. As of December 31, 2013, the outstanding principal balance under the revolving line of credit is \$10,778,000. The Amendment amends the interest rate of this revolving line of credit to an annual rate of, at the Company s option, (i) prime rate as reported in The Wall Street Journal plus a margin of 0.25% or 0.50% or (ii) adjusted LIBOR rate (based on one, two, three or six-month interest periods) plus a margin of 3.25% or 3.50%, in each case such margin being determined based on the average cash balances maintained with SVB or SVB s affiliates for the preceding month.

The Company has pledged all of its assets, excluding intellectual property, as collateral to secure its obligations under the Amended SVB Credit Agreement. The Amended SVB Credit Agreement contains customary negative covenants that limit the Company s ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, grant liens, make investments, repurchase stock, pay dividends, transfer assets and merge or consolidate. The Amended SVB Credit Agreement also contains customary affirmative covenants, which were amended by the Amendment in December 2013, including requirements to, among other things, (i) maintain minimum cash balances representing the greater of \$10,000,000 or three times the Company s quarterly cash burn rate, as defined in the Amended SVB

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Credit Agreement and (ii) maintain minimum EBITDA levels, as determined in accordance with the Amendment. The Company was in compliance with all covenants under its credit agreement with SVB as of December 31, 2013.

TriplePoint Capital Credit Facility

In June 2012, the Company entered into a growth capital loan and security agreement and an equipment loan and security agreement with TriplePoint. Under the growth capital loan and security agreement, the Company borrowed \$6,000,000 in term loans in June 2012 (growth capital loan part I), equal to the full lending commitment available at the time. The growth capital loan part I is required to be repaid in 33 equal monthly installments of principal and interest, which accrues at an annual fixed rate of 8.5% after an interest-only period of three months. In addition, a final terminal payment is due at maturity equal to 4.0% of the original loan principal. The growth capital loan part I was repaid in full on December 31, 2013 in connection with the Refinancing.

Under the equipment loan and security agreement, the Company borrowed \$9,691,000 in term loans in August 2012 from the \$10,000,000 lending commitment available at the time. The equipment term loans are required to be repaid in 36 equal monthly installments of principal and interest, which accrues at an annual fixed rate of 5.75%. In addition, a final terminal payment is due at maturity equal to 10% of the original loan principal. The equipment term loans remain outstanding and were not impacted by the Refinancing. At December 31, 2013, the outstanding principal balance of the TriplePoint equipment term loan was \$5,032,000.

Under the growth capital loan and security agreement, the Company was permitted to borrow an additional \$4,000,000 on or before June 21, 2013 upon the submission of a Form S-1 registration statement to the SEC contemplating an IPO of the Company s common stock with expected total net proceeds of at least \$50,000,000. On June 21, 2013, the Company achieved the milestone necessary to access the additional \$4,000,000 available under the original terms of the growth capital loan and security agreement and borrowed \$4,000,000 (growth capital loan part II). The growth capital loan part II is required to be repaid in 33 equal monthly installments of principal and interest, which accrues at an annual fixed rate of 8.5% after an interest-only period of 3 months, which accrues at a fixed rate of 9.0%. In addition, a final terminal payment is due at maturity equal to 4.0% of the original loan principal. This growth capital loan part II was repaid in full on December 31, 2013 in connection with the Refinancing.

In connection with the growth capital loan part II, the Company issued to TriplePoint a warrant to purchase 33,192 shares of Series D preferred stock with the exercise price set at the lower of: (i) \$6.03 per share or (ii) the lowest price per share in the next round of equity financing. As the Series D preferred stock warrants were issued in connection with a loan, the proceeds were allocated to the loan and the warrants based on the relative fair value of the instruments resulting in a loan discount of \$265,000 being recorded. As a result of the variable exercise price feature, the Series D preferred stock warrants were recorded at fair value and classified as liabilities at issuance, with changes in fair value recognized in other income and expense for the period the warrants remained classified as liabilities. The fair value of the Series D preferred stock warrants were race 26, 2013, the date of the effectiveness of the Registration Statement and the filing of its Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware, when the Series D preferred stock and preferred stock warrants were converted into Class B common stock and warrants to purchase Class B common stock, respectively. The fair value of the Series D preferred stock warrants was measured at issuance using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions: (i) expected

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

volatility of 55%, (ii) expected life of 7.0 years, (iii) risk free interest rate of 1.9%, (iv) dividend yield of 0.00%, and (v) fair value of Series D preferred stock of \$11.41 per share.

In August 2013, the Company amended the growth capital loan and security agreement with TriplePoint to provide an additional \$5,000,000 term loan (growth capital loan part III). In September 2013, the Company entered into a second amendment to the growth capital loan facility to adjust the repayment terms such that the term loan is required to be paid over 36 months as follows: 36 months of interest-only payments at a fixed annual rate of 11.0% and the loan principal at maturity. In addition, a final payment of 2.75% of the original principal amount is due at maturity, which is August 13, 2016, or upon prepayment of this loan. On August 19, 2013, the Company borrowed the full \$5,000,000 available under this term loan. This growth capital loan part III was repaid in full on December 31, 2013 in connection with the Refinancing.

In connection with growth capital loan part III, the Company issued to TriplePoint a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of Series E preferred stock at an exercise price set at the lower of: (i) \$9.69 per share or (ii) the lowest price per share in the next round of equity financing. As the Series E preferred stock warrants were issued in connection with a loan, the proceeds were allocated to the loan and the warrants based on the relative fair value of the instruments resulting in a loan discount of \$495,000 being recorded. As a result of the variable exercise price feature, the Series E preferred stock warrants were recorded at fair value and classified as liabilities at issuance, with changes in fair value recognized in other income and expense for the period the warrants remained classified as liabilities. The fair value of the Series E preferred stock warrants were rate of 2, 2013, the date of the effectiveness of the Registration Statement and the filing of its Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware, when the Series E preferred stock and preferred stock warrants were converted into Class B common stock and warrants to purchase Class B common stock, respectively. The fair value of the Series E preferred stock warrants was measured at issuance using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions: (i) expected volatility of 60%, (ii) expected life of 10.0 years, (iii) risk free interest rate of 2.7%, (iv) dividend yield of 0.00%, and (v) fair value of Series E preferred stock of \$12.86 per share.

The TriplePoint equipment loan and security agreement contain customary negative covenants that limit the Company s ability to, among other things, incur additional indebtedness, grant liens, make investments, repurchase stock, pay dividends, transfer assets and merge or consolidate. The TriplePoint equipment loan and security agreement also contain customary affirmative covenants, including requirements to, among other things, deliver audited financial statements. The Company was in compliance with all covenants under its credit agreements with TriplePoint as of December 31, 2013.

Other Debt

In April 2012, the Company borrowed \$1,500,000 to finance the purchase of software. The loan is required to be repaid in three equal installments of \$500,000 due in April 2012, January 2013 and January 2014.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The Company s outstanding balances under its debt agreements as of December 31, 2012 and 2013 were as follows (in thousands):

		December 31,	
	2012	2013	
SVB loan and security agreement	\$ 6,000	\$ 29,111	
TriplePoint growth capital loan agreement	5,348		
TriplePoint equipment loan agreement	8,151	5,032	
Other	1,000	500	
	20,499	34,643	
Loan discounts	(435)	(416)	
Net carrying value of debt	\$ 20,064	\$ 34,227	

As of December 31, 2013, future principal payments are scheduled as follows (in thousands):

	December 31, 2013
Year ending December 31:	
2014	\$ 9,910
2015	16,920
2016	3,750
2017	3,750
2018	313
	\$ 34,643

Note 5. Commitments and Contingencies

Leases

The Company leases facilities for office space under noncancelable operating leases for its U.S. and international locations and has entered into capital lease arrangements to obtain property and equipment for its operations. In addition, the Company leases space from third-party datacenter hosting facilities under co-location agreements to support its cloud infrastructure. As of December 31, 2013, noncancelable leases expire on various dates between 2014 and 2017 and require the following future minimum lease payments by year (in thousands):

	Capital Leases	Operating Leases
Year ending December 31:		
2014	\$ 388	\$ 2,724
2015	258	2,563
2016		1,311
2017		1,311 435

Table of Contents

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

Total future minimum lease payments	646	\$ 7,033
Less: amount representing interest	(52)	
Total capital lease obligations Less: Current portion of capital lease obligation	594 (347)	
Capital lease obligations	\$ 247	

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Property and equipment recorded under capital leases consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Decem	December 31,	
	2012	2013	
Total assets acquired under capital lease	\$ 2,317	\$ 2,317	
Less: accumulated amortization	(1,029)	(1,693)	
Leased property and equipment, net	\$ 1,288	\$ 624	

Leases for certain office facilities include scheduled periods of abatement and escalation of rental payments. The Company recognizes rent expense on a straight-line basis for all operating lease arrangements with the difference between required lease payments and rent expense recorded as deferred rent. Total rent expense was \$533,000, \$1,261,000 and \$1,324,000 for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013, respectively.

Sales Tax Liability

During 2010 and 2011, the Company increased its sales and marketing activities in the U.S., which may be asserted by a number of states to create an obligation under nexus regulations to collect sales taxes on sales to customers in the state. Prior to 2012, the Company did not collect sales taxes from customers on sales in all states. In the second quarter of 2012, the Company commenced collecting and remitting sales taxes on sales in all states, therefore the loss contingency is applicable to sales and marketing activities in 2010, 2011 and the three months ended March 31, 2012. As of December 31, 2012 and 2013, the Company recorded a long-term sales tax liability of \$3,877,000, and \$3,988,000, respectively, based on its best estimate of the probable liability for the loss contingency incurred as of those dates. The Company s estimate of a probable outcome under the loss contingency is based on analysis of its sales and marketing activities, revenues subject to sales tax, and applicable regulations in each state in each period. No significant adjustments to the long-term sales tax liability have been recognized in the accompanying consolidated financial statements for changes to the assumptions underlying the estimate. However, changes in management s assumptions may occur in the future as the Company obtains new information which can result in adjustments to the recorded liability. Increases and decreases to the long-term sales tax liability are recorded as general and administrative expense.

A current sales tax liability for non-contingent amounts expected to be remitted in the next 12 months of \$3,574,000 and \$3,451,000 is included in accrued liabilities as of December 31, 2012 and 2013, respectively.

Legal Matters

The Company determines whether an estimated loss from a contingency should be accrued by assessing whether a loss is deemed probable and can be reasonably estimated. The Company assesses its potential liability by analyzing specific litigation and regulatory matters using reasonably available information. The Company develops its views on estimated losses in consultation with inside and outside counsel, which involves a subjective analysis of potential results and outcomes, assuming various combinations of appropriate litigation and settlement strategies. Legal fees are expensed in the period in which they are incurred. As of December 31, 2013, the Company did not have any accrued liabilities recorded for such loss contingencies. At December 31, 2012, the Company recorded accrued liabilities of \$1,075,000, for the probable and estimable amount of all loss contingencies related to legal matters.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

In June 2011, j2 Global, Inc. (j2), and Advanced Messaging Technologies, Inc. (Advanced Messaging), filed a joint complaint against the Company in the U.S. District Court for the Central District of California, Case No. 2:11-cv-04686-DDP-AJW, alleging infringement of U.S. Patent Nos. 6,208,638, 6,350,066, and 7,020,132, and seeking a permanent injunction, damages, and attorneys fees should judgment be found against the Company. On March 4, 2013, Advanced Messaging filed a second complaint against the Company in the U.S. District Court for the Central District of California, Case No. 2:13-CV-01526, alleging infringement of U.S. Patent No. 7,975,368. On April 26, 2013, the Company entered into a license and settlement agreement with j2 and one of its affiliates to settle the matters. Under the terms of the settlement, the parties granted each other certain patent cross-licenses for over 10 years and the parties have dismissed all claims in these matters with prejudice.

On December 21, 2012, CallWave Communications, LLC (CallWave), which the Company believes is a non-practicing entity, filed a lawsuit against the Company in the U.S. District Court for the District of Delaware, CallWave Communications, LLC v. RingCentral, Inc., Case No. 1:12-cv-01748-RGA alleging patent infringement by the Company and AT&T, a reseller of the Company s products and services. CallWave has asserted similar claims against other companies, including Google Inc., AT&T Inc., AT&T Mobility LLC, Sprint Nextel Corp., T-Mobile US, Inc., Verizon Communications, Inc., Research in Motion Limited and Telovations, Inc. Since then, CallWave amended its complaint twice such that they asserted U.S. Patents Nos. 7,397,910 (the 910 patent), 7,555,110 (the 110 patent), 7,822,188 (the 188 patent), 8,325,901 (the 901 patent), 7,636,428 (the 428 patent), 8,351,591 (the 591 patent), 8,064,588 (the 588 patent), and 7,839,987 (the 987 patent) against the Company s products and services and AT&T s Office@Hand products and services, seeking damages but no injunction. On April 1, 2013, the Company filed an Answer and Counterclaims denying all claims by CallWave in its first amended complaint. On June 3, 2013, the Company filed an Answer and Counterclaims denying all claims by CallWave in its second amended complaint. In September 2013, the Company entered into a license and settlement agreement with CallWave to settle the matter. Under the terms of the settlement, CallWave granted the Company a non-exclusive license and agreed to dismiss all claims in these matters with prejudice, including any claims for which the Company was required to indemnify and defend AT&T. As part of the settlement, the Company agreed to pay CallWave cash consideration which it recognized as general and administrative expense during the second quarter as it determined the payment to be a cost to settle a loss contingency, and the amount was probable and estimable. During the third quarter of 2013, the Company paid substantially all of the cash consideration due under the settlement agreement.

On September 6, 2013, the Company received a letter from Capital Legal Group, LLC on behalf of Cronos Technologies LLC, which the Company believes is a non-practicing entity, asserting that the Company should consider engaging in licensing discussions regarding U.S. Patent No. 5,664,110 (the Cronos patent). In October 2013, the Company obtained non-exclusive rights to the Cronos patent through August 19, 2016. No complaint or other action has been filed, no specific demand for a license has been made, and the letter does not allege any infringement by the Company of the referenced patent.

Employee Agreements

The Company has signed various employment agreements with executives and key employees pursuant to which if the Company terminates their employment without cause or if the employee does so for good reason following a change of control of the Company, the employees are entitled to receive certain benefits, including severance payments, accelerated vesting of stock options and continued COBRA coverage. As of December 31, 2013, no triggering events which would cause these provisions to become effective have occurred. Therefore, no liabilities have been recorded for these agreements in the consolidated financial statements.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Note 6. Stockholders Equity

Change in Capital Structure

In connection with the IPO, the Company reincorporated in Delaware on September 26, 2013. The Delaware Certificate of Incorporation provides for two classes of common stock upon the effectiveness of the IPO: Class A and Class B common stock, both with a par value of \$0.0001 per share. In addition, the certificate of incorporation authorizes shares of undesignated preferred stock with a par value of \$0.0001 per share, the rights, preferences, and privileges of which may be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors.

Upon effectiveness of the Company s registration statement on Form S-1 (the Registration Statement) and the filing of the Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware on September 26, 2013, all shares of the Company s outstanding convertible preferred stock automatically converted into 30,368,527 shares of Class B common stock, and all shares of the Company s outstanding common stock automatically converted into 23,316,877 shares of Class B common stock, resulting in 53,685,404 total shares of Class B common stock outstanding at September 26, 2013.

On October 2, 2013, the Company closed its IPO and sold 8,545,000 shares of Class A common stock, including the underwriters overallotment option of 1,125,000, and an additional 80,000 shares of Class A common stock were sold by selling stockholders, all at a price of \$13.00 per share to the public on the New York Stock Exchange (NYSE). Class B common stock is not registered with the SEC and not listed on the NYSE. As of December 31, 2013 there were 9,200,774 shares of Class A common stock and 53,043,295 shares of Class B common stock outstanding.

Preferred Stock

The Board of Directors may, without further action by the stockholders, fix the rights, preferences, privileges and restrictions of up to an aggregate of 100,000,000 shares of preferred stock in one or more series and authorize their issuance. These rights, preferences, and privileges could include dividend rights, conversion rights, voting rights, terms of redemption, liquidation preferences, sinking fund terms and the number of shares constituting any series or the designation of such series, any or all of which may be greater than the rights of the Class A and Class B common stock. As of December 31, 2013, there were no shares of preferred stock issued or outstanding.

Convertible Preferred Stock

Convertible preferred stock authorized, issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2012 (in thousands) follows:

	Shares authorized	Shares issued and outstanding	Net proceeds	Aggregate liquidation preference
Series A	16,847	16,847	\$ 12,064	\$ 12,164
Series B	5,729	5,657	11,790	11,868
Series C	3,289	3,031	9,870	10,000
Series D	2,300	1,737	10,385	10,464
Series E	4,129	3,097	29,911	30,000
	32,294	30,369	\$ 74,020	\$ 74,496

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

On September 26, 2013, all outstanding shares of convertible preferred stock converted in the aggregate into 30,368,527 shares of Class B common stock.

Class A and Class B Common Stock

The Company has authorized 1,000,000,000 and 250,000,000 shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock for issuance. Holders of our Class A common stock and Class B common stock have identical rights for matters submitted to a vote of our stockholders. Holders of Class A common stock are entitled to one vote per share of Class A common stock and holders of Class B common stock are entitled to 10 votes per share of Class B common stock. Holders of shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock are entitled to 10 votes per share of Class B common stock. Holders of shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock vote together as a single class on all matters (including the election of directors) except for specific circumstances that would adversely affect the powers, preferences or rights of a particular class of common stock share equally, identically and ratably, on a per share basis, with respect to any dividend or distribution of cash, property or shares of the Company s capital stock. Holders of Class A and Class B common stock also share equally, identically and ratably in all assets remaining after the payment of any liabilities and liquidation preferences and any accrued or declared but unpaid dividends, if any, with respect to any outstanding preferred stock at the time. Each share of Class B common stock will convert automatically to Class A common stock upon: (i) the date specified by an affirmative vote or written consent of holders of at least 67% of the outstanding shares of Class B common stock, or (ii) the seven year anniversary of the closing date of the IPO (October 2, 2020).

Shares of Class A common stock reserved for future issuance were as follows (in thousands):

	December 31, 2013
Preferred stock	100,000
Class B common stock	53,043
Common stock warrants	502
2013 Employee stock purchase plan	1,250
2013 Equity incentive plan:	
Outstanding options and restricted stock unit awards	11,224
Available for future grants	6,014
	172,033

As of December 31, 2012 and 2013, there were 100,193 and 37,075 shares of common stock outstanding related to the early exercise of nonvested options subject to repurchase by the Company upon termination of service by an employee.

Warrants

The Company has issued common stock warrants to consultants for services and preferred stock warrants to lenders in connection with its debt agreements. Upon effectiveness of the Company s Registration Statement and the filing of its Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware on September 26, 2013, all outstanding preferred stock warrants automatically converted to Class B common stock

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

warrants. As of December 31, 2013, outstanding warrants to purchase shares of Class B common stock were as follows (number of warrant shares in thousands):

	Number of		
	Warrant		Weighted-
	Shares	Weighted-	Average
	Outstanding	Average	Contractual
	and	Exercise price	Term
Class of shares	Exercisable	Per Share	(in Years)
Common stock	502	\$ 5.05	5.9

In connection with amendments to its loan agreements with SVB and TriplePoint in August 2013, the Company issued SVB a warrant to purchase 90,324 shares of Series E preferred stock (the 2013 SVB Series E warrants) and issued TriplePoint a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of Series E preferred stock (the 2013 TriplePoint Series E warrants). As the 2013 SVB Series E warrants were issued in connection with a loan and had a fixed exercise price of \$9.68 per share, the proceeds were allocated to the loan and the warrants based on the relative fair value of the instruments resulting in a loan discount of \$866,000 being recorded, with a corresponding increase to additional paid in capital as part of stockholders equity. See Note 4 for assumptions used in Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model to fair value the 2013 SVB Series E warrants at issuance.

The 2013 TriplePoint Series E warrants were issued with an exercise price equal to the lower of: (i) \$9.68 or (ii) lowest price per share in the next round of equity financing. As the 2013 TriplePoint Series E warrants were issued in connection with a loan, the proceeds were allocated to the loan and the warrants based on the relative fair value of the instruments resulting in a loan discount of \$495,000 being recorded. As a result of the exercise price adjustment feature, the 2013 TriplePoint Series E warrants were not indexed to the Company s stock and were classified as liabilities on the date of issuance. The exercise price adjustment feature for the 2013 TriplePoint Series E warrants expired upon the effectiveness of the Registration Statement and the filing of the Company s Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware (September 26, 2013). Upon the expiration of the exercise price adjustment feature, the 2013 TriplePoint Series E warrants became indexed to the Company s stock and were reclassified as stockholders equity. The 2013 TriplePoint Series E warrants were recorded at fair value for the period the warrants were classified as liabilities with changes in fair value recognized in other income and expense. The fair value of the 2013 TriplePoint Series E warrants were converted into Class B common stock and warrants to purchase Class B common stock, respectively. The fair value of the 2013 TriplePoint Series E warrants was measured during the period outstanding through the reclassification date using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions:

Expected volatility	58% 60%
Expected life in years	9.9 10.0
Risk free interest rate	2.64% 2.71%
Dividend yield	0.00%

In connection with the \$4,000,000 growth capital part II loan draw from TriplePoint in June 2013, the Company issued TriplePoint a warrant to purchase 33,192 shares of Series D preferred stock with the exercise price set at the lower of: (i) \$6.03 per share or (ii) the lowest price per share in the next round of equity financing (the 2013 TriplePoint Series D warrants). As the 2013 TriplePoint Series D warrants were issued in connection with a loan, the proceeds were allocated to the loan and the

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

warrants based on the relative fair value of the instruments resulting in a loan discount of \$265,000 being recorded. As a result of the exercise price adjustment feature, the 2013 TriplePoint Series D warrants were not indexed to the Company s stock and were classified as liabilities on the date of issuance. The exercise price adjustment feature for the 2013 TriplePoint Series D warrants expired upon the effectiveness of the Registration Statement and the filing of the Company s Certificate of Incorporation in Delaware (September 26, 2013). Upon the expiration of the exercise price adjustment feature, the 2013 TriplePoint Series D warrants became indexed to the Company s stock and were reclassified as stockholders equity. The 2013 TriplePoint Series D warrants were recorded at fair value for the period the warrants were classified as liabilities with changes in fair value recognized in other income and expense. The fair value of the 2013 TriplePoint Series D warrants was reclassified to stockholders equity on September 26, 2013 when the Series D preferred stock and preferred stock warrants were converted into Class B common stock, respectively. The fair value of the 2013 TriplePoint Series D warrants was measured during the period outstanding through the reclassification date using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions:

Expected volatility	55% 58%
Expected life in years	6.8 7.0
Risk free interest rate	1.91% 2.64%
Dividend vield	0.00%

In connection with the execution of the TriplePoint credit facility and the growth capital part I and equipment loan draws, warrants to purchase 106,975 shares of Series D preferred stock were issued to TriplePoint in June and August 2012 (the 2012 Series D warrants), with an exercise price equal to the lower of: (i) \$6.03 or (ii) lowest price per share in the next round of equity financing. As a result of the exercise price adjustment feature, the 2012 Series D warrants were not indexed to the Company s stock and were classified as liabilities on the date of issuance. The exercise price adjustment feature for the 2012 Series D warrants expired with the issuance of Series E preferred stock in November 2012. Upon the expiration of the exercise price adjustment feature, the 2012 Series D warrants were recorded at fair value for the period the warrants were classified as liabilities with changes in fair value recognized in other income and expense. The fair value of the 2012 Series D warrants was measured during the period outstanding through the reclassification date using the Black-Scholes-Merton option pricing model with the following assumptions:

Expected volatility	56% 65%
Expected life in years	6.5 7.0
Risk free interest rate	1.06% 1.15%
Dividend yield	0.00%

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Note 7. Share-Based Compensation

A summary of share-based compensation expense recognized in the Company s consolidated statements of operations follows (in thousands):

	Year I	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013	
Cost of services revenues	\$ 141	\$ 235	\$ 539	
Research and development	260	837	1,495	
Sales and marketing	297	651	1,313	
General and administrative	490	1,379	4,193	
Total share-based compensation expense	\$ 1,188	\$ 3,102	\$ 7,540	

A summary of share-based compensation expense by award type follows (in thousands):

	Year H	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013	
Options	\$ 1,188	\$ 3,102	\$ 7,069	
Employee stock purchase plan rights			453	
Restricted stock units			18	
Total share-based compensation expense	\$ 1,188	\$ 3,102	\$ 7,540	

Equity Incentive Plans

In September 2013, the Board adopted and the Company s stockholder approved the 2013 Equity Incentive Plan (the 2013 Plan). The 2013 Plan became effective on September 26, 2013. In connection with the adoption of the 2013 Plan, the Company terminated the 2010 Equity Incentive Plan (the 2010 Plan), under which stock options had been granted prior to September 26, 2013. The 2010 Plan was established in September 2010, when the 2003 Equity Incentive Plan (the 2003 Plan) was terminated. After the termination of the 2003 and 2010 Plans, no additional options were granted under these plans; however options previously granted will continue to be governed by these plans and will be exercisable into shares of Class B common stock. In addition, options authorized to be granted under the 2003 and 2010 Plans, including forfeitures of previously granted awards are authorized for grant under the 2013 Plan. A total of 6,200,000 shares of Class A common stock have been reserved for issuance under the 2013 Plan. The 2013 Plan includes an annual increase on the first day of each fiscal year beginning in 2014, equal to the least of: (i) 6,200,000 shares of Class A common stock; (ii) 5.0% of the outstanding shares of all classes of common stock as of the last day of the Company s immediately preceding fiscal year; or (iii) such other amount as the board of directors may determine.

The plans permit the grant of stock options and other share-based awards, such as restricted stock units to employees, officers, directors and consultants by the Company s board of directors. Option awards are generally granted with an exercise price equal to the fair market value of the Company s common stock as determined by the Company s board of directors at the date of grant. Option awards generally vest according to a graded vesting schedule based on four years of continuous service and generally have a 10-year contractual term. Certain option awards provide for accelerated vesting if there is a change in control (as defined in the option agreement) and early exercise of the option prior to vesting (subject to the Company s repurchase right). As of December 31, 2013 a total of 6,014,000 shares remain available for grant under the 2013 Plan.

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

A summary of option activity under all of the plans at December 31, 2013 and changes during the periods then ended is presented in the following table:

	Number of Options Outstanding (in thousands)	Ave Exerci	ghted- erage se Price Share	Weighted- Average Contractual Term (in Years)	Intr	ggregate insic Value thousands)
Outstanding at December 31, 2011	5,621	\$	1.14	7.8	\$	8,917
Granted	4,369		4.91			
Exercised	(484)		1.15			
Canceled/Forfeited	(897)		2.18			
Outstanding at December 31, 2012	8,609		2.89	7.2	\$	40,705
Granted	3,856	\$	11.54			
Exercised	(607)		1.47			
Canceled/Forfeited	(702)		4.31			
Outstanding at December 31, 2013	11,156	\$	5.87	7.7	\$	139,484
Vested and expected to vest as of December 31, 2013	10,346	\$	5.56	7.6	\$	132,578
Exercisable as of December 31, 2013	5,023	\$	2.37	6.1	\$	80,378

The weighted average grant date fair value of options granted and the total intrinsic value of options exercised were as follows (in thousands, except weighted average grant date fair value):

	Year	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013	
Weighted average grant date fair value per share	\$ 1.18	\$ 3.07	\$ 6.19	
Total intrinsic value of options exercised	\$ 2,035	\$ 3,134	\$10,261	
Early Exercises of Nonvested Options				

The Company s option agreements with certain employees permit the early exercise of nonvested stock options. The Company has the right to repurchase issued but nonvested shares of common stock at the original exercise price following the termination of service. The shares are released from the repurchase right according to the vesting schedule specified in the option agreement. The Company treats the proceeds from early exercise as a deposit of the exercise price and records the cash received initially as a liability that is reclassified to stockholders equity as the shares vest. A summary of the status of the Company s nonvested shares as of December 31, 2012 and 2013, and changes during the periods then ended is presented below (in thousands):

	Number of Shares	Comm	vested on Stock bility
Nonvested as of December 31, 2011	58	\$	64
Early exercises	100		200
Vested	(58)		(60)

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

Nonvested as of December 31, 2012	100	204
Early exercises		
Vested	(63)	(117)
Nonvested as of December 31, 2013	37	\$ 87

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Valuation Assumptions

The Company estimated the fair values of each option awarded on the date of grant using the Black-Scholes- Merton option pricing model, which requires inputs including the fair value of common stock, expected term, expected volatility, risk-free interest and dividend yield.

Fair Value of Common Stock

Given the absence of a public trading market prior to the IPO, the Company s board of directors considered numerous objective and subjective factors to determine the fair value of common stock at each meeting at which awards were approved. These factors included, but were not limited to: (i) contemporaneous valuations of common stock performed by an unrelated valuation specialist; (ii) developments in the Company s business and stage of development; (iii) the Company s operational and financial performance and condition; (iv) issuances of preferred stock and the rights and preferences of preferred stock relative to common stock; (v) current condition of capital markets and the likelihood of achieving a liquidity event, such as an initial public offering or sale of the Company; and (vi) the lack of marketability of common stock. For financial reporting purposes, the Company also considered contemporaneous valuations of common stock prepared for dates subsequent to the grant date. For certain option grants in 2012 and 2013 that occurred on an interim date between valuation dates, the fair value of common stock used in the option pricing model to measure share-based compensation for the period exceeded the exercise price. Since the IPO, the Company used the daily closing stock price on the New York Stock Exchange on the date of grant as the fair value of the common stock.

Expected Term

The expected term represents the period that share-based awards are expected to be outstanding. Since the Company did not have sufficient historical information to develop reasonable expectations about future exercise behavior, the expected term for options issued to employees was calculated as the mean of the option vesting period and the contractual term. The expected term for options issued to non-employees was the contractual term.

Expected Volatility

The expected stock price volatility of common stock was derived from the historical volatilities of a peer group of similar publicly traded companies over a period that approximates the expected term of the option.

Risk-Free Interest Rate

The risk-free interest rate was based on the yield available on U.S. Treasury zero-coupon issues with a term that approximates the expected term of the option.

Expected Dividends

The expected dividend yield was 0% as the Company has not paid, and does not expect to pay, cash dividends.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The weighted-average assumptions used in the option pricing models and the resulting grant date fair value of stock options granted in the periods presented were as follows:

	Year E	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013	
Expected term for employees (in years)	6.2	6.1	6.1	
Expected term for non-employees (in years)	10.0	10.0	10.0	
Expected volatility	67%	61%	54%	
Risk-free interest	2.08%	0.97%	1.68%	
Expected dividends				
Grant date fair value of employee options	\$ 1.18	\$ 3.07	\$6.19	
As of December 21, 2012 and 2013 there was approximately \$0,587,000 and \$22,430,00	0 of uprocognized share based	annoncotior	ovnonco	

As of December 31, 2012 and 2013 there was approximately \$9,587,000 and \$22,439,000 of unrecognized share-based compensation expense, net of estimated forfeitures, related to stock option grants, which will be recognized on a straight-line basis over the remaining weighted-average vesting periods of approximately 2.7 years and 3.0 years, respectively.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

In September 2013, the Board adopted, and the Company s stockholder approved a 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (ESPP). The ESPP became effective on September 26, 2013. A total of 1,250,000 shares of Class A common stock have been reserved for issuance under the ESPP. The ESPP provides for annual increases in the number of shares available for issuance under the ESPP on the first day of each fiscal year beginning in fiscal 2014, equal to the least of: (i) 1% of the outstanding shares of all classes of common stock on the last day of the immediately preceding year; (ii) 1,250,000 shares; or (iii) such other amount as may be determined by the board of directors.

The ESPP allows eligible employees to purchase shares of the Class A common stock at a discount through payroll deductions of up to the lesser of 15% of their eligible compensation or \$25,000 per calendar year, at not less than 90% of the fair market value, as defined in the ESPP, subject to any plan limitations. A participant may purchase a maximum of 3,000 shares during an offering period. The offering period generally starts on the first trading day on or after May 11th and November 11th of each year, except that the first offering period commenced on the first trading day following the effective date of the Company s registration statement. At the end of the offering period, the purchase price is set at the lower of: (i) the fair value of the Company s common stock at the beginning of the six month offering period, and (ii) the fair value of the Company s common stock at the end of 1,250,000 shares were available for issuance under the ESPP.

The assumptions used to value employee stock purchase plan rights under the Black-Scholes-Merton model during the twelve months ended December 31, 2013 were as follows:

Expected term (in months)	7
Risk-free interest rate	0.07%
Expected volatility	40%
Expected dividend rate	%

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

As of December 31, 2013, there was approximately \$728,000 of unrecognized share-based compensation expense related to outstanding employee stock purchase plan rights under the 2013 ESPP, which will be recognized on a straight-line basis over the remaining weighted average vesting period of approximately 0.4 years.

Restricted Stock Units

The 2013 Plan provides for the issuance of restricted stock units to employees. Restricted stock units issued under the 2013 Plan generally vest over four years. During the year ended December 31, 2013, we issued 68,100 restricted stock units of Class B common stock under the 2013 Plan with a weighted average grant date fair value of \$17.22 per share.

As of December 31, 2013 there was a total of \$890,000 of unrecognized share-based compensation expense, net of estimated forfeitures, related to restricted stock units, which will be recognized on a straight-line basis over the remaining weighted-average vesting period of approximately 3.8 years.

Note 8. Income Taxes

The provision (benefit) for income taxes consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,		cember 31,
	2011	2012	2013
Current:			
Federal	\$	\$ 28	\$
State	5	ç) 3
Foreign	10	111	(32)
Total current	15	148	3 (29)
Deferred:			
Foreign		(56	(16) (16)
Total income tax expense	\$ 15	\$ 92	2 \$ (45)

Net loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes consisted of the following (in thousands):

	Year	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013	
United States	\$ (13,292)	\$ (33,883)	\$ (41,778)	
International	(596)	(1,415)	(4,365)	
Total net loss before provision (benefit) for income taxes	\$ (13,888)	\$ (35,298)	\$ (46,143)	

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

The provision (benefit) for income tax differed from the amounts computed by applying the U.S. federal income tax rate of 35% to pretax loss as a result of the following (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013
Federal tax benefit at statutory rate	\$ (4,722)	\$ (12,002)	\$ (15,687)
State tax, net of federal benefit	3	6	2
Share-based compensation	385	534	641
Other permanent differences	(141)	171	294
Foreign tax rate differential	(212)	(253)	(20)
Net operating losses not recognized	4,702	11,636	14,725
Total income tax provision (benefit)	\$ 15	\$ 92	\$ (45)

Undistributed earnings of foreign subsidiaries are immaterial for all periods presented.

The types of temporary differences that give rise to significant portions of the Company s deferred tax assets and liabilities are as follows (in thousands):

	Decem	ber 31,
	2012	2013
Deferred tax assets:		
Net operating loss and credit carry-forwards	\$ 24,554	\$ 35,904
Research and development credits	895	2,353
Sales tax liability	1,385	1,418
Share-based compensation		2,247
Accrued liabilities	2,704	2,528
Gross deferred tax assets	29,538	44,450
Valuation allowance	(28,847)	(44,032)
Total deferred tax assets	691	418
Deferred tax liabilities Property and equipment	(616)	(327)
Net deferred tax assets	\$ 75	\$ 91

At December 31, 2013, the Company had net operating loss carry-forwards for federal and state income tax purposes of approximately \$94,749,000 and \$77,941,000, respectively, available to reduce future income subject to income taxes. The federal and state net operating loss carry-forwards will begin to expire in 2023 and 2014, respectively. The Company also has research credit carry-forwards for federal and California tax purposes of approximately \$1,879,000 and \$1,851,000, respectively, available to reduce future income subject to income taxes. The federal research credit carry-forwards will begin to expire in 2028 and the California research credits carry forward indefinitely. As of December 31, 2012, we had federal and state net operating loss carry-forwards of \$61,914,000 and \$60,410,000, respectively, and federal and state research and development tax credit carry-forwards in the amount of \$490,000 and \$1,020,000, respectively. The Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, imposes restrictions on the utilization of net operating losses in the event of an ownership change of a corporation. Accordingly, a company s ability to use net operating losses may be limited as prescribed under Internal Revenue Code Section 382 (IRC

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

Section 382). Events which may cause limitations in the amount of the net operating losses that the Company may use in any one year

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

include, but are not limited to, a cumulative ownership change of more than 50% over a three-year period. In the event the Company had subsequent changes in ownership, net operating losses and research and development credit carry-overs, which are reserved by the full deferred tax asset valuation allowance could be limited and may expire unutilized.

The Company s management believes that, based on a number of factors, it is more likely than not, that all or some portion of the deferred tax assets will not be realized; and accordingly, for the year ended December 31, 2013, the Company has provided a valuation allowance against the Company s U.S. net deferred tax assets. The net change in the valuation allowance for the years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013 was an increase of \$5,351,000, \$12,336,000 and \$15,185,000, respectively.

The Company has adopted the accounting policy that interest and penalties recognized are classified as part of its income taxes. The following shows the changes in the gross amount of unrecognized tax benefits as of December 31, 2013 (in thousands):

Balance as of December 31, 2011	\$ 230
Gross amount of increases in unrecognized tax benefits for tax positions taken in current year	133
Gross amount of increases in unrecognized tax benefits for tax positions taken in prior year	12
Balance as of December 31, 2012	375
Gross amount of increases in unrecognized tax benefits for tax positions taken in current year	168
Gross amount of increases in unrecognized tax benefits for tax positions taken in prior year	390
Balance as of December 31, 2013	\$ 933

The Company does not anticipate that its total unrecognized tax benefits will significantly change due to settlement of examination or the expiration of statute of limitations during the next 12 months.

The Company files U.S. and foreign income tax returns with varying statutes of limitations. Due to the Company s net carry-over of unused operating losses, all years from 2003 forward remain subject to future examination by tax authorities.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Note 9. Basic and Diluted Net Loss Per Share

Basic net loss per share is computed by dividing the net loss by the weighted-average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period. Diluted net loss per share is computed by giving effect to all potential shares of common stock, including the Company s convertible preferred stock, outstanding stock options, outstanding warrants, stock related to the nonvested early exercised stock options and stock related to nonvested restricted stock awards to the extent dilutive. Basic and diluted net loss per share was the same for each period presented as the inclusion of all potential common shares outstanding would have been anti-dilutive. The following table sets forth the computation of the Company s basic and diluted net loss per share during the years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013 (in thousands, except per share data):

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013
Numerator			
Net loss	\$ (13,903)	\$ (35,390)	\$ (46,098)
Denominator			
Weighted-average common shares for basic and diluted net loss per share	21,678	22,353	33,155
Basic and diluted net loss per share	\$ (0.64)	\$ (1.58)	\$ (1.39)

Following is a table summarizing the potentially dilutive common shares that were excluded from diluted weighted-average common shares outstanding (in thousands):

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2011	2012	2013
Shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of preferred stock	27,272	30,369	
Shares of common stock issuable upon conversion of warrants	181	337	502
Shares of common stock subject to repurchase	58	100	37
Shares of common stock issuable under equity incentive plans outstanding		8,609	11,224
Potential common shares excluded from diluted net loss per share	33,132	39,415	11,763

Note 10. Geographic Concentrations

Revenues by geographic location are based on the billing address of the customer. More than 90% of the Company s revenues are from the United States for fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013. No other individual country exceeded 10% of total revenues for fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013. Property and equipment by geographic location is based on the location of the legal entity that owns the asset. At December 31, 2012 and 2013, more than 84% of the Company s property and equipment is located in the United States. No other individual country exceeded 10% of total property and equipment at December 31, 2012 and 2013.

Note 11. 401(k) Plan

The Company has a qualified defined contribution plan under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code covering eligible employees. The Company did not make any matching contributions to this plan in the periods presented.

Edgar Filing: RingCentral Inc - Form S-1

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Note 12. Selected Quarterly Financial Data (unaudited)

The following tables set forth selected unaudited quarterly consolidated statements of operations data for each of the eight quarters in the years ended December 31, 2012 and 2013 (in thousands except per share data):

	Quarter ended							
	Mar 31, 2012	June 30, 2012	Sept 30, 2012	Dec 31, 2012	Mar 31, 2013	June 30, 2013	Sept 30, 2013	Dec 31, 2013
Consolidated Statements of Operations								
Data:								
Revenues	\$ 24,808	\$ 27,005	\$ 29,588	\$ 33,125	\$ 35,525	\$ 37,704	\$41,934	\$ 45,342
Gross profit	14,569	15,943	18,356	20,755	21,788	23,042	25,966	28,190
Operating loss	(9,723)	(8,725)	(9,038)	(6,341)	(9,408)	(13,119)	(8,151)	(10,355)
Net loss(1)	(9,729)	(9,010)	(9,568)	(7,083)	(10,262)	(13,619)	(8,852)	(13,365)
Net loss per share, basic and diluted	\$ (0.44)	\$ (0.40)	\$ (0.43)	\$ (0.31)	\$ (0.45)	\$ (0.60)	\$ (0.36)	\$ (0.22)

(1) In the fourth quarter of 2013, in connection with a debt refinancing transaction, the Company recorded a loss on early extinguishment of debt, which was classified in interest expense. Refer to Note 4 for additional details.

6,000,000 Shares

RingCentral, Inc.

Class A Common Stock

Goldman, Sachs & Co. Raymond James Macquarie Capital

J.P. Morgan William Blair BofA Merrill Lynch Oppenheimer & Co. Northland Capital Markets

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

Item 13. Other Expenses of Issuance and Distribution

Securities and Exchange Commission registration fee	\$ *
Financial Industry Regulatory Authority filing fee	*
Blue Sky fees and expenses	*
Accounting fees and expenses	*
Legal fees and expenses	*
Printing and engraving expenses	*
Miscellaneous fees and expenses	*
Total	\$ *

* To be filed by amendment Item 14. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

Section 145(a) of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the DGCL) provides, in general, that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the corporation), because he or she is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys fees), judgments, fines, and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with such action, suit or proceeding, if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful.

Section 145(b) of the DGCL provides, in general, that a corporation may indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the corporation to procure a judgment in its favor because the person is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys fees) actually and reasonably incurred by the person in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the corporation, except that no indemnification shall be made with respect to any claim, issue or matter as to which he or she shall have been adjudged to be liable to the corporation unless and only to the extent that the Court of Chancery or other adjudicating court determines that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all of the circumstances of the case, he or she is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Court of Chancery or other adjudicating court shall deem proper.

Section 145(g) of the DGCL provides, in general, that a corporation may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was a director, officer, employee or agent of the corporation, or is or was serving at the request of the corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust or other enterprise against any liability asserted against such person and incurred by such person in any such capacity, or arising out of his or her status as such, whether or not the corporation would have the power to indemnify the person against such liability under Section 145 of the DGCL.

Our certificate of incorporation, which we refer to as our Charter, provides that no director of our company shall be personally liable to us or our stockholders for monetary damages for any breach of fiduciary duty as a director, except for liability (1) for any breach of the director s duty of loyalty to us or our stockholders, (2) for acts or omissions not in good faith or which involve intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of law, (3) in respect of unlawful dividend payments or stock redemptions or repurchases or other distributions pursuant to Section 174 of the DGCL, or (4) for any transaction from which the director derived an improper personal benefit. In addition, our Charter provides that if the DGCL is amended to authorize the further elimination or limitation of the liability of directors, then the liability of a director of our company shall be eliminated or limited to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL, as so amended. Our certificate of incorporation does not eliminate a director s duty of care and, in appropriate circumstances, equitable remedies, such as injunctive or other forms of non-monetary relief, remain available under Delaware law.

Our Charter also provides that any repeal or modification of such article by our stockholders or an amendment to the DGCL will not adversely affect any right or protection existing at the time of such repeal or modification with respect to any acts or omissions occurring before such repeal or modification of a director serving at the time of such repeal or modification.

Our bylaws provide that we will indemnify each of our directors and officers, certain employees, and agents, to the fullest extent permitted by the DGCL as the same may be amended (except that in the case of an amendment, only to the extent that the amendment permits us to provide broader indemnification rights than the DGCL permitted us to provide prior to such the amendment) against any and all expenses, judgments, penalties, fines, and amounts reasonably paid in settlement that are incurred by the director, officer or such employee or on the director s, officer s or employee s behalf in connection with any threatened, pending or completed proceeding or any claim, issue or matter therein, to which he or she is or is threatened to be made a party because he or she is or was serving as a director, officer or employee of our company, or at our request as a director, partner, trustee, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise, if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of our company and, with respect to any criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful. We expect the bylaws will further provide for the advancement of expenses to each of our directors and, in the discretion of the board of directors, to certain officers and employees.

In addition, our bylaws provide that the right of each of our directors and officers to indemnification and advancement of expenses shall be a contract right and shall not be exclusive of any other right now possessed or hereafter acquired under any statute, provision of the certificate of incorporation or the bylaws, agreement, vote of stockholders or otherwise. Furthermore, our bylaws authorize us to provide insurance for our directors, officers, and employees, against any liability, whether or not we would have the power to indemnify such person against such liability under the DGCL or the bylaws.

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our current directors, officers and some employees. These agreements provide for the indemnification of our directors, officers and some employees for certain expenses and liabilities incurred in connection with any action, suit, proceeding or alternative dispute resolution mechanism, or hearing, inquiry or investigation that may lead to the foregoing, to which they are a party, or are threatened to be made a party, by reason of the fact that they are or were a director, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of our company, or any of our subsidiaries, by reason of any action or inaction by them while serving as an officer, director, agent or fiduciary, or by reason of the fact that they were serving at our request as a director, officer, employee, agent or fiduciary of another entity. Under the indemnification agreements, indemnification is only provided in situations where the indemnified parties acted in good faith and in a manner they

II-2

reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to our best interest, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, to situations where they had no reasonable cause to believe the conduct was unlawful. In the case of an action or proceeding by or in the right of our company or any of our subsidiaries, no indemnification will be provided for any claim where a court determines that the indemnified party is prohibited from receiving indemnification. We believe that these bylaw provisions and indemnification agreements are necessary to attract and retain qualified persons as directors and officers. We also maintain directors and officers liability insurance.

We also maintain a directors and officers insurance policy which covers certain liabilities of directors and officers of our company arising out of claims based on acts or omissions in their capacities as directors or officers.

In any underwriting agreement we enter into in connection with the sale of common stock being registered hereby, the underwriters will agree to indemnify, under certain conditions, us, our directors, our officers, and persons who control us within the meaning of the Securities Act, against certain liabilities.

Item 15. Recent Sales of Unregistered Securities

During the past three years, we have made the following sales of unregistered securities:

Option and Option-Related Common Stock Issuances

From January 1, 2011 until December 31, 2013, we sold an aggregate of 1,641,860 shares of common stock upon the exercise of options issued to certain of our directors, officers, employees and consultants under our 2003 Equity Incentive Plan at exercise prices per share ranging from \$0.05 to \$1.10, for an aggregate consideration of approximately \$1,300,000.

From January 1, 2011 until December 31, 2013, we sold an aggregate of 543,917 shares of common stock upon the exercise of options issued to certain of our directors, officers, employees and consultants under our 2010 Equity Incentive Plan at exercise prices per share ranging from \$1.40 to \$4.48, for an aggregate consideration of approximately \$1,100,000.

From January 1, 2011 until December 31, 2013, we granted stock options to purchase an aggregate of 9,535,783 shares of our common stock at exercise prices per share ranging from \$1.70 to \$12.86 to certain of our directors, officers, employees, and consultants under our 2010 Equity Incentive Plan.

Common Stock Issuance

On August 29, 2013, we issued 20,000 shares of our common stock to a former consultant at a value per share of \$12.86, and an aggregate value of \$257,200 in settlement of a dispute with the former consultant and in consideration for a release of claims against us by the former consultant.

Preferred Stock Issuances

On August 12, 2011 and September 12, 2011, we sold an aggregate of 1,736,598 shares of our Series D preferred stock to a total of three accredited investors at a purchase price per share of \$6.02551, for an aggregate purchase price of \$10,463,888.61.

On November 23, 2012, we sold an aggregate of 3,096,837 shares of our Series E preferred stock to a total of seven accredited investors at a purchase price per share of \$9.687299, for an aggregate purchase price of \$29,999,985.98.

Warrant Issuances and Warrant Exercise

On March 27, 2012, we issued to Silicon Valley Bank a warrant exercisable for the purchase of 48,493 shares of our Series C preferred stock, based upon the amount advanced under the terms of our growth capital loan, with an exercise price of \$3.29938 per share. In September 2013, in connection with our initial public offering, this warrant was converted into a warrant to purchase 48,493 shares of our Class B common stock with an exercise price of \$3.29938 per share.

On June 22, 2012, we issued to TriplePoint Capital LLC (i) a warrant to purchase 49,788 shares of our Series D preferred stock and (ii) a warrant to purchase 29,043 shares of our Series D Preferred Stock and up to an additional 29,043 shares of our Series D Preferred Stock, each with an exercise price of \$6.02551 per share. Based on amounts we drew down under our equipment financing line of credit in August 2012, the second portion of the warrant referred to in (ii) became exercisable for 28,144 shares. In September 2013, in connection with our initial public offering, these warrants were converted into (i) a warrant to purchase 49,788 shares of our Class B common stock and (ii) a warrant to purchase 57,187 shares of our Class B common stock, each with an exercise price of \$6.02551 per share.

On June 27, 2013, we issued to TriplePoint Capital LLC a warrant to purchase 33,192 shares of our Series D preferred stock, with an exercise price of \$6.02551 per share. In September 2013, in connection with our initial public offering, this warrant was converted into a warrant to purchase 33,192 shares of our Class B common stock with an exercise price of \$6.02551 per share.

On August 14, 2013, we issued to Silicon Valley Bank (i) a warrant to purchase 38,710 shares of our Series E preferred stock and (ii) a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of our Series E preferred stock, each with an exercise price of \$9.687299 per share. In September 2013, in connection with our initial public offering, these warrants were converted into (i) a warrant to purchase 38,710 shares of our Class B common stock and (ii) a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of our Class B common stock, each with an exercise price of \$9.687299 per share.

On August 14, 2013, we issued to TriplePoint Capital LLC a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of our Series E preferred stock with an exercise price of \$9.687299 per share. In September 2013, in connection with our initial public offering, this warrant was converted into a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of our Class B common stock with an exercise price of \$9.687299 per share.

On August 30, 2013, a warrant holder exercised in full a warrant exercisable for the purchase of 10,000 shares of our common stock, with an exercise price of \$0.72205 per share. The warrant was exercised on a cashless basis, resulting in the issuance of 9,440 shares of common stock to the warrant holder.

In September 2013, in connection with the completion of our initial public offering, all shares of our then-outstanding preferred stock were automatically converted into 30,368,527 shares of Class B common stock and all shares of our then-outstanding common stock were automatically converted into 23,326,877 shares of Class B common stock.

On January 25, 2014, TriplePoint Capital LLC exercised in full its four outstanding warrants, comprised of (i) a warrant to purchase 49,788 shares of our Class B common stock and (ii) a warrant to purchase 57,187 shares of our Class B common stock, each with an exercise price of \$6.02551 per share, (iii) a warrant to purchase 33,192 shares of our Class B common stock with an exercise price of \$6.02551 per share and (iv) a warrant to purchase 51,614 shares of our Class B common stock with an exercise price of \$9.687299 per share. The warrants were exercised on a cashless basis, resulting in the issuance of 121,014 shares of our Class B common stock to TriplePoint Capital LLC.

There were no underwritten offerings employed in connection with any of the transactions described above. The sales of each of the securities listed above were made without any general solicitation or advertising.

II-4

The issuances of such securities were exempt from registration under the Securities Act, pursuant to either Section 4(2) of the Securities Act as transactions by an issuer not involving a public offering or Rule 701 of the Securities Act on the basis that the transactions were pursuant to compensatory benefit plans and contracts relating to compensation as provided under Rule 701. The recipients of securities in each transaction represented their intentions to acquire the securities for investment only and not with a view to or for sale in connection with any distribution thereof and appropriate legends were affixed to the securities issued in these transactions. All recipients had access, through their relationship with our company, to information about us.

Item 16. Exhibits

(a) See the Exhibit Index on the page immediately preceding the exhibits for a list of exhibits filed as part of this registration statement on Form S-1, which Exhibit Index is incorporated herein by reference.

(b) No financial statement schedules are provided because the information called for is not required or is shown either in the financial statements or the notes thereto.

Item 17. Undertakings

(1) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to provide to the underwriters at the closing specified in the underwriting agreement, certificates in such denominations and registered in such names as required by the underwriters to permit prompt delivery to each purchaser.

(2) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act may be permitted to directors, officers, and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the SEC such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act, and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

(3) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that:

(a) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.

(b) For the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

II-5

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, the registrant has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of San Mateo, State of California on February 26, 2014.

RINGCENTRAL, INC.

By: /s/ Vladimir Shmunis Name: Vladimir Shmunis Title: Chief Executive Officer

SIGNATURES AND POWER OF ATTORNEY

We, the undersigned directors and officers of RingCentral, Inc. (the Company), hereby severally constitute and appoint Vladimir Shmunis and Clyde Hosein, and each of them individually, our true and lawful attorneys, with full power to them, and to each of them individually, to sign for us and in our names in the capacities indicated below, the registration statement on Form S-1 filed herewith, and any and all pre-effective and post-effective amendments to said registration statement, and any registration statement filed pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, in connection with the registration under the Securities Act, of equity securities of the Company, and to file or cause to be filed the same, with all exhibits thereto and other documents in connection therewith, with the SEC, granting unto said attorneys, and each of them, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully to all intents and purposes as each of them might or could do in person, and hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys, and each of them, or their substitute or substitutes, shall do or cause to be done by virtue of this Power of Attorney.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act, this registration statement has been signed by the following persons in the capacities indicated on the date indicated:

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Vladimir Shmunis	Chief Executive Officer, Chairman and Director (principal executive officer)	February 26, 2014
Vladimir Shmunis		
/s/ Clyde Hosein	Chief Financial Officer (principal financial officer and principal accounting officer)	February 26, 2014
Clyde Hosein		
/s/ Douglas Leone	Director	February 26, 2014
Douglas Leone		
/s/ Robert Theis	Director	February 26, 2014
Robert Theis		
/s/ David Weiden	Director	February 26, 2014
David Weiden		

Signature		Title	Date
/s/ Neil Williams	Director		February 26, 2014
Neil Williams			
/s/ Bobby Yerramilli-Rao	Director		February 26, 2014
Bobby Yerramilli-Rao			

II-7

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit Number	Description
1.1*	Form of Underwriting Agreement.
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Registrant (filed as Exhibit 3.2 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
3.2	Bylaws of the Company (filed as Exhibit 3.4 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
4.1	Form of Class A Common Stock Certificate (filed as Exhibit 4.1 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
4.2	Form of Class B Common Stock Certificate (filed as Exhibit 4.2 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
4.3	Fourth Amended Investor Rights Agreement, dated November 23, 2012, by and among the Company and the investors listed on Exhibit A thereto (filed as Exhibit 4.3 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
5.1*	Opinion of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, P.C.
10.1+	2003 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended, and forms of stock option agreements thereunder (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.2+	2010 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended, and forms of stock option agreements thereunder (filed as Exhibit 10.2 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.3+	2013 Equity Incentive Plan and forms of stock option agreements thereunder (filed as Exhibit 10.3 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.4+	Offer Letter by and between the Company and Kira Makagon, dated July 30, 2012 (filed as Exhibit 10.5 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.5+	Offer Letter by and between the Company and Praful Shah, dated March 31, 2008 (filed as Exhibit 10.6 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.6+	Revised Employment Offer Letter by and between the Company and John Marlow, dated September 13, 2013 (filed as Exhibit 10.7 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.7+	Offer Letter by and between the Company and David Berman, dated June 10, 2013 (filed as Exhibit 10.8 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.8+	Offer Letter by and between the Company and Clyde Hosein, dated August 7, 2013 (filed as Exhibit 10.9 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.9+	2013 Bonus Plan. (filed as Exhibit 10.9 to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on February 26, 2014, and incorporated herein by reference).

Exhibit Number	Description
10.10	Office Lease, dated April 1, 2011, by and between the Company and 1400 Fashion Island LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.12 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.11	First Amendment to Lease, dated August 28, 2011, by and between the Company and 1400 Fashion Island LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.13 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.12	Second Amendment to Lease, dated November 1, 2012, by and between the Company and 1400 Fashion Island LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.14 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.13	Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement, dated August 14, 2013, by and between the Company and Silicon Valley Bank (filed as Exhibit 10.15 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.13A	Second Amendment to Second Amended and Restated Loan and Security Agreement, dated December 31, 2013, by and between the Company and Silicon Valley Bank (filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on January 6, 2014, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.14	Plain English Equipment Loan and Security Agreement, dated June 22, 2012, by and among the Company, RCLEC, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and TriplePoint Capital LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.17 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.14A	First Amendment to Plain English Equipment Loan and Security Agreement, dated August 14, 2013 by and among the Company, RCLEC, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and TriplePoint Capital LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.17A to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.14B	Second Amendment to Plain English Equipment Loan and Security Agreement, dated September 3, 2013 by and among the Company, RCLEC, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and TriplePoint Capital LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.14B to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on February 26, 2014, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.14C	Third Amendment to Plain English Equipment Loan and Security Agreement, dated December 31, 2013 by and among the Company, RCLEC, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and TriplePoint Capital LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.14C to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on February 26, 2014, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.14D	Fourth Amendment to Plain English Equipment Loan and Security Agreement, dated January 24, 2014 by and among the Company, RCLEC, Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, and TriplePoint Capital LLC (filed as Exhibit 10.14D to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed on February 26, 2014, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.15+	2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan (filed as Exhibit 10.18 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
10.16+	Employment Letter by and between the Company and Vladimir Shmunis, dated September 13, 2013 (filed as Exhibit 10.19 to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1, File No. 333-190815, and incorporated herein by reference).
21.1	List of subsidiaries of the Registrant.
23.1*	Consent of Wilson Sonsini Goodrich & Rosati, Professional Corporation (included in Exhibit 5.1)
23.2	Consent of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm.

- 23.2 Consent of KPMG LLP, independent registered public accounting firm.
- 24.1 Power of Attorney (included in signature page).

Exhibit Number	Description
101.INS*#	XBRL Instance Document.
101.SCH*#	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document.
101.CAL*#	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document.
101.DEF*#	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document.
101.LAB*#	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document.
101.PRE*#	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document.

+ Indicates a management or compensatory plan.

* To be filed by amendment.

In accordance with Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, the information in these exhibits is furnished and deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, is deemed not filed for purposes of section 18 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise is not subject to liability under these sections.